ARKANSAS STATE UNIVERSITY GRADUATE BULLETIN 2010-2011



Student Responsibility

Each student should study this Graduate Bulletin and become completely familiar with the organization and the regulations of the university. Failure to do this may result in serious mistakes for which the student shall be held fully responsible.

Policy Statement

Policies and procedures stated in this bulletin—from admission through graduation—require continuing evaluation, review, and approval by appropriate university officials. All statements reflect policies in existence at the time this bulletin went to press, and the university reserves the right to change policies at any time and without prior notice.

University officials determine whether students have satisfactorily met admission, retention, or graduation requirements. Arkansas State University reserves the right to require a student to withdraw from the university for cause at any time.

Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action

Arkansas State University is an Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action Employer with a strong institutional commitment to the achievement of excellence and diversity among its faculty and staff. To that end, the University provides opportunities in employment practices, admission and treatment of students without regard to race, color, religion, age, disability, gender, national origin, or veteran status. ASU complies with all applical federal and state legislation and does not discriminate on the basis of any unlawful criteria.

Questions regarding this policy should be addressed to the Affirmative Action Program Coordinator, P.O. Box 1500, State University, Arkansas 72467. Telephone (870) 972-3658.

Services for Individuals with Disabilities

Arkansas State University's Coordinator of Services to students, faculty and staff with disabilities is also the university's compliance coordinator for Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and the ADAAccessibility Guidelines (ADAAG). In this capacity, the coordinator arranges for academic adjustments and auxiliary aids to be provided to qualified students and coordinates workplace accommodations. The coordinator also is the individual to whom concerns about physical access to facilities, buildings and grounds should be addressed. The coordinator's office is located on the second floor (Room 2181). The telephone number is (870) 972-3964. The number for the Telecommunications Device for the Deaf (TDD) is (870) 972-3458.

Arkansas State University will provide auxiliary aids, without cost, to those students with verified disabilities who require such services. If service providers are necessary, Arkansas State University will provide appropriately trained providers (other than paid tutors).

Arkansas State University



Published annually by Arkansas State University, at State University, Arkansas 72467. See the ASU web page at www.astate.edu for current bulletin information.

Volume 94

August, 2010

Number 1

ACCREDITATION OF PROGRAMS

Arkansas State University's academic programs are accredited by the regional accrediting agency for all programs. Individual programs are accredited by specialized accrediting agencies for the respective programs.

The Higher Learning Commission of the North Central Association of Colleges and Schools (HLC) Thirty North LaSalle, Suite 2400 Chicago, IL 60602 Telephone: (312) 263-0456

Commission on Accreditation of Allied Health Education Programs

35 East Wacker Drive, Suite 1979 Chicago, IL 60601-2208 Telephone: (312) 553-9355 Fax: (312) 553-9616 Email: caahep@caahep.org

American Association of Museums

Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE) 111 North Fairfax Street Alexandria, VA 22314 Telephone: (703) 706-3245

Commission on Accreditation of Athletic Training

2201 Double Creek Drive Suite 5006 Round Rock, TX 78664 Telephone: (512) 733-9700 Fax: (512) 733-9701

Accrediting Council on Education in Journalism and Mass Communications

The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business-International AACSB

777 South Harbour Island Boulevard, Suite 750 Tampa, FL 33602-5730 USA Telephone: (813) 769-6500 Fax: (813) 769-6559

Council for American Speech-Language-Hearing Association

Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP)

Council on Rehabilitation Education (CORE)

Council on Social Work Education (CSWE)

Engineering Accreditation Commission of the Accreditation Board for Engineering and Technology, Inc. (ABET)

Joint Review Committee on Education in Diagnostic Medical Sonography

2025 Woodlane Drive St. Paul, MN 55125-2998 Telephone: (651) 731-1582

Joint Review Committee on Education in Radiologic Technology

20 N. Wacker Dr., Suite 900 Chicago, IL 60606 Telephone: (312) 704-5304

National Accrediting Agency for Clinical Laboratory Sciences

8410 West Bryn Mawr, Suite 670 Chicago, IL 60631 Telephone: (773) 714-8880

National Association of Schools of Art and Design

11250 Roger Bacon Drive Suite 21 Reston, VA 20190 Telephone: (703) 437-0700

National Association of Schools of Music

11250 Roger Bacon Drive Suite 21 Reston, VA 20190 Telephone: (703) 437-0700

National Association of Schools of Public Affairs and Administration

National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) 2010 Massachusetts Ave NW, Suite 500 Washington, DC 20036 Telephone: (202) 466-7496 Fax: (202) 296-6620

National League for Nursing Accrediting Commission

61 Broadway New York, NY 10006 Telephone: (212) 363-5555, X153

National Alliance of Concurrent Enrollment Partnerships (NACEP)

126 Mallette Street Chapel Hill, NC 27516 Telephone: (919) 593-5205 Fax: (877) 572-8693

Council on Accreditation of Nurse Anesthesia Educational Programs

222 South Prospect Avenue, Suite 304 Park Ridge, IL 60068-4010 Telephone (847) 692-7050 Fax (847) 692-7137

INSTITUTIONAL MEMBERSHIPS

Arkansas State University holds institutional membership in agencies, councils, and organizations important to the quality of its academic programs. Major memberships are shown below.

American Assembly of Collegiate Schools of Business American Association of Colleges for Teacher Education American Association of Colleges of Nursing American Association of State Colleges and Universities American Association of State Colleges of Agriculture and Renewable Resources American Mathematical Society Association for University Business and Economic Research Association of College Educators in Radiologic Technology Association of Schools of Allied Health Professions Association of Schools of Journalism and Mass Communications Broadcast Education Association Council for Advancement and Support of Education Council of Graduate Schools in the United States Council on Social Work Education International Student Exchange National Association of Schools of Art and Design National Association of Schools of Music National Association of Schools of Public Affairs and Administration National Collegiate Honors Council National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education National Council on Rehabilitation Education National League for Nursing National Student Exchange North Central Association of Colleges and Schools Oak Ridge Associated Universities* Southern Council on Collegiate Education for Nursing Teacher Education Council of State Colleges and Universities

Oak Ridge Associated Universities:

Since 2004, students and faculty of Arkansas State University have benefited from its membership in Oak Ridge Associated Universities (ORAU). ORAU is a consortium of 98 colleges and universities and a contractor for the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) located in Oak Ridge, Tennessee. ORAU works with its member institutions to help their students and faculty gain access to federal research facilities throughout the country; to keep its members informed about opportunities for fellowship, scholarship, and research appointments; and to organize research alliances among its members.

Through the Oak Ridge Institute for Science and Education (ORISE), the DOE facility that ORAU operates, undergraduates, graduates, postgraduates, as well as faculty enjoy access to a multitude of opportunities for study and research. Students can participate in programs covering a wide variety of disciplines including business, earth sciences, epidemiology, engineering, physics, geological sciences, pharmacology, ocean sciences, biomedical sciences, nuclear chemistry, and mathematics. Appointment and program length range from one month to four years. Many of these programs are especially designed to increase the numbers of under-represented minority students pursuing degrees in science- and engineering-related disciplines. A comprehensive listing of these programs and other opportunities, their disciplines, and details on locations and benefits can be found in the ORISE Catalog of Education and Training Programs, which is available at <u>http://www.orau.gov/orise/educ.htm</u>, or by calling either of the contacts below.

ORAU's Office of Partnership Development seeks opportunities for partnerships and alliances among ORAU's members, private industry, and major federal facilities. Activities include faculty development programs, such as the Ralph E. Powe Junior Faculty Enhancement Awards, the Visiting Industrial Scholars Program, consortium research funding initiatives, faculty research and support programs as well as services to chief research officers.

For more information about ORAU and its programs, contact:

Michael Dockter Associate Vice Chancellor for Research and Technology Transfer ORAU Councilor for Arkansas State University

Monnie E. Champion ORAU Corporate Secretary (865-576-3306); or

Visit the ORAU Home Page (http://www.orau.org)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Academic Calendar	9
Organization of the University	11
Officers of the University	
Academic Deans of Independent Departments	
The University	
Mission	
Core Values	15
Vision	
Location	
History	
Degree Programs	
Accreditation	
The ASU System	
Library	
Delta Stuides Center	
Museum	17
Arkasnas Heritage Sites	
General Information	
Admission	
Academic Policies and Procedures	
Graduate School Master's Degree Policies	
Graduate School Specialist Degree Policies	
.Graduate School Doctoral Degree Policies	
Fees and Expenses	46
Online Academic Partnership Program	52
College of Agriculture	
College of Business	68
College of Communications	85
College of Education	
College of Engineering	
College of Fine Arts	153
College of Humanities and Social Sciences	164
College of Nursing and Health Professions	
College of Sciences and Mathematics	
Office of International Programs	251
State Licensures and Authorizations	252
Administrative Support Staff	
The Graduate Faculty	
Index	

Academic Calendar Arkansas State University-Jonesboro

Fall Semester 2010

Spring Semester 2011

Residence Halls Open Last Day for Admissions	
Regular Classes Begin	January 10 (M)
Late Registration	January 10-14 (M-F)
Last Day to Change from Credit to Audit Saturday Classes Begin	January 14 (F)
Saturday Classes Begin	January 15 (Sa)
Martin Luther King Day Observed (No Classes)	January 17 (M)
Last Day to Drop or Withdraw without Financial Assessmer Last Day to Drop Session I Courses Midsemester Exams Last Day to Add Session II Courses	ntJanuary 16 (Su)
Last Day to Drop Session I Courses	February 15 (T)
Midsemester Exams	February 22-February 28 (T-M)
Last Day to Add Session II Courses	February 28 (M)
Session II Classes Begin Midsemester Grades Due Spring Break	
Midsemester Grades Due	
Comprehensive Examination Results Reported to Graduate	$\begin{array}{c} \text{School} \\ \text{School} \\ \end{array}$
Thesis/Dissertation and Oral Defense Results Reported to Graduate	Graduate School April 8 (F)
Convocation of Scholars	April 11-15 (M-F)
Convocation of Scholars Spring Faculty Association Meeting	April 12 (T)
Last day to drop a course or withdraw from the University	April 13 (W)
Last Day of Class	
Last Day of Class Study Day Final Examinations	
Final Examinations	April 27-May 3 (W-T)
Residence Halls Close (for all students not graduating)	
Graduating Senior Grades Due	
All Grades Due	
Commencement (See Commencement Web Page)	May 7 (Sa)

First Summer Term 2011

Last Day for Admissions Residence Halls Open	May 27 (F)
Residence Halls Open	12:00 noon May 28 (Sa)
Registration	through May 31 (T)
Memorial Day Holiday Observed	
Last Day to Change from Credit to Audit	May 31 (T)
Last Day to Drop or Withdraw without Financial Assessment	June 2 (T)
Classes Begin	June 1 (Ŵ)
Last day to drop a course or withdraw from the University	June 29 (W)
Last Day of Class	June 30 (R)
Final Examinations	July 1 (F)
All Grades Due	

Second Summer Term 2011

Last Day for AdmissionsJuly 1 (F)
Independence Day Holiday ObservedJulý 4 (M Registrationthrough July 5 (T)
Registrationthrough July 5 (T)
Classes BeginJulý 5 (T)
Classes BeginJulý 5 (T Last Day to Change from Credit to AuditJuly 5 (T)
Last Day to Drop or Withdraw without Financial Assessment)
Comprehensive Examination Results Reported to Graduate SchoolJuly 8 (F)
Thesis/Dissertation and Oral Defense Results Reported to Graduate SchoolJuly 15 (F)
Last Day to Drop or Withdraw from the University)
Last Day of ClassAugust 3 (Ŵ	Ú)
Final ExaminationsAugust 4 (R)
Graduating Senior Grades Due)
Residence Halls Close (for all students not graduating)12:00 noon August 4 (R)
All Grades Due10:00 a.m. August 5 (F	
Commencement7:00 p.m. August 5 (F)

ORGANIZATION OF THE UNIVERSITY

BOARD OF TRUSTEES—2010-2011

	Term Expires
Florine Tousant Milligan, Forrest City	January, 2011
Howard L. Slinkard, Rogers	January, 2012
Ron Rhodes, Cherokee Village	January, 2013
Mike Gibson, Osceola	January, 2014
Dan Pierce, Jonesboro	January, 2015

OFFICERS OF THE BOARD-2010-2011

Florine Tousant Milligan	Chair
Howard L. Slinkard	Vice Chair
Ron Rhodes	Secretary

INTERIM PRESIDENT OF THE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM

Robert L. Potts, B.A., J.D., M.L.

INTERIM CHANCELLOR OF THE UNIVERSITY

G. Daniel Howard, M.S., M.P.H., H.S.D., PhD.

OFFICERS OF THE UNIVERSITY 2010-2011

EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

G. DANIEL HOWARD, 2008

M.S., Indiana University-Bloomington M.P.H., Indiana University-Bloomington H.S.D., Indiana University-Bloomington PhD., Indiana University-Bloomington

GLENDALL JONES JR., 2002

B.B.A., Henderson State University J.D., University of Arkansas M.L., University of Florida

ED KREMERS, 1994

B.S., Arkansas Tech University

CHRISTIAN MURDOCK, 2008

B.S., Oklahoma State University M.Div. Southern Baptist Theological Seminary

WILLIAM R. STRIPLING, 1979

B.A., University of Tampa M.R.C., Arkansas State University Ph.D., Southern Illinois University Interim Chancellor of the University Professor of Educational Leadership

Interim Executive Vice Chancellor and Provost Assistant to the Chancellor for Diversity Initiatives

Vice Chancellor for Finance and Administration

Vice Chancellor for University Advancement

Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs

ACADEMIC DEANS OF INDEPENDENT DEPARTMENT

GREG PHILLIPS, 2003

B.A., University of Kentucky Ph.D., University of Kentucky

KIM PITTCOCK, 1998

B.S., Texas Tech University M.S., University of Tennessee Ph.D., Texas Tech University

LEN FREY, 2000

B.S., Arkansas State University M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Memphis

C. WILLIAM ROE, 2000

B.S., Mississippi State University M.B.A., Mississippi State University PhD., Mississippi State University

JAMES WASHAM, 1989

B.S., Arkansas State University M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

OSABUOHIEN P. AMIENYI, 1989

B.S., Tennessee State University M.A., Northern Illinois University Ph.D., Bowling Green State University

DON MANESS, 2001

B.S., Owosso College M.A., Michigan State University Ed.D., Oklahoma State University

GREGORY MEEKS, 2003

B.S.E., Ouachita State University M.S.E., Henderson State University Ph.D., University of North Texas

DAVID B. BEASLEY, 2009

B.S., Mississippi State University M.S., Mississippi State University Ph.D., Purdue University

RICKY C. CLIFFT, 1980

B.S., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville M.S., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville Ph.D., University of Houston

DANIEL REEVES, 1999

B.A., West Liberty State College Ed.M., University of Pittsburgh Ed.D., Illinois State University

CAROL O'CONNOR, 2002

B.A., Manhattanville College M.Ph., Yale University Ph.D., Yale University Dean, College of Agriculture Professor of Agriculture

Associate Dean, College of Agriculture Associate Professor of Agriculture

Dean, College of Business Associate Professor of Management

Associate Dean, College of Business Professor of Management

Associate Dean, College of Business Associate Professor of Finance

Interim Dean, College of Communications Professor of Radio-TV

> Dean, College of Education Assistant Professor of Education

Associate Dean, College of Education Assistant Professor of Teacher Education

> Dean, College of Engineering Professor of Engineering

Associate Dean Professor of Civil and Environmental Engineering

> Dean, College of Fine Arts Professor of Art

Interim Dean, College of Humanities & Social Sciences Professor of History

DEBORAH CHAPPEL TRAYLOR, 1991 B.S.E., Arkansas State University

M.A., Duke University Ph.D., Duke University

JEFFREY R. BAILEY, 1992

B.A., Morehead State University M.S.L.S., Clarion University of Pennsylvania

JEFFREY A. HELMES, 2007

B.S., U.S. Military Academy at West Point M.S., Long Island University

SUSAN N. HANRAHAN, 1995

B.S., University of Kansas M.P.A., University of Kansas Ph.D., Temple University

MICHAEL BOWMAN, 1996

B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University PhD., Arkansas State University

ANDREW NOVOBILSKI, 2009

B.S., Drexel University M.S., University of Texas-Arlington Ph. D., University of Texas-Arlington

LYNITA M. COOKSEY, 1993

B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., Oklahoma State University

ANDREW SUSTICH, 1991

B.S., University of Illinois - Urbana/Champaign M.S., University of Illinois - Urbana/Champaign Ph.D., University of Illinois - Urbana/Champaign

Interim Associate Dean, College of Humanities & Social Science Associate Professor of English

Interim Dean, Library and Information Resources

Chair, Independent Department of Military Science Professor of Military Science

Dean, College of Nursing and Health Professions Professor of Physical Therapy

> Interim Dean, Regional Programs Director of Distance Learning

Dean, College of Sciences and Mathematics Professor of Computer Science

Dean, University College Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs Associate Professor of Environmental Entomology

> Dean, Graduate School Dean, The Honors College Professor of Physics

THE UNIVERSITY

MISSION

Arkansas State University educates leaders, enhances intellectual growth, and enriches lives. (ASU=e³).

CORE VALUES

Arkansas State University values the following as central to our success:

- **Student-Centered**: We are committed to education, inquiry and service in order to meet students' changing needs. We foster lifelong learning, civic and social responsibility, leadership, and individual and career growth.
- Learning-Centered: We nurture intellectual flexibility, knowledge and skills by integrating teaching, research, assessment and learning to promote continuous improvement of our scholarly community.
- **Excellence**: We pursue excellence within the campus community through opportunities for achievement in teaching, research, scholarship, creative activity and service.
- **Diversity**: We embrace diversity in all of its dimensions realizing that mutual respect for individuality and the inclusion of all are vital for both personal and institutional success.
- **Service**: We support and recognize service at all levels of the university. We strive to contribute to the benefit of the university, the Delta, the state, the nation and the world.
- **Integrity**: We hold high standards of character and integrity as the foundations upon which the university is built.

VISION

Arkansas State University aspires to be an academic leader recognized for innovation and quality in teaching and learning, international standing in strategic research areas, and commitment to outreach and service to the Delta and beyond.

LOCATION

The university is located about halfway between the Mississippi River Valley, one of the most fertile areas in the world, and the Ozark Mountains, rich in American folklore and tradition. The university campus occupies an area of 800 acres on the gently rolling slopes of Crowley's Ridge, in the City of Jonesboro.

HISTORY

Arkansas State University enjoys a reputation as a quality regional institution of higher education and is recognized for offering special services to the people of the Arkansas Delta. It is the only comprehensive public university located in this region. Dedicated to teaching, research, and service, the university provides students with the broad educational foundations that help develop critical thinking and analytical skills, decision-making capabilities, and communication skills.

This institution was founded in Jonesboro in 1909 by the Arkansas Legislature as a regional agricultural training school. It began offering a two-year college program in 1918, then became "First District Agricultural and Mechanical College" in 1925. A four-year degree program was begun in 1930, and A & M College became "Arkansas State College" in 1933. The Arkansas Legislature elevated the college to university status and changed the name to Arkansas State University in 1967. Today, the institution has more than 55,000 alumni.

DEGREE PROGRAMS

Master's degree graduate programs were initiated in 1955, and ASU began offering its first doctoral degree, in educational leadership, in the fall of 1992. A second doctoral program, in Environmental Sciences, was begun in the fall of 1997, and the doctoral program in Heritage Studies began in the fall of 2001. The doctoral program in Molecular Biosciences began in the spring of 2006 and the doctoral program of Physical Therapy began in the fall 2009. Programs at the specialist's, master's, bachelor's and associate's degree levels are available through various colleges: Agriculture, Business, Communications, Education, Engineering, Fine Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences, Nursing and Health Professions, Sciences and Mathematics, and University College. Classes are also offered through The Honors College and the independent Department of Military Science. More information about the various colleges and academic departments is available through the Office of Research and Academic Affairs.

ACCREDITATION

Arkansas State University's commitment to excellence in higher education is demonstrated by its accreditation by The Higher Learning Commission of the North Central Association, as well as 18 specialized accrediting organizations. In addition, the university holds membership in several national organizations which support the highest educational standards.

THE ASU SYSTEM

The ASU System includes campuses at **Jonesboro** (Craighead County), which offers degree programs through the doctoral level; **Beebe** (White County), **Mountain Home** (Baxter County), and **Newport** (Jackson County), where associate degree programs are offered; and at **Heber Springs**, **Marked Tree** and **Searcy**. Arkansas State University-Beebe became part of the ASU system in 1955. It associated with White River Vo-Tech at Newport in 1992; that campus has attained stand-alone status and is now Arkansas State University-Newport. The Mountain Home campus officially became ASU-Mountain Home on July 1, 1995. Delta Technical Institute at Marked Tree merged with ASU and became Arkansas State University Technical Center on July 1, 2001. A new campus is being built for ASU-Heber Springs, which operates as a sister campus of ASU-Beebe. Foothills Technical Institute at Searcy was merged with ASU Beebe on July 1, 2003, and is now ASU-Searcy, a technical institute of ASU-Beebe.

ASU offers bachelor's degree programs, master's degree programs and upper level courses through ASU degree centers at ASU-Beebe, ASU-Mountain Home, and three other cities -- Blytheville, Forrest City and West Memphis -- where partnership agreements have been established in cooperation with the local community colleges. ASU also operates an instructional site at nearby Paragould, in Greene County.

LIBRARY

The Dean B. Ellis Library, centrally located in an eight-story building, functions as an educational center for the university community. It houses an open shelf collection which includes over 604,568 books and periodical bound volumes, 581,675 federal and state documents, and 585,913 units in microform. The collection includes most subject fields, but emphasizes education, history, fine arts, general reference, law, and American and English literature. The Library of Congress classification system is used for the arrangement of books, and an online catalog provides access to its book collection and electronic resources. Reserve items are available at the Circulation Desk.

The library meets the informational needs of the university by offering a variety of services. A staff of 15 professional librarians and 22 support personnel acquires, organizes, and services the collection. Reference librarians assist users in locating information and in the use of the library. The reference staff also offers an active library instruction program which reaches numerous university classes. Online databases provide access to thousands of journals and books not housed within the library. Materials that are not contained in the library's collection are accessible by interlibrary loan through the OCLC network.

Special collections include 1) the Cass S. Hough Aeronautical Collection of 14,000 books and memorabilia which has been described as the single most valuable collection of aviation materials in private hands; 2) an outstanding collection of Lois Lenski books for children; 3) collections of notable Arkansas authors of children's books: Charlie May Simon, Lois Snelling, Faith Yingling Knoop; and 4) a collection of Arkansas writer John Gould Fletcher.

The Tom Love Collection forms the nucleus of an extensive "Arkansas Collection." It is comprised of manuscripts, documents, and other historic materials relating to the state of Arkansas. In addition, the Arkansas Room collection contains Arkansas topographic and other maps, Arkansas State University publications, and the student newspaper, <u>The Herald</u>.

The Honorable E. C. Gathings Collection is comprised principally of correspondence from Arkansas' long-time congressional representative, making available primary research materials relating to the First Congressional District during Gathings' time of service in the Congress.

The Honorable Bill Alexander Collection expands and extends the research materials relating to the First Congressional District through Congressman Alexander's tenure as a member of the U.S. House of Representatives. The Alexander and Gathings collections cover 53 years, 1939 to 1992.

The collection of creation science papers, donated by former Arkansas Attorney General Steve Clark, includes the state's side of the landmark creation science case.

The Judd Hill Collection, Mabel H. Gieseck Collection, and the Ira Twist, Jr. Collection form the core of a primary research emphasis on the agricultural development and environment transformation of Eastern Arkansas.

An Oral History Program, housed in the library, has conducted and taped interviews with a number of local citizens and state leaders. The tapes are available for use by any interested patron holding an ASU library card.

Other collections include the Curriculum Materials Center which contains K-12 teacher education materials. In addition to materials directly related to classroom and research work, the library provides students with general and recreational reading materials. Exhibits and displays presenting ideas and issues are also a regular part of an ongoing service program.

Media Services offers a wide range of audio and visual services for both students and faculty engaged in university functions. The staff produces overhead transparencies, produces audio and video recordings, and provides laminating services. Additionally, Media services lends audio-visual materials and equipment for short-term use to students and faculty.

DELTA STUDIES CENTER

The Delta Studies Center at Arkansas State University has been established to increase understanding and address needs of the seven-state Lower Mississippi River Delta, as well as to focus national and international scholarly attention on the region.

The Delta Studies Center works with all colleges and programs across campus to focus on and seek support for interdisciplinary studies and activities directed toward the people, institutions, economy, health care issues, history, folklore, culture, arts, and biological and physical environments characteristic of the Delta. Specific activities of the center include archival development; public service; dissemination of information; support for program development, teaching and applied research; and collaboration with other agencies and institutions in the seven-state region.

MUSEUM

Arkansas State University Museum is a general museum housed in the Museum Building connected to the west end of the Dean B. Ellis Library. Providing resource materials for teaching and research, it exhibits strong collections of Arkansas artifacts: birds, archaeological objects, minerals and fossils, mammals, Pioneer items, and military history. Arkansas Indian cultures—Quapaw, Osage, Caddo, Chickasaw, and Choctaw—as well as Southwest Indian cultures constitute multiple exhibits. The nationally known Lutterloh glass collection forms the nucleus of an extensive decorative arts collection. Dolls and toys extend the many historic collections.

The museum, accredited by the American Association of Museums, is a public as well as an institutional museum by classification. It is one of five accredited museums in the state and is open on a regular schedule Mondays through Fridays as well as Saturday and Sunday afternoons.

ARKANSAS HERITAGE SITES

Arkansas Heritage SITES (System Initiatives for Technical and Educational Support) at Arkansas State University develops and operates heritage sites of regional and national significance in the Arkansas Delta. These sites provide educational resources for formal and informal learning, including serving as laboratories for the Heritage Studies Ph.D. program. In addition, they serve as economic catalysts in communities where they are located by attracting heritage tourists from around the country. These sites currently include the Hemingway-Pfeiffer Museum and Educational Center in Piggott, the Southern Tenant Farmers Museum in Tyronza, and the Lakeport Plantation in Lake Village.

GENERAL INFORMATION

STUDENT'S RESPONSIBILITY

Each student should thoroughly study this **Graduate Bulletin** and become completely familiar with the organization and regulations of the Graduate School. Failure to do this may result in serious mistakes for which the student must be held fully responsible.

DEGREES OFFERED

Arkansas State University offers work leading to the following degrees with major fields or emphasis areas:

Doctor of Education (Ed.D) Major in Educational Leadership Doctor of Philosophy (Ph.D) Majors in Environmental Sciences Heritage Studies Molecular Biosciences Minor in Statistics (PhD) Doctor of Physical Therapy (DPT)

Specialist in Community College Teaching (SCCT) Emphasis Areas in Agricultural Education Biology **Business Administration Business Technology** Chemistry English History Music Education Physical Education **Political Science** Reading Sociology Communication Studies and Theatre Vocational-Technical Administration Community College Administration Specialist in Education (Ed.S) Majors in Educational Leadership Psychology and Counseling Concentration in Mental Health Counseling School Psychology Flex Track Master of Accountancy (MAcc) Master of Arts (MA) Majors in Art **Biological Sciences**

Criminal Justice English

History

Émphasis in Public

Global

Political Science

Sociology

Communication Studies and Theatre Emphasis Areas in

Communication Studies Theatre Master of Arts in Teaching (MAT) Master of Business Administration (MBA) Concentration in Healthcare Administration International Business Logistics Management Information Systems Master of Communication Disorders (MCD) Master of Engineering Management (MEM) Master of Music (MM) Emphasis in Performance Composition Master of Music Education (MME) Master of Public Administration (MPA) Master of Rehabilitation Counseling (MRC) Master of Science (MS) Majors in Biology Traditional Track Biology Emphasis in Biotechnology Chemistry College Student Personnel Services Computer Science Early Childhood Services Environmental Sciences **Exercise Science** Health Sciences **Mathematics** Sports Administration Master of Science in Agriculture (MSA) Concentrations in Agricultural Business and Economics Agricultural Education Animal Science Plant and Soil Science Vocational-Technical Administration Master of Science in Education (MSE) Maiors in Curriculum and Instruction Early Childhood Education Educational Leadership **Educational Theory and Practice** Mid-Level Education Reading School Counseling Secondary Education Teaching Fields Majors in Biology Business Technology Chemistry English Mathematics Physical Education Social Science Special Education Instructional Specialist P-4 Special Education Instructional Specialist 4-12 Special Education - Gifted, Talented and Creative Master of Science in Mass Communications (MSMC) Majors in Journalism Radio-Television

Master of Science in Nursing (MSN) Majors in Adult Health Nursing Family Nurse Practitioner Nurse Anesthesia Master of Science in Social Work (MSW)

Graduate Certificate Addiction Studies Aging Studies Health Communications Healthcare Management Health Sciences Education Mental Health Counseling Student Affairs

The following degrees are available in a fully on-line delivery format through the ASU Academic Partnership Program. Further information about the Academic Partnership Program is available in a separate supplemental Graduate Bulletin and at the Program website at http:// www.stateu.com/astate/

Master of Science in Education (MSE) Curriculum and Instruction Educational Leadership Educational Theory and Practice Special Education - Instructional Specialist Grades P-4 Special Education - Instructional Specialist Grades 4-12

ADMISSION

The Graduate School is open to persons holding at least a bachelor's degree from an accredited college or university and whose undergraduate or graduate work has been of sufficient quality and scope to enable them to profitably pursue graduate study. Arkansas State University offers equal educational opportunity to all persons without regard to race, religion, sex, age, creed, color, national origin, or physical disability.

GENERAL PROCEDURES

Applicants for admission to graduate study should contact the Graduate School for an application form. The completed form and separate official transcripts of all undergraduate and graduate work must be transmitted to the dean of the Graduate School. All applicants also must submit written proof of measles, mumps and rubella immunization. This immunization must have been received after the first birthday and after January 1, 1968. Arkansas law requires that in order to be eligible for enrollment at a public institution of higher learning an applicant who is a U.S. citizen must be registered or be exempt from registration with the selective service system. Aform affirming registration is also required for admission to Graduate School. Application materials become the property of the university and may not be returned to the applicant or forwarded to other institutions. Credentials will be maintained in active files for 12 months, after which they will be relegated to inactive status. After this time, applicants seeking subsequent admission must resubmit all application materials.

All applications must be accompanied by a nonrefundable application fee. The fee is \$50 for students seeking admission to doctoral study and \$30 for students seeking admission to specialist or master-level study. (A \$40 fee is required of international students seeking admission to specialist or master-level study.) Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. International students apply directly to the Office of International Programs. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate School will hold all application materials and notify the applicant that no action will be taken until payment is received.

An application may, depending on the timely submission of the required materials and the extent of review required, take from a few days to many weeks to process. Some programs have specific admission deadline dates, while others do not. Applicants are encouraged to check for particular program deadlines in the appropriate section of the Bulletin or online at http://graduateschool.astate.edu/. Applications to specific programs are reviewed by program faculty before an admission decision is recommended to the Graduate School. All applicants are encouraged to submit all materials at the earliest possible date, preferably no later than six weeks prior to the beginning of the semester, to assist in a smooth application process. Late application may delay registration and limit course selection.

When consideration of the applications for admission to both the Graduate School and the specific degree program has been completed, the dean of the Graduate School will inform the applicant of the admission decision, including any conditions that may be imposed. A student may be admitted into the Graduate School in either Unconditional status or Conditional status.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Applicants will be required to meet admissions criteria established by the Graduate School for Unconditional or Conditional status in order to enroll in graduate courses. Meeting the minimum requirements for admission to the Graduate School does not necessarily ensure acceptance into a particular graduate degree program. Individual departments may establish requirements for individual degree programs above and beyond the standards for admission to the Graduate School. (See departmental sections of this Bulletin or online at http://graduateschool.astate.edu/ for specific program admission requirements.) A degree-seeking student admitted to one program who decides to change to another program must meet the admission requirements of the new program.

UNCONDITIONAL ADMISSION STATUS

The following Graduate School admission requirements are minimum standards which identify the pool of applicants from which departments select students to be admitted to candidacy in a degree program. To be granted Unconditional Admission Status in the Graduate School, applicants must have

- 1. Submitted a completed application for admission and the designated nonrefundable application fee to the office of the Graduate School at least 30 days in advance of registration.
- 2. Earned a baccalaureate degree from an accredited institution (or its equivalent as determined by the Graduate School).
- 3. Achieved a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 on a 4.00 scale or a 3.00 GPA on the last 60 hours.
- 4. Achieved a minimum 3.00 GPA on any previous graduate courses completed at either Arkansas State University or another accredited university.
- 5. Submitted official transcripts from each college or university as requested by the Graduate School. Official transcripts must be submitted directly from the registrar of other institutions to the office of the Graduate School at Arkansas State University.

CONDITIONAL ADMISSION STATUS

An applicant who fails to meet the GPA requirements for Unconditional Admission Status, who lacks the appropriate undergraduate background for a particular degree program, or whose baccalaureate degree is from an unaccredited institution, may be granted Conditional Admission Status after

- 1. Submission of a completed application for admission and the designated nonrefundable application fee to the office of the Graduate School.
- 2. Submitted official transcripts from each college or university as requested by the Graduate School. Official transcripts must be submitted directly from the registrar of other institutions to the office of the Graduate School at Arkansas State University.
- 3. Achieving a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.50 on a 4.00 scale or a 2.75 GPA on the last 60 hours for admission into a graduate program or for admission as a non-degree student (see "Admission as a Graduate Non-degree Student").

ACADEMIC RECORDS PRIVACY RIGHTS

Arkansas State University intends to comply fully with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) of 1974 which was designed to protect the privacy of education records, to establish the right of students to inspect and review their education records, and to provide guidelines for the correction of inaccurate or misleading data through informal and formal hearings. Students also have the right to file complaints with FERPA office concerning alleged failures by the institution to comply with the Act.

Questions concerning the Family Education Rights and Privacy Act should be referred to the Registrar's Office.

TYPES OF ADMISSION

Applicants may be admitted to the Graduate School as either Degree-seeking students or Non-degree students. The Graduate Degree-seeking student classification is for those who wish to pursue a specific graduate degree program. The Graduate Non-degree student classification is for those who wish to enroll in graduate courses but who do not wish to pursue any graduate degree at the university.

ADMISSION TO A DEGREE PROGRAM

In addition to being admitted to the Graduate School, an applicant for admission to a doctoral, specialist, or master degree program also must meet departmental and/or program requirements. Applicants to a degree program must hold a baccalaureate or higher degree from an accredited four-year institution with the appropriate undergraduate background in the field of the proposed academic emphasis. Additional requirements and materials for admission to particular degree programs are found elsewhere in the Bulletin or online at http://www.astate. edu/graduate. Be sure to check the section related to the college that houses the program in which you are interested.

Degree-seeking students must have submitted all additional application materials for the particular degree program and must have been accepted into the program by the appropri-

ate department selection committee and the dean of the Graduate School. See Admission Requirements for the particular degree program elsewhere in this Bulletin or online at http://www.astate.edu/graduate.

ADMISSION AS A GRADUATE NON-DEGREE STUDENT

This option is for those seeking personal development, those fulfilling professional renewal requirements, those returning for educational workshops, and transient students. Students who have been admitted to another accredited graduate school and wish to take courses for transfer may establish Non-degree status by submitting an application for admission and a graduate transcript indicating good standing from the other institution.

Nondegree students may take an undergraduate and/or graduate course for which they qualify, with concurrence of the department offering the course. Departments, however, may restrict nondegree students from enrolling in designated courses. Departments also may require that nondegree students must consult with an adviser from the department before enrolling in any classes. Former or currently-enrolled nondegree students who want to apply for admission to a degree program must meet all requirements of that program.

Admission as a nondegree student does not imply that the student meets either Unconditional Status or graduate degree program admission requirements. Graduate credit earned as a nondegree student may be applied to a degree program only with approval of the appropriate department chair and the graduate dean. No more than 12 hours earned in nondegree status and no courses with a grade lower than "B" may be applied to a graduate degree. Nondegree admission does not entitle the student to enroll in the 7000 or 8000 level courses. Exceptions may be made for those holding an appropriate master's degree in a relevant field as accepted by the Department of Educational Leadership, Curriculum, and Special Education. Enrollment in 7000-level courses with COUN and PSY prefixes requires admission to the Ed.S. in Psychology and Counseling, unconditional admission to another university's accredited post-master degree program with a major in psychology or counseling, or (with permission) admission to the Ed.S. in Educational Administration, the Specialist in Community College Teaching Program, or the Ed.D. in Educational Leadership. Enrollment in 8000-level courses is restricted to those who have been admitted to pursue the doctoral degrees.

ADMISSION AS AN UNDERGRADUATE INTO THE ACCELERATED MASTERS PROGRAM

The Accelerated Master's degree option provides a transition that enables outstanding Arkansas State University undergraduate students to begin taking graduate course work in their junior or senior year and thus combine components of the undergraduate and graduate curriculum. Students admitted into an approved Accelerated Masters Degree Program may have a limited number of graduate level courses counted toward both the undergraduate and graduate degree. Students must apply and be admitted to the accelerated master's program by the department and the Graduate School before enrolling for any courses to apply to the graduate degree. Graduate programs at Arkansas State University offering an accelerated option are listed:

- Agriculture (MSA) All Concentrations
- Chemistry (MS)
- Special Education-Instructional Specialist Grades P-4 (MSE)
- Special Education-Instructional Specialist Grades 4-12 (MSE)

Depending on the program, up to 12 hours of graduate credits will apply toward completion of the undergraduate degree requirements. Under the Accelerated Master's degree option, a student will be fully admitted to the Graduate School upon completion of the baccalaureate degree. This dual counting of a course for both undergraduate and graduate credit will only occur after the student completes the baccalaureate degree. Only courses with grades B or better will be eligible to count toward graduate credit. Undergraduate students interested in the Accelerated Master's opportunity should contact their department or the Graduate School for admission information.

ADMISSION AS A SENIOR TO ENROLL IN GRADUATE COURSES

Seniors at Arkansas State University may register for graduate credit if they meet all of the following criteria:

- Must be within 12 semester hours of completion of the bachelor's degree at ASU in the semester in which the dual enrollment is to occur.
- Met the GPA requirements for unconditional admission to the Graduate School.
- Obtain approval of the faculty advisor, the course professor and the graduate dean.

Seniors may then enroll in a maximum of 12 hours of graduate work, provided the total undergraduate and graduate hours do not exceed 15 semester hours. A course used toward an undergraduate degree cannot be counted or used later for graduate credit, except in the case of enrollment in an approved Accelerated Masters Program. Students will receive graduate credit only if the requirements for the bachelor's degree have been met by the end of the term and all requirements for admission to the Graduate School are met.

Enrollment under these conditions is limited to one term. Graduate tuition will be charged for all graduate courses.

Other exceptional undergradute students who have attained senior status but are not in their last 12 hours and who wish to enroll in graduate school will be considered on a caseby-case basis.

Exceptions are made for senior nursing students. See details in the College of Nursing and Health professions section in this Bulletin or online at http://www.astate.edu/conhp.

ADMISSION OF STUDENTS FROM OTHER INSTITUTIONS

Graduate students transferring to Arkansas State University from other institutions must be in good standing with the institution from which they seek to transfer, must have a "B" average in all graduate work completed, and must meet Arkansas State University's criteria for admission to graduate study. For admission to a particular degree program, transferring graduate students must meet the established criteria of the degree program.

ADMISSION OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS

The Graduate School admits graduates of foreign colleges and universities and citizens of foreign countries if they can provide appropriate evidence of proficiency in the use of the English language, establish academic eligibility for admission, and provide certification by reputable financial institutions (acceptable to Arkansas State University) stating that financial resources are available to support the individuals during the stay in the United States. Coursework completed at foreign institutions is not normally accepted for graduate transfer credit. International student applicants must demonstrate a satisfactory level of proficiency in the English language if English is not their native language. Citizens of the British Isles, the English speaking portions of Canada and the West Indies, Australia, and New Zealand are considered to have native ability in English. Applicants whose native language is not English but who have completed four-year bachelor's degree programs at accredited institutions in the United States or in any of the above mentioned countries will be considered proficient in English. For applicants whose native language is not English and who do not have bachelor's degrees from accredited institutions in the United States or the above mentioned countries, proficiency in English may be demonstrated by submitting scores of 550 on the paper-based. 213 or higher on the computer-based. 79 on the internet-based Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL); or a score of 6 on the International English Language Testing System (IELTS) exam.

The academic requirements for admission of international students are as follows:

- 1. The academic preparation of applicants must be the equivalent of a four year bachelor's degree from an accredited institution of the United States.
- 2. The records of previous studies must reveal appropriate standards of academic achievement.
- 3. Applicants must meet all Graduate School and all program admission requirements.

Admission processing of all international students is done through the Office of International Programs. They may be reached by e-mail oip@astate.edu), by phone at (870) 972-2329, by fax at (870) 972-3288, or by letter at International Programs P.O. Box 2230 State University, AR 72467, USA

RESIDENCE REQUIREMENT

Candidates for Master's and Specialist degrees are required to complete a minimum of 30 semester hours of graduate work. Candidates must complete a minimum of 18 semester hours of resident credit from Arkansas State University—Jonesboro. Twelve semester hours may be earned in approved non-resident classes offered by Arkansas State University. A maximum of nine semester hours of graduate credit may be transferred from other approved institutions.

Candidates for the Specialist in Education degree with a major in Psychology and Counseling must meet a residence requirement by completing a minimum of six semester hours in one academic semester (Fall or Spring only).

ADMISSION TO THE MASTER'S DEGREE PROGRAMS

Applicants to the master's degree programs must hold a baccalaureate degree from an accredited four-year institution with the appropriate undergraduate background in the field of proposed academic emphasis. Applicants must submit the following to the Graduate School:

- 1. A completed application for admission. Applications should be submitted at least six weeks before the registration date of the term which the applicants plan to attend.
- 2. A \$30 nonrefundable application fee. Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate School will hold all application materials and notify the applicants that no action will be taken until payment is received.
- One copy of official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate coursework attempted to be sent directly from the institution(s) previously attended.

Admission test scores are required for admission into certain master's degree programs. Consult the appropriate program section of this Bulletin or online at http://www.astate.edu/ graduate to determine if the Graduate Record Examination, Miller Analogies Test, or Graduate Management Admission Test is required in the proposed program of academic emphasis.

SECOND MASTER'S DEGREE POLICY

In individual cases, when permitted by the program and upon the recommendation of the adviser, credits earned at Arkansas State University for one master's degree may, if appropriate to another degree plan, be applied toward the requirements for a second master's degree. No more than one-half of the total hours for the second degree may come from a previous degree program and credits applied under this policy must have been earned within the six year limit for completion of the second degree.

ADMISSION TO THE SPECIALIST DEGREE PROGRAMS

Applicants to the Specialist in Community College Teaching and the Specialist in Education degree program in Educational Leadership must hold an earned master's degree from an accredited institution. Applicants to the Specialist in Education in Psychology and Counseling must hold either an earned bachelor's or an earned master's degree from an accredited institution. Applicants must submit the following to the Graduate School:

- 1. A completed application for admission. Applicants are encouraged to submit the application before May 1 to be eligible for the following summer; before August 1 to be eligible to enter the following fall semester; and before December 1 to be eligible to enter the following spring semester.
- 2. A \$30 nonrefundable application fee. Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate School will hold all application materials and notify the applicants that no action will be taken until payment is received.
- 3. One copy of official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate coursework attempted to be sent directly from the institution(s) previously attended.
- 4. Official report of a score, obtained within the last five years, on the Graduate Record Examination (Ed.S. in Psychology and Counseling only). The SCCT program will accept either the Graduate Record Examination or the Miller Analogies Test.

5. Please see program sections under the College of Education portion of this Bulletin for specific requirements or online at http://www.astate.edu/education.

ADMISSION TO THE ED.D. IN EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP DEGREE PROGRAM

Applicants to the Doctor of Education Degree program must hold an earned master's degree from an accredited institution and provide evidence of having sustained a superior level of scholarship during master's and post-master's level graduate work. Applicants must submit the following to the Graduate School:

- 1. A completed application for admission. Applicants are encouraged to submit the application no later than March 1 for the fall semester. Screening for admission will begin on March 1. Application forms are available from the Graduate School or from the Center for Excellence in Education.
- 2. A \$50 nonrefundable application fee. Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate School will hold all application materials and notify the applicants that no action will be taken until payment is received. International students may utilize a check or an International Postal Money Order to remit payment in U.S. currency.
- 3. One copy of official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate coursework attempted to be sent directly from the institution(s) previously attended. (The Graduate School will compute the graduate GPA by counting all graduate courses completed, including any repeated courses.)
- 4. At least four letters of recommendation, two from former professors and two from former or current employers. These letters will be reviewed by the doctoral faculty. An interview may be required. Both recommendation by the doctoral faculty and approval by the dean of the Graduate School are required for admission to the doctoral program.
- 5. Acceptable scores on the verbal, quantitative, and analytical sections of the Graduate Record Examination, or on the Miller Analogies Test.

ADMISSION TO GRADUATE PROGRAM IN ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES

Applicants to the Graduate Program Environmental Sciences Program must hold a baccalaureate or master's degree (BA, BS, MA or MS) from an accredited institution in a relevant field of study. Students should apply to either the PhD or MS program. For both programs, applicants must submit the following to the Graduate School:

- 1. A completed application for admission to the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences. Applicants are encouraged to submit the application no later than January 15 for the fall semester and August 15 for the spring semester. Forms are available from the Graduate School.
- 2. A \$30 nonrefundable application fee for MS program, \$50 nonrefundable application fee for Ph.D. program. Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate School will hold all application materials and notify the applicants that no action will be taken until payment is received. International students may utilize a check or an International Postal Money Order to remit payment in U.S. currency.
- 3. One copy of official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate coursework attempted, to be sent directly from the institution(s) previously attended. The Graduate School will compute the graduate GPA by counting all graduate courses completed, including any repeated courses.

Applicants to the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences must possess a baccalaureate degree from an accredited four-year institution and meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School. Applicants should be aware that the breadth of the course work in this program demands that students have a basic background in several disciplines. Preparatory courses for this program may include:

- Mathematics: Calculus I as well as an applied statistics course or second semester Calculus course.
- Chemistry: A first and second semester chemistry course sequence.
- Biology: A first and second semester biology course sequence.
- Earth Science: A first and second semester earth science course sequence.

- Economics: An introductory level economics course.
- Political Science: American government, United States history or world history.

Students should contact the Program Director for details regarding course requirements for specific focus areas within the program. Students lacking the appropriate courses for their chosen focus area can be admitted into the program but may be required to complete preparatory course work before enrolling in specific graduate core courses. Applicants are also expected to have a working knowledge of computer systems and software. In some cases, the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee may agree to substitute equivalent, documented work experience in the environmental field for specific courses and, in rare cases, other criteria for admission. Contact the Program Director for questions in these matters.

- 4.Three letters of recommendation to be reviewed by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee. Note that both recommendation by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and approval by the Dean of the Graduate School are required for admission to the program.
- 5. Scores from the Graduate Record Examination showing a combined score of 1000 on the verbal and quantitative sections of the exam.
- 6. International student applicants must demonstrate a satisfactory level of proficiency in the English language if English is not their native language.
- 7. Statement of Purpose. In essay form, state your reasons for undertaking graduate study in the Environmental Sciences. Please describe your qualifications for the academic program to which you are applying and your objectives in undertaking this program. Applicants to the doctoral program should clearly outline their research interests. We are interested in how the applicant's interests would complement those research interests of the faculty. Applicants to master's program should discuss their plans for their academic and professional career and how the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences will help them attain their goals.
- Resume (C.V.) List all colleges and universities attended, major extracurricular activities and employment, detailing particularly those relevant to your proposed field of study; any honors or prizes awarded; and publications and research projects with which you have been associated.

ADMISSION TO THE PH.D. IN HERITAGE STUDIES DEGREE PROGRAM

Applicants to the Ph.D. in Heritage Studies must hold a baccalaureate or master's degree from an accredited institution. Preferred applicants will have a master's degree in a related discipline such as archeology, anthropology, English literature (American regional/ethnic focus), folklore, geography, history, museum studies, political science, public administration, or sociology. Applicants admitted to the program will be required to complete a minimum of 18 hours of graduate work before they will be allowed to take 7000 level courses. Only in rare cases will applicants be admitted who have not completed an appropriate master's degree before they begin their doctoral studies. Applicants will be admitted to the program based on the following criteria.

- 1. A letter explaining interest in Heritage Studies and personal career goals.
- 2. Undergraduate and graduate GPA
- 3. Three (3) letters of reference
- 4. Interview with Heritage Studies' Admissions Committee (may be required).
- 5. Example of research and writing on a scholarly topic
- 6. Interview with the director or associate director of the Ph.D. program

Applicants must submit the following to the Graduate School.

- 1. A completed application for admission to the Ph.D. in Heritage Studies program. Applicants are encouraged to submit the application no later than January 15. Review of applications will begin January 15 for the fall semester.
- 2. A \$50 nonrefundable application fee. Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate School will hold all application materials and notify the applicants that no action will be taken until payment is received. International students may utilize a check or an International Postal Money Order to remit payment in U.S. currency.

- 3. One copy of official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate coursework attempted, to be sent directly from the institutions(s) previously attended. The Graduate School will compute the graduate GPA by counting all graduate courses completed, including any repeated courses. Transcripts should reflect a strong background in social sciences and humanities. Applicants who are lacking this background who are otherwise exemplary may be granted provisional admission and required to make up these deficiencies. Such course credits may not be applied toward fulfillment of doctoral requirements.
- 4. Letter explaining applicant's career goals and knowledge of and interest in Heritage Studies.
- 5. Three (3) letters of reference from former professors or professional supervisors.
- 6. International student applicants must demonstrate a satisfactory level of proficiency in the English language if English is not their native language.

ADMISSION TO THE PH.D. IN MOLECULAR BIOSCIENCES DEGREE PROGRAM

Applicants to the Ph.D. in Molecular Biosciences Program must have a minimum of a B.S. in a basic or applied science, although preference may be given to M.S. level applicants. Applicants must submit the following to the Graduate School by February 15 for consideration for Fall admission:

- 1. A completed application for admission to the ASU Graduate School (or to the Office of International Programs for international students). Forms are available directly from the Graduate School and Office of International Programs.
- 2. One copy of official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate coursework attempted, to be sent directly from the institution(s) previously attended. The Graduate School will compute the graduate GPA by counting all graduate courses completed, including any repeated courses.
- 3. Three letters of recommendation, to be reviewed by both the Dean of the Graduate School and the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee.
- 4. A personal statement (maximum of two pages) describing the student's academic and research goals. Applicants are encouraged to identify areas of research interest as well as possible research mentors within the faculty of the Molecular Biosciences Program.
- 5. Graduate Record Examination (GRE) scores for the Verbal, Analytical and Quantitative tests. The minimum combined Verbal and Quantitative scores must be 1000. Although not required, scores from an advanced test related to Molecular Biosciences may increase a candidate's chance for admission.
- 6. A \$50 nonrefundable application fee. Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate School will hold all materials and notify the applicants that no action will be taken until payment is received. International students may use a check or an International Postal Money Order to remit payment in U.S. currency.
- 7. International student applicants must demonstrate a satisfactory level of proficiency in the English language if English is not their native language.

ACADEMIC POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

GRADUATE COURSES AND CREDIT

Graduate credit will be given only for courses described in this bulletin under the heading Graduate Course Descriptions. Master's degree candidates must complete a minimum of 18 semester hours in courses numbered at the 6000 level. For master's degrees requiring more than 30 hours, at least 50 percent of the credit hours must be completed at the 6000 level. A course completed at the 4000 level for undergraduate credit cannot be taken again at the 5000 level for graduate credit. No more than three semester hours of credit earned through independent study may be applied toward a graduate degree.

Graduate students enrolled in courses numbered 5000 through 5999 must do special work in addition to that required of undergraduates in the courses numbered 4000 through 4999. A masters degree program traditionally consists of courses numbered 5000 and 6000. Courses numbered 7000 and above are normally reserved for specialist and doctoral programs. Check the particular degree program section for program specific restrictions or deviations.

SPECIAL STUDIES COURSES

Special courses of study may, upon request, be organized in any college at any level of study to meet the needs of interested groups. The second digit of the course numbers for such courses, which must be approved through normal university curriculum channels, will always be 9. The letter prefix will show the department offering the course, the first digit will indicate the level of study, and the last digit will show the hours of credit. Credit earned in some special studies courses may not be applicable toward a degree.

AUDITING COURSES

All students auditing a course will pay the regular course audit fee as shown under the heading Fees and Expenses. No credit will be awarded for courses audited. Audited courses Will be counted as part of the stated maximum load for a semester or term. Only those persons who have been admitted to the Graduate School are eligible to audit a graduate course.

Auditors are expected to meet all requirements for a course other than taking examinations and completing formal written papers. The names of those persons registered to audit a course will appear on the class roster, and at the end of the enrollment period the professor will determine whether the audit designation AU should be entered on the student's permanent record. Permission of professor is required for audit.

ATTENDANCE POLICY

There is no formal attendance policy for graduate level courses as class attendance is a critical component of learning and students are expected to attend and participate fully in all scheduled class meetings and activities. Any attendance policy is established by the faculty of record for a given class. Students who do not attend traditional classes or participate in online courses during the first eleven class days of a fall or spring semester, or the first five class days of a five week term, will be assigned a grade of WN – withdrawal for non-attendance, and are withdrawn from the class. The WN grade does not impact GPA calculation. Students who initiate attendance but discontinue attendance or completion of assignments without officially dropping a class are assigned a grade of FN – failure for non-attendance. The FN grade is equivalent to a grade of F for calculating GPA and academic standing.

Academic standing, not attendance, determines whether or not the student is eligible for continued enrollment (see probation, suspension and readmission of suspended students).

TRANSFER CREDIT

Subject to the approval of the student's adviser and the graduate dean, a student who has a "B" grade average or above in graduate work from another approved institution may be permitted to transfer a maximum of nine semester hours of credit. Only work with "B" or better grades earned at an accredited graduate school and acceptable toward a graduate degree at that institution will be considered for transfer. No correspondence courses may be transferred.

GRADING SYSTEM

The letters, A, B, C, P, D, F, FN, I, IP, and CR are used in grading, indicating the following qualities:

A	Excellent
В	Good
С	Fair
Р	Pass
D&F	Failure
FN	Failure for Non Attendance
I	Incomplete
IP	In Progress (Thesis and Dissertation only)
CR	Credit Awarded for completed thesis/dissertation
NC	No Credit awarded for thesis/dissertation work

For the purpose of computing cumulative and collective grade averages, grade points are assigned as follows:

A	4
В	3
С	2
Р	0
D	1
F	0

Students' grade point averages are computed by multiplying the number of hours credit of each grade by the grade points assigned to that grade and dividing the sum of these several products by the total number of hours in which the students were enrolled.

An incomplete grade not removed within one semester unless extenuating circumstances are provided in writing to the Graduate School, will be recorded as "F."

No grade below "C" will be accepted for graduate credit.

ELIGIBILITY FOR DEGREE

A cumulative graduate GPA of 3.00 or higher on all coursework used toward the graduate degree is required and a cumulative graduate GPA of 3.00 or higher on all coursework taken from the academic college of the graduate degree sought is required before a graduate degree can be awarded.

PROBATION

Any graduate student whose cumulative GPA on all courses taken for graduate credit falls below 3.00 will be placed on probation. Students may be removed from probation by raising their cumulative GPA to 3.00 or better. Failure to make a grade of "B" or better in each course taken while on probation will result in suspension from further graduate work if the student's cumulative GPA continues below 3.00. A graduate student on probation may not hold an assistantship and is not eligible for candidacy or graduation.

SUSPENSION

Any graduate student who receives a grade of "F" in any graduate-level course will be ineligible to register for further graduate work. A grade of "I" will be converted to "F" if it is not removed before the last day to withdraw during the next semester in which the student is

enrolled at the university or within one calendar year if the student does not enroll.

READMISSION OF SUSPENDED STUDENTS

After one regular semester or full summer in suspended status, students may be readmitted on probation, but only upon recommendation of their adviser and department chair and with the approval of the dean of the Graduate School. Readmission to Graduate School does not imply readmission to a particular degree program. The student must reapply to the program.

DROPPING INDIVIDUAL COURSES

The final date for dropping individual courses is the last day of the 10th week of classes in a semester, the 38th class day in a ten-week term (class that spans two five-week terms), the 26th class day in an eight-week term, the 17th class day in a five-week term, the 10th class day in a three-week term, and the sixth class day in a two-week term.

Students who drop individual courses will receive a grade of W in the courses.

WITHDRAWAL FROM THE UNIVERSITY

Students withdrawing from the university during a session must obtain a withdrawal card from Advisement Services. Approval must be secured from the individuals and offices listed on the withdrawal card. This process must be completed two business days prior to the beginning of the final examination period in order to have the official date of withdrawal recorded on the permanent record. Grades earned in courses completed prior to official withdrawal from the university (i.e., short courses) will not be affected by that withdrawal.

Students who cease to attend classes without processing an official withdrawal automatically receive an F in all courses in which they were enrolled.

GRADUATE STUDENT LOAD

The load of full-time graduate students may not exceed 15 semester hours, including any undergraduate courses, per regular semester and 14 semester hours cumulative over all summer terms without special overload permission. The total academic load resulting from concurrent enrollments at Arkansas State University and other institutions shall not exceed the maximum loads stated above. Nine graduate hours or more for Fall and Spring terms are considered full-time; six hours or more cumulative over all summer terms are considered fulltime.

GRADUATE ASSISTANT LOAD

Master and Specialist level graduate assistants must complete a minimum of six hours of graduate credit during a regular semester and will not be permitted to enroll for more than 12 hours of credit including both graduate and undergraduate courses. Students enrolling for fewer than six hours of graduate credit in a regular semester are not eligible to hold a graduate assistantship. Graduate assistants will be permitted to enroll in a maximum of seven semester hours at the graduate level in a five-week summer term. They must complete at least three semester hours at the graduate level in the combined summer terms if they hold an assistantship during any summer term. All Doctoral level graduate assistants are required to take a minimum of nine credit hours during the regular semester and three credit hours during each summer term an assistantship is held.

GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIPS

Graduate assistantships are available to a limited number of qualified applicants in all departments offering graduate degrees. Assistantships are available for both regular semesters and summer school. Application for an assistantship must be made through the chair of the department in which the student wishes to major. No application for assistantship will be considered unless the applicant has also applied for admission to the Graduate School.

A graduate assistantship carries with it a waiver of out-of-state tuition. Doctoral graduate assistantship carries a tuition scholarship covering the cost of tuition.

To be awarded an assistantship, a graduate student must have been admitted to a graduate degree program at Arkansas State.

A graduate student whose GPA drops below 3.00 is placed on probation and is not eligible to hold a graduate assistantship.

The master and specialist level assistantship will have a maximum time limit of five semesters. An exception is made for students admitted based on a bachelor's degree rather

than a master's degree to the Ed.S. in Psychology and Counseling; these students will have a maximum time limit of eight semesters. Ed.D. and Ph.D. assistantships will have a maximum time limit of eight semesters.

GRADUATE SCHOOL APPEALS AND GRIEVANCE PROCESSES

Graduate student appeals and grievance processes are outlined in the ASU Student Handbook available in the Office of Student Affairs. All grievances should first be taken to the student's graduate adviser, who will inform the student of the correct procedures to follow. Following proper channels for appeals and grievances is essential to obtain a timely and efficient resolution.

APPLICATION FOR THE DEGREE

All candidates are required to submit an intent to graduate notification for the degree and pay the graduation fee at the time they enroll for the final registration period before completing all requirements for the degree, except that students who expect to complete the requirements for the degree during the second summer term must submit an intent not later than the registration date for the first summer term. A new intent to graduate notification must be submitted if the degree is not completed in the term within which the original application was filed. Acceptance of candidates' intentions will be determined by the students' advisers and the graduate dean.

GRADUATE SCHOOL MASTER'S DEGREE POLICIES

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

The program of study must include a minimum of 30 semester hours of graduate coursework and in the case of the Master of Arts, Master of Music Education, Master of Science, Master of Science in Agriculture and a Master of Science in Education in secondary teaching fields must include at least 21 semester hours in the major. (See major department section for specific degree requirements.)

TRANSFER CREDIT

Subject to the approval of the students' advisers and the graduate dean, master's students who have a "B" grade average or above in graduate work from another approved institution may be permitted to transfer a maximum of nine semester hours of credit. Only work with "B" or better grades earned at an accredited graduate school and acceptable toward a graduate degree at that institution will be considered for transfer.

COMPREHENSIVE EXAMINATION

All candidates for master's degrees are required to take a comprehensive examination over their program of study. The comprehensive examination may be written or oral or both, or may involve a practicum or internship experience as determined by the department in which the major is earned. An examination period is scheduled by each department during each full semester (Fall and Spring) and once in the Summer. The date of the examination is announced during the second week of the session by each department in writing to all enrolled students and to all previously enrolled students who have requested notification.

Master's candidates may choose to take the comprehensive examination during any enrollment period at the departmentally scheduled time. Students must notify the department chair of the intent to sit for the examination at least two weeks prior to the scheduled test date.

Students must pass the examination within the six-year time limit for completion of degree requirements. The language requirement or other research tool must have been fulfilled before completing the comprehensive examination for those degree programs having a language requirement or other research tool. The examination shall be prepared and graded by the comprehensive examination committee selected from the faculty by the chair of the major department and the dean of the college with the approval of the graduate dean. The committee may consist of members of the major department only. Prior to a deadline established by the Graduate School for each enrollment period, the Graduate School must be notified in writing when students have passed or failed the examination. Students failing the examination may repeat it at a time approved by the comprehensive examination committee but no earlier than the next scheduled period.

Before taking the examination again, students should consult with the committee which may require the completion of additional coursework or other additional study.

Students who fail the comprehensive examination the second time will be dropped from eligibility for the degree.

THESIS

A thesis is required for the Master of Arts in Art and the Master of Science in Biology. A thesis is optional in other master's degree programs. Where required or elected, the thesis will carry six hours of credit. Credit is awarded only upon completion and approval of the thesis. The student must be enrolled for Thesis the semester the thesis is completed and approved by committee, even if all required thesis-credit hours have already been met. No letter grade is given. An oral examination over the thesis is required.

The thesis must demonstrate the student's capacity for creative expression, research, ability to organize and interpret data, and ability to report research in an acceptable style. The thesis subject is approved by the major professor and by the student's thesis committee no later than the close of the semester preceding that in which the student is planning to complete degree requirements. If degree completion is planned for a summer session, the thesis subject must be approved no later than 60 days after the first day of classes in the spring semester. The thesis shall be in the form prescribed by the Graduate School as presented in the Guide for Writers of Dissertations and Theses, available in the Graduate School.

The acceptance of the thesis, including its defense, lies with the student's thesis com-

mittee. The thesis must be in the hands of the major professor at least four weeks before the commencement date. The original, with the Thesis Defense Form signed by all thesis committee members, must be turned in to the Graduate School by the deadline listed in this Graduate Bulletin. The completed thesis will be submitted online through Proquest according to the Thesis/Dissertation guide located on the Graduate School website. The student is required to purchase four copies of their thesis for: Library, Graduate School, their advisor and their department.

THESIS COMMITTEE

The department chair and college dean, upon recommendation of the major professor, will appoint the student's thesis committee. This committee will consist of the major professor as chair, two additional graduate faculty members representing areas of the student's major, and others as deemed appropriate. The Thesis Committee Appointment form should be completed and submitted to the Graduate School for approval by the graduate dean.

APPROVAL OF THESIS RESEARCH BY THE IRB

Under federal regulation, all institutions receiving funds from any of 16 federal agencies, including USDA, NASA, NSF, EPA, Department of Education, and NIH, are required to establish institutional review boards to monitor all funded research involving humans. Human research is defined as any systematic activity involving the collection and/or analysis of data on human subjects for the purpose of advancing generalizable knowledge, unless this activity is specifically exempted by current federal regulations. It is the policy of this university to apply the regulations to all research and research related activities, funded or not, which involve humans. Thesis research involving human subjects is included.

Copies of the Arkansas State University Institutional Review Board Information Packet are available in the Office of Research and Technology Transfer.

TIME TO DEGREE

The time allowed for completion of the master's degree is six years, exclusive of time spent in the armed forces of the United States. Graduate work completed prior to six years from the students' date of completion of the degree cannot be used to satisfy degree requirements. Transfer credit taken prior to admission at Arkansas State University will be included in the six year limit.

GRADUATE SCHOOL SPECIALIST DEGREE POLICIES

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

The Specialist degree programs are sixth-year programs of studies consisting of a minimum of 30 hours beyond the Master's degree. Each candidate's program will be planned during the initial enrollment period with the advisory committee to ensure that professional requirements are met.

TRANSFER CREDIT

Subject to the approval of the students' advisers, the Departmental Committee on Admissions, and the graduate dean, specialist students who have a "B" grade average or above in graduate work from another approved institution may be permitted to transfer a maximum of nine semester hours of credit. Requests for work to be taken at another institution for transfer must have the advanced approval of the students' advisers, committee on admissions, and the graduate dean. Only work with "B" or better grades earned at an accredited graduate school and acceptable toward a graduate degree at that institution will be considered for transfer.

SELECTIVE RETENTION

Admission to a specialist degree program, admission to candidacy for the degree, and final awarding of the degree may be denied for unsatisfactory scholarship, or on the grounds of unsatisfactory mental, moral, or emotional attributes. An overall grade point average of 3.00 will be required for the specialist degrees.

COMPREHENSIVE EXAMINATION

All candidates for specialist degrees are required to take a comprehensive examination over their program of study. The comprehensive examination may be written or oral or both as determined by the department in which the major is earned. An examination period is scheduled by each department during each enrollment period. The date of the examination is announced during the second week of the session by each department in writing to all enrolled students and to all previously enrolled students who have requested notification.

Specialist candidates may choose to take the comprehensive examination during any enrollment period at the departmentally scheduled time. Students must notify the department chair of the intent to sit for the examination at least two weeks prior to the scheduled test date. Students must pass the examination within the six year time limit for completion of degree requirements. Students will not be permitted to take the comprehensive examination unless a "B" average has been earned on all graduate work completed.

The examination shall be prepared and graded by the comprehensive examination committee selected from the faculty by the chair of the major department and the dean of the college with the approval of the graduate dean. Prior to a deadline established by the Graduate School for each enrollment period, the Graduate School must be notified in writing when students have passed or failed the examination. Students failing the examination may repeat it at a time approved by the comprehensive examination committee but no earlier than the next scheduled period. Before taking the examination again, students should consult with the committee which may require the completion of additional coursework or other additional study.

Students who fail the comprehensive examination the second time will be dropped from candidacy for the degree.

TIME TO DEGREE

The time allowed for completion of the specialist degree is six years, exclusive of time spent in the armed forces of the United States. Graduate work completed prior to six years from the students' date of completion of the degree cannot be used to satisfy degree requirements. Transfer credit taken prior to admission at Arkansas State University will be included in the six year limit.

GRADUATE SCHOOL DOCTORAL DEGREE POLICIES

DOCTOR OF EDUCATION PROGRAM

Applicants for admission to the Doctor of Education degree program must be in good standing in the graduate school of an accredited institution.

Admission to the Graduate School does not imply admission to the Doctor of Education degree. Students desiring to pursue graduate work for which they have not completed the prerequisites will be required to make up deficiencies. Specific program requirements and details are outlined under the Center for Excellence in Education (CEE) section of this bulletin and on the following pages.

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE

Candidates must earn a minimum of 99 hours of graduate credit beyond the bachelor's degree. This quantitative requirement is a minimum, as the quantity of coursework to be completed by each candidate is arranged individually by the advisory committee, subject to the approval of the graduate dean, and may be modified both as to quantity and as to type during the progress of the student's coursework.

ADVISORY COMMITTEES

Advisory committees will consist of no fewer than five members. Three members who possess expertise in students' major areas of concentration will be selected by students in consultation with the director of graduate studies in the Center for Excellence in Education. Two will be appointed, one by the dean of the Graduate School and one by the dean of the College of Education in consultation with students and the director of doctoral graduate studies. The education dean's appointee will possess expertise in professional education and will represent the interests of the faculty of the College of Education. The graduate dean's appointee, representing the university faculty at large, will be chosen from graduate faculty outside the field of professional education, but from a field related to the student's research interest. These names will be forwarded to the graduate dean for official appointment. No committee is considered constituted without the final written approval of the dean of the Graduate School.

Membership of advisory committees may be changed if either the student or a member of their committee feels that such a change is appropriate, and the requested change is approved by the Director of the Center for Excellence in Education and the graduate dean. Such a change will not be approved except in clearly unusual circumstances. If approval is given, the student will be notified in writing by the Graduate School.

DEGREE PLAN

As the successful completion of 12 semester hours approaches, students should file a degree plan listing all courses completed and to be completed. This plan must be approved by the advisory committee and submitted to the graduate dean for approval. The dean will notify the applicant after the degree plan has been approved. Students will not be permitted to register for more than a cumulative total of 12 semester hours before an approved degree plan is on file in the Graduate School.

TRANSFER CREDIT

The Ed.D. Program consists of a minimum of 99 credits beyond the bachelor's degree. Students who have not completed the master's degree will be encouraged to do so prior to pursuing admission to the doctorate. Although all appropriate graduate credits from master's and beyond will be transferred to the Ed.D., all students must complete the doctoral block and dissertation which total 45 credits plus the necessary prerequisites. Students enrolled in the Ed.D. program who receive six hours with a grade of "C" or lower in the Doctoral Knowledge Core will be dismissed from the program. Students will be held responsible for the content of each course placed on the program of study through written examination.

COMPREHENSIVE EXAMINATION STRUCTURE

The comprehensive examination for the Ed.D. has multiple parts; the students must choose three of four options.

- 1. Individual written exam
- 2. Cohort project

- 3. Portfolio or
- 4. Presentation/publication/grant.

Prior to committing to the options, students are advised to consult the department handbook and confer with their faculty advisers. Any failed portion may be repeated once but the student may be directed by the program advisory committee to take additional coursework. If the examination or any portion thereof is failed a second time, the student will be dismissed from the program. The re-examination on any portion failed must be successfully passed within the next consecutive full semester.

Failure to pass the comprehensive examination the second time terminates the degree program and the student will be dismissed from the program. Upon successful completion of the examination, the program advisory committee will endorse advancement to candidacy. Students must complete all portions of the comprehensive examination by December 31 following the last semester in which the student completes the block.

ADMISSION TO CANDIDACY

Students may apply for admission to candidacy upon satisfactory completion of the comprehensive examination. Students may not apply for candidacy while on probation or with a GPA of less than 3.00.

CONTINUOUS ENROLLMENT

Doctoral students must maintain continuous enrollment subsequent to passing the comprehensive examination. Students maintaining continuous enrollment must register for a minimum of one hour of dissertation during each regular semester, including at least one summer term each year, until the dissertation has been accepted by the graduate dean. Doctoral students who are granted an extension to complete the dissertation beyond the allocated four year period of time must enroll in six credit hours for each consecutive semester (Fall, Spring, Summer I or II) until the completion or termination of doctoral status.

TIME TO DEGREE

All requirements for the doctoral degree must be completed within a period of four (4) years from the last semester in which the student completes the block courses. A student who has not completed the dissertation four years from the last semester in which the student completed the block courses has two options to extend the time to degree. Time limits are strictly monitored. Students exceeding the time limit may be required to repeat the comprehensive examination, replace out-of-date credits with up-to-date work, and/or show other evidence of being current in their major and minor fields. Students anticipating that they will exceed the time limit should apply for an extension.

Holding a full-time job is not in itself considered sufficient grounds for requesting an extension. Time spent in obligated military service of the United States will not be considered in computing these time limits. However, career members of the armed forces should consult the graduate dean concerning credit given to work completed before entering active service.

The faculty approved the following procedure to operationalize the "Time to Degree" policy:

Students who have not completed the dissertation four years from the last semester in which the student completes the block courses have two options to extend the time to degree.

Doctoral students who have completed a dissertation proposal that has been accepted by the committee prior to the expiration date will be granted a one year extension upon committee approval.

For those individuals who have not had a proposal approved by their committee, a two year extension may be granted contingent upon committee approval with the completion of additional prescribed course work and a retake of the written comprehensive examination.

APPROVAL OF DISSERTATION RESEARCH BY THE IRB

Under federal regulation, all institutions receiving funds from any of 16 federal agencies, including USDA, NASA, NSF, EPA, Department of Education, and NIH, are required to establish institutional review boards to monitor all funded research involving humans. Human research is defined as any systematic activity involving the collection and/or analysis of data on human subjects for the purpose of advancing generalizable knowledge, unless this activity is specifically exempted by current federal regulations. It is the policy of this university to apply the regulations to all research and research related activities which involve humans, funded or not. Dissertation research involving human subjects is included.

Copies of the Arkansas State University Institutional Review Board Information Packet are available in the Office of Research and Technology Transfer.

SEMINAR FOR THE DEFENSE OF THE DISSERTATION PROPOSAL

The dissertation proposal should be distributed to all members of the advisory committee at least one week before the date set for the defense seminar. Enough copies should be made for all members of the doctoral committee and for visitors to the defense seminar. The defense seminar will be open to faculty and to master's and doctoral students. After candidates have successfully defended the proposed problem, it is assumed that they will develop, with the supervision of the advisory committee, this proposed problem into a completed dissertation. The candidates will be notified in writing of their committee's approval.

DISSERTATION DEFENSE

Upon completion of the dissertation, an oral presentation of the dissertation research and results followed by an examination which deals with the dissertation and any other aspect of candidates' programs which the committee designates will be held.

Arrangements for this examination will be made by the CEE, but announced by the Graduate School. This oral examination will be open to the public.

FINAL FORM

The completed dissertation must follow the style and format requirements of the Graduate School as contained in the Guide to Thesis and Dissertations: Preparation and Electronic Submission. It is the responsibility of candidates to assure that the completed dissertation follows this designated form. Before submission to the graduate dean, the completed dissertation must be approved by the entire advisory committee and the CEE Director, as listed in the Guide. At least four copies of the completed dissertation will be submitted by candidates. The bound copies will be on file with the ASU Library, Graduate School, CEE, adviser, and the department. The Center endorses the use of APA as the approved style for formatting the dissertation. Any deviation from APA should be approved by the advisor.

THE ABSTRACT

Candidates will be responsible for the preparation of an abstract of the dissertation which will be submitted at the same time as the completed dissertation or project. The abstract must not exceed 300 words.

DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION

The completed dissertation and abstract, signed by all members of the advisory committee, must be to Proquest by the deadline set for accepting dissertations. The date for each semester and summer term is given in the Academic Calendar.

Checklist for the Last Semester Before Graduation

- 1. In the last semester before graduation, candidates must register for the graduation fee.
- 2. File an Intent to Graduate Form with the relevant deadline.
- 3. Complete the final oral examination on the dissertation.
- 4. Submit the dissertation online by the relevant deadline.

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES PROGRAM

As a reflection of the interdisciplinary nature of the program, a course of study will be tailored to each student's own scholarly interests, research, and proposed career direction. The specific quantity and content of each student's course of study will require approval by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. General course requirements are outlined below and in the section of this Bulletin entitled Program of Study for the Ph.D. in Environmental

Sciences. Applicants are advised that admission to the Graduate School does not imply admission to the Ph.D. in Environmental Sciences Program.

DOCTORAL ADVISORY COMMITTEES

Each student is expected to identify a doctoral advisory committee chair during the first year of their program of study. The Doctoral Advisory Committee will consist of members of the graduate faculty and other professionals as deemed appropriate and approved by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the Graduate Council. Each committee must have at least five members with at least one member of the natural and social sciences. Committee membership is subject to the approval by the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences, the Environmental Sciences program director, review by the dean's office, and final approval by the graduate dean. The doctoral advisory committee is to review the student's dissertation proposal and to provide guidance toward the successful completion of the research project.

Students in the program without a designated committee chair during their first semester will be assigned an interim adviser by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee. The primary role of the interim adviser will be to establish a tentative curriculum for the student pending establishment of the Doctoral Advisory Committee. An interim adviser may serve for a maximum of one year until the student selects a permanent advisory committee chair.

Membership of advisory committees may be changed if either the student or a member of their committee feels that such a change is appropriate and the requested change is approved by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the graduate dean. Such a change will not be approved except in clearly unusual circumstances. If approval is given, the student will be notified in writing by the Graduate School.

A Doctoral Advisory Committee chair must be a member of the graduate faculty and must be approved to direct the research of graduate students by the Graduate Council and the graduate dean.

PROGRAM OF STUDY

A program of study, to be developed by the student in consultation with the Doctoral Advisory Committee, is to be submitted to the Director of the Environmental Sciences Program for approval no later than the end of the second semester after admission to the program. Programs of study may change to meet course requirements and match the student's academic goals, scholarly aspirations and career preparation needs. Each Doctoral Advisory Committee will meet at least once a year to review and provide record of the student's progress.

SATISFACTORY PROGRESS

Students are required to earn a grade of "B" or better in the core courses. A single grade of "C" will be accepted for courses in the focus area. A second instance of a grade of "C" or a single instance of a grade below "C" will be cause for the review of the student's status within the program by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee. After such review, the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee may recommend the student enter the Master's of Science program in Environmental Sciences or dismissal of the student from the program.

TIME TO DEGREE

A minimum of six semesters of graduate study beyond the baccalaureate degree is required. All requirements for the degree must be completed within eight calendar years of admission to the program. Requirements subsequent to admission to candidacy must be completed within four calendar years of admission to candidacy. A student exceeding the time limit may be required to repeat the qualifying examination, replace out-of-date credits with up-to-date ones, and/or show other evidence of being current within both the core curriculum and the student's area of specialization. Extension of the eight-year requirement will be granted only if a student has obtained prior approval from his or her Doctoral Advisory Committee, the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the Arkansas State University Graduate School.

RESIDENCE REQUIREMENT

One year of full-time residence at Arkansas State University normally will be required.

This requirement may be waived under special circumstances if approved by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee, the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the Arkansas State University Graduate School.

QUALIFYING EXAMINATION

These examinations are required by the Program, but take a variety of forms in the case of individual students. The practice requirement is determined by the student's choice of specialty area and the student's advisory committee and approval by the Director of the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences. The goal of these examinations is to assess the students preparedness for doctoral level study and assess the students potential in their chosen field. The examination may be written or oral in part or in whole. The subject(s) of the examination may include core course work and /or work relevant to the students specialty area. One examination, typically oral, is taken in a core course area outside of the students specialty area. The second can be oral or written in part or whole in the specialty area (administered by the doctoral advisory committee or portion thereof) or in a second non-specialty core discipline. Possible outcomes of these examinations are (i) pass, (ii) fail with option to retake (one time only) the examination, or (iii) fail. Students who fail initially or after the second attempt will be reclassified to the MS Program and will be re-considered for the PhD Program only under extraordinary circumstances. It should be noted that there is a Program requirement that ten calendar weeks must pass before a retake of either or both of the qualifying examinations may be scheduled. These examinations must be taken prior to the end of the fourth semester in residence.

DISSERTATION PROPOSAL

Each Ph.D. student must pass the oral research proposal defense examination. Possible outcomes of the first examination are i) pass, ii) fail with option to retake (one time only) the examination, or III) fail. The oral defense of the research proposal occurs after successful completion of the qualifying examination. Students who have not defended their proposal by end of their fifth semester or who have not passed by the end of their sixth semester will no longer be in good standing in the PhD Program. They will be reclassified into the M.S. program and will be reconsidered for the Ph.D. program only under extraordinary circumstances. It should be noted that there is a Program requirement that ten calendar weeks must pass before a retake of the oral proposal defense examination may be scheduled.

It is imperative that each student register the time and date of the oral proposal defense with the Graduate School two weeks in advance of the proposal defense seminar. Announcements of the public portion of the proposal defense must be posted a minimum of two weeks in advance of the presentation. The timing of this examination should be in coordination with the student's advisory committee.

ADMISSION TO CANDIDACY

A student may apply for admission to candidacy upon successful completion of the qualifying examination and defense of the dissertation proposal. A student may not apply for candidacy while on probation or with a GPA of less than 3.00. Doctoral students, upon reaching PhD candidacy (passing both qualifying examinations, oral proposal defense and examination, and completing the core course requirements (9 hours of core, 6 hours of statistics, 1 hour of research ethics, 2 hours of topical seminar, 2 hours of environmental seminar) are granted an MS in Environmental Science provided that they have met the requirements above. Students who intend to earn an MS in Environmental Sciences must complete an Intent to Graduate Form in the semester they will attain candidacy. This form is available in the Graduate School.

COMPREHENSIVE EXAMINATION

The comprehensive examination is designed to test general knowledge of environmental science as well as the student's expertise in specialized areas of research and interest. The examination consists of a mandatory oral component and an optional written component. Students intending to take comprehensive examinations must submit an intent form to the program office at the beginning of the semester in which they intend to take the examination.

Students will have not more than eight hours to complete their answers to the questions. The oral examination is conducted by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. The dean of the Graduate School will appoint an additional member to the committee for purposes of the oral examination to represent the interests of the graduate faculty in its entirety. In case of failure, the examination may be retaken if the committee feels that additional study is justified and the student continues such studies for an additional period of time as specified by the committee. A second failure will result in dismissal from the program. Continuous Enrollment

Students must maintain continuous enrollment subsequent to passing the qualifying examination. They must maintain a minimum of one semester hour of dissertation during each regular semester, including at least one summer term each year, until the dissertation has been accepted by the graduate dean.

DISSERTATION DEFENSE

After the research is completed, the student will submit a draft of the dissertation to his or her advisory committee. Upon the recommendation of the committee, the candidate will arrange with the chair of his or her advisory committee to schedule and conduct a presentation of the results.

The candidate will also be required to orally defend the dissertation before the Doctoral Advisory Committee, members of the faculty, students, and interested persons. Arrangements for the dissertation defense will be made through the Environmental Sciences Program Office, but announced by the Graduate School. Students are advised to be aware of the deadlines set by the Graduate School for submission of defense results and dissertations.

The defense must occur at least four weeks before the date of graduation. A successful defense receives no more than one negative vote by the members of the Doctoral Advisory Committee. Failure of the defense requires a one semester probation before a second defense can be scheduled. A second failure of the defense constitutes elimination from the program.

DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION

The completed dissertation must follow the format requirements of the Graduate School as contained in the Guide to Dissertations and Theses: Preparation and Electronic Submissions. Before submission online, the completed dissertation must be approved by the advisory committee. Candidates will also be responsible for the preparation of an abstract of the dissertation, not to exceed 350 words, which will be submitted with the completed dissertation.

The student is required to purchase four copies of the bound dissertation for the ASU Library, the Graduate School, the Environmental Sciences program office, and the dissertation advisor.

Checklist for the Last Semester Before Graduation

1. In the last semester before graduation, candidates must: Register for the graduation fee.

2. File an Intent to Graduate Form with the graduate dean by the relevant deadline.

3. Complete the oral defense of the dissertation.

4. Submit the dissertation by the relevant deadline.

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN HERITAGE STUDIES PROGRAM

Policies specific to the Ph.D. in Heritage Studies may be found in the College Humanities and Social Science section.

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN MOLECULAR BIOSCIENCES PROGRAM

PROGRAM DESCRIPTION

The mission of the program is to produce scientists with sufficient background and training to advance the field of Molecular Biosciences. Molecular Biosciences addresses classical and contemporary problems in biology through creative integration of molecular, genomic, cellular and developmental information. Among other topics Molecular Biosciences research may include the study of biomolecular interactions, the engineering and design of metabolic pathways to produce bioactive molecules, bioinformatics, discovery and development of novel biomaterials, and process development and scale-up.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Students seeking admission into the Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular Biosciences Program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School in addition to the program's specific requirements. Each applicant must have a minimum of a B.S. in a basic or applied science, although preference may be given to M.S. level applicants. In addition to official transcripts, applicants must also provide official Graduate Record Examination scores for the Verbal, Analytical and Quantitative tests. The minimum combined Verbal and Quantitative scores must be 1000. Although not required, scores from an advanced test related to Molecular Biosciences may increase a candidate's chance for admission. Once the basic Graduate School application requirements are met, applications will be forwarded to the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee for their consideration and determination for student admission. Applicants are advised that admission to the Graduate School does not imply admission to the Molecular Biosciences of recommendation and a statement of research interests that includes identification of possible faculty mentors. Foreign applicants must also meet the requirements of the Office of International Programs.

GRADUATE STUDENT SUPPORT

Any university support, whether as a Graduate Teaching Assistant or as a Graduate Research Assistant, will be awarded competitively through the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee. Students may also be supported from faculty research grants.

DOCTORAL ADVISORY COMMITTEES

During the first year of their program of study, each student is expected to identify a Doctoral Advisory Committee Chair to direct the research of the student and who must be approved by the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee and the graduate dean. In addition to the chair, the Doctoral Advisory Committee will consist of members of the graduate faculty and other professionals as deemed appropriate and approved by the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee, the Molecular Biosciences Program director and the graduate dean. Each committee must have at least four members. The Doctoral Advisory Committee is to review the student's dissertation proposal, administer the Qualifying and Candidacy Exams and provide guidance toward the successful completion of the research project.

Students in the program without a designated committee chair during their first semester will be assigned an interim adviser by the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee and the graduate dean. The primary role of the interim adviser will be to establish a tentative curriculum for the student, pending establishment of the Doctoral Advisory Committee. An interim adviser may serve for a maximum of one year until a permanent advisory committee chair is selected.

Membership of Advisory Committees may be changed if either the student or a member of their committee feels that such a change is appropriate and the requested change is approved by the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee and the graduate dean. Such a change will not be approved except in clearly unusual circumstances. If approval is given, the student will be notified in writing by the Graduate School.

GENERAL PROGRAM OF STUDY

A program of study, to be developed by the Doctoral Advisory Committee in consultation with the student, is to be submitted to the Director of the Molecular Biosciences Program for approval no later than one calendar year after admission to the program. As a reflection of the interdisciplinary nature of the program, a course of study will be tailored to each student's own scholarly interests, research, and proposed career direction. General course requirements are outlined on the Molecular Biosciences home page under "Program of Study for the Ph.D. in Molecular Biosciences".

Each Doctoral Advisory Committee will meet at least once a year to review and provide a written report of the student's progress.

SATISFACTORY PROGRESS

Students are required to earn a grade of "B" or better in all courses attempted. A single grade of "C" will be accepted for courses outside the student's immediate research topic

area. A second instance of a grade of "C" or a single instance of a grade below "C" will be cause for the review of the student's status within the program by the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee. After such review, the Program Committee may recommend dismissal of the student from the program.

TIME TO DEGREE

Aminimum of 72 graduate credits beyond the baccalaureate degree or 45 graduate credits beyond the master's degree is required. All requirements for the degree must be completed within eight calendar years of admission to the program. Requirements subsequent to admission to candidacy must be completed within four calendar years of admission to candidacy.

A student exceeding the time limit may be required to repeat the qualifying examination, replace out-of-date credits with up-to-date ones, and/or show other evidence of being current within both the core curriculum and the student's area of specialization. Extension of the eight-year requirement will be granted only if a student has obtained prior approval from his or her Doctoral Advisory Committee, the Molecular Biosciences Program Committee and the Arkansas State University Graduate School.

QUALIFYING EXAMINATION

The student's Doctoral Advisory Committee will administer a Qualifying Examination as one means of assessing a student's preparedness for doctoral level study. This exam will consist of the student's written dissertation proposal which is then orally defended. The student may be required to take additional academic work at the discretion of the committee. All dissertation research proposals must be approved by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee through the mechanism of a dissertation proposal seminar. It is the responsibility of the student to file an announcement of the seminar with the program office at least two weeks in advance of the seminar. The seminar will be an open forum. The candidate will be notified in writing of the committee's approval. If required by the committee, the candidate may hold a second seminar in order to meet the committee's approval. This exam must be taken during the third semester, and successfully completed no later than the end of the fourth semester.

ADMISSION TO CANDIDACY

A student may apply for admission to candidacy upon successful completion of the Qualifying Examination and defense of the dissertation proposal. A student may not apply for candidacy while on probation or with a GPA of less than 3.00.

CANDIDACY EXAMINATION

The Candidacy Examination is designed to assess a student's ability to develop and defend a hypothesis-driven research proposal outside the area of the student's thesis project. The selected topic must be approved by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. The format of the proposal will follow that of either NSF or NIH guidelines or another federal agency approved by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. The seminar will include an open forum and, if required, may involve a second seminar in order to meet with the Doctoral Advisory Committee's approval. This exam must be completed within one year after passing the Qualifying Exam.

DISSERTATION DEFENSE

After the research is completed, the student will submit a draft of the dissertation to his or her Doctoral Advisory Committee. Upon the recommendation of the Committee, the candidate will arrange with the chair of the Doctoral Advisory Committee to schedule and conduct a presentation of the results.

The candidate will also be required to orally defend the dissertation before the Doctoral Advisory Committee, members of the faculty, students and interested persons. Arrangements for the dissertation defense will be made through the Molecular Biosciences Program Office, but announced by the Graduate School. Students are advised to be aware of the deadlines set by the Graduate School for submission of defense results and dissertations.

The defense must occur at least four weeks before the date of graduation. A successful defense receives no more than one negative vote by the members of the Doctoral Advisory Committee. Failure of the defense requires a one semester probation before a second defense can be scheduled. A second failure of the defense results in elimination from the program.

DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION

The completed dissertation must follow the format requirements of the Graduate School as contained in the Guide to Dissertations and Theses: Preparation and Electronic Submissions. Before submission online, the completed dissertation must be approved by the advisory committee. Candidates will also be responsible for the preparation of an abstract of the dissertation, not to exceed 350 words, which will be submitted with the completed dissertation.

The student is required to purchase four copies of the bound dissertation for the ASU Library, the Graduate School, the Environmental Sciences program office, and the dissertation advisor.

Checklist for the Last Semester Before Graduation

1. In the last semester before graduation, candidates must: Register for the graduation fee.

2. File an Intent to Graduate Form with the graduate dean by the relevant deadline.

3. Complete the oral defense of the dissertation.

4. Submit the dissertation by the relevant deadline.

DOCTOR OF PHYSICAL THERAPY

Policies specific to the D.P.T. may be found in the College of Nursing and Health Professions section.

FEES AND EXPENSES

Students' fees are payable in full at the beginning of the semester. Students unable to meet this requirement should contact Student Account Services the first week of the term.

Students must clear tuition and fees by the 10th class day to avoid late charges.

Those students who fail to clear their accounts will not be permitted to register the following semester. A "hold" will be placed on the student's record, and information will not be released until all accounts have been paid. (The National Student Clearinghouse <u>will</u> still receive student information.)

THE UNIVERSITY RESERVES THE RIGHT TO CHANGE THE AMOUNT OF FEES AND RELATED POLICIES OR TO ADD NEW ONES AT ANY TIME IF SUCH ACTION IS DEEMED NECESSARY.

Any fee changes are reflected on the ASU web-site at www.astate.edu

GENERAL REGISTRATION FEE Graduate Tuition	PERTERM
Arkansas Resident Non-Resident	\$216.00 perhour \$551.00 perhour
Infrastructure Fee	\$4.00 per hour
Athletics Fee	\$12.00 per hour
Student Union Fee	\$10.00 per hour
Information Technology Fee	\$10.00 perhour
Library Fee	\$6.00 per hour
Student Recreational Fee	\$7.00 per hour
College Support Assessment Fee (Business, Engineering & Nursing) Arkansas Assessment Fee Student Activity Fee (3 or more hours)	\$44.00 per hour \$5.00 per term \$20.00 per term

DEGREE CENTER—GENERAL REGISTRATION FEES

Off Campus Courses, including distance learning classes and fees:

Arkansas Resident Graduate	
ASU-Beebe	\$283.00 per hour
ASU-Mountain Home	\$278.00 per hour
EastArkansas Community College	\$278.00 per hour
Arkansas Northeastern College	\$278.00 per hour
Mid-South Community College	\$278.00 per hour

Non-Resident Graduate ASU-Beebe ASU-Mountain Home East Arkansas Community College Arkansas Northeastern College Mid-South Community College Online MBA Program (Per Credit Hour)

\$616.00 per hour \$611.00 per hour \$611.00 per hour \$611.00 per hour \$611.00 per hour \$425.00 per hour

RESIDENCY REQUIREMENTS FOR FEE PAYMENT

Students should contact the Registrar's Office concerning residency requirements for university fee purposes. A student who knowingly gives false information in an attempt to avoid out-of-state fee payment shall be subject to dismissal from the university.

MISCELLANEOUS FEES

FLAT

Graduation Fee
Masters
Specialist75.00
Doctorate125.00
Application for Admission
*International Students40.00
Master/Specialists
Doctoral Program
Fee for International Students requiring third party billing25.00
Late Payment of Tuition Fee
Penalty for Checks Returned for Insufficient Funds, etc
Installment Fee
Tuition Deferment
Audit Fee/Credit hour Same as Tuition and Fees

*International students should contact the Office of International Programs regarding the application process and fees for international students.

Special fees for some departments are shown with the respective departments. Additional course fees vary for each class ranging from \$5.00 to \$225.00 per course.

TUITION-FELLOWSHIP FOR QUALIFIED OUT-OF-STATE STUDENTS

Arkansas State University will offer a waiver of the out-of-state portion of tuition costs in the form of a fellowship to all graduate students who meet the following criteria:

- Graduate students with a cumulative undergraduate GPA of 3.000 or higher
- Attend ASUJ with 6 or more hours of graduate level courses (Fall or Spring semester) or 3 or more hours of graduate level courses (summer terms)
- Residents of any one of the 49 states in the United States other than Arkansas or resident of any of the U.S. territories

FEE WAIVER FOR SIXTY-YEARS OF AGE

Persons sixty years of age or older are eligible to have their tuition waived. Students eligible for this waiver are responsible for all other charges related to their enrollment. Eligibility is determined as of the first day of the semester. Students seeking this waiver should contact Student Account Services upon completing registration.

INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS ON SCHOLARSHIPS FROM THEIR HOME GOVERNMENTS

All international students on scholarships from their home government should have a valid, up-to-date letter of financial guarantee on file in the International Student's Office. In order for tuition to be billed to the embassy or scholarship agency, the guarantee should be on file no later than June 1 of each academic year.

SPECIAL COURSE FEES

Some courses have additional fees. Please check the course descriptions for these fees.

GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIPS

Graduate assistantships are available to a limited number of qualified applicants in all departments offering graduate degrees. Assistantships are available for both regular semesters and summer school. Application for an assistantship must be made through the chair of the department in which the student wishes to major. No application for assistantship will be considered unless the applicant has also applied for admission to the Graduate School.

To be awarded an assistantship, a graduate student must have been admitted to a graduate degree program at Arkansas State. A graduate student whose GPA drops below 3.00 is placed on probation and is not eligible to hold a graduate assistantship.

GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIP TUITION FELLOWSHIPS

All Graduate Assistant positions carry a tuition fellowship which includes the following benefits:

- tuition charged at the in-state rate
- tuition fellowships totaling 100% for all courses taken by doctoral Graduate Assistants

These tuition fellowships apply only to ASU courses.

POLICIES CONCERNING GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIPS INCLUDE THE FOLLOWING

- 1. The Master and Specialist level appointee must complete at least six semester hours of graduate work and no more than 12 hours of both graduate and undergraduate work each semester during the academic year and at least three hours of graduate work cumulative during the summer terms. All Doctoral level graduate assistants are required to take a minimum of nine graduate credit hours during the regular semester and three during each summer term on assistantship.
- 2. A graduate assistant must have a definite schedule of duties and responsibilities assigned by the dean of the college and the chair of the department in which the assistantship is held.
- 3. Graduate assistants are not considered to be a part of the faculty of the University, are not entitled to faculty privileges, and will not be included in the Group Life and Hospital Insurance Program sponsored by the University.
- 4. The appointee should attend regular staff meetings of the college and department as well as the general staff meetings of the University if requested to do so. The appointee should also attend the faculty workshop at the beginning of the academic year if requested to do so.
- 5. If a student is unable to complete a semester's course work and assistantship responsibilities due to circumstances beyond his or her control, that semester may not be counted as one of the semesters included in the maximum amount of time for which he or she may hold the assistantship. In those instances, the Graduate School must be notified immediately of any such situations warranting consideration of this policy by the department and the student. Final authority for granting an exemption from counting the semester as part of time for holding the assistantship rests with the Graduate School.
- 6. The assistantship will be awarded on an academic year or summer term or terms basis. Reapplication is necessary for the student to be considered for reappointment each period. There is no automatic renewal.
- 7. The appointee must maintain a grade point average of 3.00 or better on all graduate work completed in order to remain eligible for the assistantship.
- 8. The master and specialist level assistantship will have a maximum time limit of five semesters. An exception is made for students admitted based on a bachelor's degree rather than a master's degree to the Ed.S. in Psychology and Counseling; these students will have a maximum time limit of eight semesters. Ed.D. and Ph.D. assistant ships will have a maximum time limit of eight semesters.

FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

To be considered for financial assistance, a student must be enrolled for five graduate semester hours in a regular term or three semester hours during a summer session. Students must be accepted into a graduate program to pursue federal student loans. Loans are available to graduate students from a number of sources. These include the following: Federal Perkins Student Loan, Federal Subsidized and Unsubsidized Stafford Student Loan, Federal Grad PLUS Loan for Students and various private loans. Interested applicants should contact the Financial Aid Office at finaid@astate.edu for application instructions.

REFUND OF FEES SCHEDULE

Semester

Five-Week Terms

1st - 5th class day	100%	First and second day	100%
6th - 10th class day	75%	Third and fourth day	75%
On or after 11th class day	None	On or after 5th class day	None

Students eligible for refund should contact Student Account Services at (870) 972-2285 when the drop or withdrawal process has been completed.

ROOM AND BOARD

- 1. A deposit of \$100 along with a housing application is required to reserve a room for any regular semester. A pre-payment of \$50 is required for any summer term. Students are required to live in university housing during the entire term of enrollment for which the reservation is made. Students who do not fulfill this requirement will forfeit their room deposits. The room deposit is refundable on the following conditions: (a) if cancellation is made, through the Residence Life office in writing prior to the confirmation date on the contract, (b) if the student has occupied the room until the end of the contract period and then checks out of the residence hall, through the Residence Life office, not later than 24 hours after the last official day of the spring semester, (c) if no damages have occurred during the term of occupancy.
- 2. All occupants of residence halls are required to participate in a university meal plan. (Optional for commuter students and Collegiate Park and Indian Village rentals)
- 3. A permanent identification card will be issued to students during the first semester of attendance. A \$10 replacement fee will be accessed for lost IDs.
- 4. The charges for room and board for less than a full semester are computed on the base rate for the period of occupancy.
- 5. The residence halls and cafeteria will be open during the periods classes are in session. Vacation periods are not included in the regular room and board charges.
- Residents are expected to occupy their rooms during the entire session for which the rooms are reserved, unless they are forced to withdraw from the university because of illness or other valid reasons.
- 7. Room and Board may be paid in four (4) installments. Students seeking such arrangements should contact the Office of Finance.

Students are responsible for ALL room and board even when meal cards have been invalidated or they have been locked out due to nonpayment.

RESIDENCE LIFE ROOM AND BOARD RATES— 2010-2011

Fall and Spring Rates per semester

Resident Halls	Double Rate	Single Rate	Single Deluxe Rate
Arkansas Hall	\$1660.00	\$2050.00	\$2100.00
Kays Hall	\$1660.00	\$2050.00	NA
University Hall	\$1660.00	\$2050.00	\$2100.00
Northpark Quads (2-5)	NA	\$1860.00	NA
Northpark Quads (1)	NA	\$1985.00	NA
Honors Living Learning	g \$1675.00	\$1875.00	NA
Center	-		
ROTC	NA	\$1875.00	NA
STEM Den	NA	\$1875.00	NA

Single and single deluxe rooms are only available space permitting.

Apartments	One Bedroom One Bath	Two Bedroom Two Bath	n Two Bed One Ba	
Collegiate Park	NA	\$2060.00	\$1860.	
Red Wolf Den	NA	NA	\$1940.0	
Village Apartments	\$2534.00	NA	\$3010.0	00
Apartments	Two Bedroom w/ Washer& Dryer Connections	Three Bedroom	Four Bedroom Townhouse	Four Bedroom Flat
Collegiate Park	NA	NA	\$1810.00	\$1760.00
Red Wolf Den	NA	\$1785.00	NA	\$1810.00
Village Apartments	\$3160.00	\$3427.00	NA	NA

Houses

Two Bedroom w/Washer & Dryer Connections \$2234.00

First, Second, & Third Year Student Options

7 Days + \$100.00 Flex = \$1,258.00 7 Days + \$300.00 Flex = \$1,412.00 5 Days + \$150.00 Flex = \$1,258.00 5 Days + \$200.00 Flex = \$1,283.00

Second & Third Year Student Options

Block Meal Plan A 150 meals per semester plus \$300.00 flex dollars \$1,189.00 Block Meal Plan B 150 meals per semester plus \$400.00 flex dollars \$1,265.00 Block Meal Plan C 200 meals per semester plus \$200.00 flex dollars \$1,316.00

Third Year Students & Up Options

The All Flex Plan - \$1150.00/semester

Commuters, Red Wolf Den, Collegiate Park, & Village Residents Only

Plan 1: 80 Block Meals + \$100 Flex = \$575 Plan 2: 50 Block Meals + \$75 Flex = \$380 Plan 3: 25 Block Meals + \$75 Flex = \$230

THE PURCHASE OF ANY MEAL PLAN IS DEPENDENT UPON CLASSIFICATION or HOUSING ASSIGNMENT

The 7-Day Plan + 100 or 300 Flex offers unlimited access to dining in Acansa Dining Hall - 7 days a week. Come in for a meal, a snack or just to enjoy a cup of coffee or a soda. This is our most economical plan, perfect for the student with a big appetite, small appetite or somewhere in between. Flex dollars may be used in the Food Court, Campus Store or Cafe a la Cart. Any on campus student may select this meal plan option.

The 5-Day Plan + 150 or 200 also offers unlimited access to dining in our Acansa Dining Hall - Monday through Friday. It operates just like the 7-Day Plan, but is more suitable for the diner who prefers to only eat on campus during the school week. If you travel to your hometown most weekends, this plan is for you! Flex dollars may be used in the Food Court, Campus Store or Cafe a la Cart. Any on campus student may select this meal plan option.

The Block Plans allow a meal plan holder to dine in the Acansa, up to the number of block meals purchased, any time the Acansa is open. The Block plans also give the flexibility of allowing the plan holder to use the plan to bring in guests. Flex dollars may be used in the Food Court, Campus Store or Cafe a la Cart. Only students who have completed at least one year of college may select this meal plan.

Flex operates like a declining balance account that can be used at any of our dining venues, including Acansa Dining Hall, the Food Court, the Campus Store, and Cafe a la Cart. Flex is tax-exempt, offering a savings of 8% in Craighead County. Customers may add up to \$150.00 additional Flex dollars per semester to any dining plan with a Flex feature. Only students who have completed at least two years of college may select this meal plan.

Unused flex dollars will carry over from fall to spring if a spring board plan is purchased, but they must be used by the end of the spring semester to avoid forfeiture.

HOUSING FOR FAMILIES AND GRADUATE STUDENTS

Housing is available for married students with children, single parents, graduate students, and non-traditional undergraduates who are at least 26 years of age. The Village consists of

50 two-bedroom houses and 191 apartment units. The houses are furnished with a stove, refrigerator, two ceiling fans, and washer/dryer hook-ups. The apartments are available in one, two and three bedroom configurations. The apartments are furnished with a stove, refrigerator, ceiling fans, dishwasher, and central heat and air.

The houses and Village Apartments are designed to offer affordable, comfortable, and accessible living accommodations to the students and their families. A laundry is located in The Village for those wishing to take advantage of this service. Application forms and additional information can be obtained from the Office of Residence Life, P.O. Box 2774, State University, AR 72467 and http://www.astate.edu/student-affairs/reslife.

ONLINE ACADEMIC PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM

MSE DEGREE: EDUCATIONAL THEORY AND PRACTICE

ONLINE Academic Partnership Program

The online Master of Science in Education Degree with a Major in Educational Theory and Practice is a 30 hour program consisting of the following courses:

- 1. ELSE 5733 Gifted Children in the Regular Classroom
- 2. ELSE 6053 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Mild Disabilities
- 3. ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education: Developing a Vision of Learning
- 4. ELAD 6003 School and Community Relations: Enhancing Programs and Practices
- 5. ELCI 6063 Curriculum Management: Enhancing Teaching and Learning
- 6. ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction: Broadening the Instructional Repertoire
- 7. ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research: Making Data-Driven Decisions to Improve Student Achievement
- 8. ELCI 6043 Reflective Teaching
- 9. TE 6263 Teachers as Professionals: Working toward National Teaching Standards
- 10. ELCI 6773 Experimental Learning
 - There are no specific pre-requisite courses for the degree.
 - All courses required for completing the MSE in Theory and Practice are scheduled in a pre-determined sequence and will be available online at the appropriate time. Students who adhere to the schedule should be able to complete the program in 18 months. If a candidate finds it necessary to deviate from the schedule, he/she will be able to re-enter the sequence at any time in that a candidate has six years to complete the degree.
 - Admission criteria are to hold a current teaching license, have at least a 2.75 GPA on undergraduate work or at least a 3.0 in the last 60 hours, must not be a felon.
 - ASU-Jonesboro will be using the web delivery platform supplied by Higher Education Holdings in Dallas, Texas. This platform allows synchronous and asynchronous interactions, streaming video, and electronic discussion boards. Students will also interact via e-mail, telephone, and fax.
 - Computer requirements include Ethernet, cable, DSL, or public wireless hotspot (Dial up will not work.); Windows XP or Windows Vista; any process of 1.2GHZ or faster; 512MB for XP or 1GB for Vista; minimum of 20GB available free disk space; display resolution of 1024x768 minimum; CD/DVD.
 - The capstone experience, which serves as the comprehensive examination for the degree, focuses on developing descriptive, analytical, and reflective writing as preparatory for the National Board portfolio.
 - All students must complete a portfolio that is a culmination of authentic performancebased assessments completed throughout the program. Some examinations will be taken online while others will require the student to go to a location where the examination will be proctored.

MSE DEGREE: EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP

ONLINE Academic Partnership Program

The online Master of Science in Education Degree with a Major in Educational Leadership is a 36 hour program consisting of the following courses:

- 1. ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research
- 2. ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education
- 3. ELAD 6103 Ethical Leadership
- 4. ELAD 6073 School Law
- 5. ELAD 6003 School and Community Relations

- 6. ELAD 6033 Administration and Supervision of Special Education
- 7. ELAD 6053 Planning and Resource Allocation
- 8. ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction
- 9. ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching
- 10. ELCI 6063 Curriculum Management [One of the following curriculum courses]
- 11. ELCI 6323 Elementary School Curriculum
- 12. ELCI 6423 Middle School Curriculum
- 13. ELCI 6523 Secondary School Curriculum AND
- 14. ELAD 6593 Supervised Internship
 - There are no specific pre-requisite courses for the degree.
 - All courses required for completing the degree are scheduled in a pre-determined sequence and will be available online at the appropriate time. Students who adhere to the schedule should be able to complete the program in 18 months. If a candidate finds it necessary to deviate from the schedule, he/she will be able to re-enter the sequence at any time in that a candidate has six years to complete the degree.
 - Admission criteria are to hold a current teaching license, have at least two years of teaching experience, have at least a 2.75 GPA on undergraduate work or at least a 3.0 in the last 60 hours, must not be a felon.
 - ASU-Jonesboro will be using the web delivery platform supplied by Higher Education Holdings in Dallas, Texas. This platform allows synchronous and asynchronous interactions, streaming video, and electronic discussion boards. Students will also interact via e-mail, telephone, and fax.
 - Computer requirements include Ethernet, cable, DSL, or public wireless hotspot (Dial up will not work.); Windows XP or Windows Vista; any process of 1.2GHZ or faster; 512MB for XP or 1GB for Vista; minimum of 20GB available free disk space; display resolution of 1024x768 minimum; CD/DVD.
 - The capstone experience, which serves as the comprehensive examination.
 - All students must complete a portfolio on the LiveText digital format. This portfolio is a culmination of authentic performance-based assessments completed throughout the program. Some examinations will be taken online while others will require the student to go to a location where the examination will be proctored.

MSE DEGREE: CURRICULUM AND INSTRUCTION

ONLINE Academic Partnership Program

The online Masters of Science in Education Degree with a Major in Curriculum and Instruction is a 36 hour program consisting of the following courses:

- 1. ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research
- 2. ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education
- 3. ELAD 6103 Ethical Leadership
- 4. ELAD 6073 School Law
- 5. ELAD 6003 School and Community Relations
- 6. ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction
- 7. ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching
- 8. ELCI 6063 Curriculum Management
- 9. ELCI 6323 Elementary School Curriculum
- 10. ELCI 6423 Middle School Curriculum
- 11. ELCI 6523 Secondary School Curriculum
- 12. ELCI 6493 Supervised Internship
 - There are no specific pre-requisite courses for the degree.
 - All courses required for completing the degree are scheduled in a pre-determined sequence and will be available online at the appropriate time. Students who adhere to the schedule should be able to complete the program in 18 months. If a candidate

finds it necessary to deviate from the schedule, he/she will be able to re-enter the sequence at any time in that a candidate has six years to complete the degree.

- Admission criteria are to hold a current teaching license, have at least two years of teaching experience, have at least a 2.75 GPA on undergraduate work or at least a 3.0 in the last 60 hours, must not be a felon.
- ASU-Jonesboro will be using the web delivery platform supplied by Higher Education Holdings in Dallas, Texas. This platform allows synchronous and asynchronous interactions, streaming video, and electronic discussion boards. Students will also interact via e-mail, telephone, and fax.
- Computer requirements include Ethernet, cable, DSL, or public wireless hotspot (Dial up will not work.); Windows XP or Windows Vista; any process of 1.2GHZ or faster; 512MB for XP or 1GB for Vista; minimum of 20GB available free disk space; display resolution of 1024x768 minimum; CD/DVD.
- The capstone internship experience serves as the comprehensive examination for the degree.
- All students must complete a portfolio on the LiveText digital format. This portfolio is a culmination of authentic performance-based assessments completed throughout the program. Some examinations will be taken online while others will require the student to go to a location where the examination will be proctored.

MSE SPECIAL EDUCATION--INSTRUCTIONAL SPECIALIST GRADES P- 4

ONLINE Academic Partnership Program

The online Master of Science in Education Degree with a Major in Special Education— Instructional Specialist Grades P-4 is a 36 hour program consisting of the following courses:

- 1. ELSE 6053 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Mild Disabilities
- 2. ELSE 6023 Characteristics of Individuals with Disabilities
- 3. ELSE 5743 Assessment for the Young Child with Exceptionalities
- 4. ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education
- 5. ELSE 5753 Methods of Working with Young Children with Exceptionalities
- 6. ELSE 5083 Collaboration for Special Education Service Delivery
- 7. ELSE 6073 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Moderate-Profound Disabilities
- 8. ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research
- 9. ELAD 6423 Special Education Law
- 10. ELSE 6813 Laboratory Experiences I P-4
- 11. ELSE 6823 Laboratory Experiences II P-4
- 12. ELSE 5033 Behavior Intervention and Consultation
 - There are no specific pre-requisite course for the degree.
 - All courses for completing the degree are scheduled in a predetermined sequence and will be available online at the appropriate time. Students who adhere to the schedule should be able to complete the program in 18 months. If a candidate finds it necessary to deviate from the schedule, he/she will be able to re-enter the sequence at any time in that a candidate has six years to complete the degree.
 - Admission criteria are to hold a current teaching license, and have at least a 2.75 GPA on undergraduate work or at least a 3.0 in the last 60 hours, must not be a felon.
 - ASU-Jonesboro will be using the web delivery platform supplied by Higher Education Holdings in Dallas, Texas. This platform allows synchronous and asynchronous interactions, streaming video, and electronic discussion boards. Students will also interact via e-mail, telephone, and fax.
 - Computer requirements include Ethernet, cable, DSL, or public wireless hotspot (Dial up will not work.); Windows XP or Windows Vista; any process of 1.2GHZ or faster; 512MB for XP or 1GB for Vista; minimum of 20GB available free disk space; display resolution of 1024x768 minimum; CD/DVD.

- The capstone internship experience serves as the comprehensive examination for the degree.
- All students must complete a portfolio on the LiveText digital format. This portfolio is a culmination of authentic performance-based assessments completed throughout the program. Some examinations will be taken online while others will require the student to go to a location where the examination will be proctored.

MSE SPECIAL EDUCATION--INSTRUCTIONAL SPECIALIST GRADES 4-12

ONLINE Academic Partnership Program

The online Master of Science in Education Degree with a Major in Special Education— Instructional Specialist Grades 4-12 is a 36 hour program consisting of the following courses:

- 1. ELSE 6053 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Mild Disabilities
- 2. ELSE 5043 Educational Diagnosis and Assessment in Special Education
- 3. ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education
- 4. ELSE 6063 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Emotional and Behavior Disorders
- 5. ELSE 5083 Collaboration for Special Education Service Delivery
- 6. ELSE 6073 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Moderate-Profound Disabilities
- 7. ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research
- 8. ELAD 6423 Special Education Law
- 9. ELSE 6853 Laboratory Experences I 4-12
- 10. ELSE 6863 Laboratory Experiences II 4-12
- 11. ELSE 5033 Behavior Intervention and Consultation
- 12. ELSE 6023 Characteristics of individuals with Disabilities
 - There are no specific pre-requisite courses for the degree.
 - All courses for completing the degree are scheduled in a predetermined sequence and will be available online at the appropriate time. Students who adhere to the schedule should be able to complete the program in 18 months. If a candidate finds it necessary to deviate from the schedule, he/she will be able to re-enter the sequence at any time in that a candidate has six years to complete the degree.
 - Admission criteria are to hold a current teaching license, and have at least a 2.75 GPA on undergraduate work or at least a 3.0 in the last 60 hours, must not be a felon.
 - ASU-Jonesboro will be using the web delivery platform supplied by Higher Education Holdings in Dallas, Texas. This platform allows synchronous and asynchronous interactions, streaming video, and electronic discussion boards. Students will also interact via e-mail, telephone, and fax.
 - Computer requirements include Ethernet, cable, DSL, or public wireless hotspot (Dial up will not work.); Windows XP or Windows Vista; any process of 1.2GHZ or faster; 512MB for XP or 1GB for Vista; minimum of 20GB available free disk space; display resolution of 1024x768 minimum; CD/DVD
 - The capstone internship experience serves as the comprehensive examination for the degree.
 - All students must complete a portfolio on the LiveText digital format. This portfolio is a culmination of authentic performance-based assessments completed throughout the program. Some examinations will be taken online while others will require the student to go to a location where the examination will be proctored.

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE

MISSION

To prepare students for entry and career advancement in the food, fiber and natural resources industry, which involve crop and livestock production, agribusiness, value-added processing, public service, and rural leadership. To provide experiential training and teaching experiences for the transfer of knowledge in the classroom. To conduct problem-solving research related to crop and livestock production, natural resource management, and value-added processing in collaboration with private and other public sector entities in an environmentally sound and sustainable manner.

PROGRAMS OF STUDY

The College of Agriculture and Technology offers coursework leading to the Master of Science in Agriculture (MSA) degree with concentrations in agricultural education, agricultural business and economics, animal science, plant and soil science, vocational-technical administration, and the Specialist in Community College Teaching. All MSA programs require students to choose either a Thesis or Non-thesis option.

THESIS AND NON-THESIS REQUIREMENTS

Students must choose a thesis or non-thesis option. Six credit hours towards the degree requirements will be required if the thesis option is chosen; if the non-thesis option is chosen three hours will be required. The thesis or non-thesis option is chosen by the student with the consultation of the major faculty advisor. The student's thesis committee may approve three hours of non-thesis research experience to be counted as part of the six hours total required for the thesis if they convert from a non-thesis to thesis option and if the thesis is an extension of the research experience. The topic for the thesis or the non-thesis research experience is developed and approved by the student's graduate advisory committee, as defined by the Graduate School. The non-thesis research experience will typically require a minimum total of 150 hours of student activity on the project.

Concentration in Agricultural Business and Economics, Animal Science, or Plant and Soil Science

The Master of Science in Agriculture degree program requires the student to complete a series of general core courses as well as a selection of elective courses to provide a specialized training in a specific concentration area. Each concentration area requires 30 hours credit hours of program study. Core requirements are designed to expand the student's knowledge of agricultural research, technology, and policy, as well as to provide a broad and general view of the latest developments in agriculture. Electives will be selected with the approval of the faculty adviser. Elective courses selected are intended to provide the student with specific training to enter employment or advanced graduate study in the selected field. The degree requirements include a total of 30 semester hours.

Concentration in Agricultural Education or Vocational Technical Administration

The concentrations in agricultural education and vocational-technical administration are 33 hour programs. The agricultural education concentration is designed to expand the student's knowledge of educational issues, developments and processes, and to further prepare teachers of agricultural education. The vocational-technical administration concentration is intended to prepare persons seeking careers as administrators of vocational-technical education programs or schools. Students must choose either the thesis or non-thesis option.

THE DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE IN MOLECULAR BIOSCIENCES

Program Description

The cross-disciplinary Molecular Biosciences field is revolutionizing discovery and technological advances in disciplines ranging from agriculture to medicine, from forensics

to environmental sciences, from food sciences to renewable energy. The Molecular Biosciences Doctoral Program provides training and research opportunities that integrate molecular, genomic, cellular and developmental information, with a strong emphasis on interdisciplinary approaches, state-of-the-art technologies and innovations addressing real world problems.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular Biosciences Program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School in addition to the Program's specific requirements.

Each applicant must have a minimum of a B.S. in a basic or applied science, although preference may be given to M.S. level applicants. Some required MBS courses have prerequisites which must be met in order to succeed in these classes. These courses may include general and organic chemistry, biochemistry, introductory biological science, and cellular biology. Based on previous undergraduate courses work, students may be required to pass one or more of these prerequisite courses before attempting graduate level study in this field.

All candidates for a Ph.D. degree in Molecular Biosciences are required to complete or have completed the specified core courses and elective courses, or their equivalent, as directed by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. All candidates must attend every Molecular Biosciences Seminar when in residence on campus. Each Ph.D. student must complete a minimum of 15 hours of Molecular Biosciences approved course work (including the specified 9 credits in Core Technical courses, 1 credit in Responsible Conduct in Research and 4 credits from the Techniques in Molecular Biosciences course). Students must also take the Seminar in Molecular Biosciences every semester plus a minimum of 18 hours of dissertation research credits along with any other academic studies required by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. The committee may alter or require additional academic work as it deems appropriate to meet the student's specific program needs. The committee will also provide a written plan of study by semester for each student.

Courses required of all candidates

MBS 6213 Advanced Cell Biology MBS 6233 Specialized Biochemistry MBS 6243 Molecular Genetics and Genomics MBS 6251-3 Techniques in Molecular Biosciences MBS 7111 Seminar in Molecular Biosciences (every semester) MBS 7151 Responsible Conduct in Research MBS 8891-12 Dissertation

Any additional coursework requirements will be determined by the Doctoral Advisory Committee to meet the student's specific program needs. Each candidate for the Ph.D. in Molecular Biosciences must execute an original and rigorous research project culminating in the completion and defense of a dissertation.

Minimum hours required for this program: 72 or 45 plus a master's degree

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN AGRICULTURE DEGREE WITH A CONCENTRATION IN AGRICULTURAL BUSINESS AND ECONOMICS, ANIMAL SCIENCE, PLANT AND SOIL SCIENCE

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Agriculture must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

Unconditional Admission Status

Students seeking unconditional admission into the Master of Science in Agriculture with a concentration in agricultural business and economics, animal science, or plant and soil science must have a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 on a 4.00 scale or a 3.0 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work.

Conditional Admission Status

Students seeking conditional admission must achieve a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.50 on a 4.00 scale or a 2.75 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work. A student will not be considered for conditional admission until such time as the student completes 12 graduate semester hours, has a minimum 3.0 GPA on these 12 hours, has no more than one course in the 12 hours with a grade of "C", and meets ASU graduate school admission requirements.

Core courses required of all candidates

AGRI 5233, Experimental Agricultural Statistics OR AGRI 6213, Experimental Designs OR A graduate level statistics course approved by the student's graduate advisory committee

PLUS one of the following three (to be determined by adviser and approved by graduate student committee): PSSC 6803, Soil and Crop Production AGEC 6003, Advanced Agricultural Marketing AGRI 6203, Intermediary Metabolism

PLUS Graduate Seminars (must be taken in sequence) AGRI 6351, Graduate Seminar, Research Orientation (must be taken during the first or Fall semester) AGRI 6361 Graduate Seminar, Grant Proposals AGRI 6371 Graduate Seminar, Final Research Project

Courses in the concentration area: Each student, with the approval of the faculty adviser, may select courses leading to specialized training in agricultural business and economics, animal science or plant and soil science.

Thesis or Non-Thesis Option: Three to six hours of the total hours required of a degree may be thesis or non-thesis credits Thesis Option: Six hours of Thesis Non-Thesis Option: Three hours of Non-Thesis Research Experience

Elective courses in the concentration area: Each student, with the approval of the faculty adviser, may select courses leading to concentration in agricultural business and economics, animal science, plant and soil science.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN AGRICULTURE DEGREE WITH A CONCENTRATION IN AGRICULTURAL EDUCATION

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Agriculture with a concentration in Agricultural Education must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 semester hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate will be required to complete the undergraduate courses required for such a certificate. These courses may be completed concurrently with graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree.

Unconditional Admission Status

Students seeking unconditional admission into the Master of Science in Agriculture with a concentration in agricultural education must have a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 on a 4.00 scale or a 3.0 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work.

Conditional Admission Status

Students seeking conditional admission must achieve a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.50 on a 4.00 scale or a 2.75 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work. A student will not be considered for conditional admission until such time as the student completes 12 graduate semester hours, has a minimum 3.0 GPA on these 12 hours, has no more than one course in the 12 hours with a grade of "C", and meets ASU graduate school admission requirements.

Courses required of all candidates

Required College of Education Core Courses (9 hours) EDFN 6763, Philosophies of Education EDFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology

Courses in the Major (9 hours) VOED 6513, History and Principles of Vocational Education VOED 6573, Introduction to Research and Evaluation in Vocational Education VOED 5443, Advanced Methods of Teaching in Career and Technical Education

Thesis or Non-Thesis Option: Three to six hours of the total hours required of a degree may be thesis or non-thesis credits Thesis Option: Six hours of Thesis Non-Thesis Option: Three hours of Non-Thesis Research Experience

Elective College of Agriculture and Technology Courses (9 hours) Nine Hours of Agricultural Science courses (approval of advisor)

Minimum hours required for this program: 33

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN AGRICULTURE WITH A CONCENTRATION IN VOCATIONAL-TECHNICAL ADMINISTRATION

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Agriculture must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

Unconditional Admission Status

Students seeking unconditional admission into the Master of Science in Agriculture with a concentration in Vocational-Technical Administration must have a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 on a 4.00 scale or a 3.0 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work.

Conditional Admission Status

Students seeking conditional admission must achieve a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.50 on a 4.00 scale or a 2.75 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work. A student will not be considered for conditional admission until such time as the student completes 12 graduate semester hours, has a minimum 3.0 GPA on these 12 hours, has no more than one course in the 12 hours with a grade of "C", and meets ASU graduate school admission requirements.

Core courses required of all candidates

Required College of Education Core Courses (9 hours)

EDFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology VOED 6513, History and Principles of Vocational Education

Thesis or Non-Thesis Option: Three to six hours of the total hours required of a degree may be thesis or non-thesis credits Thesis Option: Six hours of Thesis Non-Thesis Option: Three hours of Non-Thesis Research Experience

Required courses in the major field: (18-21 hours) VOED 6463, Resource Management in Vocational Education VOED 6473, School and Community Relations in Vocational Education VOED 6503, Program Management in Vocational Education VOED 6523, Student Services Management in Vocational Education VOED 6533, Human Resource Management in Vocational Education VOED 6563, Instructional Management in Vocational Education Elective (VOED, AE or AGED) 3 hours if non-thesis option selected

Minimum hours required for this program: 33

ADULT EDUCATION CERTIFICATION

Students seeking adult education licensure should visit with an Adult Education advisor in the College of Agriculture and Technology. Twelve of the following 27 hours are required for adult certification, if the person holds a valid Arkansas teacher's license. If a person does not hold a valid Arkansas teacher's license, 18 hours are required.

- AE 5513, Introduction to Adult Education
- AE 5523, Psychology of the Adult
- AE 5533, Methods and Materials for the Adult Learner
- AE 5543, Teaching Reading to Adults
- AE 5553, Practicum in Adult Education
- AE 5563, Special Problems in Adult Education
- VOED 5503, Foundations of Adult Education in Vocational Education
- VOED 5583, Methods and Materials for Teaching the Adult
- VOED 6543, Administration and Supervision of Adult and Vocational Education

CAREER ORIENTATION CERTIFICATION

VOED 5513, Hands-On Observation and Experiences for Career Orientation VOED 5533, Methods of Organizing and Teaching Career Orientation

PROGRAM OF STUDY FOR THE SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING

The 60 graduate hours, including the Master's degree, which are required for the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree include the following:

Teach	ing	Fields	S

39 Semester Hours

Community College Core

12 Semester Hours

Teaching Core

9 Semester Hours

A detailed description of this program, along with specific degree requirements, is presented in the Specialist in Education Degree program under the College of Education.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30 plus a master's degree

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

Agriculture

AGRI 5233 Experimental Agricultural Statistics Fundamental concepts of experimental and statistical methods as applied to agricultural research.

AGRI 5523 Applied Modern Biotechnology An introduction to the principles and the applications of modern Biotechnology with emphasis on the applications of recombinant DNA technology to solve environmental and human health problems. The review of major biotechnology companies and bio-products is also included.

AGRI 5773/4773 Remote Sensing The course will cover the image acquisition and image processing methods using ERDAS Imagine software as the analytical assessment package.

AGRI 6203 Intermediary Metabolism Integration of biochemistry and physiology with nutrition of livestock and agronomic plants.

AGRI 6213 Experimental Designs A course that teaches the basic principles of statistics to be able to design experiments properly and to draw valid conclusions from the results. Includes material on the most common experimental designs in use, correlation, regression, and mean separation. Prerequisite: AGRI 4233.

AGRI 6243 Environmental Sustainability Study of environmental impacts of socioeconomic development. Examines complex interactions between development and environment and discusses integrative systems approach for achieving sustainability in all human development activities. Agriculture, energy, air, development, cultural, economic and political issues related to sustainable natural resources addressed.

AGRI 6303 Global Water Issues Overview of current and historical water quality and quantity issues shaping human civilization. Emphasizes water issues facing regions of dense population and intensive agriculture. Importance of ground and surface water, ecosystem, sustainability, economic and policy issue of water are investigated.

AGRI 6351 Graduate Seminar, Research Orientation Provide pedagogy related to assembling graduate committee, developing and submitting degree plans, developing thesis or non-thesis research proposal and formally present the degree plan, literature background and plan of thesis or non-thesis research project to the faculty and other students.

AGRI 6361 Graduate Seminar, Grant Proposals Provide pedagogy related to developing research grant proposals using a federal funding agency format and guidelines and formally present the grant proposal to the faculty and other students.

AGRI 6371 Graduate Seminar, Final Research Proposal Formal presentation to the faculty and other students of student's completed thesis research project or non-thesis research experience, and defense of research results and interpretation.

AGRI 6381-3 Independent Study

Agricultural Business and Economics

AGEC 5173 Natural Resource Economics Comprehensive overview of economics of natural resource and environment. Theoretical and empirical analyses, valuations and examinations of sustainable quality of environmental and natural resources over time. Economic reasoning for examining natural resource problems and measures for dealing with them. Pre-requisites: AGEC 1003, ECON 2313, ECON2323; or consent of instructor.

AGEC 5023 International Commodity Marketing Development and coordination of activities related to marketing agricultural commodities and food products in foreign markets. Emphasis given to identification and analysis of market size, location, mix, methods and changes in trading for commodities and food products in international markets, and role in food supply chain management. Prerequisite: Any economics or management foundation course, permission of professor.

AGEC 5033 Agricultural Law Farm laws pertaining to land purchases, legal descriptions, leases, mortgages, security agreements, fences, drainage, irrigation, pollution, and quarantines. Prerequisite: AGEC 1003 or ECON 2313 or ECON 2323.

AGEC 5043 Land Economics Physical characteristics as related to land use; the economics of land use. Principles of land utilization, classification, conservation, zoning, and land-use planning. Prerequisite: AGEC 1003.

AGEC 5053 Agricultural Finance A study of the financial elements of the farm business. Emphasis will be given to the use of and sources of agricultural credit. Prerequisite: AGEC 1003 or ECON 2313 or ECON 2323.

AGEC 5083 Agricultural Policy and Current Issues Economic developments in agriculture; role of the government in agriculture and policies affecting rural people are considered. Text and current information are utilized. Prerequisite: AGEC 1003 or ECON 2313 or ECON 2323.

AGEC 6003 Advanced Agricultural and Food Marketing Recent developments in food, crop and livestock marketing. A study of costs and efficiencies associated with various agricultural and food marketing channels. Application of firm theory to agricultural and food marketing.

AGEC 6013 Advanced Agricultural Price Analysis Rigorous analysis of economic determination of agricultural and food prices in markets separated by time, geographically dispersed, and government influenced. Characteristics of specific agricultural product types and prices under alternative structures; relationship to global food supply chain.

AGEC 6023 Advanced International Agribusiness and Food Marketing Principles, barriers, policies, strategies, and decisions involved in international marketing of agricultural commodities and food products. Combines agribusiness marketing concepts with strategic international marketing, export documentation, market analysis and applications. Include development and presentation of an international agribusiness marketing plan.

AGEC 6033 Strategic Agribusiness and Food Management Practical application of operational and strategic decision-making tools to agribusiness; emphasis on problem recognition and economic analysis to production, marketing, and financial decisions facing agribusiness and food marketing firms. It includes applied strategic concepts, analysis, and problem solving skills to manage agribusiness and food marketing firms.

AGEC 6191-6 Thesis

AGEC 6253 Econometrics Application of regression analysis on time-series and cross-sectional data to empirically verify economic theory. Various estimation techniques including regression and simultaneous equation models, serial correlation, heteroskedasticity, panel data and instrumental estimation methods are discussed.

Agricultural Education

AGED 4473 / 5473 International Agri. Study Tour This course is intended to help students develop awareness and perspective of international agricultural enterprises and educational programs, and how world agricultural systems relate to and impact the U.S. agricultural system. Includes a focus on environmental issues related to food and fiber production.

AGED 6393 Non-Thesis Research Experience Supervised research project, submitted to and approved in advance by the student's graduate advisory committee, resulting in a project report presented and defended to the student's advisory committee. A member of the committee must agree to serve as supervisor.

AGED 6591-6 Thesis

Animal Science

ANSC 5633 Diseases of Farm Animals The prevention, treatment, and control of common diseases, including problems of hygiene and sanitation. Prerequisite: ANSC 3633.

ANSC 5663 Principles of Breeding The basic principles underlying reproduction and the application of genetic principles to the improvement of farm animals with emphasis on selection, crossbreeding, linebreeding, and inbreeding.

ANSC 5673 Digestive Physiology and Nutrition of Domestic Animals

A discussion of the role of nutrients and physiological and metabolic mechanisms involved in nutrient utilization by domestic animals. Emphasis will be placed on food-producing animals, horses, dogs, cats, and catfish. Prerequisite: ANSC 1613

ANSC 5683 Theriogenology Acourse that teaches the anatomy, physiology, endocrinology, and biochemistry of reproduction in farm animals. This course also introduces students to methods of manipulating reproduction within livestock systems. Management topics include artificial insemination, estrus synchronization, induction of parturition, embryo transfer and reproductive disease prevention.

ANSC 5691 Laboratory for Advanced Animal Nutrition This laboratory is designed to provide students with theories and skills associated with nutrition-related laboratory analyses.

ANSC 5693 Integrated Poultry Management Production principles and problemsolving strategies used by vertically-integrated poultry companies. Prerequisite: ANSC 2703 or permission of professor.

ANSC 5712 Advanced Animal Nutrition Emphasis will be placed on computer-aided formulation of diets and supplements for domestic animals (livestock, poultry, pets, exotics and catfish). Class discussions will focus on industrial feed formulation problems, regulatory policies, and biotechnology in the feed industry. Prerequisite: ANSC 3613.

ANSC 5733 Endocrinology of Farm Animals A study of the endocrinology system and its role in lactation, reproduction, digestion and metabolism.

ANSC 5743 Equine Nutrition Principles of nutrition and their application to feeding horses will be taught. Digestive physiology, sources of nutrients, feeding and grazing programs for various classes of horses and interactions of nutrition, diseases, and environment will be discussed.

ANSC 6003 Current Issues in Animal Agriculture A discussion of current issues affecting production and human use of animal products for food, fiber, and medicine (D)

ANSC 6791-6 Thesis

Food Science and Technology

FDST 5333 Food Microbiology Relation of microorganisms to food spoilage; foodborne illness and intoxication; general food and water quality; standard methods used for food and public health laboratories. Prerequisite: BIO 2103 Microbiology and BIO 2101 Microbiology Lab.

FDST 6213 Food Security and Safety Assurance Current issues in food supply chain including security and safety; Industrial and international food safety concerns; principles and practices of HACCP. Prerequisite: FDST 3203 Food Quality Assurance or FDST2503 Food Safety and Sanitation.

Horticulture

HORT 5253 Greenhouse Management Construction, operational practices, and general management of greenhouses and associated structures. Lecture two hours, laboratory two hours per week. Prerequisite: HORT 2253.

HORT 5273 Nursery Management Principles and practices involved in the production, management, and marketing of field-grown and container-grown nursery plants. Lecture two hours, laboratory two hours per week. Prerequisite: HORT 2253.

HORT 5323 Plant Propagation Principles, practices, and methods employed in the propagation of plants, emphasizing anatomical features and physiological principles involved in sexual and asexual propagation. Lecture two hours, laboratory two hours per week. Pre-requisite: HORT 2253.

HORT 6253 Plant Nutrition A study of nutrient elements within the plant; mechanism involved in nutrient absorption, transport and utilization.

HORT 6263 Current Topics in Horticulture Emphasis will be placed on such subjects as plant propagation, greenhouse construction and management.

Plant and Soil Science

PSSC 5313 Plant Growth and Development Auxins, gibberellins, and various other regulators of plant growth; also phenomena such as flowering and dormancy.

PSSC 5342 Seed Analysis and Processing Techniques and principles of seed analysis and grading; methods of producing and processing quality seeds and seed stocks.

PSSC 5713 Soil Quality Assessment and Interpretation A study of the indicators of soil quality, documentation and measurement of soil quality, interpretations of soil quality, impacts and effects of management on soil quality, and the role of conservation planning in improving soil quality.

PSSC 5813 Soil Fertility A study of the principles involved in maintaining and increasing fertility of the soil. Lecture two hours, laboratory two hours per week.

PSSC 5853 Soil and Water Study of soil and water management practices and strategies as it relates to agriculture, urban planning, and natural resources. Sustainability of the soil resource will be the main focus of this course.

PSSC 5863 Soil Chemistry Chemical properties and constituents of soils, determination of several important elements, application to soil fertility.

PSSC 5873 Soil Physics Soil physical properties and measurements, with emphasis on the relation to plant growth. Lecture two hours, laboratory two hours per week.

PSSC 5883 Soil Microbiology Soil organic matter in relation to soil organisms. Lecture two hours, laboratory two hours per week.

PSSC 6391-6 Thesis

PSSC 6543 Advanced Geographic Information Systems Advanced GIS using Arc GIS software as the analytical assessment package. Prerequisites: PSSC 3503 Agriculture

Spatial Technologies I

PSSC 6803 Soil and Crop Production Soil classes as affecting crop production; fertility, drainage, texture, structure, organic matter.

PSSC 6813 Investigative Procedures in Agricultural Research Analytic laboratory procedures required for agricultural research. Lecture one hour, laboratory four hours per week.

Adult Education

AE 5513 Introduction to Adult Education An in-depth study of the growth and development of adult education in the United States. Analysis of contemporary issues and trends in adult education.

AE 5523 Psychology of the Adult A study of the adult with emphasis on (1) learning theories and developmental processes: (2) major contributors to the adult learning discipline; and (3) psychological aspects of middle and later life challenges and crises.

AE 5533 Methods and Materials for the Adult Learner Theory and application of methods and materials essential to effective instruction in adult education. Emphasis on writing objectives, classifying content, classroom management, and utilizing media.

AE 5543 Teaching Reading to Adults Problems in teaching reading to adults. Special emphasis on individual differences, materials of instruction, and measuring reading ability.

AE 5553 Practicum in Adult Education A series of educational experiences designed to place students in a cooperative relationship with an experienced adult educator while under university supervision. Emphasis is placed on practice teaching and related on-the-job activities of adult educators.

AE 5563 Special Problems in Adult Education Individual research on problems related to the education of adults. Prerequisite: permission of professor.

Vocational Education

VOED 5443 Advanced Methods of Teaching in Career and Technical Education The philosophy and objectives of teaching Career and Technical Education, including appropriate instructional principles and theories, instructional models, learning styles and learner centered methods and techniques at both the secondary and post-secondary levels for career and technical education.

VOED 5503 Foundations of Adult Education in Vocational Education Historical and philosophical development; comparison of vocational and non-vocational adult education; development and evaluation, teaching methods, and issues and trends in adult vocational education programming.

VOED 5513 Hands-On Activities and Observation Experiences for Career Orientation The course will provide opportunity to study, develop and demonstrate the essential facets of Hands-On Activities according to the instructional material in career orientation.

VOED 5533 Methods of Organizing and Teaching Career Orientation A study of curricula, methods and techniques involved in teaching career orientation as related to the 15 occupational clusters in the world of work.

VOED 5553 Educators In Industry A course devoted to career awareness in relation to the modern workplace. The course is conducted in cooperation with local businesses and industries. Research, on-site instruction, and work experiences are involved.

VOED 5573 Problems in Teaching Cooperative Education Teaching cooperative

education in all vocational services of program areas, history, purposes, administration, methods, organization and conduct of the programs.

VOED 5583 Methods and Materials for Teaching the Adult Emphasis on the methodologies, techniques and materials applicable to the adult learner based upon personal needs.

VOED 6393 Non-Thesis Research Experience Supervised research project, submitted to and approved in advance by the student's graduate advisory committee, resulting in a project report presented and defended to the student's advisory committee. A member of the committee must agree to serve as supervisor.

VOED 6403 The Beginning Vocational Teacher Internship This course assists beginning teachers develop a strong foundational experience in their first and second year on which they can build their professional careers.

VOED 6451-3 Current Topics in Agricultural or Vocational Education Emphasis will vary as issues in vocational education develop. Topics will include curriculum, mission, new technology and products and their effects upon local agricultural education or vocational education programs and student learning.

VOED 6463 Resource Management in Vocational Education Management of the fiscal affairs and capital facilities of a vocational-technical school is covered with emphasis on competency demonstration in an actual vocational-technical school setting.

VOED 6473 School and Community Relations in Vocational Education Procedures for initiating and maintaining productive working relationships between the local vocational-technical school and the community it serves are covered with emphasis on competency demonstration in an actual vocational-technical school setting.

VOED 6491-3 Independent Study

VOED 6503 Program Management in Vocational Education Procedures for planning, developing and evaluating vocational education programs are studied, with emphasis on competency performance in actual vocational education settings.

VOED 6513 History and Principles of Vocational Education Historical and philosophical development of vocational education, economic and social impact, issues, trends, principles and objectives of vocational education, and its relationship to other educational programs.

VOED 6523 Student Services Management in Vocational Education Procedures for the development and supervision of student services programs unique to vocational education programs are studied, with emphasis on competency performance in actual vocational education settings.

VOED 6533 Human Resource Management in Vocational Education Selection, supervision, management and evaluation of vocational school personnel, and the design and implementation of programs for staff development are studied with emphasis on competency performance in actual vocational education settings.

VOED 6543 Administration and Supervision of Adult and Vocational Education A study of the problems and procedures involved in the supervision and administration of vocational education. Considered from the national, state, and local levels.

VOED 6551-3 Educators in Industry Internship Emphasis of this experience is to assist educators in developing first-hand understanding of general and technical knowledge and skills that are relative to their classroom teaching situation

VOED 6563 Instructional Management in Vocational Education Procedures for planning, developing and evaluating instructional programs appropriate to vocational education

are studied with emphasis on competency performance in actual vocational education settings.

VOED 6573 Introduction to Research and Evaluation in Vocational Education Course will include historical development of educational research and evaluation, interpreting published research, planning, conducting, writing, and evaluating research and assessments related to vocational education.

VOED 6581-3 Laboratory Experiences in Vocational Education Supervised activities designed to apply new and/or innovative approaches to the operation of a local vocational-technical school or program. The design, identification, and application of innovative and exploratory approaches will be stressed.

VOED 6591-6 Thesis

COLLEGE OF BUSINESS

MISSION STATEMENT

The mission of the ASU College of Business is to provide high-quality management education to traditional and non-traditional students in the Mid-South and to provide support for businesses and communities through research, economic development activities, and consultative services.

The College strives to build challenging programs of excellence with emphasis on leadership/values, international business, technology, entrepreneurship, and economic development through an educational process that fosters analytical thinking, problem solving, communication skills, and experiential learning. Emphasis is placed on undergraduate education, while meeting the needs of the business community through select graduate degrees and professional workforce development programs.

The College is committed to enhancing professional development of faculty and staff through support of applied research, instructional development, and professional growth activities in a collegial environment. Professional development is also provided to students through student organizations, honor societies, and action-based learning.

The Mission is strengthened through ongoing review and continuous improvement of all programs and activities.

DEGREES OFFERED

The College of Business offers work leading to the Master of Business Administration degree, the Master of Accountancy degree, the Master of Science in Education degree with a major in Business Technology, and the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree in the fields of Business Administration and Business Education. The last two degrees (M.S.E. and S.C.C.T.) are designed to prepare students for careers in teaching and are jointly administered by the College of Education.

All general Graduate School requirements listed elsewhere in the bulletin are applicable to these degree programs in addition to the specific program requirements.

MASTER OF ACCOUNTANCY (MAcc) DEGREE

The Master of Accountancy Program will provide those with undergraduate training in accounting with knowledge and skills needed to advance beyond the entry-level stage in the accounting profession, provide students who have undergraduate training in accounting with the in-depth understanding of accounting issues needed for success on licensure and certification examinations, and serve as foundation work for those who may choose to pursue advanced graduate work.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Those admitted to the program must possess an undergraduate degree, meet the same GPA and Graduate Management Admissions Test (GMAT) or Graduate Record Examination (GRE) formula as required in the current MBA program, plus have a C or better in the following key undergraduate accounting courses:

Intermediate Accounting I (prerequisite Principles I & II or equivalent) Intermediate Accounting II Cost or Managerial Accounting at junior level or above Tax I Auditing Accounting Information Systems

In order to be granted unconditional admission, students must meet one of the following sets of criteria:

- 1. A minimum of 480 on the GMAT and at least 990 points based on the formula: 200 times the undergraduate grade point average plus the GMAT score, or:
- 2. A minimum of 480 on the GMAT and at least 1080 points based on the formula: 200 times the grade point average on the last 60 hours, plus the GMAT score.

- 3. A minimum of 1000 on the GRE and at least 1550 points based on the formula: 200 times the undergraduate grade point average plus the GRE score, or:
- 4. A minimum of 1000 on the GRE and at least 1600 points based on the formula: 200 times the undergraduate grade point average plus the GRE score.

An applicant for the MAcc who fails to meet the minimum GPA, but who meets the formula stated above by offsetting a lower GPA score with a very high GMAT/GRE may be admitted conditionally by the director of graduate business programs.

CURRICULUM OUTLINE

The Master of Accountancy program will require all students to take the following courses in accounting:

ACCT 6023 Ethics and Professional Responsibility

ACCT 6033 Advanced Accounting and Reporting

ACCT 6073, Seminar in Financial Accounting Theory

ACCT 6063, Contemporary Auditing Issues

ACCT 6043, Tax Planning and Research

ACCT 6003, Accounting for Planning and Control

ACCT 6503, Special Problems in Accounting (taken in last semester as a capstone experience, see description below)

ELECTIVE COURSES

Nine hours of electives may be selected in business or accounting. Students may take two courses at the 5000 level; otherwise elective courses must be taken at the 6000 level. Students who did not take Tax Accounting II (ACCT 4113/5113) and Governmental and Not-For-Profit Accounting (ACCT 4123/5123 as part of their undergraduate program must include these courses in the course of study for the MAcc.

Under special circumstances, a student may substitute a directed individual study for an elective. All directed individual studies must be taken after a student has completed 24 hours of coursework with a GPA of 3.5 or higher. Directed individual studies should be targeted toward a publication and/or paper/presentation as an outlet for the research. Students are also expected to make a presentation on their research to a group of Graduate Faculty.

CAPSTONE EXPERIENCE

At the end of their program each student will complete a capstone experience course, ACCT 6503 Special Problems in Accounting. This course will require students to work with an accounting graduate faculty member to work on a single issue or accounting related project in depth. The issue or project must be approved by the faculty member and business graduate director prior to enrollment in this course for the student's final semester. The capstone experience will culminate in a written issues paper and a presentation of the results of the research or other approved project. A grade of B or better on the capstone project will be required for graduation. Students will attend regularly scheduled class during project development, project implementation, and project presentation.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION DEGREE

The Arkansas State University MBA Program is a professional degree program designed to prepare students of all educational and professional backgrounds for management positions in all types of organizations. As such, the program stresses the development of analytical, problem solving and decision making competencies for the dynamic, complex global organizational and social environments.

The program of study includes the functional areas of business with the opportunity to obtain emphasis areas in each, as well as the option to select specialty emphasis areas. This provides students with the flexibility to tailor their MBA degrees to individual needs and goals.

With courses offered in late afternoon and evenings in several locations and in a variety

of delivery methods, the program accommodates working professionals seeking career advancement and/or career changes as well as recent graduates desiring to move into positions of responsibility in organizations.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

All general admission requirements of the Graduate School are applicable to the program and the student should refer to these requirements which are listed elsewhere in the bulletin. Non-degree candidates cannot enroll in College of Business graduate courses unless they meet all the admission requirements of the degree candidate. Students who are admitted to Masters degree programs outside the College of Business will not be permitted to take more than nine semester hours of College of Business graduate courses unless they meet all the admission requirements of the degree candidate.

An applicant's complete application package, including application to Graduate School, official transcripts, official GMAT scores, required application fee and, when required, proof of immunization must be received in the Office of the Graduate School no later than 30 days prior to the beginning of classes each semester. To ensure time for issuance of an I-20, international students must submit a complete application, including all the above plus official TOEFL scores and a financial guarantee no later than 90 days prior to the beginning of classes each semester.

UNCONDITIONAL ADMISSION

Applicants for the Master of Business Administration (M.B.A.) degree program must submit a score on the Graduate Management Admission Test (GMAT) or Graduate Record Examination (GRE). Entering students will be granted unconditional admission if they meet one of the following sets of criteria:

1. A minimum of 480 on the GMAT and at least 990 points based on the formula: 200 times the overall undergraduate grade point average (minimum 2.75) plus the GMAT score, or: 2. A minimum of 480 on the GMAT and at least 1080 points based on the formula: 200 times the grade point average on the last 60 hours (minimum 3.00) plus the GMAT score.

3. A minimum of 1000 on the GRE and at least 1550 points based on the formula: 200 time the undergraduate grade point average plus the GRE score, or

4. A minimum of 1000 on the GRE and at least 1600 points based on the formula: 200 times the undergraduate grade point average plus the GRE score.

Information pertaining to the GMAT may be obtained by contacting the Testing Center at (870) 972-2038. International students must submit the required TOEFL or IELTS scores.

CONDITIONAL ADMISSION

An applicant for the Master of Business Administration (M.B.A.) degree program may be admitted conditionally with either a minimum overall undergraduate GPA of 2.50 or an acceptable GMAT score at the discretion of the graduate programs committee. No more than nine hours of MBA coursework (excluding foundation courses) may be taken by an individual who has not met ALL of the requirements for unconditional admission.

MBA FOUNDATION COURSES

The foundation courses serve students who wish to enter the MBA program from a nonbusiness baccalaureate background. The required foundation courses may be taken at the graduate level (fast track) or the undergraduate level, or a combination of both. Each graduate level course substitutes for one or two undergraduate courses, as shown below. No foundation course is a part of the MBA program.

Graduate Foundation Courses (Fast Track):	Undergraduate Foundation Courses:
MBA 500V, Survey of Accounting	ACCT 2003, Principles of Accounting I ACCT 2013, Principles of Accounting II
MBA 501V Survey of Finance MBA 502V, Survey of Microeconomics	FIN 3713, Business Finance ECON 2313, Principles of Macroeconomics

ECON 2323, Principles of Microeconomics
MGMT 3153, Organizational Behavior
CIT 3013, Management Information Sytems
MKTG 3013, Marketing
LAW 2023, Legal Environment of Business
ECON 2113, Business Statistics
CIT 3523, Operations Management

All applicants must have completed, or must complete, the foundation courses or their undergraduate equivalent at an IAME accredited institution. When a student has completed the foundation course(s) in a specific area, she/he may take the core course in that area. All the foundation courses must be taken before a student is admitted to candidacy.

MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION DEGREE

The program consists of a core curriculum of 27 hours. This common body of knowledge is aimed at developing competency for overall management and leadership. In addition, students may select electives in their field of choice to develop emphasis areas to meet their needs. The core courses plus the electives result in a 33-hour program.

Students with a non-business undergraduate degree typically must take up to 15 hours of the Fast-Track foundation courses, or their equivalent, resulting in as much as a 48-hour program for such students.

All courses must be taken at the 6000 level. However, those students seeking to sit for the CPA exam may take one 5000 level course in accounting to help prepare them for the exam while meeting the 150-hour rule for the exam. Management 6423, Strategic Management, must be taken after all core courses have been taken or during the student's last semester of course work. Students may take an internship course which can count for a three-hour elective. All internships must be taken after a student has completed 15 hours of course work. Only one three-hour internship or one directed independent study may count toward the degree.

Core Courses required of all students

ACCT 6003, Accounting for Planning and Control ECON 6313, Managerial Economics FIN 6723, Advanced Management of Finance IBS 6593, Global Strategic Initiatives MIS 6413, Management Information Systems MGMT 6403, Seminar in Organizational Behavior and Leadership MGMT 6423, Strategic Management MKTG 6223, Strategic Marketing MIS 6543, Business Analytics

Elective Courses

Six hours of electives may be selected in business or economics, as approved by the director of graduate business programs.

Under special circumstances, a student may substitute a directed individual study for an elective. All directed individual studies must be taken after a student has completed 24 hours of coursework with a GPA of 3.5 or higher. Directed individual studies should be targeted toward a publication and/or paper/presentation as an outlet for the research. Students are also expected to make a presentation on their research to a group of Graduate Faculty.

Minimum hours required for this program: 33

MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION CONCENTRATION in HEALTHCARE ADMINISTRATION

The MBA with a Concentration in Healthcare Management is designed to allow students to complement their studies in business administration with in-depth coverage of the core components of the healthcare administration arena and the unique issues and challenges facing

healthcare organizations in the dynamic heathcare industry. Students will complete the 27 hours of the MBA core and 15 hours of graduate level courses in Healthcare Administration.

Program of Study

Each student within the program will complete the following 27 hours within the MBA core: ACCT 6003, Accounting for Planning and Control ECON 6313, Managerial Economics FIN 6723, Advanced Management of Finance IBS 6593, Global Strategic Initiatives MIS 6413, Management Information Systems MGMT 6403, Seminar in Organizational Behavior and Leadership MKTG 6223, Strategic Marketing MIS 6543, Business Analytics

In addition, students will complete the following concentration courses: HCA 6003, Healthcare Policy, Quality and Ethics HCA 6013, Current Issues in Healthcare Administration HCA 6703-6, Healthcare Internship HCA 6993, Strategic Management for Healthcare Organizations

Three hours of electives to be selected from the following: HCA 6413, Global Healthcare Policies and Issues MIS 6513, Healthcare Informatics MGMT 6013, Human Resources Management for Healthcare Organizations

Fifteen hours of these courses would represent the difference between the existing MBA program and the proposed concentrations in Healthcare Administration.

Total Program Coursework: 42 hours

MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION CONCENTRATION in INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS

The MBA with Concentration in IB program is designed to allow graduate business students the ability to select in-depth coverage of the core components of today's IB field while furthering their business administration academic career. Students will complete the 27 hours within the MBA core and 12 additional hours of graduate level IB coursework.

Admission Requirements

All general admission requirements of the Graduate School are applicable to the program, as are all admission requirements of the Master of Business Administration. These include the requirements for conditional and unconditional admission. In addition, the applicant must have completed the MBA foundation courses at either the graduate or the undergraduate level.

Program of Study

Each student within the program will complete the following 24 hours within the MBA core: ACCT 6003, Accounting for Planning and Control ECON 6313, Managerial Economics FIN 6723, Advanced Management of Finance MIS 6413, Management Information Systems MGMT 6403, Seminar in Organizational Behavior and Leadership MGMT 6423, Strategic Management MKTG 6223, Marketing Policies MIS 6543, Business Analytics

In addition, students will complete the following 12 hours of IB courses: IBS 6593, Global Strategic Initiatives IBS 6293, Seminar in International Corporate Social Responsibility IBS 6143, Seminar in International Human Resource Management

Total Program Coursework: 36 Hours

MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION CONCENTRATION in MANAGEMENT INFORMATION SYSTEMS

The MBA with Concentration in MIS program is designed to allow graduate business students the ability to select in-depth coverage of the core components of today's IT field while furthering their business administration academic career. Students will complete the 27 hours within the MBA core (which includes two graduate level MIS course) and 9 additional hours of graduate level MIS coursework.

Admission Requirements

All general admission requirements of the Graduate School are applicable to the program, as are all admission requirements of the Master of Business Administration. These include the requirements for conditional and unconditional admission. In addition, the applicant must have completed the MBA foundation courses at either the graduate or the undergraduate level.

Program of Study

Each student within the program will complete the following 27 hours within the MBA core: ACCT 6003, Accounting for Planning and Control ECON 6313, Managerial Economics FIN 6723, Advanced Management of Finance IBS 6593, Global Strategic Initiatives MIS 6413, Management Information Systems MGMT 6403, Seminar in Organizational Behavior and Leadership MGMT 6423, Strategic Management MKTG 6223, Strategic Marketing MIS 6543, Business Analytics

In addition, students will complete the following 9 hours of MIS courses: MIS 6453, Electronic Commerce MIS 6463, Information Systems Analysis & Design Any 6000-level MIS course

Total Program Coursework: 36 Hours

MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION CONCENTRATION IN LOGISTICS

The MBA with a Concentration in Logistics is designed to allow students to complement their studies in business administration with in-depth coverage of the core components of the logistics functions of business as they relate to firms operating in a dynamic global business environment. Students will complete the 27 hours of the MBA core and 12 additional hours of graduate level courses in logistics.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

All general admission requirements of the Graduate School are applicable to the program, as are all admission requirements of the Master of Business Administration. These include the requirements for conditional and unconditional admission. In addition, the applicant must have completed the MBA foundation courses at either the graduate or the undergraduate level.

Program of Study

Each student within the program will complete the following 27 hours within the MBA core: ACCT 6003, Accounting for Planning and Control

ECON 6313, Managerial Economics FIN 6723, Advanced Management of Finance IBS 6593, Global Strategic Initiatives MIS 6413, Management Information Systems MGMT 6403, Seminar in Organizational Behavior and Leadership MGMT 6423, Strategic Management MKTG 6223, Strategic Marketing MIS 6543, Business Analytics

In addition, students will complete the following 9 hours of concentration courses: MKTG 6253, Seminar in Logistics Management MKTG 6283 Global Supply Chain Management FDST 6213, Food Security and Safety Assurance

Three hours of electives to be selected from the following: AGEC 5023, International Commodity Marketing AGEC 6013, Advanced Agricultural Price Analysis

Twelve hours of these courses would represent the difference between the existing MBA program and the proposed curriculum in Logistics.

Total Program Coursework: 39 hours

MASTER OF SCIENCE EDUCATION MAJOR IN BUSINESS TECHNOLOGY DEGREE

The M.S.E. in Business Technology is designed to enable students to extend, reinforce, and advance their technology and educational skills for the purpose of enhancing their educational careers.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Students seeking admission into the M.S.E. in Business Technology must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, a student may be admitted by either completing the requirements for a valid teaching license or by completing the MSE Degree in Business Technology Disclaimer form, available in Dr. Ralph Ruby, Jr.'s office.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 30 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- 2. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 35 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE.

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 600.
- 2. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850.

Program of Study

Courses required of all candidates:

Core of Professional Education Courses

Nine hours of Professional Education for Secondary Teaching Fields ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research (3 hours)

ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology OR ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum, OR ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum, OR ELCI 6063, Curriculum Management, OR ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

Courses in the Major Field

BUED 6613, Microcomputer Applications for Educators BUED 6683, Seminar for Business Technology

One course to be selected from the following:

BUED 6523, Instructional Strategies I BUED 6543, Instructional Strategies II BUED 6603, Instructional Strategies III

Twelve hours of electives from graduate level courses as approved by advisor.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

THE SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING

The 60 graduate hours, including the Master's degree, which are required for the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree include the following:

> Teaching Fields Community College Core Teaching Core

39 Semester Hours12 Semester Hours9 Semester Hours

A detailed description of this program, along with specific requirements, is presented in the Specialists in Education Degree program under the College of Education.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30 plus a master's degree

COLLEGE OF BUSINESS GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

Accounting

ACCT 5013 Tax Accounting I This course examines the laws, rules, and procedures of Federal Income Taxes for individuals. In addition, the business events and transactions which influence taxable income for individuals are studied. Prerequisite: ACCT 2023.

ACCT 5113 Tax Accounting II A continuation of Tax Accounting I. Emphasis in this course will be on Federal Income Tax Laws for Partnerships, Fiduciaries and Corporations. Prerequisite: ACCT 4013.

ACCT 5123 Government and Not-For-Profit Accounting Accounting principles and reporting standards as applied to governmental units and not for profit enterprises. Special emphasis will be placed on pronouncements of the Governmental Accounting Standards Board. Prerequisite: Admission to the College of Business Graduate Programs and either C or better in ACCT 3013 or permission of the instructor.

ACCT 5153 Fraud Examination A study of how and why occupational fraud is committed, how fraudulent conduct can be deterred, and how allegations of fraud should be

investigated and resolved. Prerequisite: ACCT 2013.

ACCT 6003 Accounting for Planning and Control The course is an introduction to the concepts of cost analysis and management control with a focus on the application of the conceptual framework of financial and managerial accounting to practical situations. Prerequisites: ACCT 2003 and ACCT 2013 or MBA 5003.

ACCT 6023 Current Accounting Problems A critical analysis of current accounting and reporting problems. Emphasis is on both the theoretical and pragmatic aspects of accounting practices. Prerequisite: ACCT 2013.

ACCT 6033 Advanced Accounting and Reporting Advanced study of accounting for business combinations, foreign currency transactions and translation, reorganizations and liquidations, and financial reporting requirements of the Securities & Exchange Commission. Prerequisite: ACCT 3033 Intermediate Accounting III and admission to the Business Graduate Program.

ACCT 6043 Tax Planning and Research This course introduces the master's degree student to the basic concepts, methods, and tools of tax research. The coverage is broad, exploring the general framework of tax law. Prerequisite: ACCT 4113 or 5113.

ACCT 6053 Financial Statement Analysis This course will provide an analytical framework for the valuation of corporations and corporate financial statements and a basis for making credit and investment decisions. Prerequisite: admission to the business graduate program.

ACCT 6063 Contemporary Auditing Issues In-depth study of significant pronouncements of the auditing standards board (Professional Standards Vols. 1 & 2) and from the governmental auditing area. Prerequisite: ACCT 4053.

ACCT 6073 Seminar in Financial Accounting Theory Review of the principles, rules, and procedures underlying the broad area of external financial reporting, including comparisons of U.S. and International Accounting Standards. Literature of the course is composed of publications by authoritative accounting bodies and contemporary development in academic research. Prerequisite: ACCT 3013.

ACCT 6083 Ethics and Professional Responsibility The course will provide the student with a framework for making ethical decisions in the context of accounting. In addition, the course will provide an introduction to professional responsibility with a particular focus on the CPA profession. Prerequisite: Admission to one of the College of Business Graduate Programs.

ACCT 6093 Directed Individual Study Detailed individual research directed by graduate faculty, resulting in a paper and presentation. Consent of instructor and approval of prospectus by graduate business programs director required.

ACCT 6503 Special Problems in Accounting This course will require MACC students to work with an accounting graduate faculty member to work on a single-issue indepth accounting related project. The capstone experience will culminate in a written issues paper and a presentation of the results of the research or other approved projects. Students will attend a regularly scheduled class during project development, project implementation and project presentation

ACCT 6703-6 Accounting Internship Provides practical accounting experience by assigning students to work in a meaningful capacity in an outside organization. Detailed paper required. Must have approval of Internship Proposal by graduate business programs director and department chair. Only three hours of credit may be applied to degree requirements. Prerequisite: Must have completed 15 hours of graduate courses toward degree as eligibility for internship.

Business Administration

BUAD 6001-3 Independent Study Prior approval must be granted by the department chair.

BUAD 6703 Internship	May be repeated once. Grade earned will be Pass or Fail.
BUAD 6706 Internship	May be repeated once. Grade earned will be Pass or Fail.

Business Technology

BTEC 5503 Business Technology Methods The present status and requirements of office personnel, and the materials, facilities, and equipment needed. Special attention is given to instructional innovations including simulation, practice sets, and computer aided instruction.

BTEC 5513 Business Technology Field Experience Provides business technology teachers, under direct supervision, the opportunity to develop and/or refine their technology competencies in business occupations. Intended for BSE majors.

BTEC 6523 Instructional Strategies I Concerned with the development of methodology in the teaching of keyboarding. Current theory and practices are analyzed and evaluated. Course objectives, content, equipment, software, and teaching materials, standards, testing and grading are included.

BTEC 6543 Instructional Strategies II Concerned with the improvement of the teaching of such subjects as general business, consumer economics, business law, and other basic non-skill business courses.

BTEC 6593 Testing and Evaluation in Business Technology Tests and evaluation procedures in the area of business technology with emphasis on evaluation of skill development and establishment of realistic office competencies and grading standards.

BTEC 6603 Instructional Strategies III The contribution of accounting in the educational curriculum; selection and organization of resource materials; and the development of units of study. Problems and methods in teaching accounting will be covered.

BTEC 6613 Business Technology Applications A course designed to assist classroom teachers with microcomputer software applications. Software will include electronic spreadsheets, word processing, and accounting/bookkeeping software. Software application relative to data processing, word processing, accounting, and intensive office laboratory classes will be demonstrated. The software packages will be evaluated for possible classroom use.

BTEC 6683 Seminar for Business Technology A study of new concepts, topics and/or issues in business technology as reported in current literature. Students are expected to research and report on pertinent topics as to the effects on business education.

BTEC 6701-6 Thesis

BTEC 6801-3 Independent Study Prior approval must be granted by the department chair.

Economics

ECON 5323 Public Expenditure and Taxation Deals with public revenues, the theory of taxation, institutions and problems of the revenue system as a whole, and the effects of the taxing, spending, lending, and borrowing by government units upon the national income and employment. Prerequisites: ECON 2313, 2323 or 2333.

ECON 5333 Government Regulation of Business Survey of theoretical treatments

of oligopoly, natural monopoly, and market failures; review of antitrust statutes applicable to price-fixing, monopoly, mergers, vertical restraints, and price discrimination; social welfare tradeoffs associated with public regulation of electric, natural gas, cable TV, and telecommunications firms. Not available for credit for MBA degree. Prerequisites: ECON 2313, 2323.

ECON 6093 Directed Individual Study Detailed individual research directed by graduate faculty, resulting in a paper and presentation. Consent of instructor and approval of prospectus by graduate business programs director required.

ECON 6253 Econometrics Application of regression analysis on time series and cross sectional data to empirically verify economic theory. Various estimation techniques including regression and simultaneous equation models, serial correlation, heteroskedasticity, panel data and instrumental estimation methods are discussed.

ECON 6313 Managerial Economics A complete survey of price theory as applied to business decision making and a summary of public policy toward business. Prerequisites: ECON 2313, ECON 2323, or MBA 502V and 503V.

ECON 6333 Business Cycles and Forecasting Descriptive account of U.S. business cycles; survey of business cycle theory including New Keynesian, and new Classical approaches; review of forecasting techniques such as exponential smoothing and multiple regression. Prerequisite: ECON 2313.

ECON 6353 Environmental Economics This course provides analysis of some of the most important areas of environmental economics. Areas stressed include the economics of pollution control, the application of cost benefit analysis to the environment, the economics of sustainable development, environmental policy development, and global environmental issues. Prerequisites: ECON 3313, Microeconomic Analysis, equivalent, or consent of instructor.

ECON 6703 Economics Internship Provides practical economics experience by assigning students to work in a meaningful capacity in an outside organization. Detailed paper required. Must have approval of Internship Proposal by graduate business programs director and department chair. Only three hours credit may be applied to degree requirements. Prerequisite: Must have completed 15 hours of graduate courses toward degree as eligibility for internship.

Economic Education

ECED 5061-2-3 Seminar in Business Issues Advanced seminars on selected business topics designed to provide in-service teachers with an in-depth examination of the issues surrounding those topics in a variable credit format.

ECED 5513 Economic Education Workshop Provides in-service teachers a means for developing a fundamental understanding of our total economic system; its processes, problems, and potentialities. Teachers learn how to relate this understanding to current economic issues and policies. This workshop will satisfy the requirement for teacher certification. Open to in-service teachers, all grades.

ECED 5523 Special Issues and Methods in Economic Education A detailed examination of selected contemporary economic issues relevant to institutional economics and teaching methods/materials appropriate for grades kindergarten through 12. Prerequisites: ECED 4513/5513 and/or permission of professor.

Finance

FIN 6053 Financial Statement Analysis This course will provide an analytical framework for the valuation of corporations and corporate financial statements and a basis for making credit and investment decisions. Prerequisite: admission to the business graduate program.

FIN 6093 Directed Individual Study

Detailed individual research directed by

graduate faculty, resulting in a paper and presentation. Consent of instructor and approval of prospectus by graduate business programs director required.

FIN 6703-6 Finance Internship Provides practical finance experience by assigning students to work in a meaningful capacity in an outside organization. Detailed paper required. Must have approval of Internship Proposal by graduate business programs director and department chair. Only three hours credit may be applied to degree requirements. Prerequisite: Must have completed 15 hours of graduate courses toward degree as eligibility for internship.

FIN 6723 Corporate Financial Management Organization, policy, administration, institutions, and instruments involved in financing the modern business corporation. Quantitative financial relations are measured and expressed. Financial plans are prepared for corporations in different industries and in different stages of the business cycle. Financial management appraised and business judgment developed through short problem and case methods. Prerequisite: FIN 3713 or MBA 5003.

FIN 6733 International Financial Markets The flow of capital between international markets. It specifically deals with balance of payments, international monetary system, international banking, exchange rates, international money and capital. The international financial problems related to economic development, Eurodollar and Petrodollar markets are also studied.

FIN 6743 Seminar in Finance Contemporary topics in financial management will be considered. The primary emphasis will be on current developments in the business finance area. Prerequisite: FIN 3713.

FIN 6813 Healthcare Finance Provides students with an understanding of the fundamental theories of finance, with a focus on applications in the healthcare industry.

International Business Studies

IBS 5103 International Trade The economic theory and history of international trade. Foreign exchange and balance of payments will be stressed. Prerequisites: ECON 2313, 2323.

IBS 6143 Seminar in International Human Resource Management International Human Resource Management provides an introduction to the critical issues facing organizations in simultaneously managing their human resources both at home and abroad. Extensive coverage of preparing expatriates for assignments abroad and the issues they will face as managers in a diverse cultural setting. Prerequisite: Admission to the MBA program.

IBS 6293 Seminar in International Corporate Social Responsibility This course consists of on-site examination of organizations, agencies, or locales in a various regions of the world. Students will be required to prepare a project that involves social entrepreneurship and/or social awareness in an expatriate setting. After project is prepared, students will be required to implement their respective projects in a 10 day semester break with the intent of making in a difference in country other than their home country. Prerequisite: Admission to the MBA program.

IBS 6323 Emerging Markets Western business curriculum is founded on theory and research generated in developed countries, where political, economic, legal, and social institutions are well-developed. This course is designed to train future managers to successfully recognize and contend with the unique emerging market country environment. Prerequisite: Admission to the MBA program.

IBS 6343. International Business and Investment This course offers an integrated treatment of theory and policy in international business trade and investment. It deals with the role of government to regulate, restrict, promote or otherwise influence the conduct of international trade and investment. The structure, performance and business strategies of multinational corporations in transcending national jurisdictions are studied. The product planning for export markets and export pricing strategies are analyzed. Emphasis is given on

European markets, less developed countries and the Soviet Union.

IBS 6593 Global Strategic Initiatives An integrated course examining the complex concepts and issues involved with competing in a global economy. Students will be placed in team competition to present cases to a panel of business professionals. Must be taken after successful completion of 24 hours of graduate work.

IBS 6703-6 International Business Internship Provides practical international business experience by assigning students to work in a meaningful capacity in an outside organization. Detailed paper required. Must have approval of Internship Proposal by graduate business programs director and department chair. Only three hours credit may be applied to degree requirements. Prerequisite: Must have completed 15 hours of graduate courses toward degree as eligibility for internship.

Law

LAW 6023 Law and Ethics in Business A wide variety of problems in business ethics will be considered and, where appropriate, related to case and statutory law. The legal relationship of employers with employees and the broader community will be discussed.

LAW 6033 Cyberlaw and E-Commerce A presentation of legal issues involved when transacting business electronically. Covered topics include online contracting, online marketing, e-commerce and dispute resolution, proper use of intellectual property, electronic privacy, and Internet-use policies. Prerequisite: LAW 2023 or permission of instructor.

MBA

MBA 500V Survey of Accounting Concepts of Accounting for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 501V Survey of Finance Concepts of Finance for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 502V Survey of Microeconomics Concepts of Microeconomics for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 503V Survey of Macroeconomics Concepts of Macroeconomics for nonbusiness majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 504V Survey of Management Concepts of Management for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 505V Survey of Information Systems Concepts of Management Information Systems for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 506V Survey of Marketing Concepts of Marketing for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 507V Survey of Law Concepts of Legal Environment of Business for nonbusiness majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 508V Survey of Statistics Concepts of Business Statistics for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

MBA 509V Survey of Operations Management Concepts of Operations Management for non-business majors pursuing graduate degrees in business. Intensive outside readings and assignments are required.

Management

MGMT 6001 Adventures in Leadership and Team Building Self assessment tools for developing leadership skills and practice in group dynamics. Individual growth and team building through an activity retreat. Must be taken during the first or second semester of the student's program.

MGMT 6003 Organizational Behavior in Healthcare Organizations Study of management theories and concepts describing human behavior applied in the healthcare organizations. Emphasis is placed on professionalism, medical staff relations, governance, stress, attitudes, leadership, instruction, communication, conflict resolution, and teamwork.

MGMT 6013 Human Resource Management for HealthCare Organizations Study of planning for, acquiring, retaining and maintaining human resources for healthcare services providers.

MGMT 6093 Directed Individual Study Detailed individual research directed by graduate faculty, resulting in a paper and presentation. Consent of instructor and approval of prospectus by graduate business programs director required.

MGMT 6143 Organization Theory Examines organizations as interdependent systems, stressing structural, environmental, and international considerations using theories and perspectives from sociology, economics, psychology, and strategic management. Stresses practical implications for managing dynamic organizations.

MGMT 6403 Seminar in Organizational Behavior and Leadership Designed to introduce students to the ways individuals and teams work in organizations, with a special emphasis on practical applications for managers. The objective is to improve students' abilities to diagnose, analyze, and take effective action in their organizational work. Prerequisite: MGMT 3123 or MGMT 3153 or MBA 5023.

MGMT 6413 Industrial Relations The factors which condition labor-management relations. The nature and significance of labor disputes are analyzed, together with factors involved in their solution. Special attention is given to the growing importance of wage policies and their impact upon labor-management relations. Prerequisite: MGMT 3123.

MGMT 6423 Strategic Management An integrated capstone course focusing on the role of management in crafting and implementing strategy to achieve "fit" between an organization and its environment. An action-based approach involves student teams in developing and presenting strategic plans for public, private, profit and not-for-profit organizations. Prerequisite: All core courses or last semester of enrollment.

MGMT 6433 Entrepreneurship Explores the nature of entrepreneurial activity, the basics of business plan development, new venture creation, and small business strategic planning.

MGMT 6443 Management Development Strategies The Human Resource Management Function with emphasis on the development of business structures, policies and techniques used in developing human resources in the contemporary business organization.

MGMT 6453 Seminar in Contemporary Management Issues A comprehensive study of selected concepts and theories in the field of management. Prerequisite: permission of professor.

MGMT 6463 Leadership Leadership theories and their applications are examined. Development of leadership skills is emphasized.

MGMT 6703-6 Management Internship Provides practical management experience by assigning students to work in a meaningful capacity in an outside organization. Detailed paper required. Must have approval of Internship Proposal by graduate business programs director and department chair. Only three hours credit may be applied to degree requirements. Prerequisite: Must have completed 15 hours of graduate courses toward degree as eligibility for internship.

MGMT 6793 Business Ethics and Social Responsibility Examines ethical decision making and the various issues in business including social responsibility, environmental protection, privacy, individual rights, OSHA, product liability, equality of opportunity and the morality of capitalism.

Management Information Systems

MIS 6093 Directed Individual Study Detailed individual research directed by graduate faculty, resulting in a paper and presentation. Consent of instructor and approval of prospectus by graduate business programs director required.

MIS 6413 Management Information Systems The spectrum of the information needs of organizations. (1) Provides understanding of the uses of information by operational subsystems such as production, finance, marketing, personnel, etc. (2) Provides an analysis of the information needs of middle and top-level management, and the use of information systems to aid managers in the decision-making process. (3) Provide student with an understanding of the use of information systems to gain competitive advantage and how to manage information as an organizational resource. Prerequisite: MIS 3013 or MBA 505V.

MIS 6423 Network and Telecommunication Management Study of the technical and managerial issues related to design, operation and maintenance of computer networks. Topics include communication architectures, LANs and WANs, the World Wide Web, and the Internet.

MIS 6433 Software Design Software design strategies and methodologies. Covers topics such as structured design, coding methodology, software testing, program maintenance and modification, software documentation, and system implementation considerations.

MIS 6453 Global Electronic Commerce Provides an understanding of e-commerce as a modern business methodology that addresses the needs of organizations, merchants, and consumers for the delivery of goods and services using information technology. Prerequisite: Graduate standing, basic computer literacy.

MIS 6463 Information Systems Analysis and Design Covers basic structured analysis strategies and tools available for the systems study. Discusses the techniques for designing and implementing structured systems from logical designs.

MIS 6473 Data Mining Study of the knowledge discovery process, and how decision support systems (DSS) can be utilized to incorporate data mining algorithms for decision-making.

MIS 6483 Supply Chain and Enterprise Systems Study of the integration of internal and external supply chains. Adopts both managerial and information technology perspectives, including SCM, ERP, MRP II, and CRM along with supporting processes.

MIS 6493 Seminar for Information Systems A study of new concepts, topics, and issues in Information Systems as heralded in current literature. Students are expected to research and report on pertinent topics as to the effects on management and the impact on society

MIS 6513 Healthcare Informatics A study of the emerging field of health and medical informatics with emphasis on generating, storing and accessing healthcare information for management decision making, analyses and evaluation, and research.

MIS 6543 Business Analytics This course introduces MBA students to the basic tools in using data to make informed management decisions. This course presents a normative approach to making decisions in one's personal and professional life. It covers optimization, linear programming, simulation, business modeling, data mining and business intelligence. Prerequisite: admission to the MBA program.

MIS 6573 Advanced Data Mining An in-depth study of the knowledge discovery process and how it is harnessed for decision support systems (DSS). Emphasis is placed on various DSS models that result from data mining operations including multiple regression, logistic regression and artificial neural networks. Prerequisite: MIS 6473.

MIS 6703-6 MIS Internship Provides practical MIS experience by assigning students to work in meaningful capacities in outside organizations. Detailed paper required. Must have approval of Internship Proposal by graduate business programs director and department chair. Only three hours credit may be applied to degree requirements. Prerequisites: Must have completed 15 hours of graduate courses toward degree.

MIS 6711-6 Thesis

Marketing

MKTG 6093 Directed Individual Study Detailed individual research directed by graduate faculty, resulting in a paper and presentation. Consent of instructor and approval of prospectus by graduate business programs director required.

MKTG 6213 Healthcare Marketing Management of the interface between healthcare providers and the external environment to promote and position healthcare organizations.

MKTG 6223 Strategic Marketing Examines the concepts and processes for gaining competitive advantage in the marketplace. Students will investigate and develop strategies relating to the escalating importance of providing customer satisfaction, responses to diversity in the marketplace, development of new products, and recognition of the challenges from global competition. Prerequisite: MKTG 3013 or MBA 5033.

MKTG 6233 Promotional Strategy Planning Planning and analysis of the promotion mix in the areas of advertising, public relations, personal selling, and sales promotion with particular emphasis upon the marketing implications and future direction of such issues. The focus is on current readings, case analyses, guest speakers, and development of promotional strategy plans.

MKTG 6243 Services Marketing Strategy Development Approaches for establishing distinctive marketing strategies in for-profit/not-for-profit firms relative to service demanded by customers are developed. Included will be analysis of various service providers competing successfully for customers in the global market.

MKTG 6253 Seminar in Logistics Management A comprehensive study of business logistics network design and functional activities as they relate to the competitive and supply chain strategies of companies. Prerequisite: MKTG 3013.

MKTG 6263 Seminar in Contemporary Marketing Issues A comprehensive study of selected concepts and theories in the field of marketing. Prerequisite: permission of professor.

MKTG 6283 Global Supply Chain Management Systematic review of concepts involved in supply chain management, with emphasis on service suppliers, the organized movement of goods between firms in more than one nation, and the unique aspects of international logistics processes.

MKTG 6513 Logistics Operations Study of logistics operations and management techniques applied to warehousing/distribution center operations, purchasing and operation

of transportation services, and logistics personnel management.

MKTG 6703-6 Marketing Internship Provides practical marketing experience by assigning students to work in a meaningful capacity in an outside organization. Detailed paper required. Must have approval of Internship Proposal by graduate business programs director and department chair. Only three hours credit may be applied to degree requirements. Prerequisite: Must have completed 15 hours of graduate courses toward degree as eligibility for internship.

Quantitative Management

QM 5613 Production Management Advanced procedures, techniques, and their application to problems related to Production Management. Emphasis is placed on the design of operations planning and control, quality control, inventory, maintenance, and product planning systems within the firm. Prerequisite: QM 3523 or permission of professor.

COLLEGE OF COMMUNICATIONS

The College of Communications offers work leading to a Master of Science in Mass Communications and, in combination with the College of Fine Arts, a Master of Arts in Communication Studies and Theatre and a Specialist in Community College Teaching in the fields of Communication Studies and Theatre

Students must have a 3.00 GPA in all graduate coursework taken in the College of Communications and must be admitted to candidacy 1) to qualify to take the Comprehensive Examination and 2) to meet graduation requirements.

All general Graduate School requirements listed elsewhere in the bulletin are applicable to this degree program and the specific program requirements must be met.

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN COMMUNICATION STUDIES AND THEATRE

The Master of Arts in Communication Studies and Theatre is co-offered by the Department of Communication Studies, College of Communications, and the Department of Theatre, College of Fine Arts. The graduate student's adviser should come from the Department of Communication Studies if the student's primary interest is communication, or from the Department of Theatre if the student's primary interest is theatre.

Admission Requirements

Applicants seeking admission to the Master of Arts degree in Communication Studies and Theater must submit a sample of writing, which could be a recent term paper or research paper.

A student may concentrate in either communication studies or theatre arts, and may complete at least six hours in the other area. With approval of the adviser, a student may complete up to six hours in cognate courses.

Courses required of all candidates with communication studies concentration

SCOM 6203, Introduction to Graduate Study AND SCOM 6223, Applied Research in Communication Studies ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research OR MCOM 6053, Research Methods in Mass Communication

Courses required of all candidates with theatre concentration

THEA 6203, Introduction to Graduate Study AND THEA 6253, Seminar in Production

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN MASS COMMUNICATIONS DEGREE

The Master of Science in Mass Communications offers majors in journalism and in radio-television. Focusing on research and scholarship, the flexible curriculum provides opportunities for students interested in pursing advancement in mass communications or preparing for doctoral studies and positions in higher education. Some students with limited mass communications background may be required to complete some undergraduate and graduate performance courses as part of their programs of study.

Admission Requirements

Admission to the Master of Science in Mass Communications program is based on a variety of evidence, including educational experience and record, professional experience, recommendations, and a written statement of purpose.

Courses required of all candidates

MCOM 6043, Theory of Mass Communications MCOM 6053, Quantitative Research Methods in Communications MCOM 6203, Introduction to Graduate Study MCOM 6253, Qualitative Research Methods in Communications

Courses required of Journalism majors

Twelve hours selected from the following: MCOM 5023, Public Opinion, Propaganda and the Mass Media MCOM 5603, Crisis Communication MCOM 6023, Advanced Studies in Communications Law MCOM 6801-3, Independent Study JOUR 5043, Studies in Newspaper Management JOUR 5053, Public Affairs Reporting JOUR 5083, Sports, Business and Opinion Writing JOUR 5113, Integrated Communications Strategies JOUR 5323, Race, Gender and Media JOUR 5373, Internet Communications JOUR 6013, Specialized Reporting Problems JOUR 6023, Journalism Seminar

Courses required of Radio-Television majors

Twelve hours selected from the following MCOM 5023, Public Opinion, Propaganda and the Mass Media MCOM 6023, Advanced Studies in Communications Law MCOM 6801-3, Independent Study RTV 5063, International Communication Seminar RTV 5323, News Production and Performance RTV 5333, Special Topics RTV 5363, Multimedia Storytelling RTV 5373, Internet Communications RTV 5473, Advanced Internet Communications RTV 5553, Multimedia Reporting RTV 5573, Sportscasting RTV 6023, Advanced Studies in Broadcast Management RTV 6033, The Broadcast Documentary

Electives required of all candidates

Six hours of graduate-level electives, subject to approval of student's adviser. The six hours may include six hours of thesis credit, courses in the college and/or courses outside the college. The topic of the thesis is subject to approval by the student's thesis committee. The thesis may be a continuation or extension of research begun in a Communications graduate class.

Minimum hours required for these programs: 30

CERTIFICATE IN HEALTH COMMUNICATION

The health care industry continues to grow in structure, size, and complexity with the advent of new technologies and the demands of an aging population. According to the U.S. Census Bureau's website, the nation's population will increase by 18 percent between 2000 and 2020. Thus, an additional 50 million people will need to have their health care needs met. Moreover, by 2020, persons 85 years and older will represent the fastest growing segment of the population. They will be major users of health care facilities and services.

Communication training for health care providers and consumers can help prepare individuals to effectively meet the communicative demands of health care practice. Specially, consumers must be able to communicate effectively with their health care providers to achieve their goals and providers must be able to communicate effectively with clients and co-workers to competently perform their duties. Moreover, the role of media and health information dissemination is an important variable in informing consumers about health related matters which may affect how they communicate with health care providers.

The courses selected for the certificate in health communication are chosen for their

applicability for individuals working in the health care industry and for consumers who wish to understand the role of communication in health care processes and outcomes.

Core: 12 hours

SCOM 5402, Seminar in Health Communication

SCOM 5243, Interpersonal Communication OR SCOM 6243, Seminar in Interpersonal Communication SCOM 5253, Intercultural Communication NURS 6483, Ethics in Health Care

Electives: 6 hours

COUN 6423, Psychological Aspects of Aging ELSE 6023, Characteristics of Individuals with Disabilities NHP 5103, Patient Education HP 5453, Health Care Administration HP 6023, Health Policy and Economic Issues HP 6113, US Health Care OR NURS 6833, American Health Care System NURS 6303, Health Care Issues and Policy MCOM 5603, Crisis Communication OR SCOM 5263 Organizational Communication MGMT 6003, Organizational Behavior in Health Care Organizations MGMT 6013, Human Resource Management for Health Care Organizations

Minimum hours required for this program: 18

SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING

The 60 graduate hours, including the Master's degree, which are required for the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree include the following:

Teaching Fields	39 Semester Hours
Community College Core	12 Semester Hours
Teaching Core	9 Semester Hours

A detailed description of this program, along with specific requirements, is presented in the Specialists in Education Degree program under the College of Education.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30 plus a master's degree

COLLEGE OF COMMUNICATIONS GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

Mass Communications

MCOM 5023 Public Opinion Propaganda and the Mass Media Survey of public opinion formation and change, with special attention to the role of the mass media in the creation and use of public opinion and propaganda. (Also listed as PR 4023.)

MCOM 5603 Crisis Communication An investigation of communications during crises, focusing on public relations, advertising and other persuasive efforts by institutions, corporations, movement leaders, and citizens to describe, persuade and shape human interactions with their environment during a crisis.

MCOM 6023 Advanced Studies in Communications Law An advanced study of communications law problems, issues, and responsibilities. Selected publications in the field will be examined. Individual projects concerning legal problems in freedom and responsibilities of the mass media.

MCOM 6043 Theory of Mass Communications Study of mass communications models, theory development, mass communications theories and theory relationships to research in mass communications.

MCOM 6053 Quantitative Research Methods in Communications Study of the tools and techniques of empirical research as they may be applied to mass communications.

MCOM 6063 Interpretative Research Methods in Mass Communication

This course is intended to provide the student with the basic skills needed for understanding, rather than predicting or controlling, phenomena. Included will be discussion of and practice in basic phenomenological description, structural analysis, research interviewing, and qualitative research reporting. Co-requisite: MCOM Theory of Mass Communication

MCOM 6163 Applied Research in Mass Communications Guided research dealing with practical problems in mass communications. A primary outcome of the course will be a formal research paper acceptable for publication. Prerequisite: MCOM 6053.

MCOM 6203 Introduction to Graduate Study Survey of research methods; evaluation of selected studies; preparation of thesis.

MCOM 6253 Qualitative Research Methods in Communication This course is designed to acquaint students with major approaches to qualitative inquiry in he field of communication. Students will gain experience in collecting, analyzing, and interpreting qualitative data as well as writing qualitative research reports.

MCOM 6701-6 Thesis

MCOM 6801-3 Independent Study

Journalism

JOUR 5043 Studies in Newspaper Management Study of business and editorial management of the print media, including newspaper organization, publishing policies and economics, print media technology, circulation and promotion problems.

JOUR 5053 Public Affairs Reporting Instruction and practice in gathering material and writing stories on public affairs; emphasis on courts and government. Requires two hours of laboratory work per week. Prerequisite: JOUR 2013.

JOUR 5083 Sports, Business and Opinion Writing Techniques of news-writing and information gathering in business and sports reporting. Techniques of opinion writing. Prerequisite: C or better in JOUR 2013 or permission of professor or chair.

JOUR 5113 Integrated Communications Strategies Focuses on the strategic integration of various channels and methods of communication for the purpose of delivering key messages to diverse target audiences in order to elicit responses, create a dialogue and engender relationship-building. Prerequisites: JOUR 3023; PR 3003; or MKTG 3013.

JOUR 5323 Race, Gender and Media Survey of the interface between Americans and the mass media in the United States.

JOUR 5373 Internet Communications Provides students with a thorough understanding and practice in the use of the Information Superhighway. Students will develop skills and strategies to access and create news, advertising, and public relations messages in this new electronic medium for mass communications. The course will also look at new opportunities for communications professionals, examine critical social, political, and economic issues for the medium, and prepare for future technological advances. Prerequisite: basic computer competency. **JOUR 5473 Advanced Internet Communications** Advanced Internet Communication provides students with a thorough understanding and practice in interactive and online content production and/or delivery. The course also explores other new media opportunities available to communication professionals. Special Course Fees Apply.

JOUR 5913 Media Advisers Seminar To provide an overview of the issues and practices of scholastic journalism, and to enable secondary school journalism advisers to acquire and refine skills in writing, reporting, and design.

JOUR 6023 Journalism Seminar Study of the press as an institution; its problems, role, content, effects, and responsibilities as a cultural force in society.

Radio-Television

RTV 5053 Public Affairs Reporting for Electronic Journalism Coverage of municipal and county government agencies, public school boards, community planning and development agencies, and special events within the local community for the electronic media.

RTV 5063 International Communication Seminar Critical discussion and analyses of the social, cultural, economic, political, technological and institutional forces governing the exchange of mediated information across national frontiers.

RTV 5303 Multimedia Reporting Apply the basics of traditional journalism skills in the digital media practice and develop the abilities of integrating audio, photographs, graphics and video as multimedia storytelling tools to enrich online news coverage. Prerequisite: Basic computer competency.

RTV 5323 News Production and Performance Experience in producing news programs. Students exercise judgment and make editorial decisions about news content and program continuity. Experience in verbal and non-verbal communication relative to on camera delivery.

RTV 5333 Special Topics A seminar that addresses current topics in the area of communication.

RTV 5363 Multimedia Storytelling Introductory course in multimedia concepts, media elements, platforms, and production. Emphasis is placed on delivery of content across media platforms for diverse audiences.

RTV 5373 Internet Communications Provides students with a thorough understanding and practice in the use of the Information Superhighway. Students will develop skills and strategies to access and create news, advertising, and public relations messages in this new electronic medium for mass communications. The course will also look at new opportunities for communications professionals, examine critical social, political, and economic issues for the medium, and prepare for future technological advances. Prerequisite: basic computer competency.

RTV 5473 Advanced Internet Communications Advanced Internet Communication provides students with a thorough understanding and practice in interactive and online content production and/or delivery. The course also explores other new media opportunities available to communication professionals. Special Course Fees Apply.

RTV 5573 Sportscasting Theory and practical application of sportcasting for radio and television.

RTV 6023 Advanced Studies in Broadcast Management An advanced study of the elements, problems, and responsibilities of radio and television station management.

RTV 6033 The Broadcast Documentary This course provides for the graduate student in broadcasting an opportunity both to study the broadcast documentary, its structure and role, and to gain some hands-on practical experience in organizing, structuring, and producing this broadcast form.

Communication Studies

SCOM 5203 Small Group Communication Group and conference techniques for classroom, business, and professional situations.

SCOM 5243 Interpersonal Communication Emphasis on increasing the student's capacity for openness, sensitivity, and objective appraisal.

SCOM 5253 Intercultural Communication Identification of barriers, and breakdowns to communication among cultures.

SCOM 5263 Organizational Communication Dynamics and theories of communication within an organization.

SCOM 5293 History and Criticism of American Public Address Historical background and significance of leading orators in America.

SCOM 5323 Communication in Personal Relationships The course covers interpersonal communication in the context of personal relationships such as romantic relationships, friendships, professional relationships, and family relationships.

SCOM 5373 Conflict Resolution The conflict and communication course examines conflict as a communication variable created through interpersonal interaction in dyads, small groups, families, and organizations.

SCOM 5383 Computer Mediated Communication This course considers how identities, relationships and communities are created and influenced by our use of computers and the internet. We will gain understanding of these processes by engaging new media scholarship and activities involving different forms of new media.

SCOM 5403 Seminar in Health Communication Study of the major cultural, interpersonal, and public communication issues affecting health communication.

SCOM 5423 Narratives in Health and Healing Explores the social construction of health, illness and healing through the study of narrative.

SCOM 6053 Quantitative Research Methods in Communications Study of the tools and techniques of empirical research as they may be applied to mass communications.

SCOM 6203 Introduction to Graduate Study Survey of research methods; evaluation of selected studies; preparation of thesis.

SCOM 6223 Applied Research in Communication Studies A study of the practical problems in research in communication studies. Prerequisite: Either ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research OR MCOM 6053 Research Methods in Mass Communication.

SCOM 6253 Qualitative Research Methods in Communication This course is designed to acquaint students with major approaches to qualitative inquiry in he field of communication. Students will gain experience in collecting, analyzing, and interpreting qualitative data as well as writing qualitative research reports.

SCOM 6243 Seminar in Interpersonal Communication This course is designed to introduce students to foundational as well as current theory and research in interpersonal communication. Students will examine several interpersonal communication contexts and processes as well as methodologies in interpersonal communication.

SCOM 6233 Communication Education A study of the history and philosophy of the pedagogy of communication studies, to include both theoretical and applied aspects of the discipline.

SCOM 6603-6 Internship in Communication Studies Combines relevant work experience with classroom theory.

SCOM 6701-6 Thesis

SCOM 6801-3 Independent Study

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION

MISSION STATEMENT

The faculty of the College of Education teach, conduct research, and provide community and professional service in the areas of pedagogy, behavioral sciences, physical education and leisure studies, and advanced education-related professional studies. Instructional programs are offered within a student-centered organizational context that values diversity, innovation, and professional reflection; these programs are delivered by a faculty committed to the beliefs that (a) every student can learn, and (b) teachers themselves model commitment to learning by visibly demonstrating their own continuing personal and professional growth.

The College of Education offers work leading to the following graduate degrees with emphasis areas as noted:

- A. Doctor of Education Degree in Educational Leadership
- B. Specialist in Community College Teaching Degree
 - 1. Physical Education
 - 2. Reading
 - 3. Community College Administration
- C. Specialist in Education Degree
 - 1. Educational Leadership
 - 2. Psychology and Counseling
- D. Master of Arts in Teaching Initial Licensure
- E. Master of Rehabilitation Counseling Degree
- F. Master of Science in College Student Personnel Services
- G. Master of Science in Early Childhood Education
- H. Master of Science in Exercise Science
- I. Master of Science in Education Degree
 - 1. School Counseling
 - 2. Early Childhood Education
 - 3. Educational Leadership
 - 4. Curriculum and Instruction
 - 5. Theory and Practice
 - 6. Mid-Level Education
 - 7. Physical Education
 - 8. Reading
 - 9. Special Education
 - a. Instructional Specialist Grades P-4
 - b. Instructional Specialist Grades 4-12
 - c. Gifted, Talented, and Creative
- J. Master of Science in Sports Administration
- K. Certificate in Mental Health Counseling

All programs listed above are governed by the general requirements for graduate degrees conferred by the Graduate School unless specific requirements are designated.

GRADUATE COURSES AND CREDIT

Graduate students enrolled in courses numbered 5000 through 5999 must do special work in addition to that required of undergraduates in the courses numbered 4000 through 4999. Courses numbered 6000 or above are open to fully qualified graduate students only. Except for the introductory courses in Community College Teaching (CCED 7003 and CCED 7013), and the foundation courses in Educational Administration (EDFN 7773 and EDFN 7783), enrollment in 7000 level courses is restricted to those students who have been officially admitted to pursue the Specialist in Education of the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree and will not count toward the master's degree. Exceptions may be made for those holding an appropriate master's degree in a relevant field as accepted by the Department of Educational Leadership, Curriculum and Special Education. Enrollment in 7000-level courses with COUN and PSY prefixes requires admission to the Ed.S in Psychology and Counseling, unconditional admission to another university's accredited post-master degree program with a major in psychology or counseling, or (with permission) admission to the Ed.S in Educational

Leadership, the Specialist in Community College Teaching Program, or the Ed.D in Educational Leadership. Enrollment in 8000 level courses is restricted to those who have been admitted to pursue doctoral degrees.

PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION FOR SECONDARY TEACHING FIELDS

The College of Education also offers a core of professional education courses for Master's degree students majoring in secondary teaching fields. The core of courses, from which students must take nine hours of professional education, consists of the following:

- 1. ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research (3 hours)
- 2. ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR
- PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours)
- ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, or PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (whichever was not taken to earn the three hours required under the second bullet) OR
 - ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum, OR
 - ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum, OR
 - ELCI 6063, Curriculum Management, OR
 - ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

Specific and academic requirements for majors under secondary teaching programs are listed under the various Colleges and Departments in the Graduate Bulletin.

DOCTOR OF EDUCATION DEGREE

CENTER FOR EXCELLENCE IN EDUCATION

The Center for Excellence in Education is a teaching and research center within the College of Education. The primary mission of the center is to coordinate the efforts of a diverse faculty in delivery of the doctoral program in educational leadership and to facilitate basic research on the improvement of educational institutions and enhancement of educational settings. The director of the Center for Excellence in Education serves as the director of the Doctor of Education degree program. Inquiries regarding this program should be addressed to the director.

Purpose Of The Degree

The Doctor of Education degree in Educational Leadership provides the highest professional degree available in the field of education to students who aspire to administrative careers in either elementary, secondary, or collegiate levels. Although the degree requirements include a prescribed curriculum of required and elective courses, the doctoral degree is not awarded only on the basis of coursework completion. Following successful completion of the comprehensive examinations, doctoral students conduct a major research project resulting in the presentation and defense of the doctoral dissertation. This phase of the doctoral degree provides students with an opportunity to develop and demonstrate possession of skill in intellectual problem solving.

Program Of Study

Each student will complete a program of studies determined in consultation with and approved by the student's advisory committee. This program will be designed to ensure breadth of professional knowledge and an appropriate specialization in educational leadership. At least 99 semester hours are required beyond the bachelor's degree, inclusive of applicable master's and specialist degree credit. The curriculum is specified to be distributed as follows:

Doctoral Knowledge Core (45 hrs)

ELAD 8043 Adv. Organizational Theory and Inquiry ELAD 8313 Doc Sem: Educational Leadership Practices I ELCI 8213 Doc Sem: Curriculum and Instruction ELFN 8763 Doc Sem: Socio-Cultural Foundations of Education ELAD 8253 Education Policy and the Law ELAD 8203 Politics of Education ELFN 8773 Doc Sem: Educational Research and Evaluation ELFN 8783 Qualitative Research and Evaluation ELAD 8333 Organizational Development in Education ELAD 8323 Doc Sem: Educational Leadership Practices II ELAD 8211 Integrative Seminar I ELAD 8221 Integrative Seminar II ELAD 8231 Integrative Seminar III ELAD 8891-12 Dissertation

Research Foundations (9 hrs)

ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research ELFN 7773 Advanced Educational Research ELFN 7783 Advanced Educational Statistics

Socio-Cultural Foundations (choose one [3 hrs])

ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education SOC 6213 Sociology of Education HIST 5623 American Educational History

Psycho-Behavioral Foundations (choose one [3 hrs])

PSY 6513 Advanced Educational Psychology PSY 7563 Theories of Learning ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction

Leadership Foundations (18 hrs) School Administration OR

ELAD 6073 School Law ELAD 6053 Planning and Resource Allocation ELAD 6103 Ethical Leadership ELAD 6033 Administration & Supervision of Special Education Choose two below... ELCI 6083 Supervision & Evaluation of Teaching ELAD 6063 Curriculum Management ELAD 6003 School & Comm. Relations ELAD 6326 Elementary Curriculum ELCI 6423 Middle School Curriculum ELCI 6523 Sec. School Curriculum

Cognate/Electives (21 hrs)

ELAD 7063 Educational Facilities ELAD 7103 School District Admin. ELAD 6423 Special Education Law ELAD 6593 Supervised Internship

College Administration

ELAD 6273 Legal Aspects of Higher Education ELAD 6313 Higher Education Finance CCED 7003 The Community College CCED 7013 Comm College Curriculum CCED 7033 Spec Prob Comm Coll Teaching ELAD 6323 Org & Governance of H.E.

ELAD 7013 School Personnel Administration ELAD 7023 School Business Management ELAD 7033 Contemporary Issues ELCI 6583 Evaluation of Programs/Systems ELCI 7523 Curriculum Theory/Practice

Minimum hours required for this program: 99

SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING

Purpose Of The Degree

The Specialist in Community College Teaching Program provides a sixth-year intermediate degree to prepare teachers and administrators for the Community College. Because the enrollee in a community college tends to be somewhat different from typical college, university, or trade school students, specialized personnel are needed to ensure that the investments made by students and institutions are maximally and mutually beneficial. The teaching emphasis program of study will focus mainly upon the major field of specialization with adequate opportunities for breadth of preparation in the specialty area and cognate areas, and a background in research methods. Major fields of specialization are presented under degrees offered in the General Information section of the Bulletin. The administration-emphasis program of study will focus on a combination of generic higher education administration courses and specialized community college courses.

Admission Requirements

Admission requirements for the Specialist in Community College Teaching are those required by the Graduate School. Admission to the Specialist level will require admission to the Graduate School, a master's degree from an accredited institution, and a satisfactory score on the GRE or MAT.

Residence Requirement

Candidates for the Specialist degree are required to complete a minimum of 30 semester hours of graduate work. Candidates must complete a minimum of 18 semester hours of resident credit from Arkansas State University—Jonesboro. Twelve semester hours may be earned in approved non-resident classes offered by Arkansas State University. A maximum of nine semester hours of graduate credit may be transferred from other approved institutions.

Programs Of Study

The 60 graduate hours, including the Master's degree, which are required for the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree include the following:

Teaching Fields Community College Core Teaching Core 39 Semester Hours12 Semester Hours9 Semester Hours

Minimum hours required for this program: 30 plus a master's degree

NORMAL STEPS TO BE FOLLOWED IN COMPLETING THE SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING DEGREE

1. File an application for admission and official transcripts from all colleges and universities attended.

2. Obtain an official statement of admission to graduate study.

3. Familiarize yourself with the Graduate Bulletin, its general requirements, and the specific regulations pertaining to your particular program.

4. Complete CCED 7003, The Community College, and CCED 7013, Community College Teaching during the first 48 hours of graduate work leading to the program. NOTE: During these courses the student will have initial contact with the community college coordinator. The courses will enable students to grasp the philosophy of the community college, and through the processes of counseling and primary experiences, make a decision concerning continuance in the program. 5. Proceed with coursework at any registration period.

6. Complete the required standardized examinations during your first enrollment period.

7. Apply for Admission to Candidacy for the degree when you have satisfied any provisions attached to your admission and have completed 42 hours of graduate work with a 3.00 grade point average. The application for admission to candidacy must be filed no later than the completion of 48 semester hours of graduate credit. Failure to gain admission to candidacy at the time that no more than 48 hours have been accumulated may result in additional enrollment and will cause a delay in your graduation. Students accumulating 48 hours of graduate credit with less than a 3.00 grade point average will be dropped from the Graduate School. 8. Complete the coursework required for the degree, including 39 semester hours in the teaching fields.

9. File an Intent to Graduate Form at the registration period when you enroll for your last graduate coursework except that a student who expects to complete the requirements for the degree during the second summer term must make application for the degree not later than the registration date for the first summer term. 10. Successfully complete the comprehensive examination at the scheduled time during your

last enrollment period.

11. Complete all requirements for the degree within six years exclusive of any time spent in the armed forces of the United States.

SPECIALIST IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP

Purpose Of The Degree

The Specialist in Education degree (Ed.S.) with a major in Educational Leadership offers educators a program designed to improve their general educational and specific professional competencies as leaders in the public school systems. The Specialist Degree program is designed to provide study beyond the Master's degree and is based on recommendations from professional organizations and accrediting associations. Candidates complete performance-based activities in P-12 school sites and related settings.

Admission Requirements

To be considered for the Specialist degree program, each candidate must have, in addition to the admission requirements of the Graduate School, the following:

- 1. At least a 3.25 GPA in a master's degree from an accredited institution and program.
- 2. Three years of experience as a certified teacher in an educational institution.
- 3. A current teaching license.
- **4.** A written commitment from a practicing central office administrator who will serve as a mentor during this program.

Residence Requirement

Candidates for the Specialist degree are required to complete a minimum of 30 semester hours of graduate work. Candidates must complete a minimum of 18 semester hours of resident credit from Arkansas State University. Twelve semester hours may be earned in approved non-resident classes offered by Arkansas State University. A maximum of nine semester hours of graduate credit may be transferred from other approved institutions.

Program Of Study

ELAD 7013 School Personnel Administration

ELAD 7023 School Business Management

ELAD 7033 Contemporary Issues

ELAD 7043 Management of Operational Systems for Learning

ELAD 7073 Schooling in a Pluralistic Society

- ELAD 7103 School District Administration
- ELCI 7523 Curriculum Theory and Practice

ELFN 7583 Evaluation of Educational Programs and System

ELAD 7051-3 Special Problems in Educational Administration

ELAD 7493 Supervised Internship

(The internship must be completed during the semester in which a candidate completes the degree.)

Assessment

Each candidate is required to compile a portfolio while completing the degree. This portfolio constitutes the exit assessment. All candidates for the Ed.S. degree in Educational Leadership seeking district administrator licensure must have a standard building-level administrator license or a standard program administrator and must pass the appropriate examination (s) required by the state (s) in which licensure is sought. A copy of the scores should be sent to Arkansas State University.

Total Required Hours: 30

SPECIALIST IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN PSYCHOLOGY AND COUNSELING

Purpose Of The Degree

The Specialist in Education degree (Ed.S.) with a major in Psychology and Counseling offers a planned program of studies designed to lead to state licensure in counseling, school psychology, and psychology. A Flexible Options Track is also available. Information about requirements for licensure can be obtained from the Arkansas Board of Examiners in Counseling, the Arkansas Department of Education, and the Arkansas Psychology Board and from the Program Coordinators in the Department of Psychology and Counseling. The design of each candidate's program is based on that student's previous academic preparation, professional experiences, and career aspirations.

NOTE: Enrollment in 7000-level courses with COUN and PSY prefixes requires admission to the Ed.S. in Psychology and Counseling, unconditional admission to another university's accredited post-master degree program with a major in psychology or counseling, or (with permission) admission to the Ed.S. in Educational Leadership, the Specialist in Community College Teaching Program, or the Ed.D. in Educational Leadership.

Program Admission Procedures

- 1. Contact the Graduate School for an application materials packet.
- 2. Submit to the Graduate School all application materials, including:
 - a. Completed Graduate School application form with specified application fee, proof of immunization for mumps, measles and rubella, selective service status form, and separate official transcripts of all undergraduate and graduate work from all colleges and universities attended.
 - b. Official report of scores, obtained within the last five (5) years, on the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) for Verbal and Quantitative sections.
 - c. A typed statement of personal, educational, and career goals and aspirations; personal perception of influences on the applicant's choice of training in the areas of psychology and/or counseling; and personal view of the role and value of the chosen area of training.
 - d. Four letters of appraisal and recommendation from persons qualified to speak with authority about the applicant's professional abilities and personal characteristics. At least two of these letters must come from faculty in the applicant's most recent academic program of study. When the applicant has not completed that program of study, a statement of status in that program also is required.
- 3. The Graduate School reviews the application file and, if applicant qualifies for admission to the Graduate School, forwards the file (including all materials listed above) to the appropriate Program Coordinator in the Department of Psychology and Counseling.
- 4. The appropriate Ed.S. Program Committee reviews the application file. This committee evaluates all materials submitted by the applicant and decides whether the applicant has the essential qualities to warrant an interview with the Committee.
- 5. Applicants who qualify for an interview appear before the Committee, which then decides whether the applicant meets program requirements and expectations. If an applicant is approved for admission to the program, the committee sets any conditions of admission and appoints an academic adviser.
- 6. Application file is returned to the Graduate School for notification to the applicant of the admission status. For applicants who are admitted, the notice also will include identification of academic adviser and conditions of admission, if any.

Note: The school psychology track on accepts students in the fall semester of each semester of each academic year. Therefore, individuals who are applying for acceptance into the school psychology track of the program must submit their entire application to the Graduate School no later than April 15.

Program Admission Requirements

To be considered for admission to the Ed.S. Program in Psychology and Counseling, applicants must hold an earned bachelor's or master's degree from an accredited institution and present evidence of qualities consistent with those required for effective practice in the chosen area of study. The written statement prepared by the applicant, combined with letters from references and the personal interview, will be used as the basis for committee members' judgment of the applicant's personal and interpersonal qualities. All persons admitted to the program are required to meet the same standard in regard to these qualities.

Applicants also must present evidence of potential ability to perform academic work at the advanced graduate level. Standardized test proficiency and past grade performance provide he primary data for judging academic ability; other indicators, such as quality of writing in the applicant's prepared statement and faculty references, also will be considered.

Based on the combination of test proficiency and past academic performance, an applicant may qualify for either unconditional or conditional admission status.

- 1. Unconditional Admission Status. Academic proficiency for unconditional admission may be established through satisfaction of either of the following criteria:
 - a. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work) and a minimum score of 900 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or
 - b. Unconditional admission to the Graduate School, a minimum score of 900 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, and a minimum cumulative graduate grade point average of 3.25 on 12 or more hours with no grade less than a "B."
- 2. Conditional Admission Status. Academic proficiency for conditional admission may be established through satisfaction of either of the following criteria:

A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work) and a minimum score of 800 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or

Unconditional admission to the Graduate School, a minimum score of 800 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, and a minimum cumulative graduate grade point average of 3.00 on 12 or more semester hours with no more than one course with a grade of "C" and no grade less than a "C."

Eligibility To Continue In The Ed.s. Program

Stutents admitted in Conditional status must earn a cumulative grade point average of at least 3.25 on the next 12 hours of course requirements and have no grade less than "B" in any course in order to advance to Unconditional status. Students who fail to remove Conditional status in this manner will be dropped from the Ed.S. Program in Psychology and Counseling. Retention checkpoints for students admitted to the Ed.S.

Program in Psychology and Counseling include the following:

1. Annual Review. In addition to the academic standards for continuing enrollment, all students admitted to the Ed.S. Program will be subject to annual review by the appropriate Committee. This annual review will be conducted at some time during the spring semester. At this review, the Committee will assess current evidence of each student's personal and interpersonal qualities deemed essential for the chosen area of study. The Committee also will assess overall quality of academic performance, and any student having earned a grade of "C" in any course will come under close scrutiny. Outcomes at each review may be approval for unrestricted continuation in the program, approval for continuation in the program with specified contingencies, suspension from the program with specified contingencies for re-admission, or removal from the program.

2. Admission to Candidacy. Students who have attained Unconditional Status and completed 12 to 42 hours of required courses in the Ed.S. Program in Psychology and Counseling must file for candidacy status in compliance with Graduate School policy.

3. Approval to Register for Practicum and Internship Courses. Eligibility to enroll in supervised clinical training (i.e., COUN 6203, 6213, 7483-6, and PSY 7823-6) is subject to

approval of the student's adviser and/or the program committee. To obtain this approval, a student must have successfully completed all prerequisites and be deemed to have shown evidence of readiness for the level of practice required in the particular course.

4. Eligibility for Comprehensive Examination. Students who have earned an overall graduate grade point average of 3.00, have earned a cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 for all courses completed in the Ed.S. Program in Psychology and Counseling, and are enrolled for their final period of study will be eligible to sit for the comprehensive examination.

5. **Eligibility for Graduation**. Students who have earned an overall graduate grade point average of 3.00, have completed all courses required for the Ed.S. Program in Psychology and Counseling and earned a cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 for these courses, and have passed the comprehensive examination will be eligible for conferral of degree.

Academic Credit

Graduate School policy prohibits credit toward degree requirements for any courses completed more than six years prior to completion of the degree program. In addition, both degree-seeking and non-degree seeking students enrolling in COUN and PSY courses are expected to provide evidence that prerequisite knowledge is sufficiently current to support successful academic and/or clinical performance. Thus, students with dated courses may be asked to repeat such courses whether or not they have been used to fulfill requirements of another degree.

Residence Requirement

Master-level entry: Candidates for the Specialist degree who already hold a graduate degree in a related field **must complete a minimum of 18 semester hours of resident credit from Arkansas State University—Jonesboro**. Twelve semester hours may be earned in approved non-resident classes offered by Arkansas State University. A maximum of nine semester hours of graduate credit may be transferred from other approved institutions.

Bachelor-level entry: Candidates for the Specialist degree who hold at least a baccalaureate degree from an accredited institution, but do not hold a graduate degree in a related field, **must complete a minimum of 45 hours of resident credit from Arkansas State University—Jonesboro**. Twelve semester hours may be earned in approved non-resident classes offered by Arkansas State University. A maximum of nine semester hours of graduate credit may be transferred from other approved institutions.

All candidates for the Specialist in Education degree with a major in Psychology and Counseling must meet a residency requirement by completing a minimum of six semester hours in one academic semester (Fall or Spring only).

Thesis/non-thesis Option

Within the minimum number of hours required for the degree, candidates may elect to complete a six-hour thesis in either psychology or counseling. The topic of the thesis must be acceptable to the student's thesis committee. Candidates electing the thesis option must comply with the standards specified in the **Guide for Writers of Dissertations and Theses**, available in the Graduate School Office. Candidates electing the non-thesis option will complete six hours of coursework in lieu of the six-hour thesis to acquire the minimum number of hours required for the degree.

Supervised Internship

Supervised internship requirements will be determined and pre-approved by the student's graduate adviser and the appropriate committee. These requirements will be based on the candidate's previous work experience, and in accord with the following guidelines:

- 1. Candidates with one to three years of professional experience acceptable to the degree major may be required to complete a three-semester hour supervised internship.
- 2. Candidates with no professional experience acceptable to the degree major will be required to complete three to six semester hours of internship.
- 3. The supervised internship will consist of the equivalent of full-time responsibility to the assigned duties for a period of nine weeks for each three semester hours of credit earned. The intern will be responsible for maintaining a log of time and activities

to be submitted to the faculty supervisor at the conclusion of the internship assignment.

4. Candidates enrolled in a program of study that leads to professional licensure in psychology or counseling will complete supervised internship experiences that are consistent with state and/or national requirements/standards.

Admission To Candidacy

The student may apply for admission to candidacy when the following requirements have been met:

- 1. Removal of assessed deficiencies as determined by the Committee on Admissions.
- 2. Satisfactory completion of 12-18 hours of graduate coursework in the degree program.

The application for admission to candidacy must be filed no later than the completion of 18 semester hours of graduate degree credit in the program. Failure to gain admission to candidacy at the time that no more than 18 hours have been accumulated may result in additional enrollment and will cause a delay in graduation. Students accumulating 18 hours of graduate degree credit with less than a 3.00 grade point average will be dropped from the Graduate School.

Comprehensive Examinations

A written comprehensive examination must be completed. Because of its all-inclusive nature, candidates will take the examination during the final period of enrollment. An oral examination may be required at the option of the appropriate committee. Committee evaluation of the examination (written, written and oral) will result in a recommendation for internship or graduation, a requirement of additional coursework or assignment(s) prior to repeating the comprehensive examination, or removal from the program as specified by the Graduate School.

Program Of Study

Each student's program will be planned with the assigned adviser during the initial enrollment period to ensure that the program complies with professional credentialing requirements, where such exist, and is relevant to the student's objectives. A minimum of 18 hours of 7000 level courses are required. A maximum of three hours of 5000 level courses beyond the master's degree and a maximum of 12 hours of 5000 level courses beyond the baccalaureate degree may be applied toward the Specialist in Education degree.

Candidates for the Ed.S. degree with a major in Psychology and Counseling who wish to seek a license from the Arkansas Department of Education must take the appropriate PRAXIS II Examination (e.g., School Psychology). The candidate must arrange for a score to be sent to Arkansas State University and must provide a copy of the individual score report to the school psychology coordinator.

MENTAL HEALTH COUNSELING TRACK

The Mental Health Counseling Track of the Specialist degree program requires a minimum of 30 hours beyond the master's degree or 60 hours beyond the baccalaureate degree. The program of study is designed to prepare students for positions as professional counselors in community, state, federal, and private social service agencies and for EAP positions in business and industry. Graduates provide services such as child, youth, adult, couple, family, employment, health, multicultural, gerontological, and/or wellness counseling. The program provides the opportunity for students to develop skills and competencies in working with a diversity of issues, including but not limited to, depression, anxiety, addiction and substance abuse, suicidal impulses, stress management, grief, and issues relating to family, which can include parenting, marital difficulties, or other relationship problems. The program structure is based on the professional standards established by the Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP) and is consistent with standards and requirements set forth by the Arkansas Board of Examiners in Counseling.

The curriculum emphasizes the acquisition of specialized knowledge and skills relating to theories of human behavior, human development, interpersonal relationships, and foundational therapeutic interventions. Ethical and competent counseling practices are stressed. Students will develop a professional identity as a competent ethical mental health counselor.

Course Requirements

COUN 6023 Introduction to Mental Health Counseling COUN 6033 Social and Cultural Foundations of Counseling COUN 6043 Career Development and Services COUN 6053 Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues in Counseling COUN 6123 Group Dynamics **COUN 6203 Counseling Prepracticum** COUN 6213 Counseling Practicum COUN 6463 Introduction to Couples and Family Counseling PSY 6113 Theories and Techniques in Helping Relationships PSY 6213 Statistics and Research Design in Psychology and Counseling PSY 6543 Psycho-Social Aspects of Development PSY 6573 Psychological Testing PSY 6613 Professional Consultation PSY 7103 Advanced Counseling Theories PSY 7223 Research Design and Program Evaluation in Psychology and Counseling PSY 7533 Psychopathology PSY 7633 Physiological Psychology and Psychopharmacology COUN 7473 Supervised Internship I COUN 7493 Supervised Internship II

Note: Students must take an additional 6 credit hours of approved electives.

Students who complete the Mental Health Counseling Track of the program and are awarded the Ed.S. Degree in Psychology and Counseling are eligible to take the National Counselor Examination (NCE) offered by the National Board for Certified Counselors (NBCC) in order to qualify for both National Certified Counselor (NCC) and Arkansas Licensed Associate Counselor (LAC) status. The Mental Health Counseling Track faculty are committed to helping students/graduates become certified and/or licensed as professional counselors.

Additional information about the Mental Health Counseling Track can be obtained from the Mental Health Counseling Handbook, program faculty, and at the following Department of Psychology and Counseling website: http://www.astate.edu/education/psychologycounseling.

CERTIFICATE IN MENTAL HEALTH COUNSELING

This certificate is intended for individuals who already hold a graduate degree in counseling or a closely related field. The purpose of this certificate program is to (1) allow individuals currently working in mental health settings to upgrade their knowledge and skills related to working with clinical populations, (2) allow individuals who have learned a degree in counseling or a closely related field with fewer than the required minimum hours for professional counseling licensure to add the necessary hours, and/or (3) allow individuals with a license as a professional counselor to add one or more specialization licenses available through the Arkansas Board of Examiners in Counseling. To gain admission to this certificate program, applicants must meet requirements for admission to the EdS degree in Psychology and Counseling (Mental Health Counseling track).

Students in this certificate program will complete a minimum of 15 hours from among existing courses approved for credit toward the existing Specialist in Education degree with an emphasis in Mental Health Counseling. Hours completed in fulfillment of a prior degree cannot be counted toward certificate requirements. Other relevant coursework completed while pursuing a prior degree, but not counted toward a prior degree, might be counted toward certificate requirements with approval of the advisor. The basic curriculum for the certificate program is comprised of the courses required by the licensure board that typically are not required by any of the programs that are identified as feeders to this certificate program.

BASIC CURRICULUM

Core Courses (9 hours)

COUN 7463, Couples and Family Counseling PSY 7533, Psychopathology

PSY 7633, Physiological Psychology and Psychopharmacology

Electives (6 hours)

Electives are selected from courses approved for credit in the Specialist in Education degree with an emphasis in Mental Health Counseling as approved by the advisor based upon a student's individual needs and aspirations. Minimum hours required for this certificate: 15

Note: If a student has already received degree credit for courses named in the basic curriculum, the student's advisor may modify that curriculum by substituting other courses approved for credit in the Ed.S. degree in Psychology and Counseling (Mental Health Counseling track). Individual student needs may indicate the value of requiring more than 6 hours of elective coursework and clinical experiences, but the total submitted for the certificate should not exceed 24 hours.

SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY TRACK

The School Psychology Track of the Specialist degree program requires a minimum of 33 hours beyond the master's degree or 66 hours beyond the baccalaureate degree. The program of study is specifically designed to educate future school psychologists so that graduates have expert skills in data-based decision making, assessment, intervention (including prevention), consultation, research, and program planning, and evaluation to work with students, teachers, administrators, parents, and other professionals. Preparation is focused on comprehensive service delivery to meet the complex needs of the diverse clientele that is served. The structure of the program is based on the professional standards established by the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP). Program requirements are also consistent with licensure standards set by the Arkansas Department of Education (ADE) and the Arkansas Psychology Board (APB). The program of study has been approved by the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) and ADE. The curriculum is rooted in the scientist-practitioner and ecological-behavioral models. Students are taught to be both consumers and producers of research. Professional accountability is stressed. Applicable laws, ethical principles and codes of conduct are emphasized. Program graduates are well educated in the problem-solving model. They are well equipped to draw upon strong foundations in psychology and education when providing direct and indirect services to meet the academic, social, and emotional needs of all students.

Course Requirements

Year 1

Fall

PSY 6113 Theories and Techniques in Helping Relationships PSY 6213 Statistics and Research Design PSY 6573 Psychological Testing PSY 6603 Professional School Psychology

Spring

PSY 6583 Individual Intelligence Testing

PSY 6613 Professional Consultation

PSY 7513 Psycho-Educational Assessment of Persons with Disabling Conditions PSY 7563 Theories of Learning (rotates every spring w/PSY 7223 Research Design and Program Evaluation in Psychology & Counseling)

Summer I

PSY 6623 Child and Adolescent Psychopathology, Prevention, & Intervention in the Schools

Summer II

PSY 6513 Advanced Educational Psychology

Year 2 Fall PSY 6523 Behavior Assessment and Intervention COUN 7463 Couples and Family Counseling PSY 7523 Psychoeducational Interventions PSY 7613 Practicum in School Psychology

Spring

COUN 6033 Social and Cultural Foundations of Counseling PSY 7223 Research Design and Program Evaluation in Psychology and Counseling (rotates every spring w/PSY 7563 Theories of Learning) PSY 7583 Developmental and Differential Psychology PSY 7613 Practicum in School Counseling

Summer I

ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education

Summer II

PSY 7633 Physiological Psychology and Psychopharmacology

Year 3

Fall

PSY 7823-6 Supervised Internship

Spring

PSY 7823-6 Supervised Internship

Students who complete the School Psychology Track of the program and are awarded the Ed.S. Degree in Psychology and Counseling are eligible to take the Praxis II School Psychology Specialist Examination which is required for licensure as a School Psychology Specialist (SPS) by the ADE. These individuals may also elect to seek national certification as Nationally Certified School Psychologists (NCSP) through the NASP. Graduates of the program who have 600 hours of PSY 7823-6 Supervised Internship supervised by a licensed psychologist may also apply for licensure as Licensed Psychological Examiners (LPE) with the APB prior to December 31, 2013.

Additional information about the School Psychology Track can be obtained from the School Psychology Handbook, program faculty, and from the following Department of Psychology and Counseling website.

FLEXIBLE OPTIONS TRACK

The Flexible Options Track is designed to provide students with a planned but flexible advanced program of study in psychology or counseling. Students may design their program to meet the requirements for becoming instructors of psychology in two-year post-secondary institutions or to simply acquire advanced knowledge and skills in psychology. Upon graduation from the degree program some of these students may elect to pursue doctoral study in psychology or a related field. This is a non-licensure/certification program track.

Additional information about the flexible options track can be obtained from the school psychology program faculty and at the following Department of Psychology and Counseling website: http://www.astate.edu/education/psychologycounseling.

Minimum hours required for this degree: An appropriate master's degree plus 33 semester hours or a baccalaureate degree plus 66 semester hours.

MASTER OF REHABILITATION COUNSELING DEGREE

Purpose Of The Degree

The Master of Rehabilitation Counseling (M.R.C.) at Arkansas State University is a graduate degree offered through the Department of Psychology and Counseling within the College of Education. The Program is a minimum 48 semester-hour curriculum that is fully accredited by the Council on Rehabilitation Education (CORE). The M.R.C. Program is designed to meet the growing demand for professionally trained rehabilitation counselors.

Students complete coursework in the areas of (a) foundations of the rehabilitation process that includes an understanding of the philosophy, theory, sociological, environmental, and legal/ ethical aspects of persons with disabilities, (b) medical, vocational, and psychosocial aspects of disabling conditions, (c) theories and techniques in individual and group counseling, and (d) care/disability management and career and lifestyle choices of persons with disabilities.

In addition to the required coursework, students must also complete a 100-clock-hour practicum and 600-clock-hours of internship experience in a private or public rehabilitation/ health care facility or mental health setting by completing both COUN 6303 and COUN 6323.

Candidates for the M.R.C. degree must also pass a written comprehensive examination which is typically taken during the last semester of the student's program. Overall, students who complete the M.R.C. degree will be skilled and competent professionals who will be trained to provide rehabilitation counseling services to a diversity of persons with congenital and/or acquired mental/emotional, psychiatric, cognitive/neurological, physical, and psychosocial disabilities.

Upon completion of the M.R.C. degree, students are eligible to sit for the Certified Rehabilitation Counselor (CRC) certification exam. With additional course work, students will be eligible to sit for the NBCC/Licensed Professional Counselor (LPC) examination and/or the Commission on Certification of Work Adjustment and Vocational Evaluation Specialists (CCWAVES) examination which leads to the Certified Vocational Evaluator (**C**VE) credential. Students are strongly encouraged to obtain one or more of these professional certifications. Many students who will enter practice professionally in the field of rehabilitation counseling will be required either before or during their employment to obtain professional certification. Additional information about the M.R.C. program can be obtained at the following website: http://www.astate.edu/education/psychologycounseling.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the M.R.C. degree program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School for unconditional or conditional status and the specific program requirements. Applications to the M.R.C. program are accepted for any enrollment period. Applicants for the M.R.C. degree are expected to complete the program within five years beginning at the point of admission to the program. A completed application packet is due at least four weeks prior to the beginning of the student's first term of enrollment. In addition to the Graduate School application, applicants must complete the M.R.C. application.

Applicants must:

- Have three letters of recommendation from professionals in the fields of psychology, rehabilitation, or a related discipline sent directly to the Graduate School that will support the student's request for admission and address the student's academic skills, personal attributes, strengths, and/or limitations.
- Submit a completed M.R.C application and a letter that requests acceptance into the M.R.C. Program. Students should state their academic goals and interests.
- Submit verbal and quantitative scores on the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- Appear for an interview with the M.R.C. Admissions Committee prior to acceptance into the program.

Unconditional Admission

Applicants who are admitted will be placed in the unconditional admission status if they meet one of the following:

a. A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours), and a cumulative score of at least 850 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or

b. A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours), and a cumulative score of at least 800 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or

c. Unconditional admission to the Graduate School, a minimum score of 800 on the combined

verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, and a minimum cumulative graduate grade point

average of 3.00 on 12 or more semester hours with no more than one course with a grade of "C" and no grade less than a "C".

Conditional Admission

Applicants who are admitted will be placed in the conditional admission status if they meet one of the following:

a. A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 2.50 (or 2.75 on the last 60 hours), and a cumulative score of at least 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or

b. A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 3.00 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work, or

c. A minimum cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 on at least 6 hours of previous graduate work with no more than one grade of "C" or below.

Note: With the exception of PSY 5753 Introduction to Rehabilitation, a Non-degree Student must have prior approval from an M.R.C. faculty member to enroll in any of the required M.R.C. courses.

Program Of Study And Curriculum

M.R.C. students, depending upon the adequacy of their academic backgrounds, will complete a minimum of 48 semester hours of coursework for the M.R.C. degree. The student's program of study will be planned and outlined with his/her academic adviser during the first period of enrollment. The following is a list of all required courses.

REQUIRED COURSES (45 semester hours)

- PSY 5753, Introduction to Rehabilitation
- PSY 6113, Theories and Techniques in Helping Relationships
- COUN 6033, Social & Cultural Foundations of Counseling
- COUN 6053, Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues in Counseling
- COUN 6203, Counseling Prepracticum (prerequisite: PSY 6113 or concurrently)
- COUN 6243, Case Management in Rehabilitation
- COUN 6263, Medical Aspects of Disability
- COUN 6123, Group Dynamics (prerequisite: PSY 6113)
- COUN 6043, Career Development and Services
- COUN 6253, Vocational Services in Rehabilitation
- PSY 6563, Psychosocial Aspects of Disability
- ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research OR PSY 6213, Statistics and Research Design in Psychology and Counseling
- PSY 6573, Psychological Testing
- COUN 6283, Practicum in Rehabilitation Counseling (prerequisites: PSY 5753; PSY 6113; COUN 6123 or concurrently; COUN 6203; and permission of professor)
- *COUN 6303, Internship I in Rehabilitation Counseling
- *COUN 6323, Internship II in Rehabilitation Counseling

Minimum hours required for this program: 48

*NOTE: A student will be allowed to enroll in internship under the following conditions: 3.00 GPA, completion of all required courses, and permission of the MRC Degree Committee.

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN COLLEGE STUDENT PERSONNEL SERVICES

Purpose Of The Degree

The purpose of the M.S. degree in College Student Personnel Services is to train entry level professionals for a broad array of student services positions in higher education. The program has a heavy emphasis on developing skills in the areas of psychology and counseling. There are two program tracks:

• Professional Practice and College Counseling. The Professional Practice track provides specialty training in organizational and systems issues for students who aspire to admin-

istrative careers in student service areas of higher education.

• The College Counseling track provides specialty training for students who aspire to counseling careers working with students in higher education.

Both tracks are designed to produce professionals who can support the philosophy of the Student Learning Imperative by helping college students become actively involved in high quality educational experiences both in and out of the traditional classroom.

The program is 48 semester hours. This includes a 15-hour core in college student personnel services, a 15-hour core in counseling and psychology, and 3 hours in statistics and research. Each track includes an additional 15 hours to provide specialized training to students seeking to enter professional practice or college counseling careers in student affairs. The program places a heavy emphasis on practical experience. Students in both tracks will complete a 100-clock-hour practicum in student affairs and a 600-clock-hour internship.

Students in the College Counseling track will complete an additional 100-clock-hour counseling practicum. Passage of a written comprehensive examination is required for completion of the program.

The College Student Personnel Services program is housed within the Department of Psychology and Counseling, but is a cooperative effort with the Division of Student Affairs and the Department of Educational Leadership, Curriculum, and Special Education. The program is designed to be consistent with the accreditation standards of the Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Programs (CACREP), and with the curriculum and training guidelines developed by the American College Personnel Association and approved by the Council for the Advancement of Standards in Higher Education (CAS).

Program Admission Procedures

- 1. Contact the Graduate School for an application materials packet.
- 2. Submit to the Graduate School all application materials, including:
 - a. Completed Graduate School application form with specified application fee, proof of immunization for measles and rubella (if date of birth is January 1957 or later), selective service status form, and separate transcripts of all undergraduate and graduate work from all colleges and universities attended.
 - b. Official report of a score, obtained within the last five (5) years, on the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
 - c. A typed statement of the applicant's personal, educational, and career goals and aspirations; the factors motivating these goals and aspirations; and the applicant's personal view of the role and value of college student personnel services.
 - d. Three (3) appraisal/recommendation forms, with at least one completed by a faculty member in the applicant's most recent academic program of study. (If the applicant has not completed that program of study, an official statement of the applicant's status in that program is also required). Applicants who have not been enrolled in an academic program for more than two years may substitute a recommendation from a current or recent employer. The other two recommendations may be completed by anyone qualified to comment on the applicant's ability and/ or character, except that they may not be completed by a relative of the applicant.
- Application file is reviewed by the Graduate School and, if the applicant qualifies for admission to the Graduate School, the file (including all materials listed above) is forwarded to the College Student Personnel Services Program Coordinator in the Department of Psychology and Counseling.
- 4. Application file is reviewed by the College Student Personnel Services Program Committee on Admissions. This committee evaluates all materials in the file to determine the applicant's eligibility for the program, determines whether or not the applicant will be admitted, establishes conditions of admission if needed, and assigns an adviser to admitted students.
- 5. Application file is returned to the Graduate School for notification of the applicant. For applicants who are admitted, notification will include identification of the academic adviser and conditions of admission, if any.

Program Admission Requirements

To be considered for admission to the M.S. degree program in College Student Person-

nel Services, applicants must hold an earned bachelor's or master's degree from a regionally accredited institution of higher education, present evidence of personal qualities consistent with those required for effective practice in student affairs, and present evidence of the academic abilities needed to complete graduate level work successfully. The indicated grade point averages and standardized test scores reflect minimum criteria for consideration of an applicant. Because a variety of factors are considered in admitting students, simply meeting the minimum criteria does not guarantee acceptance.

The appraisal/recommendation forms and the written statement of the applicant will provide the primary information used by admissions committee members in forming their judgments of the applicant's personal qualifications. All applicants admitted to the program are required to meet the same high standard in regard to these qualities. The burden of providing affirmative evidence of these qualities rests with the applicant.

Previous academic work and GRE scores will provide the primary information used by admissions committee members in forming their judgment of an applicant's academic ability. Other indicators, such as the quality of the written statement provided by the applicant, may also be used. Based upon past academic performance and GRE scores, applicants who are admitted can be admitted on either an unconditional or a conditional basis.

- **1. Unconditional Admission Status**. Applicants who are admitted will be placed in the unconditional admission status if they meet one of the following:
 - a. A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours), and a cumulative score of at least 850 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or
 - **b.** A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours), and a cumulative score of at least 800 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or
 - **c.** A minimum cumulative grade point average of 3.00 on at least 12 hours of previous graduate work with no more than one course grade of "C" and no course grade below a "C."
- **2. Conditional Admission Status.** Applicants who are admitted will be placed in the conditional admission status if they meet one of the following:
 - **a.** A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 2.50 (or 2.75 on the last 60 hours), and a cumulative score of at least 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or
 - **b.** A minimum undergraduate cumulative grade point average of 3.00 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work, or

c. A minimum cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 on at least 6 hours of previous graduate work with no more than one grade of "C" or below, or

d. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.70, continuous employment (full or part-time) for at least the previous 12 months in a students affairs position at a regionally accredited institution of higher education, and submission of a letter from the Chief Student Affairs Officer of the employing institution attesting that the applicant has shown considerable promise for college student personnel work.

ELIGIBILITY TO CONTINUE IN THE COLLEGE STUDENT PERSONNEL SERVICES PROGRAM

To remove conditional status students must earn a cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 on their next 12 hours of required courses, and must have no more than one course with a grade of "C." Students who fail to remove conditional status in this manner after their first 12 hours of required courses will be dropped from the program.

Retention checkpoints for students admitted to the College Student Personnel Services program include the following:

 Semi-Annual Review. All students admitted to the program will be subject to semiannual reviews conducted by the degree program committee during the last three weeks of every fall and spring semester. The committee will assess current evidence of a student's relevant personal qualities and his or her academic progress. Any student having earned more than one grade of "C" will come under close scrutiny. As an out come of the review, the committee will approve the student for continuation in the program without conditions, continuation in the program with specified conditions, suspension from the program with conditions for readmission, or removal from the program.

- 2. Admission to Candidacy. Students who attain Unconditional status and have completed 12 to 18 hours must file for candidacy status in compliance with Graduate School policy.
- 3. Approval to Register for Practica and Internships. Eligibility to enroll in practica and internships (i.e., COUN 6203, COUN 6213, COUN 6383, COUN 6393, & COUN 6493) is subject to approval by a screening committee. To obtain approval a student must submit a completed application form, have completed all prerequisites, and be deemed ready for the level of practice required in the particular practicum or internship.
- 4. Eligibility for Comprehensive Examination. Students who have earned an overall grade point average of 3.00 on all work in graduate school, a cumulative grade point average of 3.00 on courses in the College Student Personnel Services program, and are enrolled for their final period of study, will be eligible to sit for the comprehensive examination.
- 5. Eligibility for Graduation. Students who have completed all courses in the College Student Personnel Services program with a 3.00 cumulative grade point average, have a cumulative grade point average of 3.00 on all graduate work, and have passed the comprehensive examination will be eligible for conferral of the degree.

Academic Credit

Credit will not be given for any course completed more than six years prior to completion of the degree. In addition, students enrolling in COUN and PSY courses are expected to provide evidence that prerequisite knowledge is sufficiently current to support successful academic performance and/or clinical practice. Students with dated courses may be required to repeat these courses or engage in other relevant experiences whether or not they have been used to fulfill requirements for another degree.

Consistent with the Graduate School residence requirement, students may transfer no more than nine (9) hours of course credit toward the M.S. in College Student Personnel Services. Without prior approval in writing from the program coordinator, practica and internships (i.e., COUN 6203, COUN 6213, COUN 6383, COUN 6393, & COUN 6493) must be completed through enrollment at Arkansas State University-Jonesboro. Such approval will be granted only when the program coordinator can verify that the quality of experience is comparable to that at Arkansas State University and that the student will be unable to complete his or her degree without the waiver. The burden of proof in providing these assurances rests with the student.

Course Requirements

Core Courses Required of all Candidates in College Student Personnel Services College Student Personnel Services (15 hours)

COUN 6333, Student Personnel Services in Higher Education

COUN 6343, College Student Development

COUN 6353, College and the Student

COUN 6383, Practicum in College Student Personnel Services

ELAD 6333, Organization and Administration of College Student Personnel Services

Statistics and Research (3 hours)

ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research, or PSY 6213, Statistics and Research Design in Psychology and Counseling Psychology and Counseling (15 hours) COUN 6043, Career and Lifestyle Development COUN 6123, Group Dynamics PSY 6113, Theories and Techniques in Helping Relationships PSY 6573, Psychological Testing PSY 6613, Professional Consultation

Courses Required of Candidates in Professional Practice Track (15 hours)

CCED 7003 The Community College COUN 6393, Internship in College Student Personnel Services ELAD 6323, Organization and Governance of Higher Education 6 hours of electives approved by adviser

Courses Required of Candidates in College Counseling Track (15 hours)

COUN 6203, Counseling Prepracticum COUN 6213, Counseling Practicum COUN 6493, Internship in College Counseling PSY 6543, Psycho-Social Aspects of Development 3-hour elective in Psychology or Counseling

Minimum hours required for this program: 48

Note: Students graduating from the College Counseling track must pass the National Counselor Examination (NCE) to be licensed as a counselor in Arkansas, Missouri, and most other states.

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN SCHOOL COUNSELING

The School Counseling Program offered by the Department of Psychology and Counseling is accredited by the Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP). Applicants for school counselor license in Arkansas must hold a valid teaching license. Students completing this program are eligible in both Arkansas and Missouri.

Purpose Of The Degree

The purpose of the M.S.E. degree in School Counseling is to train school counseling professionals with expert skills in coordinating school counseling programs, supporting the teaching/learning process, counseling with students, and consulting with persons having significant influence on students' well-being and development. This program provides graduate-level study which is based on the comprehensive developmental model of school guidance and counseling. This program prepares K-12 counselors to promote development of skills and experiences needed by all students for success in school and later life, to develop prevention programs focused on predictable hindrances to development of identifiable groups of students, to conduct interventions for remediation of individual concerns, and to intervene with both groups and individuals in crisis situations.

Throughout the program, school counseling trainees are required to engage in experiences intended to increase their self-awareness and promote their own personal and professional development. The educational and developmental orientation of the School Counseling Program provides students with unique expertise that makes them the appropriate choice for counseling practice in a school setting. Students in the School Counseling Program experience a depth of training and acquire a level of expertise for practice in the school setting that is comparable to that of counselors in other settings.

Program Admission Procedures

- 1. Contact the Graduate School for an application materials packet.
- 2. Submit to the Graduate School all application materials, including:
 - a. Completed Graduate School application form with specified application fee, proof of immunization for measles and rubella (if date of birth is January 1957 or later), selective service status form, and separate official transcripts of all undergraduate and graduate work from all colleges and universities attended.
 - b. Official report of a score, obtained within the last five (5) years, on either the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
 - c. A typewritten essay that addresses (1) personal, educational, and career goals and aspirations; (2) personal perceptions of influences on goals and aspirations; and (3) personal view of the role and value of school counseling.
 - d. Three appraisal/recommendation forms, with at least one completed by a work supervisor and at least one completed by a faculty member in the applicant's most recent academic program of study. (When the applicant has not completed that program of study, a statement of status in that program also is required.)

Applicants who have not been enrolled in an academic program for more than five years may substitute a recommendation from a current or recent employer for the faculty recommendation. The third form may be completed by anyone who can attest to the applicant's ability and/or character, except that it may not be completed by anyone who is a relative of the applicant.

- Application file is reviewed by the Graduate School and, if applicant qualifies for admission to the Graduate School, the file (including all materials listed above) is forwarded to the School Counseling Program Coordinator in the Department of Psychology and Counseling.
- 4. Application file is reviewed by the School Counseling Program Committee on Admissions. This committee evaluates all materials submitted by the applicant, decides whether the applicant meets program requirements and expectations, appoints an academic adviser for the applicant who is admitted to the program, and sets any conditions of admission.
- 5. Application file is returned to the Graduate School for notification to the applicant of the admission status. For applicants who are admitted, the notice also will include identification of academic adviser and conditions of admission, if any.

Program Admission Requirements

To be considered for admission to the School Counseling Program, applicants must present evidence of qualities consistent with those required for effective school counseling practice. The written statement prepared by the applicant, combined with the appraisal/recommendation forms from references, will be used as the basis for committee members' judgment of the applicant's personal and interpersonal qualities. All persons admitted to the program are required to meet the same standard in regard to these qualities.

Applicants also must present evidence of potential ability to perform academic work at the advanced graduate level. Standardized test proficiency and past grade performance provide the primary data for judging academic ability; other indicators, such as quality of writing in the applicant's prepared statement, also will be considered. Based on the combination of test proficiency and past academic performance, an applicant may qualify for either unconditional or conditional admission status.

- 1. Unconditional Admission Status. Academic proficiency for unconditional admission may be established through satisfaction of either of the following criteria:
 - a. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work) and a scaled score of at least 380 on the MAT or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or
 - b. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work) and a scaled score of at least 388 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, or
 - c. Unconditional admission to the Graduate School, a scaled score of at least 380 on the MAT or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, and a minimum cumulative graduate grade point average of 3.25 on 12 or more hours with no more than one graduate level course with a grade of "C" and no grade less than a "C".
- 2. Conditional Admission Status. Academic proficiency for conditional admission may be established through satisfaction of either of the following criteria:
 - a. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.50 and the MAT score is at least 368, or
 - b. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.50 when the GPA multiplied by the GRE score is at least 1850 (GPA x GRE = 180), or
 - c. Unconditional admission to the Graduate School, a scaled score of at least 380 on the MAT or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE, and a minimum cumulative graduate grade point average of 3.00 on 12 or more hours with no more than one graduate level course with a grade of "C" and no grade less than a "C".

Eligibility To Continue In The School Counseling Program

Students admitted in Conditional status must earn a cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 on the next 12 hours of course requirements and have no more than one course in these 12 hours with a grade of "C." Students who fail to remove Conditional status in this manner will be dropped from the School Counseling Program.

Retention checkpoints for students admitted to the School Counseling Program include the following:

- 1. Semi-Annual Review. In addition to the academic standards for continuing enrollment, all students admitted to the School Counseling Program will be subject to semiannual review by the Degree Program Committee. This semi-annual review will be conducted at some time during the last three weeks of the Fall and Spring semesters. At this review, the Committee will assess current evidence of each student's personal and interpersonal qualities deemed essential for effective school counseling practice. The Committee also will assess overall quality of academic performance, and any student having earned more than one grade of "C" will come under close scrutiny. Outcomes at each review may be approval for unrestricted continuation in the program, approval for continuation in the program with specified contingencies, suspension from the program with specified contingencies, suspension from the program.
- 2. Admission to Candidacy. Students who have attained Unconditional status and completed 12 to 18 hours of required courses in the School Counseling Program must file for candidacy status in compliance with Graduate School policy.
- 3. Approval to Register for Clinical Courses. Eligibility to enroll in supervised clinical training (i.e., COUN 6203, 6213, 6223, and 6233) is subject to approval of a Screening Committee. To obtain this approval, a student must have successfully completed all prerequisites and be deemed to have shown evidence of readiness for the level of practice required in the particular course.
- 4. Eligibility for Comprehensive Examination. Students who have earned an overall graduate grade point average of 3.00, have earned a cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 on all courses completed in the School Counseling Program, and are enrolled for their final period of study will be eligible to sit for the comprehensive examination.
- 5. Eligibility for Graduation. Students who have earned an overall graduate grade point average of 3.00, have completed all courses required for the School Counseling Program and earned a cumulative grade point average of at least 3.00 on these courses, have earned a grade of "B" or better for clinical courses (i.e., COUN 6213, COUN 6223, and COUN 6233), have taken the appropriate PRAXIS II examination, and have passed the comprehensive examination will be eligible for conferral of degree.

Academic Credit

Graduate School policy prohibits credit toward degree requirements for any courses completed more than six years prior to completion of the degree program. In addition, both degree-seeking and nondegree-seeking students enrolling in COUN and PSY courses are expected to provide evidence that prerequisite knowledge is sufficiently current to support successful academic and/or clinical performance. Thus, students with dated courses may be asked to repeat such courses whether or not they have been used to fulfill requirements of another degree.

Course Requirements

ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research OR COUN 6043, Career and Lifestyle Development COUN 6063, Information and Services in Career Development PSY 6213, Statistics and Research Design in Psychology and Counseling COUN 6473, Child and Adolescent Counseling* OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology OR PSY 6523, Behavior Assessment and Intervention PSY 6113, Theories and Techniques in Helping Relationships PSY 6543, Psycho-Social Aspects of Development PSY 6573, Psychological Testing* PSY 6613, Professional Consultation* COUN 6013, Introduction to School Counseling COUN 6033, Social and Cultural Foundations of Counseling COUN 6043, Career and Lifestyle Development COUN 6073, Program Development, Implementation, and Evaluation in School Counseling* COUN 6123, Group Dynamics* COUN 6203, Counseling Prepracticum* COUN 6213, Counseling Practicum* COUN 6223, Counseling Internship Elementary School* COUN 6233, Counseling Internship Secondary School* A 3 hour graduate elective in Psychology or in Counseling *See course descriptions for prerequisite requirements.

Minimum hours required for this program: 48

All candidates for the M.S.E. degree in School Counseling must take the PRAXIS II specialty area test in School Guidance and Counseling (#0420) before graduation. The candidate must arrange for a score to be sent to Arkansas State University and must provide a copy of the individual score report to the program coordinator.

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN EXERCISE SCIENCE

Purpose Of The Degree

The Master of Science degree in Exercise Science offers two programs of study options. The first program of study is a 30 credit hour program of study with a Thesis requirement and no elective course requirements. The second program of study is a 33 credit hour program of study that requires a Graduate Project and 6 credit hours of restricted electives. Specifically, the purpose of the Master of Science in Exercise Science degree is to serve students wanting to work in the areas of health and wellness in the clinical, corporate or commercial environments.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science degree program in Exercise Science must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School for unconditional or conditional status. In addition, applicants must meet specific program requirements. Candidates who do not meet the Exercise Science program admission requirement will be required to complete undergraduate coursework to meet identified deficiencies. Previously completed coursework will be evaluated on an individual basis to determine if any deficiencies exist in foundation courses for the discipline. Identified courses may be completed concurrently with graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a scaled score of at least 384 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- 2. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a scaled score of at least 388 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 and when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 9700.
- 2. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 and when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850.

Program of Study

I. Thesis Option

- a. Exercise Science Requirements
 - ESPE 6513, Cardiovascular Physiology
 - ESPE 6533, Laboratory Techniques in Exercise Physiology
 - ESPE 6523, Physical Activity for Special Populations
 - ESPE 6623, Measurement and Statistics
 - ESPE 6653, Neuromuscular Physiology
 - ESPE 6673, Research Design
 - ESPE 6683, Biomechanical Analysis of Sport Skills
 - ESPE 6693, Motor Learning or ESPE 6663 Advanced Strength Training
 - and Conditioning
 - ESPE 6786, Thesis

Minimum hours required for this program of study: 30

- II. Non-Thesis Option
 - a. Exercise Science Requirements

ESPE 6513, Cardiovascular Physiology ESPE 6533, Laboratory Techniques in Exercise Physiology ESPE 6523, Physical Activity for Special Populations ESPE 6623, Measurement and Statistics ESPE 6653, Neuromuscular Physiology ESPE 6673, Research Design ESPE 6683, Biomechanical Analysis of Sport Skills ESPE 6693, Motor Learning or ESPE 6663 Advanced Strength Training and Conditioning ESPE 6793, Graduate Project Restricted ESPE Electives (6 Hours)

Minimum hours required for this program: 33

PROGRAM OF STUDY FOR THE MASTER OF SCIENCE IN SPORT ADMINISTRATION

Purpose of the Degree

The M.S. Sport Administration degree in the Department of Health, Physical Education & Sport Sciences is designed as a 30-credit hour program that serves graduate students interested in preparing for management or administrative opportunities in professional sports, intercollegiate and interscholastic athletics, sport facilities, and sports marketing and management agencies.

Admission Requirements

Applicants must meet the admission requirements of the ASU Graduate School and the specific program requirements. The minimum requirement for admission is the baccalaureate degree or its equivalent from an accredited institution.

1) Applicants are required to submit all official transcripts as verification of coursework and degree(s).

2) Submit a formal Statement of Goals which should explain in at least 500 words why he/she wants to be admitted into the program and what he/she plans to do with the M.S. Sport Administration degree.

3) A current resume.

4) Submit at least two letters of recommendation from individuals who can speak to the applicant's academic potential and professional capabilities. Applicants must have at least one recommendation from a university faculty member who is familiar with the applicant's work as a student. The professional recommendation should come from a supervisor in which he/she has evaluated the applicant's current or prior work.
5) Submit official scores from the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).

For unconditional admission, students are required to have a minimum combined score of 820. Students are also required to have a 2.75 cumulative GPA or 2.75 GPA during the last

60 credits of university work.

For conditional admission, students are required to have a 2.50 cumulative GPA AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score, the total is at least 1850.

Faculty may require interviews in addition to written credentials as part of the admission process. In addition to these requirements, admission to the degree program may require completion of specific prerequisite undergraduate courses.

Applicants will be considered for admission during a given review cycle only if all of the above materials have been received by the Graduate School's application deadlines. After the initial review of admission materials the committee members can either choose to reject the candidate without an interview or decide to proceed with an interview. Following the interview phase, the Admissions Committee makes its final recommendation to accept the candidate for admission or to deny admission. Incomplete applications will not be considered.

Program of Study

Required Core Coursework ELAD 6103 Ethical Leadership ESPE 6113 Sport Law ESPE 6123 Sport Marketing ESPE 6133 Sport Finance & Budgeting ESPE 6143 Sport Communications ESPE 6153 Sport Leadership ESPE 6163 Sport Governance & Operations ESPE 6603 Sport in Society ESPE 6673 Research Design ESPE 6793 Graduate Project

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION

Purpose Of The Degree

The purpose of the M.S.E. degree in Early Childhood Education is to offer educators and educators-in-training a planned program of study focusing on the developmental and educational needs of young children. The program of study outlines herein leads to the successful completion of the graduate degree. This is not a "program of study" leading to initial teaching licensure.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Early Childhood Education must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 semester hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four year teacher education program.

- Unconditional Admission
 - In addition to Graduate School criteria, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admissions selection criteria:
 - A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work) and a raw score of at least 30 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE), or
 - A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work) and a raw score of at least 35 on the MAT (or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE).
- Conditional Admission

- In addition to Graduate School criteria for conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:
 - The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 and when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 600 (GPA X 10 X MAT = 600), or
 - The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 and when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850 (GPA X GRE = 1850).

General Course Requirements

Teacher Education Core TE 6233 Teaching and Assessment TE 6243 Technology as a Tool for Teaching TE 6253 Perspectives on Professionalism in Education ELFN 6773 Statistics and Research Total Teacher Education Core Hours 12

Early Childhood Major ECH 6513 Developmental Perspectives ECH 6523 Documenting Young Children's Learning and Development ECH 6533 Sources and Models of Early Childhood Curriculum ECH 6773 Research in Early Childhood ECH 6783 Leadership in Early Childhood Total ECE Hours 15

Early Childhood Specialty Areas

Administrator Specialty (6hrs.)

ECH 6543 Administration and Supervision of Programs for young Children TE 6283 Practicum in Teacher Education

National Board Specialty (9hrs.) TE 6263 Teachers as professionals: Working Toward National Teaching TE 6283 Practicum in Teacher Education ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching

Master Teacher Specialty (6hrs.) TE 6283 Practicum in Teacher Education ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching

Early Literacy Specialty (9hrs.) ELED 6003 Literature and Book Selection in the Elementary School RDNG 6513 Emergent Literacy: Birth through Primary Grades TE 6283 Practicum in Teacher Education Total EC Specialty Hours 6 - 9

Minimum hours required for this program: 33-36

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN EARLY CHILDHOOD SERVICES

Purpose Of The Degree

The Master of Science in Early Childhood Services degree is a professional degree designed for individuals employed by agencies other than public schools that provide services directly or indirectly for young children. The individuals who work in these roles neither need nor desire licensure for public school teaching; therefore, there is no licensure requirement for entry into this program. The Master of Science in Early Childhood Services program will not lead to licensure to teach in a public school on any level.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science degree program in Early Childhood Services must meet admission requirements of the Graduate School. In addition, full admission status requires satisfaction of the following criteria: (1) the candidate must hold a bachelor's degree in early childhood education or an allied field of study (i.e., social work, home economics, nursing, psychology, or child development); (2) the candidate must have completed course equivalents for at least 12 hours of the undergraduate Early Childhood Education core, to be assessed by the Early Childhood Education Graduate Committee; and (3) the candidate must document a minimum of one year of work experience in a program serving young children.

Candidates who do not meet the program admission requirements will be required to complete undergraduate coursework to meet identified deficiencies. Prior coursework will be evaluated on an individual basis to determine if any deficiencies exist in foundation courses.

Applicants who do not meet the work experience requirement prior to or during the course of the Master of Science in Early Childhood Services degree program must complete an additional six hours of early childhood education practicum as a graduation requirement. (These six hours will be required in addition to the 30-hour program requirement.)

General Course Requirements

Teacher Education Core TE 6253 Perspectives on Professionalism in Education ELFN 6773 Statistics and Research Total Teacher Education Core Hours 6

Early Childhood Services Major

Choose 18 hours ECH 6513 Developmental Perspectives ECH 6523 Documenting Young Children's Learning and Development ECH 6543 Administration and Supervision of Programs for Young Children ECH 6533 Sources and Models of Early Childhood Curriculum ECH 6773 Research in Early Childhood ECH 6783 Leadership in Early Childhood ECH 6583 Practicum in Early Childhood Education I ECH 6593 Practicum in Early Childhood Education I ECH 6593 Practicum in Early Childhood Education II Total ECE Hours 18

Early Childhood Services Electives

Six hours of prescribed electives which may include a Thesis

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN MID-LEVEL EDUCATION

Purpose Of The Degree

The purpose of the Master of Science in Education degree program in Mid-Level Education is to offer educators and educators-in-training a planned program of study focusing on the development and educational needs of children in grades 4 - 8.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Elementary Education must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 semester hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program.

- Unconditional Admission
 - In addition to Graduate School criteria, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admissions selection criteria:
 - A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 30 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE), or

- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 35 on the MAT (or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE).
- Conditional Admission
 - In addition to Graduate School criteria for conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:
 - The total undergraduate GPA is at least 2.50 and when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 600 (GPA x 10 x MAT = 600), or
 - The total undergraduate GPA is at least 2.50 and when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850 (GPA x GRE = 1850).

Course Requirements

Teacher Education Core

TE 6233 Teaching and Assessment

TE 6243 Technology as a Tool for Teaching TE 6253 Perspectives on professionalism in Education ELFN 6773 Statistics and Research

Total Teacher Education Hours

Mid-level Major

MLED 6403 The World of the Young Adolescent Mid-Level Child MLED 6413 Standards Based Instruction MLED 6423 Teaming, Teaching, and Learning in the Mid-Level Grades Total Major Hours 9

Mid-level Specialty Areas

Mid-Level Content Specialty Area (9 - 12 hrs.) 6hrs. in any 2 specialty areas for a total of 12 hours or 9 hours in one specialty area. Specialty Area courses are found within academic departments and related areas: English Mathematics Science Social Studies The students and adviser will work to select appropriate courses;

12

National Board Specialty (9hrs.)

TE 6263 Teachers as professionals: Working Toward National Teaching Standards TE 6283 Practicum in Teacher Education ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching

Middle Childhood Specialty (9hrs.)

TE 6263 Teachers as professionals: Working Toward National Teaching Standards COUN 6913 Child and Adolescent Counseling ELED 6013 Home School Relations ELED 5613 Techniques of Behavior management RDNG 5343 Reading in the Content Area: Middle and Secondary School RDNG 5313 Methods and Materials in Reading ELED 6003 Literature and Book Selection in the Elementary School ELCI 5513 Teaching Global Perspectives ELED 6601-6 Thesis Others with Prior Approval of Adviser 1-6 Total Specialty Hours 9-12

Total Degree Program Hours 30 - 33

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN READING

Purpose Of The Degree

The purpose of the M.S.E. degree in Reading is to offer educators and educators-in training a planned program of study focusing on skills and techniques of teaching reading including the diagnosis and remediation of reading problems.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Reading must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 semester hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program.

Unconditional Admission

In addition to Graduate School criteria, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admissions selection criteria:

- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 380 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE), or
- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 388 on the MAT (or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).

Conditional Admission

- In addition to Graduate School criteria for conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:
- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.5 and a score of at least • 368 on the MAT (or a minimum score of 740 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE).

* Conditional admission requires the student to earn a minimum grade of B or better in the first two classes of the graduate program.

Course Requirements

Teacher Education Core 9 Hours

TE 6243 Technology as a Tool for Teaching TE 6253 Perspectives on Professionalism ELFN 6773 Statistics and Research

Reading Major

18 Hours RDNG 6513 Emergent Literacy Birth Through Primary Years 3 RDNG 6553 Adolescent Literacy 3 RDNG 6313 Theory and Practice in Teaching Reading 3 RDNG 6333 Reading Practicum I -Diagnosis and Intervention 3 RDNG 6353 Reading Practicum II - Leadership in Literacy 3 RDNG 6563 Principles of Literacy Cognition 3

Reading Specialty: 6 hours

Reading for Diverse Learners: RDNG 6533 Literacy for Divers Learners RDNG 6383 Reading Issues within a Multicultural and Pluralistic Society

National Board Specialty

TE 6263 Teachers as Professionals: Working Toward National Board Certification RDNG 6373 Qualitative Methods in Reading Research

Literacy Leadership

RDNG 6373 Qualitative Methods in Reading Research RDNG 6383 Reading Issues within a Multicultural and Pluralistic Society

Literacy Generalist

18 Reading Major hours + 6 hours of courses (MSE Reading offerings or approved by advisor prior to enrollment) Elective: 3 hours

Any of the course listed above in the Reading Specialty areas or one of the following: RDNG 6801-3 Independent Study (with approval of advisor) RDNG 6003 Literature and Book Selection RDNG 5803 Special Topics RDNG 5313 Materials and Methods in Reading (NTL) ENG 5083 Introduction to Linguistics ENG 6533 Teaching Writing in the Schools

TE 6233 Teaching and Assessment

Thesis Option (9 hours/no elective):

RDNG 6801-6 Thesis (6 hours with approval and supervision) RDNG 6373 Qualitative Methods in Reading Research

Total Reading Hours 36

MASTER OF ARTS IN TEACHING INITIAL LICENSURE

Purpose Of The Degree

The purpose of this program is to provide an additional quality pathway to AR teacher licensure for our region and state. Individuals seeking to enter public school teaching with bachelor's degrees are eligible to earn initial licensure through the Master of Arts in Teaching (MAT) degree. The MAT includes Teacher Education core courses along with specialized courses to create a Masters Program for initial licensure in Early Childhood Education or Middle Level Education.

Admission Requirements

In relation to admission, contact the graduate office, fill out an application for graduate school, process the following items with the ASU Graduate School office.

Graduate School Criteria

1. Hold a bachelor's degree from a regionally accredited college or university (transcripts for undergraduate and graduate coursework must be submitted from all institutions attended).

2. Submit a minimum undergraduate GPA of 2.75 overall or a 2.5 overall with a 3.0 on the last 60 hours.

3. Complete the ASU graduate school application and qualify for graduate admission.

Unconditional Admission

In addition to Graduate School criteria, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admissions selection criteria:

1. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 380 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE); or,

2. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 388 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE.

Conditional Admission+

In addition to Graduate School criteria for conditional admission, academic proficiency

must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria: A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.5 and a score of at least 368 on the MAT or a minimum score of 740 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE

+Students who earn conditional admission must make a "B"s in the first semester.

General Course Requirements

Teacher Education Core (9 hours) TE 6223 Effective Teaching with Diverse Populations TE 6243 Technology as a Tool for Teaching TE 6253 Perspectives on Professionalism in Education

Reading Instruction Block (6 hours) RDNG 6013......Theories, Issues, and Methods of Reading RDNG 6493......Advanced Reading Methods and Interventions

Practicum (9 hours) TE 6299 MAT Internship in Teacher Education (Completion of all teacher education core, reading instruction block, and specialty core courses required for enrollment.)

Total Teacher Education Core Hours 12 Early Childhood Major ECH 6513 Developmental Perspectives ECH 6523 Documenting Young Children's Learning and Development ECH 6533 Sources and Models of Early Childhood Curriculum ECH 6783 Leadership in Early Childhood Education

Total ECH MAT 36

Total MLED MAT 36

Specialized Requirements (Specialized accreditation requirements for the program, Licensure/ certification requirements for student entry into the field.)

Attain minimum passing scores on the Praxis I (PPST) for reading, math and writing tests and appropriate Praxis II licensure tests prior to enrollment in TE 6299. These specialized requirements mirror those requirements for all initial teacher licensure programs within the Professional Education unit.

Additionally, for Arkansas state licensure, candidates must complete HIST 3038 History of Arkansas, and for Praxis II test, students must complete ELSE 3646 Exceptional Student in the Regular Classroom.

Finally, the MAT must meet required program SPA and NCATE standards in relation to ECH and MLED areas.

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP

Purpose Of The Degree

The Masters Degree in Educational Leadership offers educators a planned program of study designed to improve their general educational and specific professional competencies as leaders in the public school systems. The degree is specifically designed to prepare building level administrators and is based on recommendations from professional organizations and accrediting associations.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Educational Leadership must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

- Unconditional Admission Status:
 - Hold a valid teaching license.
 - Achieved a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (on a 4.00 scale).
 - Have two years of teaching experience.
 - Have a written commitment from a practicing school principal who will function as your mentor during the program.
- Conditional Admission Status:

Students who do not meet the requirements for unconditional admission may be granted conditional admission as follows:

- Hold a valid teaching license.
- Achieved a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (on a 4.00 scale) or a 3.00 GPA on the last 60 hours. All courses attempted, including any repeated courses, are considered in computing the GPA.
- Have two years of teaching experience.
- Have a written commitment from a practicing school principal who will function as your mentor during the program.

Any student granted Conditional Admission Status will be advanced to Unconditional Admission Status at such time as the student completes 12 graduate semester hours in the M.S.E. in Educational Leadership program of study with no course grade lower than a "B." Coursework must be taken at either ASU-Jonesboro or at an ASU degree center. Students who fail to remove conditional status upon completing 12 semester hours of graduate work in the program will be dropped from the degree program.

Program of Study

Foundation Courses

ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education (These two foundation courses should be taken early in the program.)

Introductory/Prerequisite Course

ELAD 6103 Ethical Leadership (Action Research and the Portfolio are initiated in this course which also \serves as the prerequisite to all other ELCI/ELAD courses; this course can be, however, taken concurrently with another ELCI or ELAD course.)

Educational Administration and Curriculum/Instruction Core Courses ELAD 6073 School Law ELAD 6003 School and Community Relations ELAD 6033 Administration and Supervision of Special Education ELAD 6053 Planning and Resource Allocation ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching ELCI 6063 Curriculum Management [One of the following curriculum courses; (ELCI 6063 is a prerequisite)] ELCI 6323 Elementary School Curriculum ELCI 6423 Middle School Curriculum ELCI 6523 Secondary School Curriculum

Internship ELAD 6593 Supervised Internship

The internship must be taken last in a fall or spring term; internships are not available in the summer. The internship may be taken concurrently with another course; however, it is recommended that the internship be taken by itself if at all possible.

Total Hours: 36

Note: Each course in this program of study includes a field experience component. In addition, a portfolio must be compiled as the student progresses through the program; this portfolio, presented at the end of the internship, must include programmatic as well as internship artifacts.

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN CURRICULUM AND INSTRUCTION

Purpose Of The Degree

The M.S.E. in Curriculum and Instruction is designed to prepare directors of Special Education, Gifted and Talented, and Curriculum and Instruction.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Curriculum and Instruction must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

- Unconditional Admission Status:
 - Hold a valid teaching license.
 - Achieved a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (on a 4.00 scale).
 - Have two years of teaching experience.
 - Have a written commitment from a practicing program director who is in your area of licensure and who will function as your mentor during the program.
- Conditional Admission Status:

Students who do not meet the requirements for unconditional admission may be granted conditional admission as follows:

- Hold a valid teaching license.
- Achieved a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (on a 4.00 scale) or a 3.00 GPA on the last 60 hours. Any courses attempted, including any repeated courses, are considered in computing the GPA.
- Have two years of teaching experience.
- Have a written commitment from a practicing program director who is in your area of licensure and who will function as your mentor during the program.

Coursework must be taken at either ASU-Jonesboro or at an ASU degree center. Students who fail to remove conditional status upon completing 12 semester hours of graduate work in the program will be dropped from the degree program.

Course Requirements

Foundation Courses ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education (These two foundation courses should be taken early in the program.) Introductory/Prerequisite Course ELAD 6103 Ethical Leadership

Core Courses

ELAD 6073 School Law ELAD 6003 School and Community Relations ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching ELCI 6063 Curriculum Management (Complete each of the following. ELCI 6063 is a prerequisite for each.) ELCI 6323 Elementary School Curriculum ELCI 6423 Middle School Curriculum ELCI 6523 Secondary School Curriculum

Internship

ELCI 6493 Supervised Internship

The internship must be taken last in the fall or spring term: internships are not available in the summer. The internship may be taken concurrently with another course; however, it is recommended that the internship be taken by itself if at all possible.

Total Hours: 36

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN EDUCATIONAL THEORY AND PRACTICE

Purposes Of The Degree

Online Academic Partnership Program--Non-Licensure Program

Teachers who wish to improve their general understanding of curriculum theory and current practices and to increase their professionalism and competency in a variety of current educational issues. Some candidates in this constituency might also utilize this degree in seeking their National Board licensure.

• Admission Requirements:

- Unconditional Admission
 - Hold a current teaching license
 - Have a 3.0 GPA on undergraduate work
 - Must not be a felon
 - Receive admission to the Graduate School
 - Conditional Admission
 - Hold a current teaching license
 - Have a 2.75 GPA on undergraduate work or 3.0 in last 60 hours
 - Must not be a felon
 - Receive admission to the Graduate School

Program of Study

ELFN 6773 Introduction to Research and Statistics ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education ELSE 5733 Gifted children in the Regular Classroom ELSE 6053 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Mild Disabilities ELCI 6063 Curriculum Management ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction ELAD 6003 School and Community Relations ELCI 6043 Reflective Teaching TE 6263 Teachers as Professionals: Working Toward National Teaching Standards ELCI 6773 Experimental Learning

Total Hours: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN PHYSICAL EDUCATION

Purpose Of The Degree

The Department of health, Physical Education, and Sport Sciences currently offers two Graduate degrees. The Master of Science in Education degree with a major in Physical Education and the Master of Science degree with a major in Exercise Science. Each degree offers two programs of study options. The first program of study is a 30 credit hour program of study with a Thesis requirement and no elective course requirements. The second program of study is a 33 credit hour program of study that requires a Graduate Project and 6 credit hours of restricted electives. The Master of Science in Education degree in Physical Education is designed to provide a quality professional program in the field of Physical Education that meets standards at the graduate level, including the Professionally Emerging Teacher and the Emerging Profession.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Physical Education must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 semester hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program will be required to complete the undergraduate courses required for such a certificate. These courses may be completed concurrently with graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a scaled score of at least 384 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a scaled score of at least 388 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE.

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 9700.
- The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850.

Program Of Study

- I. Thesis Option
 - a. Professional Education for Secondary Teaching (6 Hours)
 - ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR
 - PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours)
 - ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, or

PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (whichever was not taken to earn the three hours required under number 1), OR

- ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum, OR
- ELCI 6023, Educational Media, OR
- ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum, OR
- ELCI 6573, Educational Measurement
- b. Physical Education Program Requirements (24)
 - ESPE 6623, Measurement and Statistics
 - ESPE 6633, Curriculum Construction in Physical Education
 - ESPE 6673, Research Design

ESPE 6683, Biomechanical Analysis of Sports Skills ESPE 6693, Motor Learning or ESPE 6663 Advanced Strength Training and Conditioning ESPE 6803, Independent Study ESPE 6786, Thesis

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

II. Non-Thesis Option

a. Professional Education for Secondary Teaching (6 hours)

ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education OR

PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours)

ELFN, Philosophies of Education OR

PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (whichever was not taken to earn the three hours under number 1) or one of the ELCI course offerings listed below:

ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum

ELCI 6023, Educational Media

ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum

ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

ELCI 6573, Educational Measurement

b. Physical Education Program Requirements (21 hours)

ESPE 6623, Measurement and Statistics

- ESPE 6633, Curriculum Construction in Physical Education
- ESPE 6673, Research Design

ESPE 6683, Biomechanical Analysis of Sport Skills

ESPE 6693, Motor Learning or ESPE 6663 Advanced Strength Training and Conditioning

ESPE 6803 Independent Study

ESPE 6793, Graduate Project

c. Restricted ESPE Electives (6 hours)

Minimum hours required for this program of study: 33

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN SPECIAL EDUCATION INSTRUCTIONAL SPECIALIST GRADES P-4

Purpose of the Degree

The purpose of the M.S.E. degree in Special Education — Instructional Specialist P-4 — is to offer educators an advanced performance-based program of study based on the recommendations of professional organizations and accrediting associations such as the Council for Exceptional Child (CEC), Division of Early Childhood (CEC-DEC), and NCATE.

This program prepares personnel to work in a variety of professional roles with young children with disabilities, birth through grade 4, and their families. Upon completion of this M.S.E. degree program, students are eligible for endorsement in special education in Arkansas. Students seeking endorsement in special education without pursuing the M.S.E. degree should see an adviser for an analysis of completed courses and a suggested program of study.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the M.S.E. program in Special Education must meet the general admission requirements of the Graduate School.

In addition to Graduate School criteria, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction in either of the following admissions selection criteria:

Unconditional Admission

3.0 GPA in undergraduate work.

Hold a teaching license.

Have a written commitment from a practicing P-4 special education teacher who will function as your mentor during the program.

Conditional Admission

2.75 GPA in undergraduate work or 3.0 in last 60 hours.Hold a teaching license.Have a written commitment from a practicing P-4 special education teacher who will function as your mentor during the program.

Course Requirements

Core Courses Required:

ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education OR

PSY 6513 Advanced Educational Psychology

ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research

Courses Required:

ELSE 5033 Behavior Intervention and Consultation ELSE 5743 Assessment of young Children with Exceptionalities ELSE 5753 Methods for Working with Preschool Children with Exceptionalities ELSE 6023 Characteristics of Individuals with Disabilities ELSE 6053 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Mild Disabilities ELSE 6073 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Moderate-Profound Disabilities ELSE 5083 Collaboration for Special Education Service Delivery ELAD 6423 Special Education Law ELSE 6813 Laboratory Experiences I P-4 ELSE 6823 Laboratory Experiences II P-4

Total Hours: 36

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN SPECIAL EDUCATION INSTRUCTIONAL SPECIALIST GRADES 4-12

Purpose of the Degree

The purpose of the M.S.E. degree in Special Education — Instructional Specialist 4-12 — is to offer educators an advanced performance-based program of study based on the recommendations of professional organizations and accrediting associations such as the Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) and NCATE. Students completing this program gain expertise in teaching students exhibiting developmental, learning and behavioral disabilities, and in consulting with general education teachers who have students with disabilities in their classrooms.

Students seeking endorsement in special education without pursuing the M.S.E. degree, should see an adviser for an analysis of completed courses and the requirements of a program of study.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the M.S.E. program in Special Education must meet the general admission requirements of the Graduate School.

In addition to Graduate School criteria, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction in either of the following admissions selection criteria:

Unconditional Admission

3.0 GPA in undergraduate work.

Hold a teaching license.

Have a written commitment from a practicing 4-12 special education teacher who will function as your mentor during the program.

Conditional Admission

2.75 GPA in undergraduate work or 3.0 in last 60 hours.

Hold a teaching license. Have a written commitment from a practicing 4-12 special education teacher who will function as your mentor during the program.

Course Requirements

Core Courses Required:

ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513 Advanced Educational Psychology ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research

Courses Required:

ELSE 5033 Behavior Intervention and Consultation

ELSE 5043 Educational Diagnosis and Assessment in Special Education

ELSE 6023 Characteristics of Individuals with Disabilities

ELSE 6053 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Mild Disabilities

ELSE 6063 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Emotional and Behavior Disorders

ELSE 6073 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Moderate-Profound Disabilities

ELSE 5083 Collaboration for Special Education Service Delivery

ELAD 6423 Special Education Law

ELSE 6853 Laboratory Experiences I 4-12

ELSE 6863 Laboratory Experiences II 4-12

Minimum Hours: 36

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN SPECIAL EDUCATION— GIFTED, TALENTED, and CREATIVE

Purpose of the Degree

The purpose of the Master of Science in Education degree with a major in Special Education—Gifted, Talented, and Creative (GTC) is to offer educators a planned program of study at the graduate level which is based on recommendations of professional organizations and accrediting associations such as the Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) and NCATE.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Special Education—Gifted, Talented, and Creative must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

In addition to Graduate School criteria, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction in either of the following admissions selection criteria:

Unconditional Admission

3.0 GPA in undergraduate work.

Two years of teaching experience.

Hold a current teaching license.

Have a written commitment from a practicing GTC educator who will function as your mentor during the program.

Conditional Admission

2.75 GPA in undergraduate work or 3.0 in last 60 hours.

Two years of teaching experience.

Hold a current teaching license.

Have a written commitment from a practicing GTC educator who will function as your mentor during the program.

PROGRAM OF STUDY

Course Requirements

Undergraduate Core Courses Required: ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research

GT Core Courses Required:

ELSE 5703, Identification, Nature and Needs of the Gifted, Talented, and Creative ELSE 5713, Educational Procedures for the Gifted, Talented, and Creative ELSE 5723, Assessment for Programming in the Classroom ELSE 6033, Affective Programming in the Classroom ELSE 6433, Creativity ELSE 6833, Practicum for Gifted, Talented, and Creative ELSE 6843, Advanced Practicum for Gifted, Talented, and Creative

Electives 3 hours

Minimum Hours: 30 CERTIFICATE IN STUDENT AFFAIRS

The purpose of the Certificate in Student Affairs is to allow individuals currently working in institutions of higher education to upgrade their knowledge and skills related to working with college students. This includes individuals with no prior training in student affairs, and individuals with prior training in students affairs seeking to update their training or to expand their career potential. This certificate program does not fully prepare students for professional level careers in student affairs and should not be considered a substituted for the Master of Science Degree with a major in College Student Personal Services. (MS-CSPS). To gain admission to the certificate program, students must meet the requirements for admission to the Graduate School, submit a statement of purpose indicating their reasons for seeking the certificate, and submit three professional letter of reference.

The Certificate in Student Affairs requires 15 semester hours of course work approved for credit in the MS-CSPS program. Hours completed in fulfillment of a prior degree cannot be counted toward certificate requirements. Hours completed in the certificate program, however, can be applied toward the MS-CSPS degree provided a student gains admission to the MS-CSPS program and the courses were completed within the time limits established by the Graduate School. Students transitioning from the certificate program to the MS-CSPS program will be subject to the admissions criteria and degree requirements in effect at the time of application to the degree program.

Students enrolled in the MS-CSPS program who no longer want to seek completion of this degree may accept a certificate in lieu of the degree. Acceptance of certificate officially terminates a student's enrollment in the MS-CSPS program. Students who accept a certificate and seek to continue pursuit of the MS-CSPS at a later date must reapply for admission to the MS-CSPS program. Such students will be subject to the admissions criteria and degree requirements in effect at the time of reapplication.

Basic Curriculum

Core Courses (9 hours)

COUN 6333 Student Personnel Services in Higher Education COUN 6343 College Student Development OR COUN 6353 College and the Student ELAD 6323 Organization and Governance of Higher Education OR

ELAD 6333 Organization and Administration of College Student Personnel Services

Electives (6 hours)

Electives from courses approved for credit in the MS-CSPS program as approved by the advisor based upon a students individual needs.

Minimum hours required for this program: 15

Note. The basic curriculum shown above is designed for students with no prior course work in student affairs. If a student has already received degree credit for courses in the basic cur-

riculum, his or her advisor may modify the curriculum by substituting other courses approved for credit in the MS-CSPS program for the courses already completed

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

Department of Educational Leadership, Curriculum, and Special Education

Community College Education

CCED 7003 The Community College A study of the history, philosophy, nature, and functions of the community college movement

CCED 7013 Community College Teaching A study of the nature of the teaching learning process including emphases on community college curriculum planning, educational technology, and evaluation procedures

CCED 7023 Field Study An intensive study of a selected and approved problem in community college teaching Prerequisite: screening into SCCT degree program

CCED 7033 Special Problems in Community College Teaching Prerequisite: screening into SCCT degree program Curriculum and Instruction

Curriculum and Instruction

ESCI 6221 Supervised Teaching Teaching experience under the mentorship of faculty who assist the student in planning for the teaching assignment, observe and provide feedback to the student during the teaching assignment, and evaluate the student upon completion of the assignment.

ESCI 7251 Mentored Teaching Structured instruction/practice of concepts and strategies of college teaching for doctoral students in the Environmental Sciences. With this preparation, and sufficient topical background, students will be prepared to teach ASU 1000 level general education lecture sections in the natural and life sciences.

ELCI 5013 Curriculum and Assessment Instructional Theory and Practice The course will engage students in the application of basic instructional techniques and fundamentals of educational measurements relevant to classroom situations It is an option of candidates pursuing the Masters in Educational Theory and Practices

ELCI 5513 Teaching Global Perspectives This course is intended to promote effective teaching of global perspectives through various subject matter in elementary and secondary schools Course emphasis is the identification, demonstration, and critical evaluation of appropriate instructional strategies and resources

ELCI 5801-6 Special Topics Workshop A designed series of learning experiences to address the specific needs of in service teachers, administrators, or special services personnel This course may not be used to satisfy any degree requirements Course can be repeated for credit

ELCI 6043 Reflective Teaching A focus on assisting teachers to enhance their reflective skills via observation data collection techniques. This course is restricted to students in the MSE in Educational Theory and Practice or with permission from the course instructor.

ELCI 6063 Curriculum Management Presents perspectives, skills, and processes necessary for administrators to manage district and building level curriculum and to formalize the curriculum decision-making process.

ELCI 6083 Supervision and Evaluation of Teaching This course combines attributes

of supervising teaching with the formal aspects of teacher evaluation Emphasis is upon adult development, clinical supervision, and evaluation process and models extant in public schools

ELCI 6093 Educational Media This course is designed to provide teachers, administrators, supervisors, and librarians with the skills and knowledge required to effectively use instructional media in the classroom and for professional presentations, and to provide them with an understanding of the requirements for an effective multimedia center

ELCI 6326 Elementary School Curriculum This course stresses principles and criteria for the selection and organization of instructional materials and activities for the elementary school

ELCI 6423 Middle School Curriculum A practical and contemporary study of the organization and development of middle school curricula Emphasis is on the study of subject field content trends, scheduling, curriculum scope and sequence, and student activities.

ELCI 6493 Curriculum Internship This capstone course provides students with practical hands-on clinical experience in a school setting The course will focus on authentic problems and activities that require students to demonstrate dispositions, skills, and practices integral to the performance of the curriculum specialist

ELCI 6523 Secondary School Curriculum Curriculum planning, improvement, and evaluation in the secondary schools Emphasis upon the selection and organization of content, the study of factors affecting curriculum revision, and current issues of curriculum development in the modern secondary school.

ELCI 6533 Theories of Instruction A review of learning theories followed by an intensive study of various models of teaching available to the classroom teacher with emphasis upon mastery of selected models.

ELCI 6751-6 Thesis

ELCI 6763 National Boards Teacher Certification Experiential Learning This course may be used to provide graduate credit for Candidates receiving recommendations for three hours of graduate credit from the American Council on Education (ACE) for completing the process (i.e. having ten Scorable entries) for National Boards Teacher Certification. https://apps.nbpts.org/ace/begin.cfm

ELCI 6766 National Boards Teacher Certification Experimental Learning This course may be used to provide graduate credit for candidates receiving recommendations for six hours of graduate credit from the American council on Education (ACE) for receiving National Boards Teacher Certification. https://apps.nbpts.org/ace/begin.cfm

ELCI 6773 Experimental Learning Capstone experience designed to help teachers develop descriptive, analytical, and reflective thinking and writing skills that demonstrate application of the National Board's five core propositions. ELCI 6773 is the last course students take in the MSE in Educational Theory and Practice. All other courses required for this program are prerequisites for ELCI 6773. This course is limited to students enrolled in the MSE in Educational Theory and Practice.

ELCI 6801-3 Independent Study

ELCI7523 Curriculum Theory and Practice A study of current curriculum innovations and their underlying theoretical bases Emphasis is given to current research on effective schools and to the translation of effective curriculum designs into practice Prerequisite: completion of an appropriate master's degree in educational administration or curriculum and instruction

ELCI 7621-6 Special Topics in Curriculum

ELCI 7723 Field Study An intensive study of a selected and approved curriculum problem

ELCI 7751-6 Thesis

ELCI 7801-3 Independent Study

ELCI 8213 Doctoral Seminar: Curriculum and Instruction This course is a reflective analysis of school curriculum, grades P-12 Presentations and discussion will focus on the four prevailing curriculum conceptions: Humanistic, societal, technological and academic Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program Educational Leadership

Educational Leadership

ELAD 6003 School and Community Relations A study of concepts, programs and procedures for establishing and maintaining positive relations between the school, its constituents, and related agencies Areas covered include media and public relations, publications, community and parental involvement Special emphasis is on transitional student support services through interagency collaboration with non-school agencies such as social services, law enforcement, and providers of direct services to persons with disabilities.

ELAD 6013 Secondary School Administration A study of the organization and administration of the secondary school Emphasis upon the pertinent research, and discussion of current issues facing the secondary principal.

ELAD 6023 Elementary School Administration A study of the organization and administration of the elementary school Emphasis upon the pertinent research, and discussion of current issues facing the elementary principal.

ELAD 6033 Administration and Supervision of Special Education This course will provide an in-depth study of and an exploration into the administrative processes of special education.

ELAD 6053 Planning and Resource Allocation This course addresses planning and resource allocation in public schools Special attention is given to site-based management responsibilities of the principal.

ELAD 6073 School Law A study of the legal aspects of education for the purpose of familiarizing school personnel with the legal features of school organization and administration The course will consider constitutional and statutory provisions, but the major emphasis will be directed to the study of court decisions relating to education.

ELAD 6103 Ethical Leadership This course presents an overview of educational administration for practitioners within the context of ethical and professional behavior.

ELAD 6273 Legal Aspects of Higher Education A study of the legal aspects of education for the purpose of familiarizing college and university personnel with the legal features of higher education organization and administration The course will consider constitutional and statutory provisions, but the major emphasis will be directly to the study of court decisions relating to American post-secondary education

ELAD 6313 Higher Education Finance An examination of the economic principles and fundamental operational financial procedures which affect the American colleges and universities

ELAD 6323 Organization and Governance of Higher Education The study of leadership in higher education for the purpose of familiarizing college and university personnel with organization and governance in higher education institutions

ELAD 6333 Organization and Administration of College Student Personnel Services Study of the organization and administration of college student affairs programs and services Organizational and management principles and practices used within college student affairs settings are discussed

ELAD 6423 Special Education Law A study of the legal aspects of special education with emphasis given to the following six principles of special education law: (1) zero project, (2) nondiscriminatory classification, (3) individualized and appropriate education, (4) least restrictive placement, (5) due process, and (6) parent participation

ELAD 6501-6 Thesis

ELAD 6593 Supervised Internship This capstone course provides students with practical hands-on clinical experience in a school setting The course will focus on authentic problems and activities that require students to demonstrate leadership skills, and practices integral to the performance of the school administrator at the building level.

ELAD 6801-3 Independent Study

ELAD 7013 School Personnel Administration An examination of emerging professional responsibilities and ethical practices; current selection, retention, and promotion practices; and designs for salary schedules and fringe benefits

ELAD 7023 School Business Management A consideration of systems and procedures for accounting, budget planning and preparation, auditing, purchasing, and bonding Prerequisite: completion of a master's degree in the area of educational administration or curriculum and instruction, and ELAD 6053

ELAD 7033 Contemporary Issues in American Education Analysis of significant contemporary issues confronting American education

ELAD 7043 Management of Operational Systems for Learning A comprehensive study of educational facilities, transportation, and food services programs for school district administrators. Administrators learn to use data logically and systematically to provide effective services and make decisions.

ELAD 7051-3 Special Problems in Educational Administration

ELAD 7073 Schooling in a Pluralistic Society An examination of diverse cultural backgrounds represented in the nation's schools. Emphasis is placed on understanding educational and cultural issues along with identifying agencies and programs that are designed to facilitate and nurture learning environments.

ELAD 7103 School District Administration An examination of the effective performance patterns for school district superintendents with emphasis given to the relationships among the local board of education, superintendent, school personnel, and the community.

ELAD 7473 Field Study An intensive study of a selected and approved administrative problem

ELAD 7493 Supervised Internship Supervised participation in an approved administrative and supervisory setting Prerequisite: permission of department chair; must be arranged one semester in advance of registration

ELAD 7501-6 Thesis

ELAD 7801-3 Independent Study

ELAD 8043 Advanced Organizational Theory and Inquiry An examination of the

theoretical assertions and empirical knowledge claims regarding the behavior of organizations with emphasis on implications of recent developments for leadership practice Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program

ELAD 8203 Politics of Education This course explores the political perspective of school administration and provides the practitioners with strategies and realizations critical to being a successful political influence in schooling Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program

ELAD 8211 Integrative Seminar I Synthesizes concepts and knowledge from each corresponding seminar and previous course content to build a systems orientation toward change and an understanding of organizational culture Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program.

ELAD 8221 Integrative Seminar II Synthesizes concepts and knowledge from each corresponding seminar and previous course content to build a systems orientation toward change and an understanding of organizational culture Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program Corequisites: ELAD 8253 and ELAD 8203

ELAD 8231 Integrative Seminar III Synthesizes concepts and knowledge from each corresponding seminar and previous course content to build a systems orientation toward change and an understanding of organizational culture Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program Corequisites: ELFN 8783 and ELFN 8773

ELAD 8253 Educational Policy and the Law A study of the relationship of law and policy, and legal decision and educational practice Among issues addressed are the relationship between schooling and the state, the nature and scope of students' and teachers' substantive and procedural rights, and the many meanings of educational opportunity Emphasis is given to consideration of the tension among political, professional, and legal authority at the local level and the distinctive policy role of the federal government Prerequisite: ELAD 6073 and admission to doctoral program

ELAD 8313 Doctoral Seminar: Educational Leadership Practices I A study of the professional applications of theoretical and empirically-based leadership practices with specific application to administration of educational institutions Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program and permission of the professor

ELAD 8323 Doctoral Seminar: Educational Leadership Practices II An examination of the nature of the decision-making process and a consideration of those organizational and individual factors affecting decisions in the educational setting Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program and completion of ELAD 8313

ELAD 8333 Organization Development in Education Application of research and practice to problems of change and innovation in education Assessment and intervention strategies for school improvement efforts will be examined Prerequisite: Admission to doctoral program

ELAD 8891-12 Dissertation

EDAR 5523 Methods and Materials in the Teaching of Art Emphasis on the practical application of art in the secondary school Techniques and strategies of teaching art, developing an art curriculum, assessing and motivating students Prerequisite: Admission to Teacher Education Program

EDEN 5553 Methods and Materials for Teaching English in the Secondary School The study of models of teaching and instruction and of assumptions underlying current teaching-learning practices for English in secondary schools Opportunities to develop skills and strategies for teaching language, literature, and composition to culturally diverse students

EDLA 5633 Methods and Materials for Teaching Foreign Languages in the Secondary School Knowledge and practice of instructional strategies and techniques associated with a proficiency-based approach to foreign language teaching Study of the theoretical bases of language learning and acquisition, innovations in curricula, resources, materials, technology, and research in foreign language education

EDMA 5563 Methods and Materials for teaching Mathematics in the Secondary School Historical and current trends in teaching mathematics and the secondary school level. Major Emphasis on content and concept development and their application in the mathematics classroom. Practice in use of appropriate technologies, applying teachings techniques, and formulating student evaluations will be emphasized.

EDMU 5573 Methods and Materials for Teaching Music A study of instrumental music programs, with in-depth study of program organization, teaching methods and marching band techniques Includes study of a variety of beginning, intermediate and advanced method books Focuses on ancillary concerns such as fund raising, instrument maintenance and inventory control.

EDMU 5643 Methods and Materials for Teaching Vocal Music An overview of the music curriculum K-12 Emphasis on teaching strategies incorporating cognitive, psychomotor and affective techniques appropriate to secondary school students in vocal music Opportunities to develop behavioral objectives, demonstrations, plan rehearsals, observe public school music students, and more

EDSC 5593 Methods and Materials for Teaching Science in the Secondary School Philosophical bases, teaching techniques, curriculum development, classroom management, facility resources, and equipment are emphasized

EDSS 5603 Methods and Materials for Teaching Social Studies in the Secondary School Historical and current trends in teaching social studies at the secondary school level Major emphasis on content and concept development and their application in the social studies classroom Practice in writing objectives, applying teaching techniques, and formulating student evaluations

EDSP 5543 Methods and Materials for Teaching Speech Communication and Theatre In the Secondary Schools Methods and resources for teaching speech communication and theatre in the secondary schools. Emphasis is on teaching strategies for interpersonal communications, group dynamics, and critical thinking, reasoning, and diversity. The development of a portfolio is required.

TI 5826 Teaching Internship in Secondary Schools Culmination of the secondary education program Provides 16 weeks of directed teaching under the supervision of a qualified teacher Requires application of knowledge, skills, and demonstration of appropriate dispositions for teaching

VOED 5443 Advanced Methods of Teaching in Career and Technical Education The philosophy and objectives of teaching Career and Technical Education, including appropriate instructional principles and theories, instructional models, learning styles and learnercentered methods and techniques at both the secondary and post-secondary levels for career and technical education Educational Foundations

Educational Foundations

ELFN 6763 Philosophies of Education Presuppositions of various philosophies with emphasis on the implications of these presuppositions on educational theory and practice

ELFN 6773 Introduction to Statistics and Research An introductory course in methods and techniques of research, and the statistical treatment and interpretation of research data

ELFN 7583 Evaluation of Educational Programs and Systems This course

examines various techniques of program analysis and evaluation for individual schools and for the total school system

ELFN 7773 Advanced Educational Research An advanced study of the methodology of research including quantitative and non-quantitative procedures

ELFN 7783 Advanced Educational Statistics A study of inferential statistics utilizing parametric and nonparametric procedures Prerequisite: ELFN 6773 or equivalent

ELFN 8763 Doctoral Seminar: Socio-Cultural Foundations of Education This course examines educational ideas, concepts, and issues as it describes the social, political and economic issues and trends related to schools in a pluralistic society Prerequisite: admission to doctoral program

ELFN 8773 Doctoral Seminar: Educational Research and Evaluation A study of research designs and statistical techniques to provide students with the opportunity to relate, integrate, and synthesize evaluation processes Study will focus on theories and practices of curriculum and environmental and educative roles of instruction Prerequisites: ELFN 7773, ELFN 7783, and admission to doctoral program

ELFN 8783 Qualitative Research and Evaluation Study of the theoretical, conceptual and methodological aspects of research and evaluation methods derived from traditions of ethnographic and ethnomethodological inquiry Prerequisites: ELFN 6773, ELFN 7773 and ELFN 7783, and admission to doctoral program

ELFN 8793 Doctoral Seminar: Proposal Development The study and application of research methodologies and data analysis techniques appropriate to the development of a dissertation The primary emphasis will be the completion of a dissertation proposal Prerequisites: admission to doctoral program and satisfactory completion of the comprehensive examination in Educational Leadership Special Education

Secondary Education

TI 5826 Teaching Internship in the Secondary School Culmination of the secondary education program Provides 16 weeks of directed teaching under the supervision of a qualified teacher Requires application of knowledge, skills, and demonstration of appropriate dispositions for teaching

TISP 5826 Teaching Internship in the Secondary School (Speech Communication and Theatre) This course is a culmination of the entire secondary education curriculum for speech and theatre. The course involves application of all materials and methods previously learned in major coursework and professional education preparatory classes.

EDEN 5553 Methods and Materials for Teaching English in the Secondary School The study of models of teaching and instruction and of assumptions underlying current teaching-learning practices for English in secondary schools Opportunities to develop skills and strategies for teaching language, literature, and composition to culturally diverse students

EDEN 5653 Methods and Materials in the Teaching of English in the Middle School Middle school methods focuses on understanding the special needs of the middle school student and applying this to the techniques for teaching language, literature, and composition Through reading, research, demonstration, and class discussion, the students learn about and practice appropriate techniques for culturally diverse middle school students

EDLA 5633 Methods and Materials for Teaching Foreign Languages in the Secondary School Knowledge and practice of instructional strategies and techniques associated with a proficiency based approach to foreign language teaching Study of the theoretical bases of language learning and acquisition, innovations in curricula, resources, materials, technology, and research in foreign language education **EDSC 5593 Methods and Material for Teaching Science in the Secondary School** Philosophical bases, teaching techniques, curriculum development, classroom management, facility resources, and equipment are emphasized

EDSS 5603 Methods and Materials for Teaching Social Studies in the Secondary School Historical and current trends in teaching social studies at the secondary school level Major emphasis on content and concept development and their application in the social studies classroom Practice in writing objectives, applying teaching techniques, and formulating student evaluations

EDSS 5663 Methods and Materials in the Teaching of Social Studies in the Middle School This course is intended to promote effective instructional procedures and activity development in the middle school social studies classroom Emphasis will be on identification, demonstration development and evaluation of appropriate activities for the middle school social studies student (These courses cannot be used to establish an undergraduate six-year teaching certificate and for graduate credit also)

Special Education

ELSE 5033 Behavior Intervention and Consultation Techniques of systematic behavioral analysis and intervention for students at-risk for school failure or students with disabilities Emphasis is placed on both direct and consultative interventions.

ELSE 5043 Educational Diagnosis and Assessment in Special Education A study of the principles and practices for assessment and identification of individuals with disabilities Administration of formal and informal assessment instruments, and interpretation and reporting of assessment data is emphasized.

ELSE 5083 Collaboration for Special Education Service Delivery A study of the team planning process, working with families, and service delivery options for special education, including special class placement, consultation, and collaborative teaching.

ELSE 5633 Diagnostic and Corrective Reading Instruction for Individuals with Mild Disabilities Developing comprehensive understanding of diagnostic and corrective needs of individuals with reading disabilities in special education classrooms

ELSE 5683 Methods for Working with Families Development of effective interpersonal communicative skills; conducting parent-teacher conferences; and designing training programs for parents

ELSE 5703 Identification, Nature, and Needs of the Gifted, Talented, and Creative A comprehensive study of methods for identifying gifted and talented students Includes characteristics and educational and social needs of this population in a variety of educational settings

ELSE 5713 Educational Procedures and Materials for the Gifted, Talented, and Creative Focus is on current theory and practice in planning educational programs for gifted, talented, and creative students Prerequisite: ELSE 5703 or permission of professor

ELSE 5723 Assessment for Programming for Gifted, Talented, and Creative Instruments will be reviewed for the purpose of preliminary screening and identification and to provide differentiated programming for the gifted, talented and creative

ELSE 5733 Gifted Children in the Regular Classroom A study of gifted children to facilitate the education of regular classroom teachers as they strive to assist in the identification of gifted children and to further enhance the education of the gifted while in the regular classroom Specific areas of giftedness will be studied pertaining to characteristics, identification, and differentiated instruction

ELSE 5743 Assessment of Young Children with Exceptionalities A study of evaluative and diagnostic instruments and procedures used with young exceptional children from birth to five years of age.

ELSE 5753 Methods for Working with Young Children with Exceptionalities A study of current theories, practices, and procedures used to develop programs for exceptional children from birth to five years of age.

ELSE 6013 Contemporary Issues in Special Education A study of current trends, research, publications, and programming

ELSE 6023 Characteristics of Individuals with Disabilities Advanced in-depth study designed to develop knowledge of the characteristics and issues related to individuals with disabilities.

ELSE 6033 Affective Programming in the Classroom A study in the affective needs of children Emphasis is placed on responding to affective needs of students and developing social skills in students

ELSE 6053 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Mild Disabilities A study of models for the planning and delivering of instruction to students with disabilities who require an individualized general curriculum Includes techniques and materials for teaching reading, math and writing

ELSE 6063 Educational Procedures for Children with Emotional and Behavioral Disorders Theoretical orientations and specific procedures for providing services to children with emotional problems

ELSE 6073 Educational Procedures for Individuals with Moderate-Profound Disabilities A study of the basic methods and materials to facilitate skill development for individuals who require an individualized functional independent living curriculum

ELSE 6103 Seminar - Studies of Research in Special Education An examination of the current issues and trends in special education as found in the professional literature as it relates to the individual student's area of interest A research project suitable for a poster session presentation is required Prerequisites: Admission to candidacy to the MSE program in Special Education

ELSE 6423 Special Education Law A study of the legal aspects of special education with emphasis given to the following six principles of special education law: (1) zero project, (2) nondiscriminatory classification, (3) individualized and appropriate education, (4) least restrictive placement, (5) due process, and (6) parent participation

ELSE 6433 Creativity The purpose of this course is to explore creativity as a meaningful curriculum effort for education of creative students Emphasis is on the theoretical aspects of creative and productive thought and on the practical application of theory to foster creativity in the classroom

ELSE 6463 Program Evaluation for Special Education This course provides an introduction to program evaluations in special education Various areas will be explored, including accountability, needs assessments, evaluation designs, and effects of evaluation

ELSE 6673 Children with Emotional and Behavioral Disorders Concepts, practices, and trends in the education of children with emotional and behavioral disorders

ELSE 6713 Nature and Needs of Students with Exceptionalities An in-depth study of young students with exceptionalities with a focus on their developmental needs

ELSE 6801-3 Independent Study

ELSE 6813 Laboratory Experiences I P-4 A series of field-based experiences in a P-4 special education classroom setting, designed to provide students opportunities to work with children with disabilities. Emphasis is focused on practical application of theoretical methods Prerequisites: Successful completion of required Praxis II exams and permission from advisor.

ELSE 6823 Laboratory Experiences II P-4 A series of field-based experiences designed as a continuation of ELSE 6813 Prerequisites: ELSE 6813 and permission of advisor.

ELSE 6833 Practicum for Gifted, Talented, Creative Learning experiences are provided which incorporate skills in classroom organization, management, planning, and teaching in a field setting for gifted, talented, creative Prerequisites: ELSE 5703 and ELSE 5713 and permission of professor

ELSE 6843 Advanced Practicum for Gifted, Talented, Creative Innovative teaching and research efforts are demonstrated Opportunities are sought which address individual needs and abilities for students as well as young scholars attending Prerequisites: ELSE 6063 and permission of professor, and Praxis II

ELSE 6853 Laboratory Experiences I 4-12 A series of field-based experiences in a 4-12 special education classroom setting, designed to provide students opportunities to work with students with disabilities. Emphasis is focused on practical application of theoretical methods. Prerequisites: Successful completion of required Praxis II exams.

ELSE 6862 Laboratory Experiences II 4-12 A series of field-based experiences designed as a continuation of ELSE 6853. Prerequisites: ELSE 6853 and permission from advisor.

ELSE 6891-6 Thesis

DEPARTMENT OF TEACHER EDUCATION

Early Childhood Education (MSE) - Early Childhood Services (MS)

ECH 5033 Learning and Development in Children A study of relevant child development data, encompassing development from conception to the middle years of childhood Practical application of learning theory is provided to the student through a variety of hands-on experiences and observation

ECH 5061 Early Childhood Education Symposium A symposium with an identified theme relating to current events or needs in the field of early childhood education Designed for early childhood professionals (May be repeated)

ECH 6513 Developmental Perspectives In depth study of child development and developmental differences and influences with an emphasis on applying knowledge to creating learning environments for young children. Additional emphasis on creating collaborative relationships with families and communities to support children's development.

ECH 6423 Documenting Young Children's Learning and Development Creating, selecting and appropriately using a variety of documentation tools in multiple early childhood settings, including observational methods and standardized assessments; and partnering with families and other professionals with reference to assessment issues

ECH 6533 Sources and Models of Early Childhood Curriculum Study and analysis of curriculum sources and models for the purpose of critiquing and creating appropriate curriculums.

ECH 6543 Administration and Supervision of Programs for Young Children A study of the important responsibilities of administrators of child care and preschool programs

Emphasis will be placed upon program design, policy formation, fiscal management, staff training, and decision-making

ECH 6583 Practicum in Early Childhood Education I Application of theory and developmentally appropriate practices in an early childhood education setting Includes development, implementation of a personal research project within the early childhood setting Prerequisites: (1) elementary teaching certificate, (2) admission to candidacy, and/or (3) graduate adviser approval

ECH 6593 Practicum in Early Childhood Education II Practicum Experience is developed to meet the student's professional interests and goals within a community-based early childhood education setting. Development and implementation of a personal research project required. Prerequisites: Instructor and advisor approval.

ECH 6601-6 Thesis

ECH 6773 Research in Early Childhood Education In-depth examination of current research that documents effective and best practices in early childhood settings Prerequisite: ELFN 6773

ECH 6783 Leadership in Early Childhood Education Building upon professional development such as leadership, advocacy and collaboration, this course connects students to the broader contexts of early childhood education and responsibilities to children families, and the profession.

ECH 6801-3 Independent Study

ELED 5053 Teacher-Made Materials for Use in Learning and Interest Centers Applies philosophical and theoretical course content by demonstrating appropriate teaching devices and requiring students to develop materials essential to the functioning of the activity approach to curriculum

ELED 5613 Techniques of Behavior Management The techniques of systematic behavioral intervention, including all areas of exceptionality in regular classes, special classes, itinerant and resource programs Students must complete a fifteen (15) clock hour case study/ behavior management project (Dual listing: see ELSE 5613)

ELED 5803 Special Topics Current subjects of interest to graduate Elementary Education, Early Childhood Education or other educational professionals with appropriate sub-titles Course may include intensive study of such subjects to meet the need of professional educators All Special Topics Courses must be approved by the Elementary Education Department Curriculum Committee One (three-hour) Special Topics may be applied as elective credit toward a degree program with the written permission of the academic adviser or department chair prior to enrollment in the course

ELED 6013 Home-School Relationships A study of various techniques of communicating with the home and community All facets of parent involvement, including parent education, will be explored

ELED 6023 Curriculum Construction—Elementary This course stresses principles and criteria for the selection and organization of instructional materials and activities for the elementary school

ELED 6043 Social Studies in the Elementary School Relates human and natural resources to the child as a social being in an interdependent world and includes four or five selected field trips

ELED 6053 Principles and Practices for Language Arts Instruction A methods course which provides for the development of knowledge, skills, and attitudes necessary for

teaching the language arts: listening, speaking, reading, and writing

ELED 6063 Educational Media This course is designed to provide teachers, administrators, supervisors, and librarians with the skills and knowledge required to effectively use instructional media in the classroom and for professional presentations, and to provide them with an understanding of the requirements for an effective multimedia center

ELED 6073 Teaching Natural Science in the Elementary School A graduate level methods course which provides an opportunity for the development of effective elementary science instructional procedures and explores current problems relating to elementary science teaching

ELED 6083 Mathematics in the K-6 Curriculum The course will acquaint K-6 teachers with the curriculum and evaluation standards in mathematics and with ways to implement these standards for elementary classrooms

ELED 6601-6 Thesis

ELED 6801-3 Independent Study

Mid-Level Education

MLED 5013 Methods and Materials for Teaching Language Arts and Social Science in the Middle Grades Prepares MAT candidates to develop, plan, enact, and reflect on lessons in middle grades language arts and social studies.

MLED 5023 Methods and Materials for Teaching Mathematics and Science in the Middle Grades Methods, materials, and activities to promote effective instructional strategies in the middle school mathematics and science classrooms. Emphasis on philosophical bases, national standards, assessment, and current problems related to teaching middle school mathematics and science.

MLED 6403 The World of the Mid-Level Child A focus on the developmental characteristics of the young adolescent ages (10-14) set against a matrix of racial, ethnic, gender, socioeconomic, family, and community issues in order to create developmentally responsive practices and programs for all mid-level learners.

MLED 6413 Standards Based Instruction Addresses integrated instructional practices; discipline based methodology, using exploratory and mini-courses for mid-level students while maintaining alignment with state and national standards.

MLED 6423 Teaming, Teaching and learning in the Mid-level Education A study of school and classroom organizational practices that include: grouping for instruction, scheduling instruction, curricular organization, and classroom management. The leadership and professional role of the teacher will be explored.

Reading

RDNG 5313 Methods and Materials in Reading A course which focuses on techniques and materials for teaching students with different learning styles Emphasis is on the basal reader, whole language, linguistic, language experience, and individualized approaches

RDNG 5343 Reading in the Content Areas: Middle and Secondary Schools A course for classroom teachers, reading specialists, and other educators Emphasis is on the relationship between learning strategies and reading content materials in the subject areas normally taught in grades four through twelve

RDNG 5803 Special Topics Study of current topics related to literacy / reading.

RDNG 6003 Literature and Book Selection Approaches in building an effective literature program in educational settings.

RDNG 6013 Theories, Issues, and Methods of Reading Synthesis of theories and models of reading, past and current reading issues, examination of current research that discusses instruction of reading areas, spelling and writing; overview of reading and instruction for diverse and struggling learners. Prerequisite: Enrollment in the Graduate Program within the College of Education.

RDNG 6243 Reading in the Digital Age A focus on infusing reading components with carious forms of information and communication technologies directed towards improving K-12 student's reading skills, motivation to read, and use of technology. Prerequisite: Admission to MSE Reading program or instructor permission.

RDNG 6313 Theory and Practice in Teaching Reading A study of reading and the reading process The symbolic nature of reading is emphasized Comparisons are made with the traditional presentations of reading and implications for instructional decision-making are suggested.

RDNG 6333 Reading Practicum I—Diagnosis and Intervention Clinical experiences in assessment and intervention in reading, and related areas. Prerequisite: RDNG 6313, and permission of professor.

RDNG 6353 Reading Practicum II—Leadership in Literacy Clinical experiences in the correction of reading difficulties with emphasis on utilizing assessment data for professional development as a reading specialist in organizing and supervising school wide reading reform. Prerequisite: RDNG 6333, or permission of professor.

RDNG 6373 Qualitative Methods in Reading Research A research course about qualitative research methods and practices, in which students explore the methods, techniques and reasons for conducting research to support best practices.

RDNG 6383 Reading Issues within a Multicultural and Pluralistic Society A comprehensive survey of multicultural and pluralistic societal issues and their impact on reading as well as on school, teachers, and instructional groupings

RDNG 6451-6 Thesis

RDNG 6493 Advanced Reading Methods and Intervention Examines latest trends in research based reading instructional methodology and development, implementation, and monitoring of intervention for struggling readers. Prerequisite: RDNG 6313 theory and Practice in Teaching Reading (or equivalent); and enrollment in a Graduate Program within the College of Education.

RDNG 6513 Emergent Literacy Birth - Primary Grades Focuses on the development of literacy skills, birth through primary grades, including the process of exposure to words, print, and the opportunity to write as a part of the literacy process. This course maintains alignment with state and national standards.

RDNG 6533 Literacy for Diverse Learners Examines literacy issues in the context of multicultural education and culturally responsive pedagogy with a focus on the differentiation of literacy needs among various student cultures and special needs students. Presentation and rehearsal of explicit literacy instruction to enhance comprehension. Restricted to MSE Reading major or permission of instructor.

RDNG 6553 Adolescent Literacy Analyzes current federal initiatives and reform policies related to adolescent literacy. Examines the social and cognitive processes related to adolescent literacy. Study of methods to facilitate literacy learning for adolescents in all curricular areas. Restricted to MSE Reading major or permission of instructor.

RDNG 6563 Principles of Literacy Cognition An examination of current research on literacy cognition, reading disorders, and research - based methodologies for reading instruction, with implications for instruction.

RDNG 6801-3 Independent Study

Teacher Education

TE 6223 Effective Teaching with Diverse Populations Theory and practice for effective teaching of diverse students, application through the creation of unit and lesson plans.

TE 6233 Teaching and Assessment Designed to provide teachers with a broad survey of teaching methodology and student assessments. Instructional decision making will be explored in the context of standards, principles of learning, teaching methodology, student assessment and student development.

TE 6243 Technology as a Tool for Teaching This course will include evaluation of educational software and websites. Students will research instructional design principles and procedures and will utilize their learning to create technology integrated educational materials for their respective areas.

TE 6253 Perspectives on Professionalism in Education This course helps develop perspectives that are essential for educators to understand and fulfill ethical and professional responsibilities in their respective areas, including communication with various audiences, reflection, self assessment and advocacy within the context of cultural diversity and democratic pluralism

TE 6263 Teachers as Professionals; Working Toward National Board of Professional Teaching Standards Emphasis on the National Board of Teaching Standards (NBPTS) to improve student learning in classrooms. NBPTS provides the framework for the course. Prerequisite: ELFN 6773 Statistics and Research.

TE 6283 Practicum in Teacher Education Practicum serves as a capstone experience in which the student collaborates with faculty to apply knowledge and skills gained in the program. A written proposal must be approved the semester prior to the Practicum and follow published department timelines.

TE 6299 MAT Internship in Teacher Education Supervised internship focused on educational practice and performance for individuals seeking alternative licensure to teach in grades PK-12. Prerequisite: Restricted to Master of Arts (MAT) in Teacher Education. Students must complete all other MAT coursework and pass Praxis I and Praxis II examinations prior to enrollment.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, PHYSICAL EDUCATION, AND SPORT SCIENCES

Physical Education

ESPE 5801-6 Special Topics Workshop A specifically designed series of learning experiences to enhance the professional capabilities of teachers Opportunity for participants to engage in meaningful learning activities and to interact with recognized professionals in the field This course may not be used to satisfy any degree requirements Course can be repeated for credit

ESPE 6113 Sport Law In-depth understanding on a variety of legal issues pertaining to the amateur and professional sport environment. Tort law, negligence, contract, antitrust, labor, premise operator, exculpatory, and licensing law will be analyzed in the context of sports-related cases.

ELPE 6133 Sport Finance & Budgeting Topics as they relate to fiscal and budgetary control of professional and amateur sport organizations. Included are: public sport facility financing, ownership, financial analysis, feasibility and economic impact studies. Analyzes financial challenges and strategies of professional and intercollegiate.

ESPE 6143 Sport Communications Provides students with advanced knowledge, skills and understanding relating to all aspects of the sport media and communication industry and how each is integral to the management, marketing, and operational goals of sport organizations at all levels. Use of technology in sport communications also covered.

ESPE 6153 Sport Leadership Provides students with advanced knowledge, skills and understanding relating to leadership principles and aspects in sport organizations. Course content includes organizational goals, strategy, environments, culture, power, conflict, leadership, and change affecting sport managers and organizations.

ESPE 6163 Sport Governance and Operations Provides students with knowledge and understanding of the governance policies and procedures in professional and collegiate sports. Also covers essential elements of facility and game operations within intercollegiate, professional sports, and major sports events.

ESPE 6513 Cardiorespiratory Physiology The study and practical applications of cardiovascular and respiratory physiology and research related to exercise and sports programs

ESPE 6523 Physical Activity for Special Populations The purpose of the course is to facilitate understanding of specific disease states as they relate to health and fitness and to provide information and practical experience for developing an exercise prescription at the appropriate level for the older adult, the physically disabled, and those with chronic diseases

ESPE 6533 Laboratory Techniques in Exercise Physiology. This course provides and in-depth understanding of the laboratory techniques used in exercise physiology to measure physiological fitness and to assess physiological changes that occur due to exercise. Prerequisites: ESPE 6653, Neuromuscular Physiology and ESPE 6513 Cardiorespiratory Physiology. Summer I

ESPE 6593 Sport and Exercise Psychology The study and practical applications of relevant psychological theories and research related to physical education, exercise and sport programs

ESPE 6603 Sport in Society An introduction to sport sociology with special emphasis on issues that relate directly to the practicing physical educator and/or coach

ESPE 6623 Measurement and Statistics Application of measurements and evaluation to the programs of exercise science and physical education Emphasis is placed on development, selection, and application of tests

ESPE 6633 Curriculum Construction in Physical Education A critical study of principles, problems, and procedures in the construction of a physical education program Attention will be given to the application of the principles and procedures to the construction of a course of study for a specific situation

ESPE 6643 Current Readings Seminar in Physical Education and Sport Science Study and critical analysis of recent trends and significant contemporary issues in Exercise Science, Physical Education and Sport

ESPE 6653 Neuromuscular Physiology A study of how the systems of the body function during activity; the physiological adaptations during work; and the lasting changes which result from different levels of performance Practical experience with selected experimental procedures Prerequisite: ES 3543

ESPE 6663 Advanced Strength Training and Conditioning An in depth study

of the scientific principles and techniques related to the strength and conditioning of exercise and athletic populations The course is designed to provide the necessary background for certification as a strength and conditioning specialist

ESPE 6673 Research Design A study of basic research techniques and design utilized in physical education and allied fields

ESPE 6683 Biomechanical Analysis of Sports Skills An advanced study of biomechanical concepts and their application to human movement and sport skills Prerequisites: ES 3543 and ES 4763

ESPE 6693 Motor Learning The study and analysis of the developmental and acquired components of human behavior related to motor learning and performance

ESPE 6781-3 Thesis

ESPE 6791-3 Graduate Project

ESPE 6801-3 Independent Study

DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY AND COUNSELING

Counseling

ACCESS TO COUN COURSES BY NON-DEGREE STUDENTS

In general, courses with COUN prefixes that do not have specified prerequisites are open to enrollment by students admitted to the Graduate School as Nondegree Students. Courses that have specified prerequisites may be open to enrollment by Graduate Nondegree Students when they submit verification of successful completion of such prerequisites within a time judged by the Committee on Admissions to provide current required knowledge. Graduate Non-degree Students are directed to the COUN course descriptions below for further information about access to these courses.

COUN 5801-3 Special Topics Workshop A study of selected professional topics This course may not be used to satisfy any degree requirements Course can be repeated for credit

COUN 6013 Introduction to School Counseling A study of professional roles and functions, goals and objectives, organizations and associations, history and trends, ethical and legal standards, professional preparation standards and credentialing of the school counselor

COUN 6023 Introduction to Mental Health Counseling A competency based course in counseling techniques with experimental emphasis including micro counseling and role playing. The student must receive a "B" or better in order to proceed to COUN 6213. Prerequisite: PSY 6113 must be taken prior to, or concurrent with COUN 6203. The student must be accepted into an appropriate graduate counseling program.

COUN 6033 Social and Cultural Foundations of Counseling A study of societal changes and trends, human roles, societal subgroups, social mores and interaction patterns, and differing lifestyles as they relate to the application of professional counseling assessments and techniques

COUN 6043 Career Development and Services A study of career development theories, and lifestyle and career decision making models. The application of the theories and models across the life span and populations utilizing occupational information, assessment instruments and computer/Internet resources as career counseling tools will be addressed.

COUN 6053 Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues in Counseling An in-depth

study of the issues that contribute to the development of a professional identity that leads to an understanding of all aspects of professional functioning, including history, roles, organizational structures, ethics, standards of practice, legal statutes, and credentialing.

COUN 6073 Program Development, Implementation, and Evaluation in School Counseling A study of practices involved in planning, organizing, and coordinating a comprehensive developmental school counseling program, including principles and applications of needs assessment and program evaluation Prerequisite: COUN 6013 and COUN 6063

COUN 6123 Group Dynamics A study of the principles of group dynamics; group leadership styles; applications of helping relationship theories in group settings; group counseling methods and skills; and other group approaches Prerequisite: PSY 6113

COUN 6203 Counseling Prepracticum A competency-based course in counseling techniques with experimental emphasis including micro-counseling and role-playing. The student must received a "B" or better in order to proceed to COUN 6213. Prerequisites: PSY 6113 must be taken prior to, or concurrent with COUN 6203. The student must be accepted into an appropriate graduate counseling program.

COUN 6213 Counseling Practicum Supervised practice in group and individual counseling and consultation with children, adolescents, and adults. Prerequisites: COUN 6203 and PSY 6113. COUN 6123 must be taken prior to, or concurrent with COUN 6213. Student must earn a grade of "B" or better to advance to COUN 6223/6233/7483.

COUN 6223 Counseling Internship Elementary School Supervised practice including individual counseling, group work, developmental classroom guidance, consultation, and program coordination activities in an elementary school setting Prerequisites: COUN 6063, COUN 6073, COUN 6213, and permission of screening committee Student must earn a grade of "B" or better to advance to COUN 6233

COUN 6233 Counseling Internship Secondary School Supervised practice including individual counseling, group work, developmental classroom guidance, consultation, and program coordination activities in a secondary school setting Prerequisites: COUN 6063, COUN 6073, COUN 6213, and permission of screening committee Student must earn a grade of "B" or better to advance to COUN 6223

COUN 6243 Case Management in Rehabilitation Counseling A study of a rapidly growing and dynamic profession within the healthcare and disability management system Students will apply a proactive, integrated, and coordinated process of assessment, planning, coordinating, and implementing rehabilitation counseling services for persons with acquired and congenital disabilities

COUN 6253 Vocational Services in Rehabilitation Counseling A comprehensive study of occupational theory, vocational evaluation, job analysis, work adjustment, and job development and placement as they apply to persons with congenital and acquired disabilities

COUN 6263 Medical Aspects of Disability A study of a variety of congenital and acquired chronic illnesses and disabilities with a focus on the etiology, symptomatology, prognosis, diagnostic procedures and evaluations, functional limitations, occupational factors, and treatment interventions associated with each impairment

COUN 6273 Special Problems in Rehabilitation A systematic study of an approved rehabilitation topic which is summarized in a written report

COUN 6283 Practicum in Rehabilitation Counseling A 100 clock-hour supervised practicum within a rehabilitation-related agency or organization Students will also acquire practical and applied rehabilitation counseling skills in a clinical/laboratory setting on campus Prerequisite: Permission of Program Coordinator and PSY 5753; PSY 6113; COUN 6123 or concurrently and COUN 6203.

COUN 6303 Internship I in Rehabilitation Counseling A 300-clock-hour supervised experience in a rehabilitation-related agency or organization Students may enroll and be placed in an approved internship site by the MRC Program Coordinator after all core required coursework is completed Prerequisite: Permission of the Program Coordinator

COUN 6313 Alcohol and Drug Abuse A course intended to familiarize students with the psychological, social, and economic aspects of substance abuse

COUN 6323 Internship II in Rehabilitation Counseling A 300-clock-hour supervised experience in a rehabilitation-related agency or organization Internship II is an extension of COUN 6303, Internship I and may be taken concurrently with Internship I Students may enroll and be placed in an approved internship site by the MRC Program Coordinator after all core required coursework is completed Prerequisite: Permission of the Program Coordinator

COUN 6333 Student Personnel Services in Higher Education An overview of higher education with emphasis on student personnel service components

COUN 6343 College Student Development A study of contemporary theory and research related to student development with emphasis on applications to college student personnel services

COUN 6353 College and the Student Study of the contemporary American college student including subcultures, values and beliefs, lifestyles, academic and personal problems, and environmental influences Methods of assessment, and implications for student affairs policy and programming are discussed

COUN 6383 Practicum in College Student Personnel Services Supervised practice (minimum of 100 clock hours) in a broad array of services typical of student affairs Requires at least 40 hours of direct service with clients, including individual counseling and a minimum 10 hours of group work; at least one hour per week of individual supervision with a program faculty member or designee; and at least one and one-half hours per week of group supervision with a program faculty member [Prerequisites: COUN 6333, COUN 6343, COUN 6353, and permission of degree program committee COUN 6333 must be taken before or concurrently with COUN 6383] Offered Fall semesters

COUN 6393 Internship in College Student Personnel Services Supervised practice (a minimum of 600 clock hours) in one or more student affairs settings Must include at least 240 clock hours of direct service to clients, at least one hour per week of individual supervision with the site supervisor, and at least one and one-half hours per week of group supervision with a program faculty member [Prerequisite: Completion of all coursework prior to or concurrent with the internship hours and approval of the degree program committee] Offered Spring Semester

COUN 6423 Psychosocial Aspects of Aging Explores the complex interaction of physical, social, psychological, sociocultural, and attitudinal factors that contribute to both society's and the individual's perceptions of the aged population

COUN 6473 Child and Adolescent Counseling Theory and techniques for treating emotional and psychological disorders in children and adolescents with a focus on various counseling approaches to treatment and treatment evaluation Prerequisite: Nine hours in a appropriate graduate program

COUN 6493 Internship in College Student Counseling Supervised practice (a minimum of 600 clock hours) in one or more student affairs settings Must include at least 240 clock hours of direct service to clients, at least one hour per week of individual supervision with the site supervisor, and at least one and one-half hours per week of group supervision with a program faculty member [Prerequisite: Completion of all coursework prior to or concurrent with the internship hours and approval of the degree program committee]

COUN 6501-6 Thesis

COUN 6801-3 Independent Study Advanced study of a specific topic or content in counseling not addressed in the curriculum. Student must submit a written proposal in advance that outlines the topic or content and expected products for evaluation. This proposal also requires written approval of the professor and the department chair. This course is not intended to replace any course in the curriculum.

COUN 7443 Counselor Supervision A study of the models of counseling supervision; stages of counselor development; supervision methods and techniques; supervisory relationship; ethical, legal, and professional regulatory issues; evaluation; and supervised practice with master-level practicum students Prerequisite: Permission of screening committee

COUN 7451-3 Special Problems in Counseling Advanced study of a specific problem in counseling. Student must submit a written proposal in advance that outlines the study and expected products for evaluation. This proposal also requires written approval of the professor and the department chair. This course is not intended to replace any course in the curriculum.

COUN 7463 Couples and Family Counseling The study of couple and family systems theory, assessment, and intervention. Content will promote the understanding of couple and family dynamics and introduce basic family counseling interventions including several foundational family counseling theories. Prerequisite: PSY 6113 and permission of the instructor.

COUN 7473 Supervised Internship I Supervised experience in an appropriate professional setting. Prerequisite: Must have completed all course work prior to beginning or concurrently with internship hours and have permission of the Ed.S. committee

COUN 7483 Supervised Internship II Supervised experience in an appropriate professional setting. Prerequisite: Must have completed all course work prior to beginning or concurrently with internship hours and have permission of the EdS committee

COUN 7501-6 Thesis

COUN 7801-3 Independent Study Advanced study of a specific topic or content in counseling not addressed in the curriculum. Student must submit a written proposal in advance that outlines the topic or content and expected products for evaluation. This proposal also requires written approval of the professor and the department chair. This course is not intended to replace any course in the curriculum.

Psychology

ACCESS TO PSY COURSES BY NON-DEGREE STUDENTS

In general, courses with PSY prefixes that do not have specified prerequisites are open to enrollment by students admitted to the Graduate School as Nondegree Students. Courses that have specified prerequisites may be open to enrollment by Graduate Nondegree Students when they submit verification of successful completion of such prerequisites within a time judged by the Committee on Admissions to provide current required knowledge. Graduate Non-degree Students are directed to the PSY course descriptions below for further information about access to these courses

PSY 5753 Introduction to Rehabilitation Counseling An overview of the profession of rehabilitation counseling which is a systematic process that assists persons with physical, mental, developmental, cognitive, and emotional disabilities to achieve their personal, career, and independent living goals in the most integrated setting possible through the application of the counseling process This course must be taken at the graduate level for it to apply towards counselor licensure and certification

PSY 6113 Theories and Techniques in Helping Relationships A study of theories and their applications in helping relationships; helper and client characteristics that influence helping processes; and basic helping skills

PSY 6213 Statistics and Research Design in Psychology and Counseling The nature, computation, and interpretation of statistics in the context of psychology and counseling research and literature Includes descriptive statistics, with a primary emphasis on the integration of inferential statistics and research design Prerequisite: Undergraduate statistics class or equivalent, or permission of instructor

PSY 6413 Learning and Cognition in Adulthood Focuses on learning and cognition across adulthood, with an emphasis on the relations between learning and aging

PSY 6513 Advanced Educational Psychology A study of learning processes with emphasis on applications to structured situations

PSY 6523 Behavior Assessment and Intervention An examination and application of methods and techniques in behavior assessment and intervention with children and adults in applied settings

PSY 6543 Psycho-Social Aspects of Development A study of psychological theories of development across the life span, including the influence of environmental factors upon personality, normal and abnormal behavior, and adjustment PSY 6553 Social Psychology An examination of the various situation/social factors which

influence attitudes and behavior Representative topics include pro/anti-social behavior, social influence processes, and models of attribution

PSY 6563 Psychosocial Aspects of Disability A study of the adjustment and adaptation process with both congenital and acquired chronic illness and disability This course focuses on a holistic treatment perspective which includes, but is not limited to: medical, physical, psychological, spiritual, emotional, social and vocational aspects

PSY 6573 Psychological Testing A study of the principles of measurement as applied to intelligence, aptitude, interest, and achievement testing.

PSY 6583 Individual Intelligence Testing A study of the theory and techniques of individual intelligence testing with a major focus on the Wechsler scales. Prerequisite: Permission of professor and PSY 6573 Psychological Testing.

PSY 6603 Professional School Psychology Models of practice in school psychology; social, ethical, and legal issues; professional roles; problems of professional practice in school and community settings.

PSY 6613 Professional Consultation A study of roles and characteristics of consultants and consultees, legal and ethical issues in consultation, and evaluation of consultation practices Includes practical experiences for skills development Prerequisite: PSY 6113

PSY 6623 Child & Adolescent Psychopathology, Prevention, & Intervention Biological, cultural and social influences on child and adolescent psychopathology with emphasis on prevention, intervention, and crisis intervention in the schools. Prerequisite: PSY 4533 Abnormal Psychology or equivalent.

PSY 7103 Advanced Counseling Theories A study of counseling theories, with emphasis on the student developing a personal counseling approach Prerequisite: permission of professor

PSY 7223 Research Design and Program Evaluation in Psychology and Counseling A study of quantitative research designs, qualitative research techniques, and appropriate statistics in the context of psychology and counseling with emphasis on evaluating published research and designing and evaluating intervention programs. Prerequisite: PSY 6213 or equivalent and permission of professor.

PSY 7513 Psycho-Educational Assessment of Persons with Disabling Conditions A study of psychological assessment of individuals with a focus on those with disabling conditions Emphasis will be placed on the process and content of writing reports based on psychological measures Prerequisites: PSY 6583 or Permission of professor

PSY 7523 Psychoeducational Intervention Exploration and utilization of evidencebased educational and psychological interventions for the purpose of preventing and intervening in school-based learning and behavioral problems Prerequisite: Permission of Professor

PSY 7533 Psychopathology An examination of selected adult and childhood mental disorders with emphasis on assessment, classification, and intervention Prerequisite: PSY 4533, Abnormal Psychology or equivalent

PSY 7563 Theories of Learning An examination of various learning theories and their implications for human behavior Prerequisite: permission of professor

PSY 7583 Developmental and Differential Psychology Developmental aspects of psychological functioning, with emphasis on individual differences Prerequisites: Undergraduate development psychology class or equivalent or permission of professor.

PSY 7613 Practicum in School Psychology Supervised practice in school psychology in an appropriate setting Prerequisites: PSY 6573, PSY 6583, PSY 6603, PSY 7513, permission of the school psychology committee and the professor

PSY 7633 Physiological Psychology and Psychopharmacology This course focuses on the interaction of biological structure and function with behavior and the role of endogenous chemicals in this interaction. The course addresses biological correlates associated with major mental disorders and exogenous chemical agents used in treatment. Prerequisite: permission of the instructor. Summer.

PSY 7701-3 Special Problems in Psychology Advanced study of a specific problem in psychology. Student must submit a written proposal in advance that outlines the study and expected products for evaluation. This proposal also requires written approval of the professor and the department chair. This course is not intended to replace any course in the curriculum.

PSY 7721-3 Independent Study Advanced study of a specific topic or content in psychology not addressed in the curriculum. Student must submit a written proposal in advance that outlines the topic or content and expected products for evaluation. This proposal also requires written approval of the professor and the department chair. This course is not intended to replace any course in the curriculum.

PSY 7801-6 Thesis

PSY 7823-6 Supervised Internship Supervised experience in an appropriate professional setting Prerequisite: Must have completed all coursework prior to beginning internship hours and must have permission of the school psychology committee and the professor

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING

MISSION

The mission of the College of Engineering is 1) to provide broadly based, interdisciplinary graduate programs for engineering students to support the needs of existing businesses and industries and to promote state, regional and national economic development, and 2) to provide a means for bachelor's degree graduates in engineering to obtain additional collegelevel credits and/or a master's degree that may be required for professional licensure. The goal is to provide an educational experience focusing on the knowledge and technical skills of advanced engineering and business management that will allow program graduates to be successful in engineering, manufacturing, and other high-tech organizations.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Student seeking admission into the Master of Engineering Management degree program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School. In addition, applicants for the master's program in Engineering Management will be evaluated by the College of Engineering base upon their undergraduate academic record, score on the Graduate Record Examination, resume, and letters of recommendation. Minimum specific requirements include: 18 undergraduate hours in engineering, completion of upper-level mathematics courses, and an undergraduate grade point of 2.75 or greater (on a 4.0 scale). Students judged to be deficient in some areas of undergraduate preparation may be assigned certain undergraduate prerequisite courses; A minimum GRE score of 1,000, combined verbal and quantitative; Two letters of recommendation; and A resume.

Applicants not meeting all of the above criteria may be admitted on a conditional basis if they meet other Graduate School admission requirements. New students not having completed the GRE may be admitted on a conditional basis, but they must complete this requirement prior to finishing the first semester of coursework. New students will only be admitted for the fall semester with applications due by May 1. Applications submitted after May 1 will be considered based on qualifications and space availability.

A candidate for the Master of Engineering Management must pass a comprehensive exam in addition to completing the 30 hours required for the degree.

MASTER OF ENGINEERING MANAGEMENT DEGREE

The Engineering Management program, a one-year master's degree plan consisting of 30 semester credit hours, is designed for all engineers on management career paths as well as for those charged with managing technology in engineering, manufacturing, and other high-tech organizations. The master's degree program will also benefit engineers pursuing licensure in states where candidates for professional licensure are required to have an additional 30 semester credit hours of coursework beyond the bachelor's degree or a master's degree in engineering. The curriculum consists of courses offered by the ASU College of Engineering and the ASU College of Business.

Specific program outcomes are listed below. Program graduates will have:

- 1. Abasic understanding of business accounting, finance, management, in formation systems, marketing, and law, and an ability to apply this knowledge in engineering and technology administration;
- An ability to organize, plan, make decisions, implement controlling actions, and measure results related to human resources and capital aspects of engineering management;
- 3. An ability to identify critical issues, formulate realistic solutions, evaluate alternatives, and solve engineering management problems;
- 4. A good understanding of statistical concepts and methods and an ability to apply this knowledge to engineering and management problems;
- A good understanding of quality control and improvement techniques and an ability to apply this knowledge to manufactured products and other engineering applications;
- 6. Agood understanding of deterministic modeling and ability to apply this knowledge to engineering management problems including design of experiments;

- 7. An ability to function on multi-disciplinary management teams; and
- 8. An ability to communicate effectively, both orally and in writing.

Courses required of all candidates:

The number of semester credit hours for the master's degree is 30. Students are required to complete 8 core courses (24 semester credit hours) and two elective courses (6 semester credit hours).

Core Courses (24 hrs required)

EGRM 6003 Engineering Statistics EGRM 6013 Quality Control and Improvement EGRM 6023 Engineering Management I EGRM 6033 Engineering Management II EGRM 6043 Operations Research MBA 500V Survey of Accounting MBA 501V Survey of Accounting MBA 501V Survey of Finance MBA 504V Survey of Management MBA 505V Survey of Information Systems MBA 506V Survey of Marketing MBA 507V Survey of Law

Electives (6 hrs required)

Option 1 – Those pursuing Professional Engineering Licensing One CE/EE/ME 5000 co-listed, existing engineering course Plus one EGRM course from Option 2 6 hrs

Option 2 – Those not pursuing Professional Engineering Licensing EGRM 6053 Human Relations and Communications EGRM 6063 Engineering Law and Regulations EGRM 6073 Special Problems in Engineering Management

ECON 6353 Environmental Economics

MGMT 6413 Seminar in Organizational Behavior and Leadership

MIS 6413 Management Information Systems

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

EGRM 6003 Engineering Statistics Basic concepts and methods of descriptive and inferential statistics including graphical techniques, measures of central tendency and dispersion, interval estimation, hypothesis and goodness of fit tests, comparisons of two populations, and analysis of variance. Prerequisite MATH 2204 calculus I.

EGRM 6013 Quality control and Improvement A brief review of the evolution of quality control and improvement theory particularly as influenced by key pioneers such as Deming, Juran, and Taguchi. Extensive coverage of selected quality improvement techniques includes statistical process control, inspection sampling, and design of experiments. Prerequisites EGRM 6003 Engineering Statistics.

EGRM 6023 Engineering Management I Basic principles and practices of engineering management activities including planning, organization, leadership, controlling, motivating, ethics, communications, and decision making; group research of special topics with written and oral presentations is required. This course is restricted to graduate students majoring in Engineering Management.

EGRM 6033 Engineering Management II Principles and practices of engineering management including marketing management, globalization, time management, forecasting, finance, cost, accounting, managing technology, engineering management in the new

millennium; invited lectures and seminars covering projects of interest to civil, electrical, mechanical, and manufacturing engineers in management positions. Co-requisite, MBA 506V; Prerequisite, MBA 500V, MBA 501V, and EGRM 6023. This course is restricted to graduate students majoring in Engineering Management.

EGRM 6043 Operations Research Quantitative techniques for decision making; break-even analysis, economic models, Gaussian distributions, inventory control, production models, and mathematical programming. Prerequisite: EGRM 6003, Engineering Statistics.

EGRM 6073 Special Problems in Engineering Management A capstone, projectbased course consisting of an investigation of an engineering management topic approved by the faculty; weekly project meetings, a formal engineer's log book of activities, progress reports, oral presentation, and a comprehensive written report are required. Prerequisite, EGRM 6033. This course is restricted to graduate students in Engineering Management and can only be taken during the first semester prior to graduation.

ENGR 5703 Environmental, Safety, and Health Engineering Survey and analysis of contemporary environmental, safety, and health-related topics pertinent to engineering and technology applications and practice, including technical, regulatory, economic, and other non-technical aspects. Prerequisite: admission into the Engineering Management graduate program.

COLLEGE OF FINE ARTS

The College of Fine Arts offers work leading to the Master of Arts degree in Art and, in combination with the College of Communications, in Speech Communication and Theatre, the Master of Music Education degree, the Master of Music degree, and the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree in the teaching fields of Speech Communication and Theatre, and Music Education. The Master of Arts degree in Art is designed to educate professional artists and to provide a foundation for additional advanced work. The Master of Arts degree in Art is not designed to meet Arkansas Master's degree teacher certification requirements. The Fine Arts graduate curriculum is designed to elevate the student's standards of performance and scholarship.

The Department of Music requires auditions and examinations prior to or soon after the first registration for graduate study. These examinations may be used as placement and/or entrance criteria. Final project requirements for the Master of Music Education degree include passing written and/or aural comprehensive examinations in music history, theory and music education; for the Master of Music degree written and/or aural comprehensive examinations in music theory and music history must be passed. Master of Music candidates in voice must present or achieve proficiency in two foreign languages and keyboard candidates in one.

The Specialist in Community College Teaching is a 60-semester hour, intermediate graduate degree designed to prepare teachers for the community college. All general requirements of the Graduate School apply to these degree programs and the student should refer to these requirements listed elsewhere in this bulletin and the specific program requirements.

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE IN ART

Admission Requirements

Applicants seeking admission to the Master of Arts in Art (Studio Art or Art Education emphasis) must possess a B.F.A. in Art with course requirements similar to those of Arkansas State University for admission in the Studio Art emphasis, or a B.F.A. in Art Education with course requirements similar to those of Arkansas State University for admission in the Art Education emphasis, A 2.75 cumulative GPA for all undergraduate and/or graduate studies in Studio Art/ Art History/Art Education is required. The Master of Arts in Art, Art Education emphasis also requires that and all applicants must be licensed to teach art in the public schools. In addition to Graduate School application materials, the Department of Art requires applicants to submit a portfolio of original work (20 digital images three letters of recommendation evaluating the applicant's potential for graduate level work in art and a personal statement regarding the applicant's goals, attitudes about their subject matter, media, and influences. All materials must be received by the Department of Art on or before the deadlines noted below. These requirements are in addition to all other requirements of Arkansas State University. All application forms and other supportive materials must be submitted in accordance with the Arkansas State University Graduate School and Department of Art deadlines. The Master of Arts degree requires the successful completion of at least 30 hours of study, which may include no more than 12 hours at the 5000 level and 18 to 30 hours at the 6000 level.

Art Department deadlines

All materials must be received by the Department of Art on or before the 2nd Friday in November for the Spring Semester and 2nd Friday in April for the Fall Semester.

The Department of Art faculty will review the applicant's portfolio and other materials and make a determination regarding the granting of admission to the Master of Arts program. Students may be admitted or admitted conditionally. A conditional student may be required to take undergraduate courses to fulfill deficiencies in course work or portfolio requirements. These student's must also remain at the 5000 level until the conditions are fulfilled. After admission to the program, and before the initial registration period, the student must form a committee, (graduate advisory committee), which will advise a course of study based on a review of the student's portfolio and other materials. No single set of prescribed courses is required of all candidates. Instead, each plan of study is based upon the goals and needs of the individual student. Master of Arts, Studio Art Emphasis Course Requirements:

Electives:

Three hours of approved electives AND

Art History and Theory

ART 5513, Methodology in the History and Criticism of Art

Three hours of Art History

Studio Art

Fifteen hours of Studio Art or Art History with a minimum of 12 hours at the 6000 level Thesis Exhibition

Six hours of ART 6341-6 Thesis Exhibition. This is a graduate thesis exhibition with supporting position paper.

ART 5330

All MA, Studio Art students are required to take ART 5330 Graduate Art Seminar every semester. If a student receives no credit for ART 5330 for two consecutive semesters, they must reapply to the program.

Master of Arts, Art Education Course Requirement: Courses required for the Master of Arts in Art, Art Education Emphasis: (All courses must be graduate level and all candidates must be licensed to teach art in the public schools.) Electives Six hours approved electives

Art History/Theory Three hours Art History Studio Art Six hours Studio Art (three hours at 6000 level) Art Education

Fifteen hours Art Education which must include:

ARED 5703. Concepts in Art Education

ARED 5763, Qualitative Research Methodology for Art Education

Thesis

ARED 6721-6, Six hours of Thesis. This is a research thesis which could also include an exhibition component.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN COMMUNICATION STUDIES AND THEATRE

The Master of Arts in Communication Studies and Theatre is co-offered by the Department of Communication Studies, College of Communications, and the Department of Theatre, College of Fine Arts. The graduate student's adviser should come from the Department of Speech Communication if the student's primary interest is communication, or from the Department of Theatre if the student's primary interest is theatre.

Admission Requirements

Applicants seeking admission to the Master of Arts degree program in Communication Studies and Theatre must submit a writing sample, which could be a recent term paper or research paper.

A student may concentrate in either speech communication or theatre, and may complete at least six hours in the other area. With approval of the adviser, a student may complete up to six hours in cognate courses.

Courses required of all candidates with Communication Studies concentration: SCOM 6203, Introduction to Graduate Study SCOM 6223, Applied Research in Speech Communication

ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research

Courses required of all candidates with Theatre concentration: THEA 6203, Introduction to Graduate Study THEA 6253, Seminar in Production

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF MUSIC EDUCATION DEGREE

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Music Education degree program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program will be required to complete the undergraduate courses leading to licensure. These courses may be completed concurrently with graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree. Applicants must also take the ASU Department of Music entrance examinations in music education, music history, and written and aural music theory.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a minimum Graduate Record Examination (GRE) Verbal Reasoning section score of 500 and Quantitative Reasoning section score of 600.
- A minimum of two (2) years full-time school music teaching.
- A minimum of three (3) supportive professional letters of recommendation.

OR

• A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a minimum Graduate Record Examination (GRE) Verbal Reasoning section score of 540 and Quantitative Reasoning section score of 640.

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of the following admission criteria:

- The total undergraduate GPA is 2.5 (or 2.75 on the last 60 hours) and a minimum Graduate Record Examination (GRE) Verbal Reasoning section score of 440 and Quantitative Reasoning section score of 540.
- Successful completion of student internship in music or approved equivalent.
- A minimum of three (3) supportive professional letters of recommendation.

Core Graduate Music Courses (10 hours)

MUS 6212 Introduction to Research Writing, and Bibliography MUS 6222, Teaching and Learning Music Three hours Music Theory (6000 level) Three hours Music History (6000 level)

Core Music Education Courses (12 hours)

MUED 6623 Historical and Philosophical Foundations in Music Education MUED 6533 Research in Music Education MUED 6653 Assessment and Statistics in Music Education MUED 6613 Leadership and Trends in Music Education

Emphasis Area - choose one (4 hours)

Choral Emphasis

MUED 6312 Pedagogy and Performance - Vocal Literature and Styles General Emphasis MUED 6322 Pedagogy and Performance - General Music Curriculum Approaches Instrumental Emphasis

MUED 6332 Pedagogy and Performance - Instrumental Literature and Styles All emphasis areas choose one additional course from the list below or an approved alternative in consultation with the Graduate Program Supervisor.

MUSP 6111-2 Applied Voice, Instrument, or Conducting

MUSP 6121-2 Pedagogy and Performance

MUED 6801-2 Independent Study

Music Education Research Project OR Thesis - choose one

Music Education Research Project Option (6 Hours)

Electives (4 Hours) Chosen in consultation with the Graduate advisor from amongst Music courses and/or courses outside the music department such as the College of Education/Fine Arts and/or related fields of study.

AND

MUED 6662, Music Education Research Project (2 Hours) This written work is directed by the Graduate Advisor and/or specific Faculty Topic Advisor after approval by the Research Project Committee and Music Chair.

Thesis Option (6 Hours)

MUED 6641-6 Thesis

This written work is directed by the Graduate Advisor and/or specific Faculty Topic Advisor after approval by the Thesis Committee and Music Chair.

Minimum hours required for this program: 32

MASTER OF MUSIC DEGREE

Admission Requirements

Applicants seeking admission to the Master of Music degree program must take the ASU Department of Music entrance examinations in music history and written and aural music theory. The results of this examination assist in planning each student's exact course of study. A grade of "A" or "B" must be achieved in any remedial coursework. Remedial coursework may not be counted as credit toward the degree. Arkansas State University graduates who begin graduate studies within eighteen months of graduation will not be required to take the entrance examination providing they received an "A" or "B" on all undergraduate music theory and history coursework. Students seeking admission to the Master of Music in Performance with an emphasis in Instrumental or Vocal Performance must audition for the appropriate applied faculty member prior to initial enrollment. At the discretion of the applied faculty member a three to five member committee may be convened to hear the audition. The applied faculty member (or committee) will evaluate the performance and report the results to the Graduate Program Supervisor. All graduate instrumental and vocal performance students are required to perform a proficiency jury at the end of the first semester of applied study. Students will receive written comments from the jury panel.

Students seeking admission to the Master of Music in Performance with an emphasis in Instrumental or Choral Conducting must submit a videotape or DVD to the appropriate applied conducting faculty member prior to initial enrollment, or conduct two pieces in live audition. At the discretion of the applied faculty member, a three to five member committee may be convened to evaluate the videotape or live audition. Contents of the videotape or DVD should include two or more numbers of contrasting styles with a total time of no less than eight minutes. The video should be a front view of the conductor, not the ensemble. The conducting faculty (or committee) will evaluate the videotape and report the results to the Graduate Program Supervisor.

Courses required of all candidates:

MUS 6212, Introduction to Research, Writing, and Bibliography in Music MUS 6222, teaching and Learning Music

Performance Major, Instrumental or Vocal:

One Hour Graduate Recital* Eight Hours Applied Major Three Hours Large Ensembles Six Hours Music History (6000 level) Six Hours Music Theory (Must be at 6000 level) Two Hours Pedagogy Languages for Voice and Keyboard Major

The Master of Music degree in performance requires language proficiency as follows: Majors in voice must demonstrate reading proficiency in two foreign languages, and majors in keyboard instruments in one foreign language. French and/or German are the recommended languages.

**Piano and guitar majors are required three hours of large ensembles and/or advised electives.

Piano Pedagogy Major:

Eight Hours Applied Lessons One Hour Graduate Recital Six Hours Pedagogy Six Hours Music History Three Hours Music Theory Two Hours Advised Electives

Composition Major:

Eight Hours Applied Composition Three Hours Applied Electronic Music Techniques, MUSP 6111-2 Six Hours Music Theory One Hour Graduate Recital* Six Hours Music History Electives Two Hours Pedagogy

Conducting Major:

Eight Hours Applied Conducting One Hour Graduate Recital* Two Hours Pedagogy and Performance Six Hours Music History (6000 level) Six Hours Music Theory (6000 level) Three Hours Advised Ensembles and Electives

Minimum hours required for these programs: 30

*All students pursuing the Master of Music Degree are required to submit a scholarly document to accompany the Graduate Recital. Specifications regarding this document **may be obtained** from the Graduate Program Supervisor in the Music Department.

SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING

The 60 graduate hours, including the Master's degree, which are required for the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree include the following:

> Teaching Field Community College Core Teaching Core

39 Semester Hours12 Semester Hours9 Semester Hours

A detailed description of this program, along with specific requirements, is presented in the Specialists in Education Degree program under the College of Education.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30 plus a master's degree

COLLEGE OF FINE ARTS GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

DEPARTMENT OF ART

Art Education

ARED 5703 Concepts in Art Education A study of historical and contemporary philosophical concepts in art education. Prerequisite: Acceptance into the ASU Teacher Education Program and an undergraduate degree or teacher certification.

ARED 5753 Special Problems in Art Education Independent study of approved topics in art education. Prerequisite: Permission of professor. (This course may be repeated for credit.)

ARED 5763 Qualitative Research Methodology for Art Education A methodology course designed to introduce students to qualitative research strategies for the social sciences as they pertain specifically to art education. It also provides opportunity for practical implementation of these research strategies.

ARED 6713 Contemporary Trends in Art Education A study of present day practices in art education. Prerequisite: Permission of professor.

ARED 6721-6 Thesis

ARED 6731 Seminar in Art Education Individual research in some facet of art education with group discussions of material reviewed. Prerequisite: Permission of professor.

ARED 6733 Curriculum Construction in Art Education Studies of secondary school art curriculums currently being used in a variety of school types and sizes. Prerequisite: Permission of professor.

ARED 5523 Methods and Materials in the Teaching of Art Emphasis on the practical application of art in the secondary school. Techniques and strategies of teaching art, developing an art curriculum, assessing and motivating students. Prerequisite: Admission to Teacher Education Program

Studio Art

ART 5330 Graduate Art Seminar Presentation and discussion of contemporary and historical issues involving art. This course is graded on a credit/no credit basis. If a student receives no credit for ART 5330 for two consecutive semesters, they must reapply to the program.

ART 5351-2-3 Studio Problems An opportunity for the studio-oriented student to explore and develop techniques and concepts in both two and three-dimensional media. Areas not covered by other existing studio courses will be emphasized. Prerequisite: Permission of professor. (This course may be repeated for credit.)

ART 6021-6 Problems in Composition

- ART 6032-6 Drawing
- ART 6063-6 Painting
- ART 6083-6 Printmaking
- ART 6093-6 Ceramics
- ART 6103-6 Sculpture

ART 6132-6 Drawing

ART 6163-6 Painting

ART 6183-6 Printmaking

ART 6193-6 Ceramics

ART 6203-6 Sculpture

ART 6331-6 Thesis

ART 6341-6 Thesis Exhibition This exhibition will be accompanied by a supporting paper.

ART 6351-6 Studio Problems

ART 6423-6 Applied Design

ART 6433-6 Illustration

ART 6443-6 Applied Design

ART 6453-6 Illustration

ART 6801-3 Independent Study

Art History

ARTH 530V Studies in Art History Individual directed study and investigation of pertinent areas in the history of art.

ARTH 5443 19th-Century European Art This course examines major artists and works of art in Europe from the beginning of the french Revolution to the end of the nineteenth century (ca. 1785-ca. 1900).

ARTH 5503 History of Photography History, aesthetics, and application of photography.

ARTH 5513 Methodology in the History and Criticism of Art Directed research methods for students of the visual arts. Written reports and oral presentations concerning both methodology and the results of research.

ARTH 5533 Renaissance Art History Artists, styles, and development of art during the Renaissance Period in Italy and northern Europe.

ARTH 5553 Medieval Art History A study of the formation and development of art from the early Christian through the Gothic period.

ARTH 5563 Baroque and Rococo Art A study of artists, styles, and developments of Baroque and Rococo Art immediately following the Renaissance.

ARTH 5573 History of Graphic Design The historical development of visual communication with emphasis on fifteenth-century printing and typography through the impact of industrial technology to contemporary graphic design.

ARTH 5583 History of Non-Western Art An introduction to the visual arts and cultures of non-European people. Specific focus will vary depending on student interest and professor's expertise.

ARTH 5593 Greek Art and Architecture A Survey of Greek Art and Architecture

from the early Classical through Hellenistic periods.

ARTH 5603 Art of the 20th and 21st Centuries This Course examines major artists and works of art in western culture from the beginning of the twentieth century to the present day.

ARTH 5613 American Art History This survey of American Art from colonial times to the present examines major artistic and cultural developments in the United States, within the context of American history, and against the backdrop of European activity.

ARTH 5623 Roman Art and Architecture This course examines monuments and art styles in the city of Rome and the Roman provinces from the Republic to the Imperial period, with the reign of Constantine the Great.

ARTH 5693 Contemporary Art: 1970 - Present This course examines major artists and works of art in Western culture from 1970 to the present day.

ARTH 653V Studies in Art History and Theory Individual directed study and investigation of pertinent areas in art theory and the history of art.

ARTH 655V Problems in Art History Individuals directed study and investigation of pertinent areas in the history of art.

DEPARTMENT OF MUSIC

Basic Music

MUS 5223 Graduate Piano Literature Prerequisite: Master's level piano major, or non-major with the completion of the Piano Proficiency exam. Offered as needed. This would be the graduate section of the current undergraduate course, MUS 3533.

MUS 5412 Form and Analysis Analysis of basic and larger forms of music. Additional requirements will consist of analysis of scores appropriate to the major performance area.

MUS 6212 Introduction to Research, Writing, and Bibliography in Music An introduction to bibliography of music resources and its application in research and writing.

MUS 6413 Graduate Theory I Styles of the Medieval, Renaissance, and Baroque periods examined through parametric analysis.

MUS 6423 Graduate Theory II Styles, forms, and compositional techniques of the Classic, Romantic, and Twentieth Century periods examined through parametric analysis.

MUS 6433 Advanced Conducting An advanced study of conducting techniques combined with practical score reading application. This course is for the experienced choral and/or instrumental conductor.

MUS 6513 Symphonic and Chamber Literature A study of the development in style, form, structure, and instrumental techniques in symphonic and chamber music extending from its beginnings to the twentieth century.

MUS 6523 Choral and Opera Literature A study of the development in style, form, structures, and techniques in choral music from the medieval period to the present and in opera music from the sixteenth through the twentieth centuries.

MUS 6662 Music Education Research Project This course is a culmination of the MME body of work for students not choosing the Thesis option. In consultation with music faculty advisors, a research topic is chosen that is meaningful to the music education profession. This capstone project should be of the highest professional quality, demonstrate breadth of competence and the growth achieved through MME degree coursework, and meet the rigorous scholarship demands of academia. Prerequisite: All MME coursework and any remediation(s)

must be completed with a minimum grade of "B" in all coursework and a cumulative GPA of 3.0 as well as successful completion of comprehensive exams prior to course enrollment.

MUS 6801-3 Independent Study

Music Education

MUED 5623 Music in the Elementary School The emphasis is placed on current philosophies and practices in curriculum planning for the elementary school. Non-music majors who have had some experience with classroom music may be accepted via permission of professor.

MUED 5642 Piano Pedagogy Prerequisite: Master's level piano performance or piano performance and pedagogy major, or non-major with the completion of the Piano Proficiency exam, or with permission of instructor. Offer as needed. Emphasis on teaching piano to children from preschool through grade 12.

MUED 5651 Instrument Repair A laboratory approach to the maintenance and repair of wind instruments.

MUED 6121-2 Pedagogy and Performance The study of the literature and pedagogical techniques as related to performance. (May be repeated one time.)

MUED 6433 Advanced Conducting An advanced study of conducting techniques combined with practical score reading application. This course is for the experienced choral and/or instrumental conductor.

MUED 6533 Research in Music Education Students will develop a framework of research areas within music education by undertaking analytical reading and discussion of the major scholarly journals in the field. Additionally, students will learn the parameters involved in assessing and designing sound research practices.

MUED 6613 Leadership in Contemporary Music Students will examine current trends in music education including Arts advocacy and policy, standards-based education, inclusion, music program administration, and teacher and leadership characteristics. Futhermore, they will explore possible music education developments in coming years.

MUED 6623 Historical and Philosophical Foundations in Music Education Students will explore the historical roots of music education within society and specifically in Pre K-12 settings. Intertwined in this exploration will be a discussion on the major philosophies that have and continue to influence music education practices.

MUED 6632 Graduate Piano Pedagogy Prerequisite: Piano Pedagogy (MUED 4642) and Pedagogy and Performance (MUSD 6122), or by permission of instructor. Offered as needed. Emphasis on teaching Keyboard Skills classes for non-piano music majors, and teaching college non-piano music majors.

MUED 6641-6 Thesis

MUED 6653 Assessment and Statistics in Music Education This course introduces the carious components of assessment in music education. Specifically, students will learn about the use of statistics and how they help measure and evaluate student learning within the preK-12 school music curriculum. Prerequisites: MUS 6212 Introduction to Research, Writing, and Bibliography in Music.

MUED 6801-3 Independent Study

EDMU 5573 Methods and Materials for Teaching Music A study of instrumental music programs, with in-depth study of program organization, teaching methods and marching band techniques. Includes study of a variety of beginning, intermediate and advanced

method books. Focuses on ancillary concerns such as fund raising, instrument maintenance and inventory control.

EDMU 5643 Methods and Materials for Teaching Vocal Music An overview of the music curriculum K-12. Emphasis on teaching strategies incorporating cognitive, psychomotor and affective techniques appropriate to secondary school students in vocal music. Opportunities to develop behavioral objectives, demonstrations, plan rehearsals, observe public school music students, and more.

Performance Courses

MUSP 6111-4 Performance (may be repeated for credit).

MUSP 6111-2 Applied Electronic Music Techniques (may be repeated for credit).

MUSP 6111-4 Applied Conducting (may be repeated for credit). Maximum of three semester hours of Applied Conducting may be applied toward the Master of Music Education degree.

MUSP 6121-2 Pedagogy and Performance The study of the literature and pedagogical techniques as related to performance. (may be repeated for credit).

MUS 6131 Graduate Recital A full length formal recital with an accompanying scholarly document.

Ensembles-Choral and Instrumental

MUS 6141 Small Ensemble (may be repeated for credit).

MUS 6222 Teaching and Learning Music Students will explore the combined academic fields of psychology, sociology, teaching methods, motivation, and developmental aspects within learning music. Students will benefit learning how music performance can be enhanced through understanding how people learn music.

MUS 6311 Wind Ensemble

MUS 6321 Symphonic Band

MUS 6331 Marching Band

MUS 6341 Jazz Ensemble

MUS 6351 Concert Choir

MUS 6361 University Singers

MUS 6471 Opera Production A course in the study and performance of selected opera literature. Emphasis placed on directing and production.

MUS 6481 Orchestra

DEPARTMENT OF THEATRE

Theatre

THEA 5203 Stage Directing I	Directing techniques for theatrical productions.
THEA 5213 Acting on Camera	Developing skills for performance in front of an

for the television and film area.

THEA 5223 Scene Design Study of the basic principles of design and lighting.

THEA 5233 Advanced Makeup Design uisite: THEA 2233 or permission of professor. Hair styling and makeup design. Prereq-

THEA 5243 Historic Costume for the StageClothing worn during various histori-cal periods. Prerequisite: THEA 2233 or permission of professor.Problem of promotion, finance and crowd control.THEA 5253 Theatre ManagementProblem of promotion, finance and crowd control.

THEA 5263 History of the Theatre I A survey of the history of the theatre from the Greek to the Renaissance Period.

THEA 5273 History of the Theatre II A survey of the history of the theatre from the Renaissance to the Modern Period.

THEA 5303 Stage Lighting Principles and practices of stage lighting.

THEA 5313 Fundamentals of Playwriting Writing plays, including readings, exercises and adaptation.

THEA 5323 Stage Directing II Directing techniques for exposition, suspense, surprise, marking of climaxes, and creation of mood.

THEA 5343 Musical Theatre A study of the history and performance technique of musical theatre. Prerequisite: THEA 1213 or permission from instructor.

THEA 5393 Summer Children Theatre-Performance

THEA 5403 Summer Children Theatre-Technical

THEA 5413 Sound Design and Production for the Theatre Principles and practices of sound.

THEA 6203 Introduction to Graduate Study Survey of research methods; evaluation of selected studies; preparation of thesis.

THEA 6213 Techniques of Criticism Study of the nature and function of criticism with emphasis on philosophy and method.

THEA 6223 Problems in Drama A study of the problems in dramatic arts.

THEA 6233 Advanced Directing Original development of direction in the theatre, with study of advanced theories and techniques.

THEA 6243 Oral Studies in Shakespeare Analysis and performance of selected works of William Shakespeare.

THEA 6253 Seminar in Production The study of the play production conceptual process and the application of research skills necessary to be successful.

THEA 6603-6 Internship in Theatre Arts Combines relevant work experience with classroom theory.

THEA 6701-6 Thesis

THEA 6801-3 Independent Study

COLLEGE OF HUMANITIES AND SOCIAL SCIENCES

MISSION

With a faculty dedicated to innovative teaching that incorporates research, professional service, and information technology, the College of Humanities and Social Sciences seeks to Provide students in general education courses with the foundational skills

- of critical thinking and problem solving
- for understanding and appreciating the humanities
- for understanding and analyzing social institutions

Offer degree programs from associate through doctorate which provide graduates the knowledge and research skill necessary

- for successful careers
- for competing in professional and graduate schools
- for developing a commitment to lifelong learning for success in an ever changing job market

Serve the public through quality research and professional service reaching from eastern Arkansas and the Mississippi River Delta region, to the nation and the world.

PROGRAMS OF STUDY

The College of Humanities and Social Sciences offers work leading to the Master of Arts degree with majors in English, history, political science, and sociology; to the Master of Public Administration degree; to the Master of Science in Education degree with majors in English and social science; and to the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree in the teaching fields of English, history, political science, and sociology.

The College of Humanities and Social Sciences coordinates programs of research and study leading to the Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Studies. Designed for those interested in public sector work in museums, archives, folk arts centers, historical societies and similar agencies, the Heritage Studies program is interdisciplinary. It involves faculty from several departments and colleges at Arkansas State University.

The Master of Arts programs have been planned for flexibility and offer courses of general cultural and educational value. They are designed not only to provide knowledge in special fields but also to enhance professional qualifications for careers in teaching, law, writing, and governmental service; to provide a humanistic foundation for most other careers; and to prepare students for more advanced work at other institutions of higher learning.

The Master of Public Administration degree program provides a course of study for students who wish to serve in various levels of local, state, and national government and in international public management.

The graduate programs leading to the Master of Science in Education degree are designed for graduates who plan careers in secondary school teaching. Twenty-one hours of major field courses and nine hours of professional education courses are required.

The Specialist in Community College Teaching is a 60-semester hour, intermediate graduate degree designed to prepare teachers for the community college.

All general requirements of the Graduate School are applicable to these degree programs. The student should refer to the requirements which are listed elsewhere in this bulletin.

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE IN HERITAGE STUDIES

This interdisciplinary Ph.D. program educates students for advanced careers in the heritage professions. Policies and requirements are shown below and in the section of this Bulletin entitled "Program of Study for the Doctor of Philosophy Degree in Heritage Studies" in the College of Humanities and Social Sciences. Applicants are advised that admission to the Graduate School does not imply admission to the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program.

The mission of the doctoral program in Heritage Studies is to produce heritage professionals with the knowledge and skills needed to support the identification, assessment, preservation,

interpretation, management and promotion of historic and cultural resources for non-specialist or "public" audiences. Our program is interdisciplinary, using multiple perspectives to explore and understand the interrelationships of history, culture, and geography in distinctive regions, such as the Mississippi River Delta and in other regions of the United States and the world. The concept of region is central to the Heritage Studies degree. Through case study of a region, the Mississippi River Delta, our students gain an understanding of cultural resource management and interpretation that is applicable in other settings

While universal in scope and method, the Heritage Studies doctoral program uses the distinctive history, attributes, resources, and interests of the Mississippi River Delta as a laboratory. Our students study regional history, anthropology, archaeology, folklore, regional and ethnic literature, and the social sciences. Students develop and refine the traditional doctoral-level research skills, but as heritage professionals their expertise will be applied, practical, and public dissemination of history and culture.

Employment opportunities include senior executive staff positions in cultural and historical agencies, parks and cultural tourist sites, historical societies, museums, archives, federal, state, and local public and nonprofit agencies, and private consulting firms. This degree is not primarily designed for college and university teaching, although students may be qualified to do so.

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN HERITAGE STUDIES

Only students admitted to the Ph.D. program in Heritage Studies will be eligible for the Master of Arts (MA) in heritage Studies. This MA degree is granted "en route" to the Ph.D. To receive this master's degree, the doctoral student must complete the requirements in core courses (12 semester credit hours minimum), specialty area (12 semester credit hours minimum), and enrichment (12 semester credit hours minimum), and the capstone research seminar (3 semester credit hours). This capstone seminar is the culmination of a student's class work and will result in an intensive research paper that demonstrates the student's comprehensive understanding of Heritage Studies when focused on a specific topic. The research paper from this course is the equivalent of a written exam for the MA degree in Heritage Studies. All requirements for approval of credit in core courses, specialty area, and enrichment that apply for the Ph.D. program also apply for a doctoral student who requests the MA in Heritage Studies.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Studies program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

Applicants to the Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Studies program must hold a baccalaureate or master's degree (BA, BS, MA, or MS) from an accredited institution in a related field of study such as Archaeology, anthropology, English, folklore, geography, history, historic preservation, museum studies, political science, public administration, or sociology. Applicants admitted to the program without a master's degree will be required to complete a minimum of 18 hours of graduate work before they will be allowed to take 7000 level courses. Only in rare cases will applicants be admitted who have not completed an appropriate master's degree before they begin their doctoral studies.

Transcripts should reflect a strong background in social sciences and humanities. Applicants lacking this background who are otherwise exemplary may be granted provisional admission to the program, but will be required to make up these deficiencies. These course credits cannot be applied toward fulfillment of doctoral requirements. Up to eighteen hours in addition to the semester hours of credit required for the Ph.D. in Heritage Studies may be necessary in graduate classes that provide a suitable foundation for doctoral work in Heritage Studies. In some cases, documented work experience in the Heritage professions may be substituted for specific preparatory courses and, in exceptional cases, may be used as a criterion for admission.

In addition to application materials required by the Graduate School, applicants to the Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Studies program must submit a letter explaining their interests in Heritage Studies and personal career goals. The Heritage Studies Admissions Committee will carefully review this statement and three letters of reference from former professors

or professionally based supervisors or peers as well as the applicant's undergraduate and graduate transcripts. All applicants also are required to submit an example of research and writing on a scholarly topic and to have an interview with the director or associate director of the Ph.D. program.

Curriculum

Core Courses: (12 hrs from the following courses)

HS 7003, Introduction to Heritage Studies, Research, and Writing

HS 7103, Concepts of Culture

HS 7113, Regional Cultures: History of the Mississippi River Delta

HS 7123, Management Issues in the Heritage Professions

HS 7133, Cultural Resource Methods

Most students will take all five core classes, one of which will be applied to the Specialty Area or the Enrichment classes explained below. Some students may have taken a class equivalent to one of the five core courses and with the permission of the student's doctoral advisory committee will be permitted to take only four core classes.

Specialty Area: (12 hrs)

Four courses that demonstrate the doctoral student's area of specialization within Heritage Studies. Under the direction of the doctoral advisory committee that is chaired by the individual student's graduate advisor, the four courses will establish an area of expertise that combines interdisciplinary emphasis and multi-cultural content with professional training (in archiving or museum work, for example). A maximum of one internship for three hours credit may be applied to the Specialty Area.

Enrichment: (12 hrs)

Four courses that demonstrate study and professional training beyond the individual student's Specialty Area. Under the direction of the doctoral advisory committee these four courses will address areas that will enrich the student's research and work in Heritage Studies with special attention to expanding interdisciplinary skills and knowledge. A maximum of one internship for three hours credit may be applied to Enrichment.

Required Capstone

HS 7213, Research Seminar (3 hours)

Practicum

Students must complete 300 work hours as a quasi-professional in a culture, heritage, or public history environment. After completion of this work experience, students will provide a written assessment of the Practicum. At the discretion of the doctoral advisory committee, adjustments may be made for students with extensive professional experience in public heritage programs.

Qualifying and Candidacy Exams

After completion of the curriculum and the practicum, the doctoral advisory committee will schedule a qualifying examination of the student's work in the doctoral program.

Successful completion of this qualifying examination will allow the committee to schedule a candidacy exam. The format of the qualifying and candidacy exams for all students is established by the Heritage Studies Program Committee. Successful completion of the candidacy exam which includes approval of a dissertation proposal allows the student to be formally recognized as a candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Studies.

Dissertation (18 hrs)

Each candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Studies must execute an original and rigorous research project culminating in the completion, public presentation, and defense of a dissertation.

General Requirements for the Degree

Doctoral students are required to complete a minimum of 57 semester hours beyond the

master's degree. For students without a master's degree, the Doctoral Advisory Committee and the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program Committee, on a case-by-case basis, may require additional hours of credit beyond the minimum of eighteen semester hours indicated below. No more than nine credits earned while completing a master's degree may be applied toward the 57 credit requirement unless approved by the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program Committee at the request of the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. Applicants admitted to the program without a master's degree will be required to have completed a minimum of eighteen hours of graduate work before they will be allowed to take level 7000 courses. These eighteen hours are in addition to the 57 semester hours of credit required for the Ph.D. in Heritage Studies. If a student completed a portion of these eighteen hours before admission to the Ph.D. program, up to nine semester hours of those graduate level courses may be applied as Transfer Credit (see below). In some cases, documented work experience in the Heritage professions may be substituted for specific courses.

Advisory Committees

It is the responsibility of the Doctoral Advisory Committee to work with a student to develop a specific course of study. Each student is expected to initiate this process by identifying a doctoral dissertation advisor who will chair the advisory committee. The members of Doctoral Advisory Committees must be drawn from Arkansas State University graduate faculty. Each committee must have at least three members. No more than two members may represent the same academic discipline. Committee membership is subject to the approval of the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program Committee.

The Director of the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program will serve as the initial advisor for students entering the program. In this capacity, the Director will institute a tentative curriculum for the student pending establishment of the Doctoral Advisory Committee. Before the end of the first 12 months after beginning the program full time, or before completing 18 semester credit hours of study, the student in consultation with the Director is expected to have selected a dissertation advisor, formed a Doctoral Advisory Committee, and declared a course of study.

The course of study set by the committee must meet program requirements and match the student's academic goals, scholarly aspirations and career preparation needs. Each Doctoral Advisory Committee will meet at least once a year to review the student's progress.

The committee is to review the student's dissertation proposal and to provide guidance toward the successful completion of this substantial project. Once the student has passed the Qualifying and Candidacy Exams and has an approved dissertation topic, the Doctoral Advisory Committee may add new members to help with directing and assessing the dissertation work. In these cases, it is strongly recommended that at least one new member of the Doctoral Advisory Committee be an individual of national repute with extensive professional experience at an appropriate public program in cultural heritage.

Membership of advisory committees may be changed if either the student or a member of the committee feels that such a change is appropriate. The requested change must be reviewed and approved by Director of the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program and then approved by the Program Committee.

Degree Plan

A course of study, to be developed by the student and approved by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee, is to be submitted to the Director of the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program before the end of the first 12 months after beginning the program full time, or before completing 18 semester credit hours of study.

As a reflection of the interdisciplinary nature of the program, each student is expected to develop a course of study tailored to his or her own scholarly interests, research program, and proposed career direction. The specific quantity and content of each student's course of study will be worked out with that student's Advisor and the Doctoral Advisory Committee within the parameters set forth for the program as a whole.

Level of Work Required

57 semester credit hours are required for completion of this program. Only in the most exceptional cases will any class that is not designated a master's or doctoral-level (5000 and above at Arkansas State) be accepted. These exceptions must be approved by the Doctoral Advisory Committee, the Program Director, and the Program Committee. Doctoral Advisory

Committees also will take great care when approving any course at the 5000 level. Special justification will be needed for such courses and typically no more than six semester hours of 5000 level course work will be approved for a student's program of study. With permission of the professor, advanced master's level students may enroll in doctoral level Heritage Studies classes.

Transfer Credit

No more than nine master's level credit hours earned before admission to the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program may be applied toward the 57-credit-hour requirements unless requested by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee and approved by the Heritage Studies Ph.D. Program Committee. Decisions regarding acceptability of transfer credits are to be made by the Program Committee, upon recommendation from a student's Doctoral Advisory Committee, within the context of that student's course of study and subject to approval by the Graduate School. Students will be held responsible on the qualifying and candidacy exams for the content of all courses within their course of study.

Grades and Credit

Courses completed during prior master's work must have received a grade of B or better to be credited towards the degree. A single grade of C will be accepted for courses in the Ph.D. program. A second instance of a grade of C or a single instance of a grade below C will be cause for the review of the student's status within the program by the Heritage Studies Program Committee. After such review, the Heritage Studies Program Committee may recommend dismissal of the student from the program.

Qualifying and candidacy exams

After completion of the curriculum and the practicum, including the capstone Research Seminar the Doctoral Advisory Committee will schedule a qualifying examination of the student's work in the doctoral program. Successful completion of this qualifying examination will allow the committee to schedule a candidacy exam. The format of the qualifying and candidacy exams for all students is established by the Heritage Studies Program Committee. Successful completion of the candidacy exam which includes approval of a dissertation proposal allows the student to be formally recognized as a candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Studies.

The qualifying and candidacy examinations are designed to test general knowledge of Heritage Studies as well as the student's expertise in specialized areas of research and interest. Students are expected to successfully complete each exam in the first full semester following completion of all course work in the course of study. These exams have a mandatory oral component. In advance of each oral exam, a student prepares a portfolio. Exams will be administered no later than one week before the close of fall and spring semesters. Students intending to take qualifying and candidacy exams must submit an intent form to the office of the program director no later than the end of the sixth week after the beginning of classes in the semester in which they intend to take the exam.

Each student will create a Portfolio before each exam that will be examined by the Doctoral Advisory Committee which also will serve as the examination committee. The Portfolio must be available to the committee two weeks before the scheduled exam. The exam itself will consist of an oral interview of no more than one hour for the qualifying exam and no more than two hours for the candidacy exam. At each exam the student will explain and defend what is in the Portfolio.

The Portfolio for the Qualifying Exam will contain:

• A major example of the student's work from EACH of the four-course clusters in the curriculum (the core, specialty area, and enrichment). These THREE EXAMPLES from the student's course work are improved and enhanced before they are placed in the portfolio. These THREE items will demonstrate breadth and depth in terms of the student's studies. At least one of these should be a significant example of the student's writing.

The Portfolio for the Candidacy Exam will contain:

 A meaningful essay of no more than twelve-hundred (1,200) words that gives the student's scholarly and intellectual explanation of what is "Heritage Studies" accompanied by an extensively annotated list that will contain 20 sources, at least 10 of which must be books. The list may also include important articles, films, archives, festivals, museums or other substantial examples that are vital for the interpretation of "Heritage Studies".

- A written report that assesses the student's 300-hour Practicum accompanied by a letter from the supervisor, or coordinator, of the Practicum.
- The final version of the student's dissertation proposal.

The oral component for the qualifying and candidacy exams are conducted by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. In case of failure, the exam may be retaken if the committee feels that improvements in the Portfolio are justified and can be carried out by the student within an additional period of time as specified by the committee. A second failure of either the qualifying or candidacy exam will result in dismissal from the program. Students may not undertake the candidacy exam until after they have successfully completed the qualifying exam.

Admission to Candidacy

A student may apply for admission to candidacy upon successful completion of the oral component of the comprehensive candidacy examination.

Continuous Enrollment

Prior to the completion of the candidacy exam, any leave from the program of six months or less must be approved by the Program Director. Any leave of six months or longer must be approved by the Director and the Program Committee. Students who have taken leave from the program for more than two years, at the determination of the Director and Program Committee, may be required to apply formally for readmission and to update specific courses.

Students must maintain continuous enrollment subsequent to passing the candidacy examination. They must maintain a minimum of one semester hour of dissertation credit during each regular semester, including at least one summer term each year, until the dissertation has been accepted by the Dean of the Graduate School.

Time to Degree

All requirements for the degree must be completed within eight calendar years of admission to the program. Requirements subsequent to the candidacy examination must be completed within four calendar years of the date of successful completion of that examination. Students exceeding the time limit may be required to repeat the candidacy exam, replace out-of-date credits with up-to-date ones, and/or show other evidence of being current within both the core curriculum and the student's area of specialization. Extension of the eight-year requirement will be granted only if a student has obtained prior approval from his or her Doctoral Advisory Committee, the Heritage Studies Program Committee and the Arkansas State University Graduate School.

Dissertation

Approval of Dissertation Research

The student's Doctoral Advisory Committee must approve the dissertation proposal at the Candidacy Exam. As the student progresses in completing the dissertation, minor modifications of the proposal may be approved by the chair of the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee who is also the director for the dissertation itself. Any major changes in the dissertation proposal require the approval of the on-campus members of the expanded Doctoral Advisory Committee. Students are also advised to seek the appropriate institutional approval of proposed research, as necessary, from the Institutional Review Board.

Dissertation Defense

After the research is completed the student will submit a draft to his or her advisory committee. Upon the recommendation of the committee, the candidate will arrange with the chair of his or her advisory committee to schedule and conduct an open, public presentation of the results to which members of the faculty and master's and doctoral students will be invited. In advance of this public presentation, the candidate will also be required to orally defend the dissertation before the expanded Doctoral Advisory Committee including any new members from outside Arkansas State University such as cultural heritage professionals. Arrangements for the public presentation and dissertation defense will be made through the Heritage Studies Program Office. Students are advised to be aware of the *deadlines* set by the Graduate School for submission of defense results and dissertations.

The defense must occur at least four weeks before the date of graduation. The defense is failed if more than one negative vote is cast by the members of the Doctoral Advisory Committee who are members of the Arkansas State University graduate faculty. In this case the student is placed on probation. A student who fails the defense must wait at least one semester before attempting a second defense of the dissertation. A second public presentation will not be required. If a repeat defense is failed, the Doctoral Advisory Committee will recommend the student's removal from Ph.D. candidacy standing.

Final Form

The completed dissertation may consist of several elements, such as a museum exhibition curated by the student or a video documentary. Nonetheless, all dissertations will include, an extensive written statement that places the dissertation in its scholarly, intellectual context as a representation of heritage studies. Other important parts of the dissertation project may be written as well and a completed dissertation may include extensive appendices. The written component of the dissertation will follow the style and format requirements from the most recent edition of the Chicago Manual of Style unless an alternate scholarly style is approved by the Doctoral Advisory Committee and the Graduate School. It is the responsibility of candidates to assure that this written component of the dissertation. Candidates will submit electronically a copy of the dissertation according to the Guide to Theses and Dissertations: Preparation and Electronic Submission. The bound copies will be on file with the ASU Library, the Graduate School, the Heritage Studies Program Director, and the chair of the advisory committee.

The Abstract

Candidates will be responsible for the preparation of an abstract of the dissertation, which will be submitted at the same time as the completed dissertation project. The abstract must not exceed 300 words and will be bound with the written component of the dissertation.

Deadline for Submission

The completed dissertation and abstract, signed by all members of the advisory committee, must be submitted electronically by the deadline set for accepting dissertations. The date for each semester and summer term is given in the University Calendar.

Checklist for the Last Semester Before Graduation

In the last semester before graduation, candidates must:

- 1. Register for the Graduation fee.
- 2. File an intent to graduate form with the graduate dean by the relevant dead line.
- 3. Complete the oral defense of the dissertation.
- 4. Submit the dissertation by the relevant deadline

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE IN CRIMINAL JUSTICE

This program is intended to be a Masters degree that conforms to the nationally accepted standard in the field as indicated by the Academy of Criminal Justice Sciences. It is intended to develop additional analytical skills for in-service practitioners with BA/BS in the field or a closely related field provide practitioners in this region with access to graduate education in their field in order for them to be more competitive for promotion within state agencies. provide our undergraduates who wish to pursue an advanced degree regional access to one in their field of choice

provide our undergraduate who are considering a Ph.D in the field a good foundation for further graduate studies.

No later than the second semester after a student enters the program, the student shall select a graduate committee of at least three faculty members from the graduate faculty, at least two of whom must be from the department of Criminology, Sociology, and Geography. By the end of the second semester the student shall submit a graduate plan to the committee for consideration, which shall indicate the courses the student plans to take to fulfill the degree requirements. At least two members of the committee must approve of the plan.

The student must write and defend a professional paper, one the student's graduate committee unanimously agrees is worth of presentation at a professional conference or submission to a refereed journal. The defense shall be open to all members of the graduate faculty of the University and shall be considered both an oral and written comprehensive examination. The student must otherwise comply with all existing graduate school policy at the time of admission

Admission Requirements

- BA or BS in Criminal Justice, Criminology, Political Science, Psychology, or Sociology.
- Two letters of recommendation, a statement of purpose, AND
- A 3.00 GPA in the final 60 hours of undergraduate work, or prior graduate degree, or at least 6 hours of graduate credit with a B or better in all courses attempted, or an LSAT score of 139 or better, or a combined GRE score of 900 (quantitative and verbal).

Degree Requirements

Core Required Courses (12 hours total) SOC 6233 Criminal Justice Systems SOC 6133 Seminar in Policing SOC 6513 Seminar in Community and Institutional Corrections SOC 6523 Seminar in Criminal Behavior OR SOC 6403 Seminar in Juvenile Delinquency

Methods Courses (1 course required; 3 hours) SOC 6343 Methods of Social Research

SOC 6253 Qualitative Methods of Social Research SOC 5343 Geographical Information Systems for the Social Sciences

Electives (6 courses required; 18 hours total) from any of the following: POSC 6553 Public Budgeting and Finance POSC 6533 Seminar in Human Resource Management POSC 6503 Managing Local Government POSC 6523 Decision Making SOC 6203 Social Psychology SOC 5233 Social Organizations SOC 6523 Criminal Behavior OR SOC 6403 Seminar in Juvenile Delinquency (whichever course was not taken to satisfy core requirements) SOC 6123 Aging, Law and Social Issues SOC 6423 Seminar in Race, Gender and Class Any of the courses listed, but not taken for the methods requirement. Other courses, with approval from the Director of the MACJ and the Chair of CSG 4

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN ENGLISH

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Students seeking admission into the Master of Arts in English must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

Applicants must hold a baccalaureate degree from an accredited four-year institution with the appropriate undergraduate background in the field of the proposed academic emphasis and a grade point average of 3.00 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work, or a 2.75 average on all undergraduate work (A-4, B-3, C-2, D-1, F-0). The appropriate undergraduate background must include a minimum of 18 semester hours of coursework, exclusive of any

basic education courses, in the proposed field of the graduate major. All courses attempted, including any repeated courses, are considered in the computation of the grade point average.

Students who do not meet the requirements as stated above may be granted admission at the master's degree level provided they have a grade point average of 2.50 overall or a 2.75 average on the last 60 hours.

- 1. Applicants for admission to the master's degree program who have not completed the appropriate undergraduate background will be assessed under graduate course deficiencies.
- 2. Applicants from an unaccredited college, who have satisfactory grades and a satisfactory undergraduate program, may be admitted with an entrance condition of 12 semester hours.

Newly admitted students must take a preliminary examination immediately after completing six to nine hours of graduate course work. This preliminary examination is a proctored, impromptu written explication of a relatively brief poem or prose passage, the text of which will be presented to the student at the time of the examination. Students will have two hours in which to write this explication, which will be administered once each semester during the regular academic year and graded by a three-member committee. For information on the exam schedule, contact the graduate adviser.

Students failing the preliminary examination must retake it in the next consecutive full semester. Students who fail the explication a second time must complete a non-credit Independent Study in explication until they can pass an explication graded by three members of the English graduate faculty. Students may not take comprehensive exit exams for the degree until the explication requirement has been satisfied.

Courses required of all general candidates:

ENG 6133, Methods of World Literature Study; OR ENG 6153, Methods of British Literature Study; OR

ENG 6173, Methods of American Literature Study

Twenty-seven hours of English electives (three hours may be chosen from a related discipline) to be selected in consultation with the faculty adviser.

A knowledge of one foreign language is a requirement for the Master of Arts degree in English. The language requirement may be met by completing the intermediate level of a foreign language with a grade of "C" or above, by achieving a score of 500 or more on the Educational Testing Services examination, by passing an examination administered by the language faculty, or by completing the reading courses FR 3023 or GER 3023 with a grade of "B" or better.

The foreign language requirement must be met before the comprehensive examination can be taken.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN HISTORY

Admission Requirements

Applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 undergraduate semester hours in History in addition to three semester hours of freshman-level World Civilization and three semester hours of sophomore-level United States History (both are considered to be part of the general education requirements). Applicants for the M.A. program in History will also be evaluated by the department for academic qualification based upon their undergraduate academic records, GRE scores and letters of reference. In addition to meeting the Graduate School's requirements applicants must:

- 1. Submit acceptable GRE scores
- 2. Submit two letters of reference from professors familiar with the applicant's work.

Applicants who finished their undergraduate degrees seven or more years prior to applying

are urged to contact the department if they are having difficulty getting letters of reference.

There is no foreign language requirement for the Master of Arts degree in History. Students who plan to pursue the Ph.D. degree, however, are encouraged to complete the intermediate level of a foreign language.

Courses required of all candidates

HIST 6003 Introduction to Graduate Study Six hours of World History Six hours of U.S. History Twelve hours of History electives HIST 6301-6, Thesis (or 6 hours of approved History electives) Course work must include at least one HIST 6253, Graduate Readings Seminar and one

HIST 6263, Graduate Research Seminar.

Minimum hours required for this program: 33

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN HISTORY, PUBLIC HISTORY EMPHASIS

Admission Requirements

Applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 undergraduate semester hours in history in addition to three semester hours of freshman-level world history and three semester hours of sophomore-level United States History (as general education requirements). Applicants for the M.A. in History, Public History Emphasis, will also be evaluated by the department for academic qualification based upon their undergraduate academic records, GRE score and letters of reference. In addition to meeting the Graduate School's requirements applicant's must:

- 1. Submit acceptable GRE Scores
- 2. Submit two letters of reference from professors familiar with the applicant's work.

Holders of the M.A. in history from ASU or another accredited graduate program may apply up to 15 hours of earned credit from a previous degree program to the completion of this degree, provided that those credits were earned within the six-year limit for completion of the second degree.

There is no foreign language requirement for the M.A. in History, Public History Emphasis.

Courses required of all candidates

HIST 6003 Introduction to Graduate Study 12 hours of U.S. History 12 hours of Public History (excluding HIST 6623-6) 6 hours of HIST 6301-6, Thesis and/or HIST 6623-6, Internship in Public History

Minimum hours required for this program: 33

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN HISTORY, GLOBAL HISTORY EMPHASIS

Admission Requirements

Applicants must have completed at least 21 undergraduate semester hours in history, including three semester hours of freshman-level world history and nine semester hours of upper-division world history. Applicants for the M.A. in History, Global History emphasis, will be evaluated by the department for academic qualification based upon their undergraduate academic records, GRE scores and letters of reference. In addition to meeting the Graduate School's requirements applicant's must:

- 1. Submit acceptable GRE scores
- 2. Submit two letters of reference from professors familiar with the applicant's work.

Holders of the M.A. in History from ASU or another accredited graduate program may

apply up to 15 hours of earned credit from a previous degree program to the completion of this degree, provided that those credits were earned within the 6-year limit for completion of the second degree.

Courses required of all candidates

HIST 6003 Introduction to Graduate Study HIST 6513, Theory and Practice of Global History HIST 5613, Seminar in Global History 9 hours of Global History courses 15 hours of History courses Course work must include at least one HIST 6253, Graduate Readings Seminar and one HIST 6263, Graduate Research Seminar.

Minimum hours required for this program: 33

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN POLITICAL SCIENCE

Admission Requirements

The Master of Arts degree is designed to develop students' analytical skills and to deepen their substantive knowledge in political science. Students who meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements may specialize in any of four subfields: American politics, comparative politics, international relations, or political theory.

Courses required of all candidates

POSC 6003, Techniques of Political and Public Administration Research Nine hours of major study in American politics, comparative politics, international relations, or political theory

Six hours of minor study in American politics, comparative politics, international relations, public administration, or political theory

POSC 6656, Thesis, AND six hours of approved electives, OR 12 hours of approved electives

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN SOCIOLOGY

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Arts degree program in Sociology must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 undergraduate semester hours in Sociology with a grade of B or better in each course including courses in Social Theory, Methods of Social Research, Applied Research and a statistics course with a statistics lab. If the student is deficient, these courses must be taken in addition to the graduate course requirements specified below. Such undergraduate deficiencies must be completed prior to or during the first graduate enrollment period whenever possible.

For unconditional admission, a student must have a minimum cumulative undergraduate average of 3.00.

For conditional admission, a student must have a minimum cumulative undergraduate average of 2.75 (and 3.00 on the last 60 hours).

Courses required of all candidates

SOC 6303, Contemporary Sociological Theory SOC 6343, Methods of Social Research SOC 6701-6. THESIS OR SOC 6603, INTERNSHIP AND three additional hours of Sociology electives OR six hours of Sociology electives

Eighteen hours of electives (12 of which must be sociology and six hours which may be taken outside the field of sociology with approval of adviser) exclusive of deficiencies

A knowledge of one foreign language demonstrated by successful completion of coursework with a grade of C or better or by achieving a satisfactory score on an examination is required for the Master of Arts degree in Sociology. Coursework in a research tool area (such as statistics) with a grade of B or better may be substituted. Research tool substitution must be approved by the department, and language or substitute tool courses cannot be credited toward completion of degree coursework requirements.

The foreign language or research tool requirement must be met before the comprehensive examination can be taken.

We accept courses taken in the Criminal Justice Certificate Program as credits in the MA Sociology program.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION DEGREE

Admissions Requirements

The purpose of the Master of Public Administration degree is to prepare individuals for positions of leadership in governmental and non-governmental public service organizations. Since the scope of public services is wide and highly diverse, we seek to serve a range of students by providing a generalist degree in a compact program taught by professionals contributing to the region and the discipline.

To be considered for admission to the MPA program, in addition to meeting Graduate School admission requirements applicants must provide:

• Three letters of recommendation;

 A 2-3 page statement of purpose discussing why they chose the MPA program, what their professional goals are and how the MPA program will enable them to meet those goals. Moreover, an applicant's undergraduate background must include courses with grades of "C" or higher in American national government and principles of economics or their equivalents. If the student is deficient, these courses must be taken in addition to the graduate course requirements specified below. Such undergraduate deficiencies must be completed prior to or during the first graduate enrollment period.

For unconditional admission, a student must have a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.0 (or 3.2 in the last 60 hours).

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established by a minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.5 or higher plus a score on the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) adequate to indicate the potential to do well at the graduate level.

Courses required of all candidates:

Twenty-one hour core of public administration courses:

POSC 6003, Techniques of Political and Public Administration Research

POSC 6533, Public Policy Analysis and Evaluation

POSC 6543, Administrative Behavior

POSC 6553, Public Budgeting and Finance

POSC 6563, Seminar in Public Administration

POSC 6583, Computer Applications in Public Administration

POSC 6593, Seminar in Human Resources Management

POSC 6603-6, Internship in Public Administration* OR POSC 6656, Thesis in Public Administration; OR six hours of Public Administration or American Politics electives

Six hours of 6000 level courses in Public Administration or American Politics

Nine hours of electives from Political Science, or electives from any field for which the student meets course prerequisites, to be selected with the approval of the student's adviser.

*Internships are normally undertaken at the end of the academic program and are open only to students with a grade point average of no less than 3.00.

Minimum hours required for this program: 42

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN ENGLISH

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in English Education must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program will be required to complete the undergraduate courses required for such a certificate. These courses may be completed concurrently with the graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 30 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- 2. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 35 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE.

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 600.
- 2. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850.

All newly admitted students must take a preliminary examination during their first semester of graduate study. (In unusual circumstances, and with the written permission of the graduate adviser, this preliminary examination may be deferred until the student's second semester of graduate study.) The preliminary examination in English is a proctored, impromptu written explication of a relatively brief poem, the text of which will be presented to the student at the time of the examination. Students will have two hours to write this explication.

Students failing the preliminary examination the first time must retake it in the next consecutive full semester. The examination may be taken no more than twice. Failure to pass the preliminary examination the second time terminates the student's enrollment in the program.

Courses required of all candidates

Core of Professional Education Courses

Nine hours of Professional Education for Secondary Teaching Fields ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology OR ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum,

OR ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum,

OR ELCI 6063, Curriculum Management,

OR ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

Courses in the Major Field

Three hours from the following courses: ENG 5023, Advanced Creative Writing ENG 5083, Introduction to Linguistics ENG 6013, Seminar: Composition Theory ENG 6533, Teaching Writing in the Schools

Three hours from the following courses: ENG 6133, Methods of World Literature Study ENG 6153, Methods of British Literature Study ENG 6173, Methods of American Literature Study

Fifteen hours of English electives

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN SOCIAL SCIENCE

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Social Science must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program will be required to complete the undergraduate courses required for such a certificate. These courses may be completed concurrently with the graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 30 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- 2. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 35 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE.

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 600.
- 2. The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850.

Courses required of all candidates

Core of Professional Education Courses

Nine hours of Professional Education for Secondary Teaching Fields ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology OR ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum,

OR ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum,

OR ELCI 6063, Curriculum Management,

OR ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

Courses in the Major Field

Six hours of history electives

HIST 6213, The Practice of History (Only required for candidates who have not previously taken an equivalent course. Not counted toward 30 hours required for a degree.) Six hours in United States History Three hours in World History

Six hours of electives in Social Science

Six hours of electives in Social Science (Political Science, Geography, Sociology, Economics)

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING

The 60 graduate hours, including the Master's degree, which are required for the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree include the following:

> Teaching Field Community College Core Teaching Core

39 Semester Hours12 Semester Hours9 Semester Hours

A detailed description of this program, along with specific requirements, is presented in the Specialists in Education Degree program under the College of Education.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30 plus a master's degree

COLLEGE OF HUMANITIES AND SOCIAL SCIENCES GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

DEPARTMENT OF CRIMINOLOGY, SOCIOLOGY, AND GEOGRAPHY Geography

GEOG 5113 Water Resource Planning A study of the basic concepts of hydrology and the major issues associated with water resources planning and management.

GEOG 5223 Urban Geography A study of the structure, function, and problems of cities. Emphasizes patterns of population movement, growth, land use, industrial location, and city-region relationships.

GEOG 5313 Advanced Perspectives in Historical Geography Examines issues that are both chronological and spatial in nature including settlement patterns, migration, and population trends.

GEOG 5613 Conservation of Natural Resources Current problems associated with the conservation of natural resources.

GEOG 5623 Environmental Management A study of the dynamic nature of the earth's surface, using the hydrologic cycle as a broad framework for analyzing the physical environment and for assessing sound environmental management practices.

GEOG 5633 Climatology Climatic regions of the world; controlling factors of weather.

GEOG 5643 Geography of Arkansas A study of Arkansas' physical, historical, and cultural landscapes.

GEOG 5813 Special Topics in Geography An intensive study of a region or pertinent topic in geography. May be repeated once when topic changes.

Sociology

SOC 4073/5073 Sociology of Family Violence An overview of the ways sociologists examine, in theory and method, the dynamics and resolutions of family violence. Prerequisites: SOC 2213 (Principles of Sociology)

SOC 4333/5333 Sociology of Youth Subcultures Sociological study of youth subcultures from American, British, and new sub cultural perspectives, plus a range of historical and contemporary youth subcultures. Also covers various analytic topics such as identity, resistance, style, music, response, and consumption. Prerequisite: SOC 2213

SOC 5003 Perspectives on Death and Dying A multidisciplinary overview of major themes and perspectives on dying, death and bereavement, including historical, cultural, social, and psychological aspects; medical, legal and ethical issues; grief and bereavement; the death system; violent death, disasters and megadeath; and beyond death.

SOC 5063 Sociology of Disasters Socio-cultural aspects of natural and human-made disasters, individuals' and groups' readiness, and behavioral responses to disasters. Explores impact of gender, class, ethnicity, and age on vulnerability, response, and outcome. (F, even)

SOC 5223 Urban Sociology Urban structure, ecology, planning, populations, and role in region and nation.

SOC 5233 Social Organization A study of the concepts and principles of social organization and disorganization and the disruptive effects of social and cultural dynamics upon the individual, family, community, nations, and world.

SOC 5243 Social Theory A study of classical sociological theory.

SOC 5253 Rural Sociology Controlled discussion of rural sociological issues, including historical development of rural sociology; overview of substantive areas, with emphasis on current research and theoretical issues; future of the discipline of rural sociology.

SOC 5263 Terrorism as a Social Movement This course examines domestic and international terrorism, including the history of terrorism. Philosophical and religious ideologies justifying terrorism, the social, political, economic, psychological and legal impacts of terrorism. Terrorist groups motives, and tactics, and methods of counter terrorism.

SOC 5273 Population and Demography A study of the population trends of the world and the United States, with emphasis on the various causes of migration.

SOC 5313 Seminar on Organized Crime Understand organized crime through historical and cultural frameworks, review the relationship between organized crime and federal, state, and local authorities and examine the policies to prevent organized crime. Prerequisite: Have a BA/BS in Criminal Justice, Criminology, Political Science, Psychology, or Sociology.

SOC 5323 Applied Research Techniques for analyzing social science data using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences and other data analysis systems. Prerequisites: SOC 3383 and SOC 4293.

SOC 5343 Geographic Information Systems for the Social Sciences An introduc-

tion to the applied analysis of social and environmental geographic data. Includes a discussion of geographic data, maps, and conducting applied geographic analysis.

SOC 5353 Sociology of Aging Survey of theories, methodologies, concepts and major research findings regarding the aging of individuals and societies, using the U.S. as a central example.

SOC 5363 Environmental Sociology This course explores how our views of nature and the environment are socially constructed. In this context, we will examine how numerous environmental issues are created and exacerbated by social issues. We will also investigate actions that will reduce our ecological footprint. Prerequisite: permission of the instructor.

SOC 5373 Sustainable Developments in Modern Society This course will introduce students to the concept of sustainable development. In our investigation of what a sustainable community would look like, issues such as development paradigms, human environment interactions, and politics will be discussed on local, national, and international scales. Prerequisite: permission of the instructor.

SOC 560V Special Problems Seminar in sociology and criminology for graduate students. Must be arranged in consultation with a professor, and approved by the department chair. Restricted to graduate students.

SOC 5923 Society Through Science Fiction Societies and cultures portrayed in selected science fiction media are examined using sociological concepts and perspectives.

SOC 6103 Social Change An examination of the sources, mechanisms, and consequences of social and cultural change.

SOC 6113 Seminar in Contemporary Sociology: (subtitle varies) Controlled discussion of major social issues and problems as they relate to ongoing sociological research. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle. ONLY six hours with the same course number will count toward the degree.)

SOC 6123 Aging, Law and Social Issues The operation and impact of various laws, policies, and regulations in the U.S. that affect later-life individuals and their families, with a discussion of possibilities for future trends.

SOC 6133 Police and Society Study of the evolution of policing and law enforcement as an instrument of formal social control including policing policy, organizational structure and design and various reform initiatives which have been attempted over time, including crime prevention and community problem solving.

SOC 6203 Social Psychology A survey of major theoretical approaches in social psychology, with an emphasis on communication and social interaction.

SOC 6213 Sociology of Education The study of schools as social systems in a social environment.

SOC 6233 Criminal Justice Systems A study of the general functions of the individual agencies and the duties and responsibilities of the individuals who perform these functions.

SOC 6303 Contemporary Sociological Theory A critical examination of significant contemporary sociological theories. Analysis of the relation between theoretical development and current research emphasis. Prerequisite: SOC 4243 or SOC 5243.

SOC 6343 Methods of Social Research An examination of the logic of scientific inquiry and some commonly used research techniques in sociology with applications to selected examples of sociological research.

SOC 6353 Qualitative Methods of Social Research An introduction to the use of intensive interviewing, participant observation, narrative analyses, and related ethnographic techniques in sociological research.

SOC 6383 Advanced Data Analysis Assumptions, principles, and applications of ordinary least squares and logistic regression techniques including the basic model, dummy variables, and special functional forms. Emphasis on data acquisition, management, analysis, and report writing in sociological practice. Prerequisite: SOC 3383 or equivalent (PSY 3103, STAT 3233, ECON 2113, POSC 3003)

SOC 6403 Seminar in Juvenile Delinguency An analytical survey of current research in juvenile delinguency involving causation, prevention, control, and treatment.

SOC 6413 Seminar in the Family This course is oriented toward contemporary theory and research dealing with family structure and change.

SOC 6423 Seminar in Race. Gender and Class Introduce perspectives, methods, concepts and general findings of sociologists as they apply to race, gender and class. Application of sociological framework to analyze social difference, inequality, power, and resistance.

SOC 6513 Seminar in Community and Institutional Corrections A study of the nature and effects of custodial institutions on the inmates; a review of community treatment programs and alternatives to incarceration.

SOC 6523 Seminar in Criminal Behavior havior and criminal typologies.

An analysis of criminal patterns of be-

SOC 6603 Internship

SOC 6701-6 Thesis

SOC 6801-3 Independent Study

DEPARTMENT OF ENGLISH AND PHILOSOPHY

English

ENG 5023 Advanced Creative Writing A workshop in writing poetry, fiction, or drama. (By permission of professor.)

ENG 5083 Introduction to Linguistics A study of phonetics, phonemics, morphology, syntax, and semantics.

ENG 5103 Introduction to Contemporary Literary Theory An introduction to major literary/critical schools of thought in the twentieth century.

ENG 5113 Genre Studies: Tragedy, Comedy, Romance, or Epic Studies in one of four genres in all its formal aspects and changing manifestations in literature, including fiction, drama, and poetry.

ENG 5183 Renaissance Drama Excluding Shakespeare Familiarizes the student with the contemporaries of Shakespeare in the Elizabethan/Jacobean theatre. Some familiarity with Shakespeare helpful, but not essential.

ENG 5213 Medieval Literature A study of English literature during the Middle Ages. Selected continental writings may be included.

ENG 5223 Milton An intensive study of selected works of John Milton.

ENG 5233 Sixteenth-Century Literature English literature during the sixteenth century. Selected continental writings may be included.

ENG 5243 Seventeenth-Century Literature English literature during the seventeenth century. Selected continental writings may be included.

ENG 5253 Restoration and Neoclassical Literature A study of English literature during the late seventeenth and eighteenth centuries. Selected continental writings may be included.

ENG 5263 Romantic Literature A study of major currents and figures of the English Romantic movement. Selected background writings may be included.

ENG 5273 Victorian Literature A study of major currents and figures in the Victorian Age. Selected background writings may be included.

ENG 5283 Modern British Literature English literature in the twentieth century. Selected background writings may be included.

ENG 5333 American Romanticism A study of American literature in the first half of the nineteenth century.

ENG 5353 American Realism and Naturalism A study of American literature in the last half of the nineteenth century and the early twentieth century.

ENG 5373 Modern American Literature American literature since World War I.

ENG 5383 Minority Literature Selected works of American minority writers from such groups as Blacks, Native Americans, or Chicanos.

ENG 5473 Women Writers A study of literature written by women.

ENG 5623 Mythology An examination of the content, structure, and belief systems, of various mythologies from the perspective of selected mythographers.

ENG 5633 Material Folk Culture The analysis and interpretation of traditional skills, services, and art/craft objects provided in folk societies. (Will not count for English MA/MSE.)

ENG 6013 Seminar: Composition Theory Intensive study of composition theory using selected works of major composition and rhetorical theorists.

ENG 6133 Methods of World Literature Study Development of skills in explication, library research, and the practice of criticism by studying one or more broad issues in world literature.

ENG 6153 Methods of British Literature Study Development of skills in explication, library research, and the practice of criticism by studying one or more broad issues in British literature.

ENG 6173 Methods of American Literature Study Development of skills in explication, library research, and the practice of criticism by studying one or more broad issues in American literature.

ENG 6213 British Authors Through the Renaissance Intensive study of a major British author or group of related authors who flourished during the Middle Ages or Renaissance.

ENG 6233 Shakespeare An intensive study of selected works of Shakespeare.

ENG 6253 Seminar: Topics in British Literature Intensive study of a theme, motif, pattern of images, or other significant feature of several works of British literature. Topic

to be selected. May be repeated when topic changes.

ENG 6263 British Authors from the Renaissance Through the Romantic Period Intensive study of a major British author or group of related authors who flourished during the seventeenth or eighteenth centuries or the romantic period.

ENG 6283 British Authors Since the Romantic Period Intensive study of a major British author or group of related authors who flourished during the Victorian, modern, or contemporary periods.

ENG 6353 Seminar: Topics in American Literature Intensive study of a theme, motif, pattern of images, or other significant feature of several works of American literature. Topic to be selected. May be repeated when topic changes.

ENG 6363 American Authors Before 1865 Intensive study of a major American author or group of related authors who flourished before the Civil War.

ENG 6383 American Authors Since 1865 Intensive study of a major American author or group of related authors who flourished after the Civil War.

ENG 6453 Seminar: Topics in World Literature Intensive study of a theme, motif, pattern of images, or significant feature of several works of world literature. Topic to be selected. May be repeated when topic changes.

ENG 6533 Teaching Writing in the Schools A survey of theories and methods of teaching composition with special emphasis on practical applications in teaching writing at all levels.

ENG 6563 Teaching Literature in the Schools A course in methods of teaching literature in the public schools and two-year colleges. Develops theories, rationales, strategies, and projects related to teaching literature.

ENG 6613 Seminar: Special Topics Intensive study of special issues related to literature and language such as folklore, genre theory, or the history of literary criticism. Topic to be selected. May be repeated when topic changes.

ENG 6623 Seminar: Folklore Intensive treatment of the concepts, theories, methods, materials, and history of folklore study.

ENG 6741-6 Thesis

ENG 6801-3 Independent Study (See department guidelines.)

EDEN 5553 Methods and Materials for Teaching English in the Secondary School The study of models of teaching and instruction and of assumptions underlying current teaching-learning practices for English in secondary schools. Opportunities to develop skills and strategies for teaching language, literature, and composition to culturally diverse students.

Philosophy

PHIL 5723 Aesthetics An analysis of the nature of art, designed to help students respond intelligently to works of art.

PHIL 5733 Environmental Ethics An investigation of the ethical dimensions of environmental issues. Prerequisite: PHIL 1103.

HERITAGE STUDIES

HS 7003 Introduction to Heritage Studies, Research, and Writing This core

class required for the Ph.D. program provides an introduction to important concepts and significant readings that delineate Heritage Studies. Also examined are resources for scholarly research and methods for effective writing.

HS 7061 Heritage Studies Seminar A graduate seminar/colloquium that examines and critiques trends, issues, and opportunities in the heritage professions through discussions of research and internship experiences; materials and methods; theory and practice; and events, regions, and individuals.

HS 7103 Concepts of Culture Seminar that examines the theoretical and methodological approaches to the study of culture of the disciplines within Heritage Studies through topics such as race, class, gender, region, religion, and issues of rural and urban life.

HS 7113 Regional Culture: History of the Mississippi River Delta A graduate seminar that examines the history and culture of the Mississippi River Delta. Areas of particular focus include the economic, political, and social development of the region from the era before European contact to the present.

HS 7123 Management Issues in the Heritage Professions A graduate seminar that examines management issues affecting the Heritage Professions. Specific emphasis is placed on planning for the preservation, preparation, and presentation of heritage to non-specialist or public audiences.

HS 7133 Cultural Resource Methods This course examines interrelationships between ethnography, field research, and the presentation of culture and history. Students learn field research methods and read ethnographic studies.

HS 7203 Special Topics in Heritage Studies: (subtitle varies) Intensive consideration of interdisciplinary topics related to the field of Heritage Studies. Specific subject of seminar to be selected. May be repeated when topic changes.

HS 7213 Research Seminar: (subtitle varies) A doctoral seminar that focuses on resources and concepts important to the development of independent scholarly work on a selected topic appropriate for the Heritage Studies Ph.D. program. The seminar provides extensive work with original research materials and intensive writing. May be repeated.

HP7221-3 Independent Study: (subtitle varies) Independent reading and/or research directed by faculty. Topics addressed through independent study will vary. May be repeated.

HP 7301-3 Heritage Studies Internship: (subtitle varies) Off-campus or on-campus directed experience in public institutions such as museums, libraries and archieves, historical societies and state parks, cultural tourist sites, community heritage programs, federal, state, and local agencies. A professional work experience directed by faculty and mentored by sponsors. Prerequisites: admission to the Ph.D. program or consent of faculty and sponsor. May be repeated.

HS 7311-9 Research and Practicum Experience Supervised research and professional work experience approved by the student's graduate advisor resulting in a report. Undertaken before completion of the comprehensive exam for either the master's degree or the doctoral degree in Heritage Studies. May be repeated.

HS 8891-9 Dissertation

DEPARTMENT OF HISTORY

General History

HIST 5303 The Idea of History A study of the idea of history in its chronological, practical, and historiosophical manifestations.

HIST 5713 Computers in the Social Studies Classroom Experience in evaluating, creating and using history websites and software, and developing computer presentation skills for the social studies classroom. No prerequisites.

HIST 6213 The Practice of History ship— research, writing, and criticism.

An experiential study of historical scholar-

HIST 6301-6 Thesis

HIST 6801-3 Independent Study

EDSS 5603 Methods and Materials for Teaching Social Studies in the Secondary School Historical and current trends in teaching social studies at the secondary school level. Major emphasis on content and concept development and their application in the social studies classroom. Practice in writing objectives, applying teaching techniques, and formulating student evaluations.

Public History

HIST 5313 Introduction to Public History Introductory overview of the field of public history, including areas of specialization such as archival management, museum work, oral history and folklore, historic preservation, and public parks.

HIST 5323 Management of Archives and Manuscripts Management of archival collections in academic, public, and private institutions, including traditional and digital technologies for preservation and access, and current issues confronting archivists.

HIST 5333 Historic Preservation Practical introduction to preservation of historic buildings, sites, and districts; surveys the history of the preservation movement, federal and state law and policy, the economics of preservation projects, and a variety of historic sites in the surrounding region.

HIST 5513 Museum Collections Management An overview of the management and preservation of material culture in museums. Policy development, documentation, and care of collections are broad topic areas.

HIST 5763 Public History Seminar This course will examine the philosophical, ethical, and practical aspects of applying the historians craft and training outside the classroom.

HIST 6223-6 Internship in Public History Practical experience with public agencies or private businesses in history-related subjects.

Global History

HIST 5613 Seminar in Global History: (subtitle varies) Intensive research seminar examining major questions in global history. May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.

HIST 6513 Theory and Practice of Global History Theoretical and practical issues facing teachers and practitioners of global history.

HIST 6523 Africa, Slavery, and World History Africa's role in larger global historical processes as a result of the slave trade.

HIST 6533 Indian Ocean World Since 1100 The Indian Ocean as a coherent unit of historical study, the sources and extent of this unity, and several explanations for its decline.

HIST 6543 History of the Crusades The medieval Crusades as multi-national military efforts, inter-cultural transactions and inter-religious conflicts, with emphasis on global consequences.

United States History

HIST 5413 Colonial North America Colonial development from Jamestown through the American Revolution.

HIST 5423 Foundations of the American Republic, 1783-1850 A study of the major political and social developments between the Revolution and the Civil War.

HIST 5453 United States Civil War and Reconstruction An intensive study of the Civil War period and the resulting problems of Reconstruction.

HIST 5463 U.S. Gilded Age/Progressive Era Explores the dramatic economic, social, and political upheavals of 1880-1917.

HIST 5473 U.S. Southern Women's History Examines the history and changing status of women in the U.S. South from the 1400s to the present.

HIST 5483 History of Sexuality in America Forces which have shaped American beliefs and practices concerning sexuality, and the roles played by gender, race and class.

HIST 6283 Special Topics in American History: (subtitle varies) (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle).

HIST 6333 Seminar in Arkansas Studies Intensive research seminar covering various aspects of Arkansas history.

HIST 6403 Studies in African-American History: (subtitle varies) This course will focus on the reading, analysis, and research of primary sources dealing with the African-American experience. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6413 American Regional History: (subtitle varies) Studies in the history of select American regions. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6423 American Political and Economic History: (subtitle varies) Studies in select political or economic topics in American history. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6433 American Cultural and Social History: (subtitle varies) Studies in select cultural and social topics in American history. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6443 American Groups in Conflict: (subtitle varies) Studies in the history of select American groups. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6453 American Period Studies: (subtitle varies) Studies in select periods of American history. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6833 The American Health Care System: Historical Perspectives The development of scientific, professional medicine, nursing and other health care occupations. The interaction of various health issues and their effect on the social history of the United States. (NOTE: HIST 6833 and NURS 6833 are equivalent courses—credit may be received for only one of the courses.)

World History

HIST 4263/5263 Early Christianity ranean and European lands, to 600 C.E.

Growth and influence of Christianity in Mediter-

HIST 5113 Imperial Russia Russian history to the Revolution of 1917.

HIST 5123 Soviet and Post-Communist Russia states.

The U.S.S.R. and Post-Soviet

HIST 5133 History of Ancient China Ancient Chinese civilization from the founding of the Shang Dynasty (1766 B.C.) to the end of the Three Kingdoms Period (A.D. 280).

HIST 5143 Rise of Modern China Major developments in Chinese history with emphasis on the twentieth century.

HIST 5153 Rise of Modern Japan Major developments in Japanese history with emphasis on the twentieth century.

HIST 5213 History of England: 55 B.C. to A.D. 1689 The social, political, and ecclesiastical history of England from Julius Caesar's reconnaissance to the Glorious Revolution.

HIST 5223 History of Great Britain: 1688 to 1982 The social, political, economic and imperial history of Great Britain from the Glorious Revolution to the Falklands War.

HIST 5253 The Rise of Modern Germany Germany and its role in World affairs since 1648, with emphasis on the period from Bismarck to Hitler.

HIST 5273 History of Mexico A survey emphasizing contemporary developments and relations with the United States.

HIST 5553 History of Medicine Worldwide survey of medicine, disease, and health from prehistoric times to the present.

HIST 6003 Introduction to Graduate Study of History Introduction to graduatelevel history, covering fundamental research skills needed for graduate work and an overview of the study of historiography.

HIST 6173 Studies in Twentieth Century European: (subtitle varies) History Reading and analysis of primary and secondary writings dealing with major problems of twentieth century Europe. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6253 Graduate Readings Seminar An in-depth look at the historical literature on a specific topic; content varies and the course may be repeated for credit.

HIST 6263 Graduate Research Seminar Closely guided examination of a body of documentary evidence, leading to a major research paper based on primary sources; content varies and the course may be repeated for credit.

HIST 6273 Special Topics in World History: (subtitle varies) (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6613 Studies in Civilization: (subtitle varies) Studies in the history of civilization before modern times. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6623 European History: (subtitle varies) Studies in select topics in the history of Europe. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6633 Eurasian History: (subtitle varies) Studies in select topics in the history of Eastern Europe, Russia, and the Eurasian Plain. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6643 Latin American History: (subtitle varies) Studies in select topics in the history of Latin America. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6653 Asian History: (subtitle varies) Studies in select topics in the history

of Asia. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

HIST 6663 History of Africa and the Middle East: (subtitle varies) Studies in select topics in African and Middle Eastern history. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle.)

DEPARTMENT OF LANGUAGES French

FR 5503 Special Topics Advanced study in a genre, movement, author, culture or other specialized topics. May be repeated when topic changes. Prerequisite: permission of professor.

FR 5601-2-3 Special Project in Teaching An independent study and practical application of selected professional topics in language teaching. May not be used to satisfy any degree requirements. Prerequisite: BSE majors only with at least 21 hours above FR 2023 and permission of professor.

FR 6801-2-3 Independent Study

Spanish

SPAN 5503 Special Topics Intensive study of a theme, motif, literary movement, genre, author, or a significant feature of several works of Spanish literature. May be repeated when topic changes. Prerequisite: SPAN 3413 or permission of professor.

SPAN 5601-2-3 Special Project in Teaching An independent study of selected professional topics in language teaching. This course may not be used to satisfy any degree requirements. May be repeated for up to six hours credit. Prerequisite: BSE majors only with at least 21 hours above SPAN 2023 and permission of professor.

SPAN 6801-2-3 Independent Study

Education

EDLA 5633 Methods and Materials for Teaching Foreign Languages in the Secondary School Knowledge and practice of instructional strategies and techniques associated with a proficiency-based approach to foreign language teaching. Study of the theoretical bases of language learning and acquisition, innovations in curricula, resources, materials, technology, and research in foreign language education.

DEPARTMENT OF POLITICAL SCIENCE

General Political Science

POSC 6003 Techniques of Political and Public Administration Research Develops a working knowledge of the substance of contemporary research in political science and public administration and of alternative research strategies and techniques of data analysis in contemporary research. Prerequisite: POSC 3003 or equivalent or permission of professor.

POSC 6603-6 Internship in Public Administration

POSC 6651-6 Thesis

POSC 6801-3 Independent Study

American Politics

POSC 5113 American Legislative Process A study of the structure and organization of legislative bodies and a detailed study of legislative processes.

POSC 5143 Public Opinion and Public Policy The function of public opinion in political systems, and methods for revealing public preferences; with principal focus on the U.S. case.

POSC 6113 Intergovernmental Relations A survey of federalism, grant-in-aid programs, and federal, state, local relations in the United States.

POSC 6123 Urban Politics An analysis of urban political processes and urban policy alternatives.

POSC 6133 Seminar in Political Parties and Political Behavior An analysis of selected aspects of American political parties and electoral behavior. May be repeated only once when topic changes.

POSC 6143 Seminar in American Government and Politics An examination of selected aspects of American governmental institutions and processes. May be repeated only once when topic changes.

POSC 6153 The Supreme Court, Politics and Law An analysis of the role of the Supreme Court as a political institution and its impact on public policy and the Constitution.

POSC 6173 Environmental Policy Processes Analysis of attitudes, values, processes and institutions that affect environmental policy and the environmental issues currently being faced at local, state, national and international levels.

Comparative Politics

POSC 5213 Politics of the Former Soviet Lands Government and politics of Russia and her neighbors, including the transition from communism and issues of war and peace between the republics of the former Soviet Union.

POSC 5223 Middle Eastern Political Systems Major Middle Eastern political systems, with concentration on their common characteristics and major differences.

POSC 6213 Major Asian Political Systems An examination of the political institutions of selected Asian countries.

POSC 6223 Seminar in Comparative Politics A review of the theory and method of comparative political study with an analysis of governmental institutions in Western and non-Western countries.

International Relations

POSC 5313 International Organization Development, structure, and politics of international organizations such as the United Nations.

POSC 6313 Contemporary International Relations A study of contemporary international problems and issues as they are related to the foreign policies of major powers.

POSC 6323 Revolutions and Foreign Policy A study of the revolutionary process in selected countries and its implications for foreign policy.

POSC 6333 International Relations Theory An in-depth examination of theories of international relations, such as realism, balance-of-power, pluralism, and globalism.

POSC 6343 The Environment and World Politics A study of the politics of the global environment, including disputes between industrialized countries and the Third World

over population policies, deforestation, global warming, and use of the oceans.

Public Administration

POSC 5533 Environmental Law and Administration Overview of current environmental law, its administration and enforcement.

POSC 6503 Managing Local Government An analysis of how public administrators manage municipal government, with special reference to such topics as community and economic development, housing, recreation, public safety, waste disposal, etc.

POSC 6513 Administrative Law A study of the rules and procedures of bureaucratic organizations and their applications.

POSC 6523 Decision Making An examination of decision-making models for individuals, small groups, and large organizations in the public sector.

POSC 6533 Public Policy Analysis and Evaluation Provides a theoretical and technical framework for understanding the fundamentals of policy analysis and evaluation.

POSC 6543 Administrative Behavior An examination of administrative structures and patterns of behavior in public sector organizations.

POSC 6553 Public Budgeting and Finance A study of political processes and administrative methods associated with governmental revenues, expenditures, and fiscal control of public organizations.

POSC 6563 Seminar in Public Administration An examination of the development of public administration as a profession; its history, political environment, ethics, and its method.

POSC 6573 Grant Writing and Administration Emphasis is placed on a step-bystep process through all stages of writing successful proposals and on providing technical expertise and knowledge through campus outreach efforts of faculty and students to strengthen the nonprofit and nongovernmental organizations that serve the local communities.

POSC 6583 Computer Applications in Public Administration An introduction to programming, office automation systems design and acquisition, and the application of computerized information systems in the management of governmental agencies and programs. Prerequisite: CS 1013, or an equivalent course, or the permission of the professor.

POSC 6593 Seminar in Human Resources Management An examination of policies, procedures, strategies, laws and regulations implemented in human resources management for public and nonprofit organizations.

Political Theory

POSC 5453 Analysis of Contemporary Political Theory An analytical and theoretical examination of one or more theoretical political issues of the 20th and 21st centuries. Topics of analysis may include democracy, justice, community, political ethics, multiculturalism, or the theories of a particular political philosopher or school of political philosophy. Content will vary.

POSC 6413 Seminar in Political Theory An examination of selected works of one or more major political philosophers.

COLLEGE OF NURSING AND HEALTH PROFESSIONS

The College of Nursing and Health Professions offers six graduate level programs: the Graduate Certificate in Aging Studies, the Graduate Certificate in Health Sciences Education, the Master of Communication Disorders (M.C.D.), the Doctor of Physical Therapy (D.P.T.), the Master of Science in Health Sciences (M.S.H.S.), and the Master of Science in Nursing (M.S.N.).

DOCTOR OF PHYSICAL THERAPY

The Doctor of Physical Therapy (DPT) if the preferred degree by the Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE) and the American Physical Therapy Association's (APTA) and it reflects the current level of study that is required to meet the latest standards for physical therapy education.

Admission Requirements

Admissions requirements include an earned bachelor's degree in a related field, acceptance to ASU, Graduate School and satisfactory completion of pre-requisite courses. Completing admission requirements does not ensure acceptance into the DPT program as students are admitted on a competitive space-available basis.

Application Deadlines

Application deadline is March 1st each year. Students may acquire detailed information about the application process and pre-requisite courses by contacting the Department of Physical Therapy at 870-972-3591 or visiting the department's website at http://www.astate.edu/conhp/pt.

The D.P.T. Degree and Physical Therapy Licensure

The D.P.T. is the entry-level degree for the practice of physical therapy. The

Curriculum associated with the degree prepares graduates for physical therapy practice while paying particular to the health and rehabilitation concerns of residents of the Delta region. Licensure to practice physical therapy is granted by the individual states and issued on scores obtained on the National Licensing Examination administered by the Federation of State Boards of Physical Therapy. Graduation from an accredited educational program is a prerequisite to sit for the licensing exam. The DPT program at ASU is accredited by the Commission on Accreditation of Physical Therapy Education.

Course Requirements

The DPT consists of 108 semester credit. The courses are a mixture of didactic and clinical learning experiences including several sections of extended weeks of full time clinical education. The sequence of courses appears below.

Course Sequence Fall Year 1 PT 7112 Gross Anatomy PT 7214 Movement Science PT 7624 Electrotherapy & Physical Agents PT 7524 Therapeutic Ex & Patient Handling PT 7512 Professional Issues 1: Introduction to PT Practice PT 7612 Methods of Instruction & Consultation

Spring Year 1 PT 7314 Physiology PT 7123 Research 1: Intro to Evidence Based Practice PT 7224 Neuroscience PT 8244 Musculoskeletal 1 PT 7243 Integumentary

Summer Year 1 PT 7733 Clinical Education 1 PT 7833 Clinical Education 2 PT 7413 Pathology & Differential Diagnosis

Fall Year 2 PT 7141 Research PT 8143 Neuromuscular 1 PT 8252 Musculoskeletal 2 PT 8341 Seminar in Instruction & Consultation PT 7443 Cardiopulmonary PT 7344 Administration 1

Spring Year 2 PT 8151 Research 3 PT 8653 Neuromuscular 2 PT 8753 Neuromuscular 3 PT 8352 Health & Wellness PT 7252 Psychosocial Issues PT 7323 Imaging & Pharmacology

Summer Year 2 PT 8163 Clinical Education 3 PT 8263 Clinical Education 4

Fall Year 3 PT 8571 Research 4 PT 8674 Musculoskeletal 3 PT 8773 Neuromuscular 4 PT 8272 Professional Issues in PT 2 PT 8872 Clinical Decision Making PT 8373 Elective: Special Topics in Physical Therapy

Spring Year 3 PT 8585 Clinical Education 5 PT 8685 Clinical Education 6 PT 8181 Independent Study & Culminating Experience

All students in the Graduate Program in Physical Therapy at ASU must pass a comprehensive examination prior to beginning the final clinical internships in the Spring of Year 3.

Progression to these clinical internships can be delayed or denied if a passing grade for the comprehensive examination is not achieved. After admission into the professional program, students will be required to take the GRE and the GRE writing examination prior to completion of the first year.

Minimum hours required for this program: 108

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN HEALTH SCIENCES

The Master of Science in Health Sciences is a generic degree that allows prospective students who are members of the healthcare workforce to advance their education. This is necessary to assure that leadership and educational positions such as lab managers, health systems analysts, college professors, department heads, etc. are filled by individuals with the requisite skills and knowledge for those positions. Graduates of this program will have a foundation in understanding the health care delivery system and in research and management principles to function in those roles. The healthcare workforce will be enhanced with a more sophisticated professional and in a complex medical marketplace, this is necessary. Students are increasingly seeking advanced degrees to make an investment for the future. Graduates

are employed in both the public and private sectors.

Admission Requirements

Applicants must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School. To apply, obtain an application form from the Graduate School. Send completed application form, required application fee, and official transcripts of all undergraduate and graduate course work to the Graduate School.

Course Requirements

The Master of Science in Health Sciences degree consists of a minimum core of 21 semester hours beyond the Bachelor's degree and a 21 semester hour graduate certificate option (Health Sciences Education, Health Care Management or Aging Studies—see program descriptions below).

Minimum hours required for this program: 42

GENERAL COURSE REQUIREMENTS

Core Electives (15 credits): HP 6113, U.S. Health Care NURS 6103, Research Design and Methodology OR CD 6053, Research in Communication Disorders HP 6033, Data Analysis in Health Professions NURS 6843, Ethics of Health Care HP 6023, Health Policy and Economic Issues Other (6 credits): HP 6701-6, Thesis HP 6601-6, Internship

MASTER OF COMMUNICATION DISORDERS (M.C.D.) DEGREE

The Master of Communication Disorders degree program is accredited by the Council on Academic Accreditation (CAA) of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA). This accreditation means that the master's degree program has met or exceeded the rigorous standards set by the CAA. The CAA will continuously monitor the program to ensure that these standards are maintained.

Admission Requirements

To be considered for admission to the M.C.D. degree program, applicants must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. However, meeting minimum requirements for admission to graduate study does not necessarily ensure acceptance into the M.C.D. program. The Communication Disorders (CD) program admits students on a competitive space-available basis.

In order to complete the admission process for the Communication Disorders program, the applicant must submit the following:

- 1. Submit a letter that requests acceptance into the program and states your goals and interests.
- 2. Arrange for delivery of a Readiness Rating Form to the department via website sub mission.
- 3. Submit an official transcript from each institution that you have attended. To be considered, applicants must possess an overall GPA of 3.00 or higher or a GPA of 3.25 (on a 4.00 scale) for the last 60 hours of undergraduate work.
- 4. Submit evidence of a score of 790 or higher on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- 5. Submit a current resume by Feb 15th annually.

All the above information should be sent to the Graduate School Office.

Applications for admission will be considered by the Communication Disorders Admis-

sions and Credits Committee the week following the application deadline.

To be eligible for consideration all applicants must have a complete application file and must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School.

Applicants With Undergraduate Degrees in Majors Other Than Speech-Language Pathology. Applicants with undergraduate degrees in an area other than communication disorders will be considered for admission only after having completed a minimum of 15 semester hours of the 28 credit hours of undergraduate deficiencies specified by the CD program. Applicants must identify the specific year for which they are applying. Such applicants will be considered for admission only after indicating in writing that they understand admission for the targeted year is contingent on their provision of evidence (in the form of official grade slips or an official transcript) of having successfully completed all but one of the core specified deficiency courses. Such evidence must be received prior to the first day of classes for the targeted year. In the event documentation is not provided by that time, the admission for a subsequent year.

Deadline for Receiving Applications

Applications for the next admission period will be due on Feb 15 prior to the next admission period. The admission period will be the first summer term of summer school for that year.

The M.C.D. Degree

The Master of Communication Disorders degree is offered for the purpose of educating individuals to a high level of competence in the management of speech, hearing, and language disorders. This program provides graduates with the necessary academic and clinical practice requirements for ASHA's Certificate of Clinical Competence (CCC-SLP), licensure to practice speech-language pathology in the State of Arkansas, and the Speech Pathology Certificate issued by the Arkansas Department of Education. Programs will be individually designed to prepare initial entry candidates as well as those with prior training and experience.

Courwse Requirements

The Master of Communication Disorders degree consists of a minimum of 49 semester hours beyond the Bachelor's degree including credit for clinical practice. Clinical practice consists of supervised, direct clinical experience approved and supervised by the faculty. Each candidate and the adviser will plan and design a program of study to ensure that professional requirements will be met. Deficiencies in undergraduate preparation may be assigned as prerequisites. The successful student is expected to have demonstrated expertise and in-depth knowledge of the normal communication processes, development, and disorders thereof; evaluation procedures to assess the bases of such disorders; and clinical techniques that have been shown to improve or eradicate them. In addition, competency must be demonstrated in the related areas of human anatomy and physiology, psychological dynamics, and research.

GENERAL COURSE REQUIREMENTS

CD 5751, Clinical Practice I

CD 6053, Research in Communication Disorders

CD 6153, Voice Disorders

CD 6243, Motor Speech Disorders

CD 6303, Augmentative and Alternative Communication

CD 6353, Language Intervention for At-Risk Infants and Toddlers

CD 6363, Language and Learning Disorders

CD 6503, Intervention in Communication Disorders

CD 6513, Advanced Aural Rehabilitation

CD 6603, Diagnosis in Communication Disorders

CD 6653, Contemporary Issues and Practices in Communication Disorders

CD 6713, Swallowing Disorders

CD 6743, Neurogenic Language and Associated Cognitive Disorders

CD 6761, Clinical Practice II

CD 6773, Clinical Practice III

CD 6787, Clinical Practice IV

CD 6001 Instrumentation in CD

Students who select the thesis option may substitute six semester hours of Thesis for

CD 6513, Advanced Aural Rehabilitation and CD 6653, Contemporary Issues and Practices in Communication Disorders.

Minimum hours required for this program: 49

All candidates for the M.C.D. degree must take the appropriate PRAXIS II Examination required for licensure in Arkansas and for the Certificate of Clinical Competence (CCC). A copy of the scores must be sent to the Communication Disorders Program Director, College of Nursing and Health Professions, Arkansas State University, P.O. Box 910, State University, AR 72467-0910.

MASTER OF SOCIAL WORK

The Master of Social Work (MSW) will be accredited by the council on social work Education. This MSW offers one concentration which is advanced generalist practice with a rural social work focus. Advanced generalist skills are applied to practice within the rural context and with people having a rural lifestyle. Students are prepared to acknowledge and utilize the less formal social exchange between people and systems that exist in rural communities. Students learn how to identify and develop resources, and how to use natural helping networks. Additionally, students learn the importance of examining issues of diversity; social work values and ethics; how to identify, prevent and interrupt social and economic injustice; and the importance of community empowerment. As an accredited program graduates will be able to practice in a variety of agencies and organizations and will able to be licensed at the masters' level in the state of Arkansas.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission to the to the MSW program must possess a bachelor's degree from an accredited college or university. Along with the undergraduate degree, Students will chose from two program choices.

Program choices:

- 1. Advanced standing: Available only to applicants to applicants who have received a BSW from a social work program that is accredited by CSWE within the last five years.
- Regular Standing: This program is for applicants who received their bachelor's degree in any discipline, who graduated from an accredited BSW program more than five years ago and any other student who does not meet requirements for the Advance standing program.

Application Requirements

- 1. Admission to Arkansas state University Graduate School.
- 2. A bachelor's degree from an accredited college or university (official transcripts must be provided).
- 3. A cumulative grade point average of 3.0 or better on a 4.0 scale for the last 60 credit hours of your undergraduate degree.
- 4. For admission to the Advanced standing program, you must have a 3.2 or better in social work major.
- 5. Three references from individuals who can objectively assess your potential for graduate work (i.e., Field Supervisor, Field Liaison, Faculty, Co-worker, Other Professional).
- 6. Prerequisites include a grade of "C" or better in : American Government, Human Biology, Basic Sociology, Statistics, Basic Psychology.
- 7. Computer literacy demonstrated through prior course work (Web-based classes or Computer Class).
- 8. A personal statement and resume.
- 9. 750 GRE (combined verbal and quantitative) or 386 MAT scores.

Course Requirements

Minimum hours required for this program:

- 30 graduate course hours is required for the Advanced Standing program
- 60 graduate course hours is required for the Regular Standing program

Advanced standing students will be given credit for 21 credit hours of undergraduate

social work course taken in a CSWE accredited program toward the required 51 Credit hours in the graduate program. The 6 hours of summer work plus the 24 credit hours of the second year program will complete the 30 credit hours required of advanced standing students.

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN NURSING (M.S.N.) DEGREE

The M.S.N. program prepares nurses with the complex practice skills and theoretical knowledge necessary for advanced nursing practice in the contemporary health care system. Graduate study in nursing is the basis for professional growth in advanced **practice roles** and the foundation for doctoral study in nursing.

The Master of Science in Nursing Program is accredited by the National League for Nursing Accrediting Commission (61 Broadway, New York, NY 10006, Telephone: 212-363-5555, Ext. 153).

The program is designed for individuals who hold the Bachelor of Science in Nursing degree. Students who have successfully completed all except the senior year of the B.S.N. program with a grade point average of 2.75 may take a graduate level course in each of the final two semesters of ASU's B.S.N. program. The total number of credits per semester may not exceed 15. Students enrolled under this option must complete the undergraduate courses within the first two semesters of enrollment in graduate work. If the undergraduate work is not completed at the end of the second semester, the student will be dropped from the Graduate School. After admission a Graduate Information Guide (GIG) is available that explains policies and requirements unique to the graduate nursing program.

MSN students are required to successfully complete a comprehensive exam or thesis (with a minimum of 6 credit hours) during their plan of study. Students selecting thesis must be continuously enrolled in thesis credits until graduation. Students considering doctoral education are strongly encouraged to select the thesis option.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Nursing program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. Completed Graduate School application forms and Department of Nursing application forms must be received in the Graduate School by April 15 for applicants seeking admission for full or part time study in the following Fall semester, and September 15 for admission to the following Spring semester. Visit the ASU Graduate School website http://graduateschool.astate. edu, for admission requirements.

Applicants to the MSN program complete the application process to the Department of Nursing, including submission of the MSN application form, a personal interview and orientation to the MSN program and its requirements. The MSN application form and admission requirements may be found on the Department of Nursing website, http://conhp.astate.edu/ Nursing/ Program%20Apps.htm. Students are offered admission to their selected specialty only. Should the student desire to change specialty focus, the procedure and requirements may be found on the website.

In addition to the general requirements for graduate degrees conferred by the Graduate School, applicants to the M.S.N. program must:

- Hold a Baccalaureate degree in nursing (BSN) from an accredited institution.
- Have a minimum Cumulative Grade Point Average of 2.75 (4.0 scale) overall or 3.0 on the last 60 hours of undergraduate work.
- Hold a current, unencumbered license to practice as a Registered Nurse. The unencumbered RN license must be active in the state where clinical practice is scheduled.
 - Individuals admitted pending NCLEX-RN examination results are required to withdraw from the program at the end of the first semester if the examination is not passed. The individual may reapply for admission upon successful completion of the licensing examination.
- Have completed an undergraduate course in health assessment or demonstrate proficiency in health assessment, which includes physical examination and history taking.
- Have successfully completed a graduate-level descriptive and inferential statistics course with a grade of C or above.

Evidence of the following is required before registering for each clinical course or practicum.

- 1. CPR certification (professional level) valid through the academic year.
- 2. TB skin test valid through the academic year.
- 3. Evidence of Hepatitis B immunization or signed declination statement.
- 4. Copy of professional liability insurance.
- 5. Copy of unencumbered RN license valid in the state of practice.

CRIMINAL BACKGROUND CHECKS

Arkansas law requires that applicants for licensure, including advanced practice licensure, submit to criminal background checks. Students graduating and planning on applying for advanced practice licensure should submit applications four (4) to six (6) months in advance of graduation in order to allow time for processing.

PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

The Adult Health Nursing major prepares nurses as clinical specialists in caring for adults with acute and chronic health problems.

Core Courses Required of Adult Health Nursing option:

NURS 6103, Research Design and Methodology NURS 6203, Theory Development in Nursing NURS 6303, Health Care Issues and Policy NURS 6402, Professional Role Development in Advanced Nursing

Support courses required of Adult Health Nursing option: NURS 6003, Advanced Clinical Physiology NURS 6013, Advanced Clinical Pharmacology NURS 6023, Advanced Assessment and Diagnostic Evaluation NURS 6762, Applied Clinical Research and Role Seminar NURS 689V, Thesis Option

Additional Courses required for Adult Health Nursing:

Advanced Practice courses—

NURS 6443, Advanced Adult Health Nursing I NURS 6453, Advanced Adult Health Nursing II NURS 646(1-6), Advanced Adult Health Nursing Practicum NURS 6473, Advanced Adult Health Nursing Clinical Synthesis

Electives

Three hours of graduate-level electives to be approved by the student's adviser.

Minimum hours required for this program: 40

The Family Nurse Practitioner program prepares nurses to deliver primary care to clients across the life span. Courses required for Family Nurse Practitioner:

Core Courses required for the Family Nurse Practitioner NURS 6103 Research Design and Methodology NURS 6203 Theory Development in Nursing NURS 6303 Health Care Issues and Policy NURS 6402 Professional Role Development in Advanced Nursing

Support courses required of the Family Nurse Practitioner NURS 6003, Advanced Clinical Physiology NURS 6013, Advanced Clinical Pharmacology NURS 6023, Advanced Assessment and Diagnostic Evaluation NURS 6753, FNP Synthesis Seminar NURS 689V, Thesis Option

Advanced Practice courses required of the Family Nurse Practitioner

NURS 6513, FNP Clinical Management I NURS 6514, FNP Clinical Management I Practicum NURS 6613, FNP Clinical Management II NURS 6614, FNP Clinical Management II Practicum NURS 6818, FNP Clinical Synthesis

Minimum hours required for this program: 45

The Adult Health Nursing offers an option in Nursing Education. Course work in the Advanced Adult Health Nursing Option includes: NURS 6103, 6203, 6303, 6402. Students earning a degree and completing the nurse educator option must be enrolled in a MSN track, such as adult health or family nurse practitioner.

Courses in the Nurse Educator option are:

NURS 6623, Curriculum Development in Health Professions NURS 6853, Teaching in Advanced Nursing Roles NURS 6713, Practicum in Nursing Education HP 6043, Measurement and Evaluation in Health Sciences

Minimum hours required for this option: 44

The Nursing Administration emphasis is available to MSN students. Course work in the Advanced Adult Health Option includes: NURS 6103, 6203, 6303, 6402. Students earning a degree and completing the Nursing Administration track will be required to take: NURS 6443, 6453, 646V, and 6473. Nursing Thesis is Optional (NURS 6893)

Additional Courses in the Nurse Administrator option are:

- NURS 6313 Power, politics and influence
- NURS 6353 Budgeting and financial management
- HP 6323 Healthcare Law and Quality Improvement
- MGMT 6013 Human resource management for healthcare organizations
- NURS 687V Healthcare Management Seminar

Minimum hours required for this option: 38

The MSN in Nurse Anesthesia is a 28 month, 85 credit hour full time program. Additional requirements for the Nurse Anesthesia program include the submission of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) general test scores. In addition, a minimum of two years of critical care experience as a Registered Nurse during which time the applicant has had the opportunity to function as an independent decision maker, demonstrate advanced psychomotor skills, and use and interpret advanced hemodynamic monitoring techniques. Review additional admission requirements for the Nurse Anesthesia program under the NA specialty link http://www2. astate.edu/a/conhp/nursing/majors/master-of-science-in-nursing/nurse-anesthesia/index.dot.

Program requirements for Nurse Anesthesia option include:

NURS 6523, Basic Principles of Anesthesia I

NURS 6113, Anesthesia Pharmacology I

NURS 6223, Anatomy, Physiology and Pathophysiology I

NURS 6042, Technology and Equipment for Nurse Anesthesia

NURS 6413, Advanced Chemistry and Physics Related to Anesthesia

NURS 6311, Clinical Practicum I

NURS 6533, Advanced Principles of Anesthesia I

NURS 6123, Anesthesia Pharmacology II

NURS 6233, Anatomy, Physiology and Pathophysiology II

NURS 6043, Regional Anesthesia and Analgesia

NURS 6322, Clinical Practicum II

NURS 6543, Advanced Principles of Anesthesia II

NURS 6243, Anesthesia Pharmacology III

NURS 6253, Anatomy, Physiology and Pathophysiology III

NURS 6333, Clinical Practicum III NURS 6553, Advanced Principles of Anesthesia III NURS 6103, Research Design and Methodology NURS 6346, Clinical Anesthesia Practicum IV NURS 6203, Theory Development in Nursing NURS 6423, Professional Aspects of Nurse Anesthesia NURS 6736, Clinical Internship I NURS 6723, Synthesis Seminar I NURS 6787, Clinical Internship II NURS 6773, Synthesis Seminar II NURS 6797, Clinical Internship III

Minimum hours required for this program: 85

GRADUATE CERTIFICATE IN HEALTH SCIENCES EDUCATION

The goal of this program is to provide the foundation framework for those seeking didactic or clinical education roles. Students will be exposed to a variety of educational theories and methodologies.

Core (15 credits):

CI 6533, Theories of Instruction HP 6053, The Professorate HP 6043, Measurement and Evaluation in Health Sciences ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education NURS 6623, Curriculum Development in Health Professions

Electives (6 credits):

HP 5103, Patient Education: Teaching and Learning in Health Professions HP 5113, Leadership in Health Professions HP 6022, Clinical Education Methods NURS 6001, Health Care Information Resources NURS 6833, American Health Care Systems: Historical Perspectives HP 6201-3, Independent Study

Minimum hours required for this certificate: 21

GRADUATE CERTIFICATE IN HEALTH CARE MANAGEMENT

The goal of this program is:

- To provide students with knowledge of the critical issues and concepts for effective management of health care organizations.
- To facilitate integration of key elements of effective health care management and how they work jointly to enhance the quality of healthcare and the performance of health care managers, and thus, the overall performance of the health care organization itself.
- To emphasize the importance of all aspects of health care management and their relationship in achieving and maintaining professionalism in internal/external customer relationships.
- To facilitate effective decision making in the day-to-day operations of the management of health care organizations.
- To provide the understanding of health care management processes and practices as they apply to diverse health care settings in such a way that they support longterm advancement and career opportunities in health care management.

Required Courses:

Core (18 hours):

HP 6313 Topics in Healthcare Management HP 6323 Healthcare Law and Quality Improvement NURS 680V Healthcare Management Seminar MGMT 6003 Organizational Behavior in Healthcare Organizations FIN 6813 Healthcare Finance MIS 6513 Healthcare Informatics

Electives (3 hours):

MKTG 6213 Healthcare Marketing MGMT 6013 Human Resource Management for Health Care Organizations

Minimum hours required for this certificate: 21

GRADUATE CERTIFICATE PROGRAM IN AGING STUDIES

The goal of this program is to provide the foundation and interdisciplinary framework necessary for understanding aging processes and issues. The program enhances the development of an understanding and appreciation for the aging processes through knowledge of physical, psychological and social aspects of aging.

OBJECTIVES

- Understand the variety of contexts in which aging can be examined and their implications for practice;
- Identify how older persons are affected by the person-environment interaction;
- Identify and describe bio/psycho/social concepts and theories used to study aging;
- Recognize the influence of theories of aging on policies and procedures in practice;
- Understand the challenges and opportunities facing individuals, families and societies as members age chronologically and functionally;
- Recognize the relevance of age-related differences and changes over time in processes associated with aging within the context of applied research;
- Understand the ethical, legal, legislative, leisure and educational dimensions important in the field of aging;
- Understand critical thinking, problem-solving, and effective communication techniques relative to life-span development that affect personal awareness and behavior.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Applicants must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School. To apply, obtain an application form from the Graduate School. Send completed application form, required application fee, and official transcripts of all undergraduate and graduate course work to the Graduate School.

Courses required for the Certificate in Aging Studies

Core (15 credits):

NURS 5013, Physical Health and Aging COUN 6423, Psychosocial Aspects of Aging SOC 5353, Sociology of Aging SOC 5323, Applied Research HP 6013, Interdisciplinary Capstone-Aging Studies

Electives (6 credits):

PSY 6413, Learning and Cognition in Adulthood SOC 6123, Seminar: Aging, Law and Social Issues SCOM 5403, Seminar in Health Communications

Minimum hours required for this certificate: 21

GRADUATE CERTIFICATE IN ADDICTION STUDIES

This program is centered on rural social work practice centers in Northeast Arkansas. The curriculum is designed to equip social work practitioners in the application of evidence based practice and the 12-step planned change process of Alcoholics Anonymous. The curriculum is designed to teach graduates how to assess and treat addictions.

Track A (Social Work Students)

SW 6003 Psychopathology for Social Workers SW 5323 Substance Abuse and Dependence Interventions SW 6053 Clinical Practice with Group SW 6033 Clinical Practice with Individuals SW 6803 Full-Time Advanced Field I SW 6813 Full-Time Advanced Field II SW 6821 Part-Time Advanced Field I SW 6822 Part-Time Advanced Field II SW 6831 Part-Time Advanced Field II SW 6832 Part-Time Advanced Field II SW 6832 Part-Time Advanced Field II

Total Hours: 18

Track B (Other Majors) PSY 6533 Psychopathology SW 5323 Substance Abuse & Dependence Interventions COUN 6123 Group Dynamics PSY 6113 Theories & Techniques in Helping Relationships SW 5273 Practicum in Addiction Studies I SW 5293 Practicum in Addiction Studies II

Total Hours: 18

COLLEGE OF NURSING AND HEALTH PROFESSIONS GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH PROFESSIONS

Communication Disorders

CD 5093 Neurological Bases of Human Communication A study of the structure and function of the nervous system as related to normal communication.

CD 5254 Introduction to Neurogenic Disorders A survey of speech, cognitivelinguistic, and swallowing disorders following neurologic insult. The course will include assessment and general intervention strategies.

CD 5303 Language Intervention for Individuals with Mild Disabilities Assessment procedures for evaluating language disorders and language intervention procedures for individuals with mild disabilities.

CD 5403 Aural Rehabilitation Methods of instruction in auditory training, speech reading, and hearing aid orientation.

CD 5502 Advanced Manual Communication An advanced course designed to continue development of basic language skills in American Sign Language and Signing Exact English. Prerequisite: permission of professor. Graduate enrollees will demonstrate research in communication with the deaf.

CD 5553 Craniofacial Anomalies and Communication Disorders A study of the speech, language, hearing, and swallowing disorders associated with cleft palate and other craniofacial syndromes.

CD 5751 Clinical Practice I Stresses assessment, report writing, development of IEP and lesson plans. All students must complete this practicum under the supervision of ASU Speech and Hearing Center personnel. A minimum of 50 clock hours of clinical practice is required.

CD 5801-3 Special Topics Workshop A specifically designed series of learning experiences to enhance the professional capabilities of speech pathologists. Opportunity for participants to engage in meaningful learning activities and interact with recognized professionals in the field. Course can be repeated for credit.

CD 6001 Instrumentation in Communication Disorders "Hands-on" electrophysiological, electroacoustic, and psychoacoustic methods and procedures in the diagnosis, treatment, and research of communication disorders. Summer II.

CD 6003 Experimental Phonetics Study of the physical (acoustic), physiologic, and perceptual properties of the speech signal, its production and perception.

CD 6053 Research in Communication Disorders Study of problems and methods in communication disorders research. Critical examination of research design, procedures, and reporting of research studies in communication disorders.

CD 6063 Multicultural Issues in Communication Disorders A study of multicultural issues applicable to providing speech-language-hearing services. Nonbiased assessment and culturally relevant intervention procedures and strategies will be offered.

CD 6103 Stuttering Study of leading theories and research methods. Learning theory utilized as basis for remediation and prevention.

CD 6153 Voice Disorders Advanced study of voice anatomy and physiology; theories of voice production; voice disorders and pathologies and their treatment.

CD 6203 Cleft Palate and Cerebral Palsy Study of the speech, language, and hearing problems associated with these organic disorders.

CD 6243 Motor Speech Disorders A study of the clinical assessment and management of dysarthria, and apraxia of speech in adults and children.

CD 6253 Aphasia Study of models of language behavior. Evaluation of aphasic behavior and methods of rehabilitation. Neural anatomy and physiology underlying aphasic behavior examined.

CD 6303 Augmentative and Alternative Communication Theories, procedures, and materials for language intervention with individuals with moderate-profound disabilities. Alternative communication systems will be emphasized.

CD 6353 Language Intervention for At-Risk Infants and Toddlers The course explores language disorders associated with at-risk infants and toddlers as well as strategies for facilitating communication development to be implemented by professionals and family members. Prerequisite: CD 3303.

CD 6363 Language and Learning Disorders Study of the language demands encountered by school-age children, and the effects of language disorders on written language acquisition. Assessment and intervention will be emphasized.

CD 6503 Intervention in Communication Disorders Principles, methods, and

procedures for providing clinical intervention to individuals with communication disorders.

CD 6513 Advanced Aural Rehabilitation Methods and procedures of complete hearing evaluation, hearing aid fitting, and aural rehabilitation.

CD 6603 Diagnosis in Communication Disorders Theory, practice, and instrumentation associated with assessing the communication skills of individuals with communication disorders.

CD 6653 Contemporary Issues and Practices in Communication Disorders A study of current issues which significantly impact the profession of communication disorders. These issues include, but are not limited to, best practices in service delivery for a variety of communication disorders, national health care reform, establishing a private practice, third party payment, and professional ethics.

CD 6713 Swallowing Disorders A study of the normal and disordered swallow (dysphagia). Emphasis on the clinical assessment and management of adult and pediatric swallowing and its disorders, from the perspective of a speech-language pathologist.

CD 6703 Articulation Disorders Theoretical and pragmatic views of etiology, diagnosis, and treatment of articulation disorders.

CD 6743 Neurogenic Language and Associated Cognitive Disorders An advanced study of language and associated cognitive behavior following neurologic pathology, from the perspective of a speech pathologist. Examination of the theoretical basis for the behaviors and their treatment. Includes detailed discussion of assessment and management strategies.

CD 6761 Clinical Practice II Stresses different types of intervention approaches and counting and charting responses. A minimum of 50 clock hours of clinical practice is required.

CD 6771 Clinical Practice III Stresses refinement of the clinical process and may include an internship in external settings to help in development of career goals. A minimum of 50 clock hours of clinical practice is required.

CD 6787 Clinical Practice IV Stresses refinement of the clinical process in an intensive internship setting. A minimum of 200 clock hours of clinical practice is required. Students can expect to obtain significantly more clock hours in this internship than the minimum requirement of 200. Completion of the internship as assigned by the clinic director is mandatory regardless of the date of completion of the minimum clock hour requirement.

CD 6801-3 Independent Study

CD 6891-6 Thesis

Health Professions

HP 5103 Patient Education: Teaching and Learning in Health Professions This course provides a framework for understanding the linkage between teaching and learning. Teaching strategies and methodologies that compare and contrast teacher centered versus patient-centered approaches are presented.

HP 5113 Leadership in Health Professions This course examines models of leadership, both historical and contemporary, and how these models can be applied in the health care setting.

HP 5133 Performance Enhancement and Metabolism for Sport and Exercise Provides learners with a basic and applied scientific knowledge base that can be used to enhance human performance, to protect the health and safety of active individuals, and to be a critical consumer. **HP 6013 Interdisciplinary Capstone - Aging Studies** Provides the learner with an integrated, multidisciplinary approach to the study of aging and the opportunity to apply issues within the field of aging in a collaborative fashion. Topics investigated include the social, psychological, and physical perspectives of aging, administration issues, and health promotion.

HP 6022 Clinical Education Methods Provides the learner with an integrated, multidisciplinary approach to the study of clinical education and the opportunity to apply issues within the field of clinical education in a collaborative fashion.

HP 6023 Health Policy and Economic Issues This course will focus on the principles of health economics essential to understanding current trends in the health care field and the development and implementation of health policy.

HP 6033 Data Analysis in Health Professions This course addresses the theory and mechanics of data analysis related to basic and applied research in the health professions. The course includes the use of statistical analysis using computerized programs such as SPSS. Topics range from basic descriptive statistics to inferential analysis.

HP 6043 Measurement and Evaluation in Health Sciences This course presents the theories of evaluation as related to the student and the various educational activities. Types of evaluation, appropriate application, preparation, and scoring of evaluation instruments are all critical topics included in this course.

HP 6053 The Professorate The role and responsibilities of faculty in health education including how to access literature, improving teaching skills, correlate health research information, and maintain a balance between scholarship, service and teaching.

HP 6113 U.S. Health Care This course examines the American health care system in terms of how the system is constructed, how it is administered, how it is financed, and how the health care manager can effectively interact within the system.

HP 6201-3 Independent Study Student may select, with permission of their adviser and faculty supervision, an area for intensive study, practice or investigation related to their plan of study.

HP 6313 Topics in Healthcare Management A survey of topics in the American healthcare system, providing an introductory understanding in the history of healthcare finance and delivery; ethics in the finance and delivery of healthcare; healthcare economics; healthcare stakeholders and policy-making; and healthcare marketing.

HP 6323 Healthcare Law and Quality Improvement A study of law and quality improvement in healthcare management that will consider an overview of the role and the primary regulation promulgated by public and private regulators of healthcare; and statistical process controls to improve the quality of healthcare services.

HP 6601-6 Internship in Health Sciences This program is designed to provide a purposeful experience in settings appropriate to the student's graduate emphasis. This course provides comprehensive, independent practice experiences under the guidance of a faculty approved preceptor. Must be enrolled for subsequent semesters until completion of the internship (6 credits).

HP 6701-6 Thesis Completion of Thesis research under the direction of a faculty thesis adviser and committee. Must be enrolled in subsequent semesters until completion of thesis (6 credits).

SW 5373 Social Work and Health Care Services This course is designed to provide knowledge and understanding of direct social work practice in varied health care settings. Illness, disease, trauma/disability, death and dying are examined from an ecological systems perspective. Issues of diversity and bioethics are emphasized.

Physical Therapy

PT 5001-3 Independent Study in Physical Therapy Guided investigation of a physical therapy topic selected in consultation with a member of the Physical Therapy faculty. May be repeated for different topics for a total of 6 semester credits. Prerequisites: Admission to the Graduate Program in Physical Therapy, approval of student's adviser and the Graduate Program in Physical Therapy faculty.

PT 5102 Gross Anatomy Study of the structure and function of the human limbs; introduction to embryology and histology; regional description with emphasis on the muscular, skeletal, nervous, and vascular systems of the limbs. For Physical Therapy majors only. Prerequisites: Admission to Graduate Program of Physical Therapy.

PT 5112 Movement Science Analysis of the anatomical and biomechanical aspects of normal and abnormal human motion, including posture and gait and the implications of their relevance to physical therapy. Principles of muscle force testing and goniometry are resented. Prerequisite: Admission to the Graduate Program in Physical Therapy. Corequisite: PT 5102.

PT 5122 Neuroscience An analysis of the structure and function of the human nervous system. For Physical Therapy majors only. This course will meet twice a week for two hours each. Prerequisites: PT 5102 and PT 5112.

PT 5132 Human Physiology Provides learners with an integrated knowledge and application of physiological principles related to the provision of patient care in physical therapy. Topics investigated include the physiology of the musculoskeletal, neurological, renal, cardiopulmonary, and endocrine systems. Topics will include the normal functional responses of these systems and responses to physical therapy treatments. Prerequisite: PT 5102 and PT 5112.

PT 6101 Musculoskeletal I This course is delivered in a seminar and laboratory format. It includes the study of structural and functional changes associated with conditions and diseases of the musculoskeletal system. The course addresses the common medical interventions for these conditions and diseases, including the basic pharmacological interventions. The course also explores the psycho-social issues surrounding disability and related loss with regard to musculoskeletal conditions. Prerequisite: PT 5102 and PT 5112.

PT 6111 Neuromuscular I This course is intended to form a sound foundation for all of the neuromuscular courses in following semesters. A study of structural and functional changes, including clinical manifestations, caused by disease processes in central nervous system, peripheral diagnosis, medical and non-medical interventions including basic pharmacology are introduced. This course discusses the psycho-social aspects of neuromuscular disorders. Prerequisites: PT 5102 and PT 5112.

PT 6121 Integumentary I This class provides an investigation into the risk factors, pathophysiology, and pharmaceutical considerations associated with integumentary diseases and conditions in humans. Prerequisite: Admission to the PT Professional program.

PT 6132 Cardiopulmonary I This class provides an investigation into the risk factors, pathophysiology and pharmaceutical considerations associated with cardiovascular disease in humans. Prerequisite: PT 5132.

PT 6141 Research I This course is designed to be a mentor-protégé experience. The course represents the initial semester of this process. The student will be given an opportunity to become involved in research under the direction of a faculty member. Three semesters will follow in a similar format. At the completion of these courses the student will have produced (alone or in conjunction with the mentor) a product of scholarly quality, suitable for presentation and/or publication. Prerequisite: Admission to the Graduate Physical Therapy Program.

PT 6202 Musculoskeletal II This laboratory experience offers the student the op-

portunity to begin the acquisition of skills and knowledge basic to the management of patients with musculoskeletal disorders. Topics covered include examination principles and techniques, development of movement dysfunction diagnosis, common interventions such as therapeutic exercise, physical agents, manual therapy, and documentation. Prerequisite: PT 6101.

PT 6212 Neuromuscular II Students will have opportunity to focus on evaluation, assessment, and treatment planning for pediatric population with neuromuscular illness. A broad spectrum of neurological conditions, including cerebral palsy, spina bifida, etc will be the focus of the course. Prerequisite: PT 6111.

PT 6222 Integumentary II This class provides an investigation into the evaluation, treatment, and rehabilitation considerations associated with integumentary diseases and conditions in humans. Prerequisite: PT 6121.

PT 6241 Research II This course is designed to be a mentor-protégé experience. The course represents the second semester of this process. The student will proceed to conduct research under the direction of a faculty member. This research will be based on the previous semester's work that culminated in a comprehensive literature review. Two semesters will follow in a similar format. At the completion of these courses the student will have produced (alone or in conjunction with the mentor) a product of scholarly quality, suitable for presentation and/or publication. Prerequisite: PT 6141.

PT 6252 Administration I Provides learners with an integrated knowledge and application of managerial principles related to the health service administration. Topics investigated include personnel management, budgeting, marketing, policy and procedures, organizational planning and development, consulting, and employee benefits. Prerequisite: Admission to the physical therapy program.

PT 6362 Clinical Education I Five weeks of full-time affiliation at an assigned facility working with patients under the supervision of an on-site physical therapist. Students integrate the knowledge of basic sciences and interventions to practice problem-solving techniques in the clinical setting. Prerequisites: PT 6202, PT 6222, PT 6252, PT 6241, and PT 6212.

PT 6372 Clinical Education III Five weeks of full-time affiliation at an assigned facility working with assigned patients under the supervision of an on-site physical therapist. Students integrate the knowledge of basic sciences and interventions to practice problem-solving techniques in the clinical setting. Prerequisites: PT 6362

PT 6403 Musculoskeletal III The management of muskuloskeletal cases of the upper and lower extremities incorporating anatomy, biomechanics, pathology, clinical diagnosis, intervention, education, prevention, ergonomics, pain management, and conditioning. Emphasis is on the clinical decision making in all aspects of patient therapist interactions... Prerequisite: PT6202

PT 6413 Neuromuscular III Students will have opportunity to focus on evaluation, assessment, and treatment planning for adult and elderly populations with neuromuscular illness. A broad spectrum of neurological conditions, including traumatic and degenerative spinal cord injuries, etc will be the focus of the course. Prerequisite: PT 6111.

PT 6441 Research III This course is designed to be a mentor-protégé experience. The course represents the third semester of this process. The student will proceed to conduct research under the direction of a faculty member. This research will be based on the previous semester's work that culminated in the implementation of a data collection methodology. One additional semester will follow in a similar format. At the completion of these courses the student will have produced (alone or in conjunction with the mentor) a product of scholarly quality, suitable for presentation and/or publication. Prerequisite: PT 6241.

PT 6451 Administration II Provides learner with advanced problem solving skills and special situational managerial problems. Topics addressed include company downsizing,

allocation of limited fiscal resources, dating in the workplace, performance evaluations and raises, outcomes assessment, managed care and sexual harassment. Prerequisite: PT 6252.

PT 6503 Musculoskeletal IV The management of musculoskeletal cases of the spine and TMJ incorporating anatomy, biomechanics, pathology, clinical diagnosis, intervention, education prevention, ergonomics, pain management, and conditioning. Emphasis will be on clinical decision making in all aspects of patient therapist interactions. . Prerequisite: PT 6202

PT 6513 Neuromuscular IV Students will have opportunity to focus on evaluation, assessment, and treatment planning for adult and elderly populations with neuromuscular illness. Abroad spectrum of neurological conditions, including traumatic head injuries and degenerative conditions such as Parkinsonism, etc will be the focus of the course. Prerequisite: PT 6413.

PT 6532 Cardiopulmonary II This class provides an investigation into the evaluation, treatment and rehabilitation considerations associated with cardiovascular disease in humans. Prerequisite: PT 6132.

PT 6541 Research IV This course is designed to be a mentor-protégé experience. The course represents the fourth semester of this process. The student will complete research under the direction of a faculty member. This research will be based on the previous semester's work that has culminated in the implementation of a data collection methodology, the collection of data, and the analysis of the data collected. At the completion of these courses the student will have produced (alone or in conjunction with the mentor) a product of scholarly quality, suitable for presentation and/or publication. Prerequisite: PT 6441.

PT 6601 Musculoskeletal V This course is a laboratory clinical simulation course designed to assist students in the integration of all content and skills included in all Musculo-skeletal courses of the ASU Graduate PT Curriculum. Students are provided and/or develop musculoskeletal cases that are diagnosed, managed, and defended in a laboratory setting. This course prepares the student, with regard to musculoskeletal issues, for the final semester of clinical rotation. Prerequisite: PT 6503.

PT 6611 Neuromuscular V This course is the last in a series of courses dealing with neuromuscular conditions. Students will have opportunity to focus on evaluation, assessment, and treatment planning for pediatric, adult and elderly populations with neuromuscular illness. The areas discussed in this course will demand a higher order of knowledge and skills acquired during the previous neuromuscular courses. Prerequisite: PT 6513.

PT 6602 Clinical Education III Five weeks of full-time affiliation at an assigned facility working with assigned patients under the supervision of an on-site physical therapist. Students integrate the knowledge of basic sciences and interventions to practice problem solving techniques in the clinical setting. Prerequisites: PT 6503, PT 6513, PT 6541, and PT 6532.

PT 6763 Clinical Education IV Eight weeks of full-time affiliation at an assigned facility working with assigned patient under the supervision of an onsite physical therapist. Students integrate the knowledge of basic sciences and interventions to practice problem-solving techniques in the clinical setting. Prerequisite: PT 6601 and PT 6611.

PT 6773 Clinical Education V Eight weeks of full-time affiliation at an assigned facility working with assigned patients under the supervision of an on-site physical therapist. Students integrate the knowledge of basic sciences and interventions to practice problem solving techniques in the clinical setting. Prerequisite: PT 6763.

PT 7112 Gross Anatomy Study of the structure and function of the human limbs, spine, head and neck; regional description with emphasis on the muscular, skeletal, nervous, and vascular systems of the limbs and spine. Corequisite PT 7214 Movement Science.

PT 7123 Research I The first of four mentored research courses culminating in a project suitable for presentation or publication, with the first course focusing on surveillance

of the research landscape, identification of a research topic, and review of related literature.

PT 7141 Research II The second of four mentored research courses culminating in a project suitable for presentation or publication, with the second course focusing on the development and defense of the research proposal and its approval by the ASU Institutional Review Board.

PT 7214 Movement Science Anatomical and biomechanical analysis of normal and abnormal human motion, including posture and gait, and their implications for physical therapy. Principles of muscle force testing and goniometry.. Corequisite: PT 7112 Gross Anatomy.

PT 7224 Neuroscience Analysis of the structure and function of the human nervous system for physical therapy majors. Prerequisite: Successful completion of PT 5102 Gross Anatomy.

PT 7243 Integumentary Pathologies, impairments, functional limitations, and disabilities of individuals with integumentary system dysfunction; review of relevant anatomy, physiology and pathophysiology of the integumentary system; physical therapy management of individuals with compromised integumentary system.

PT 7252 Psychosocial Issues in Physical Therapy Physical therapists' role is management of psychosocial issues affecting patient care including loss and grieving, self concept, socio-cultural considerations, stress and cooing, motivational issues and terminal illness.

PT 7314 Physiology Provides learners with and integrated knowledge and application of physiological principles related to the provision of patient care in physical therapy. Topics investigated include the physiology and normal responses of the musculoskeletal, neurological, renal, and cardiopulmonary systems.

PT 7323 Imaging and Pharmacology An overview of radiologic imagine and pharmacology in physical therapy practice, with the radiology portion covering the indications, uses, limitations and advantages of imaging techniques, and the pharmacology portion covering the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of various pharmacologic interventions.

PT 7343 Administration I The first of two courses addressing principles of health administration, which emphasis on the US healthcare system; legal and ethical issues; business basics, human resource management; service marketing; health care economics; and outcomes, accreditation, risk management, and consultative services.

PT 7413 Pathophysiology and Differential Diagnosis This course examines the influence of disease on different body systems. Content examines the effects of pathological and age-related changes on health and human movement. The course includes differential diagnosis and basic pharmacological principles for a variety of pathologies.

PT 7443 Cardiopulmonary Addresses the physical therapy management cardiopulmonary dysfunction, with emphasis on pathologies, impairments, functional limitations, and disabilities associated with the dysfunctions, and the development of a systematic approach to examination, evaluation, diagnosis, prognosis, and intervention. Prerequisites; PT 7314, and PT 7413

PT 7733 Clinical Education I The first of six supervised clinical education courses spanning 5 weeks, which provides students an opportunity to integrate previously learned academic coursework into actual clinical practice, culminating with entry level performance at conclusion of all clinical education courses.

PT 7512 Professional Issues I Introduction to the Guide to Physical Therapist practice, professional association, professional behaviors, leadership, regulation of the profession.

PT 7524 Therapeutic Exercise and Patient Handling

This course applies

principles from anatomy, physiology, and biomechanics to clinical procedures of massage, manual therapy, therapeutic exercise and basic patient care skills. In addition documentation for physical therapist is covered.

PT 7612 Methods of Instruction and Consultation The first of two courses addressing the role of the therapist as educator, with emphasis on principles and methods of effective instruction, feedback, and consultation along with the various forms of educational and instructional technologies to present information.

PT 7624 Electrotherapy and Physical Agents Introduction to the theory and applications of thermal modalities and electrotherapy to human tissue. Indications, contraindications, and precautions for thermal modalities, and electrotherapy are covered. Clinical decision making and appropriate applications of the modalities are emphasized.

PT 7733 Clinical Education I The first of six supervised clinical education courses spanning 5 weeks, which provides students an opportunity to integrate previously learned academic coursework into actual clinical practice, culminating with entry level performance at conclusion of all clinical education courses.

PT 7833 Clinical Education II The second of six supervised clinical education courses spanning 5 weeks, which provides students an opportunity to integrate previously learned academic coursework into actual clinical practice, culminating with entry level performance at conclusion of all clinical education courses.

PT 8143 Neuromuscular I Theoretical foundations of neuromuscular rehabilitation including normal and abnormal movement, neuroplasticity, limbic functions; principles of differential diagnosis, psychosocial aspects of neuromuscular disorders; medical and nonmedical interventions including basic pharmacology. Prerequisites: PT 7224 and PT 7314.

PT 8151 Research III Third mentored research course culmination in a project suitable for presentation of publication, focusing on implementation of the research project and gathering of pertinent data as outlined in the research proposal. Prerequisite: PT 7141 Research II.

PT 8163 Clinical Education III The third of six supervised clinical education courses spanning 5 weeks, which provides students an opportunity to integrate previously learned academic coursework into actual clinical practice, culminating with entry level performance at conclusion of all clinical education courses.

PT 8172 Administration II The second administrative course addressing principles of health administration. Emphasis on nuances in patent care, federal reimbursement, and clinical administration across the US healthcare system including acute, skilled nursing, home health, outpatient, and hospice care. Prerequisite: PT 7343 Administration I.

PT 8181 Independent Study and Cumulating Experience This is an independent study that is designed to meet the individual needs of the student. The course work is designed on an individual basis.

PT 8244 Musculoskeletal I Management of musculoskeletal cases of the upper and lower extremities incorporating anatomy, biomechanics, pathology, clinical diagnosis, and intervention. Emphasis is on clinical decision making in all patient-therapist interaction. Education, prevention, ergonomics, pain management, and conditioning also covered. Prerequisite: PT 7624

PT 8254 Musculoskeletal II Management of musculoskeletal cases of the upper and lower extremities incorporating anatomy, biomechanics, pathology, clinical diagnosis, and intervention. Emphasis is on clinical decision making in all patient-therapist interaction. Education, prevention, ergonomics, pain management, and conditioning also covered. Prerequisite: PT 8244 Musculoskeletal I. **PT 8263 Clinical Education IV** The fourth of six supervised clinical education courses spanning 5 weeks, which provides students an opportunity to integrate previously learned academic coursework into actual clinical practice, culminating with entry level performance at conclusion of all clinical education courses.

PT 8272 Professional Issues II Exploration of the roles of physical therapist in clinical practice and ethical and legal dilemmas faced by physical therapists; design of a professional development plan.

PT 8341 Seminar in Instruction and Consultation The second of two courses addressing the role of the therapist as educator. Emphasis on student facilitated instruction using a variety of pedagogical approaches, active learning strategies, instructional technologies, and assessment

PT 8352 Health and Wellness The first component of this course addresses cardiopulmonary rehabilitation of individuals with cardiopulmonary system dysfunction, and health and wellness issues relevant to Physical Therapy. The second component of this course is focused on health and wellness of the elderly.

PT 8373 Complementary and Alternative Medicine An overview of complementary and alternative medicine with emphasis on current research information pertaining to the safety and effectiveness of representative therapies and the application of research evidence in the context of physical therapy practice.

PT 8473 Cultural Competence in the Delivery of Health Care Self- assessment of awareness, knowledge, sensitivity and acceptance of the importance of cultural issues in a culturally diverse health care environment; definition/components of culture, cultural values, cultural competence, health/healing, transcultural communication, fostering cultural competence in other health care workers.

PT 8571 Research IV The fourth of four mentored research courses culminating in a project suitable for presentation or publication, with the fourth course focusing on the development and defense of the final research project and its submission for publication or presentation.

PT 8585 Clinical Education V The fifth of six supervised clinical education courses spanning 5 weeks, which provides students an opportunity to integrate previously learned academic coursework into actual clinical practice, culminating with entry level performance at conclusion of all clinical education courses.

PT 8653 Neuromuscular II Examination, assessment and treatment planning for pediatric population with a broad spectrum of neurological conditions, including cerebral palsy, genetic disorder, etc. Prerequisite: PT 8143 Neuromuscular I.

PT 8674 Musculoskeletal III The terminal course in Musculoskeletal sequence. Intended to offer the student an opportunity to engage in an intensive and comprehensive emersion into the management of the patient with musculoskeletal II dysfunction leading to effective clinical practice. Prerequisites: PT 8254 Musculoskeletal II.

PT 8685 Clinical Education VI The sixth of six supervised clinical education courses spanning 5 weeks, which provides students an opportunity to integrate previously learned academic coursework into actual clinical practice, culminating with entry level performance at conclusion of all clinical education courses.

PT 8773 Neuromuscular IV Evaluation, assessment, and treatment planning for individuals with brain injury due to cerebrovascular accident, traumatic brain injury, tumor or infection; management of patients with Parkinson's disease, Huntington's disease and complex neuromuscular problems. Prerequisite; PT 8753 Neuromuscular III.

PT 8753 Neuromuscular III Examination, assessment, and treatment planning for individuals with neuromuscular conditions involving the spinal cord (traumatic and non-traumatic) and vestibular system. Prerequisites: PT 8143 Neuromuscular I, PT 7314 Physiology, PT 7224 Neuroscience.

PT 8872 Clinical Decision Making Models for clinical reasoning and decision making; factors influencing clinical decisions; management of complex patient problems.

SOCIAL WORK

SW 5003 Human Behavior and the Social Environment I This course provides the student with a broad understanding of how individuals develop from birth to older age from psychological, psychiatric, Sociological, Social psychological, and human diversity perspectives. Prerequisite course is SW 5323. This course is restricted to graduate social work majors.

SW 5023 Foundations of Practice I This course will introduce the student to social work practice with individuals. Social, psychological, economic, and biological stressors are considered as they impact on the individual. The development approaches are the major orientations presented, augmented by various intervention modalities. This course is restricted to graduate students in the MSW program.

SW 5043 Foundations of Practice II Focus of this course is on the theory and practice of social group work in clinical settings. Consideration is given to such issues as group dynamics, leadership, composition, direct and indirect intervention, the use of group activities under various conditions and different settings. Prerequisite SW 5023 and Graduate Social Work Student

SW 5053 Social Welfare Policy/Services The purpose of this course is to establish the subject area of social welfare policy as a central concern of social work. The goals of the course are to help students identify socio-cultural and economic bases of social welfare in America. Prerequisite: This course is restricted to graduate social work students.

SW 5063 Social Justice and Diversity This course focuses on issues of diversity, oppression and social justice. It is designed to prepare social work students to be knowledge able of people's biases. Prerequisite: This course is restricted to graduate social work students.

SW 5113 Graduate Intro to Social Work This is a graduate level introductory course for students who have baccalaureate degrees in fields other than social work. This course will provide students with an opportunity to explore the social work profession. Pre-requisite: Graduate students only.

SW 5223 Rural Social Work This course is designed to explore the unique aspects of social work practice in rural areas using an ecosystems perspective. The roles and functions of social workers will be addressed as well as the ethical dilemmas frequently encountered in rural practice. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student

SW International Social Work The course examines the effects of globalization on human needs. Special attention is given to linkages between human rights, social justice, and social work. The course explores specific problems such as HIV, street children and domestic violence in developing countries as well as strengths and resiliency demonstrated by these countries. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work student.

SW 5273 Practicum in Addiction Studies The first practicum experience of 180 hours in an agency whose primary clients are in substance abuse recovery. Students will receive onsite supervision from clinical supervisors with special training and credentials in substance abuse. Students will meet as a group weekly for faculty supervision. Prerequisite: SW 5323 Substance Abuse: Intervention and Treatment.

SW 5293 Practicum in Addiction Studies II The second practicum experience of

180 hours in an agency whose primary clients are in substance abuse recovery. Students are expected to have responsibility for clients within an approved agency. Further the student will demonstrate proficiency in outcome measurement and goal attainment. Prerequisite: SW 5323 Substance Abuse: Intervention and Treatment, SW 5273 Practicum in Addiction Studies I

SW 5323 Substance Abuse and Dependence Interventions The course is designed to assist students to deepen and extend their assessment and intervention skills in Substance Abuse and Dependence Interventions. This course is restricted to graduate Students.

SW 5333 Human Behavior and the Social Environment II This course examines individual growth from a macro perspective. Examined is how families, groups, organizations, and communities impact individual develop from birth to older age from psychological, psychiatric, sociological, Social psychological and human diversity perspectives. Prerequisite is SW 5303 .This course is restricted to graduate social work majors.

SW 5802 Part-Time Foundation I This part-time foundation field placement focuses on the development of rural-based generalist practice knowledge and skills. Placements in the foundation curriculum are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and develop generalist practice skills.

SW 5803 Full-Time Foundation Field I This first full-time foundation field placement focuses on the development of rural-based generalist practice knowledge and skills. Placements in the foundation curriculum are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and develop generalist practice skills.

SW 5812 Part-Time Foundation Field II This second part-time foundation field placement continues to focus on the development of rural-based generalist practice knowledge and skills. Placements in the foundation curriculum are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and develop generalist practice skills.

SW 5813 Full-Time Foundation Field II This second full-time foundation field placement continues to focuses on the development of rural-based generalist practice knowledge and skills. Placements in the foundation curriculum are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and develop generalist practice skills.

SW 5822 Part-Time Foundation Field III This third part-time foundation field placement continues to focus on the development of rural-based generalist practice knowledge and skills. Placements in the foundation curriculum are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and develop generalist practice skills.

SW 6003 Psychosocial Pathology for Social Work Practice This course provides students with knowledge of psychopathology as an aspect of human behavior and cultural labeling. Primary focus is on the interaction between physiological, development, emotional, biological, and social aspects of adult and child psychopathology. Prerequisite is SW 5303 and SW 5333. This course is restricted to graduate social work majors

SW 6013 Social Work Ethics This course will review the ethical dimensions of the mission of the profession of social work. The purpose of this course is to enable students to become sensitive and responsive to ethical issues and dilemmas at all levels of social work practice. Prerequisite: Graduate Student

SW 6023 Social Work Evaluation & Research This course focuses on the development of knowledge and skills necessary to evaluate rural-based clinical practice with individuals, families, and small groups. Prerequisite: Graduate Student

SW 6033 Clinical Practice with Individuals This course is designed to assist students in development of their clinical assessment and intervention skills with individuals. The course presents the theoretical basis of individual focused models of assessment and

intervention in rural-based clinical social work practice. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work students who have completed SW 6003

SW 6043 Clinical Practice with Families This course is designed to assist students to deepen and extend their assessment and intervention skills in rural-based clinical practice with families. The course presents the theoretical basis of family focused models of assessment and intervention. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work students who have completed SW 6003

SW 6053 Clinical Practicum with Groups This course focuses on the theory and practice of rural-based clinical social work practice with groups. Students will master an understanding of group work theories, interventions and techniques applied to persons with a range of issues. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work students who have completed SW 6003

SW 6063 Social Work Policy Analysis This graduate course builds on SW 5053 (Social Welfare Policy and Services I) and/or SW 4303 (Social Welfare Policy) and focuses on the use of various conceptual frameworks in studying and analyzing current social policy issues. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student

SW 6323 Clinical interventions with Substance Abuse & Dependence This course is designed to provide practitioners with strategies for interventions with persons who abuse or are dependent on mind altering or mood altering substances. This course is restricted to graduate students who have completed SW 5323

SW 6343 Clinical Intervention with Children This course is designed to provide advanced clinical practice, knowledge, and skills for intervention with children and youth primarily in the context of the rural environment. The special needs and vulnerabilities of high-risk children and youth are also addressed. Prerequisite Graduate Social Work Student

SW 6803 Full-Time Advanced Field I This first full-time advanced field placement focuses on the development of rural-based clinical practice knowledge and skills. Placements are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and to develop clinical practice skills. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student

SW 6813 Full-Time Advanced Field II This second full-time advanced field placement focuses on the development of rural-based clinical knowledge and skills. Placements are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and to develop clinical practice skills. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student

SW 6821 Part-Time Advanced Field I This first part-time advanced field placement focuses on the development of rural-based clinical practice knowledge and skills. Placements are designed to provide students with opportunities to intergrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and to develop rural-based clinical practice skills. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student

SW 6822 Part-Time Advanced Field II This second part-time advanced field placement focuses on the development of rural-based clinical practice knowledge and skills. Placements are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and to develop rural-based clinical practice skills. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student.

SW 6831 Part-Time Advanced Field III This third part-time advanced field placement focuses on the development of rural-based clinical practice knowledge and skills. Placements are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and to develop rural-based clinical practice skills. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student

SW 6832 Part-Time Advanced Field IV This fourth part-time advanced field placement focuses on the development of rural-based clinical knowledge and skills. Placements are designed to provide students with opportunities to integrate and enhance social work values, ethics, and to develop rural-based clinical practice skills. Prerequisite: Graduate Social Work Student

SCHOOL OF NURSING

Nursing and Health Professions Master of Science in Nursing

NURS 6001 Health Care Information Resources Designed to equip learner with the necessary attitudes and behaviors to effectively use current and emerging electronic information resources to facilitate provision of health care.

NURS 6003 Advanced Clinical Physiology Complex physiological processes in adults which occur with disease, adaptation, and therapeutic intervention. Must be taken prior to clinical nursing courses. Not required for nursing administration option.

NURS 6013 Advanced Clinical Pharmacology Designed to provide a basis for making clinical decisions in the pharmacologic management of commonly-occurring health problems of primary care patients. Prerequisite: Undergraduate course in pharmacology; admission to the graduate nursing program; NURS 6003 or concurrent enrollment. Not required for nursing administration option.

NURS 6023 Advanced Assessment and Diagnostic Evaluation Presents theoretical and clinical basis for comprehensive assessment and diagnosis in primary health care settings, including all age groups. Emphasis is on clinical decision-making, differentiation of normal from pathological findings, risk assessment screening, diagnostic testing and interpretation of findings. Prerequisites: Undergraduate Health Assessment course or demonstrated proficiency in health assessment; basic EKG interpretation, NURS 6003 or concurrent enrollment. [NOTE: FNP students are required to take the semester immediately prior to beginning clinical portion of FNP option]. Not required for nursing administration option.

NURS 6042 Technology and Equipment for Nurse Anesthesia The course focus is on equipment, monitoring, and technology related to perioperative anesthesia practice. Prerequisites: Registered Nurse admitted to Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6043 Regional Anesthesia and Analgesia The course focus is on anatomy, pharmacology and anesthetic techniques of regional anesthetics and anagesia. Prerequisites: Registered Nurse admitted to Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6103 Research Design and Methodology Analysis and critical evaluation of nursing research appropriate to the study of nursing phenomena. Students develop a research proposal. Prerequisite: Undergraduate research. Pre- or co-requisite: graduate level statistics. Placement: prerequisite with clinical courses.

NURS 6113 Anesthesia Pharmacology I General principles of pharmacology, including pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamics, classifications of drugs and clinical pharmacology in anesthetic practice. Focus is primarily on inhaled anesthetics, intravenous anesthetics, muscle relaxants/antagonists and local anesthetics. Prerequisites: Registered Nurse admitted to Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6123 Anesthesia Pharmacology II The focus of this course is on the pharmacodynamics, pharmacokinetics, anaphylaxis and drug interactions of automatic and cardiovascular drugs, CNS drugs, diuretics and herbal medicine used in perioperative anesthetic practice. Prerequisites: NURS 6113 and Registered Nurse admitted to Nurse Anesthesia program EXCEPT in nurse anesthesia program.

NURS 6203 Theory Development in Nursing Examines the process of theory development in nursing and facilitates formation of a conceptual basis for advanced knowledge and practice. Includes analysis of various models and their application to advanced clinical practice. Must be taken prior to clinical nursing courses except in Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6223 Anesthesia Anatomy, Physiology and Pathophysiology I Course focus is on the effects of anesthesia at the cellular level progressing to the advanced study of the cardiovascular, hematological and renal systems. Prerequisites: Registered Nurse admitted to Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6233 Anesthesia Anatomy, Physiology and Pathophysiology II This course is a continuation of the advanced study of anatomy, physiology and pathophysiology with focus primarily on the respiratory, central nervous, endocrine and hepatic systems. Prerequisites: NURS 6223 and Registered Nurse admitted to Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6243 Anesthesia Pharmacology III In-depth study of pharmacology of the cardiovascular, nervous, respiratory systems, and local anesthetics. Prerequisites: NURS 6123.

NURS 6253 Anesthesia Anatomy, Physiology and Pathophysiology III An in-depth concise study of anatomy, physiology and pathophysiology that is relevant to the perioperative anesthesia management. Prerequisites: NURS 6233.

NURS 6303 Health Care Issues and Policy Critical analysis of health care issues and policy which influence advanced nursing practice and the health care system. Pre- or co-requisites: NURS 6402 and NURS 6103 or 6203.

NURS 6311 Clinical Practicum I Clinical activities include performing a complete anesthesia apparatus checkout, assembling basic drugs and monitors for an anesthetic, perioperative anesthesia assessment, formulating an anesthesia management plan for an ASI I patient, documentation, philosophy and ethical considerations in anesthesia practice. Prerequisites: NURS 6013, NURS 6003, Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6313 Power, Politics and Influence This course will analyze and evaluate the implementation of roles and functions of nursing administrative executives and managers in health care organizations. Leadership strategies and evidence based decision making are included.

NURS 6322 Clinical Practicum II Clinical activities emphasize patient safety, monitoring and infection control. Residents have the opportunity to participate in the administration of anesthetics for patients requiring all types of anesthesia including paint management. Prerequisites: NURS 6013, NURS 6003, NURS 6311, NURS 6523, NURS 6113, NURS 6223, NURS 6042, NURS 6413, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6323 Case Management Across the Care Continuum Methodology for evolving case management theory and techniques in changing health care environment. Principles of managed care are incorporated including utilization management and quality improvement techniques. Prerequisites: Admission to graduate study.

NURS 6333 Clinical Practicum III Clinical experience in a hospital setting will correlate with concepts taught in Advanced Principles of Anesthesia II and III. Residents will begin to develop expertise in the administration of all types of general and regional anesthesia including pain management to all types of patients. Prerequisites: NURS 6533, NURS 6123, NURS 6233, NURS 6043, NURS 6321, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6346 Clinical Practicum IV Clinical experience in the clinical setting will correlate with concepts taught in Advanced Principles of Anesthesia III and IV. Residents begin to develop expertise in the administration of all types of general and regional anesthesia including pain managements to all types of patients. Prerequisites: NURS 6543, NURS 6333, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6353 Budgeting and Financial Management This course will provide and understanding of theoretical and practical applications of healthcare economies and incorporate these concepts into nursing practice, nursing leadership and health care delivery. Emphasis

is on financial planning, budgeting, and reimbursement. Prerequisites: NURS 6203, NURS 6303 and NURS 6402.

NURS 6402 Professional Role Development in Advanced Nursing The study of role development with an emphasis on role making, intra- and interdisciplinary communication and strategies for role implementation. Must be taken prior to, or concurrent with first clinical course.

NURS 6413 Advanced Chemistry and Physics Related to Anesthesia Principles of chemistry and physics related to anesthetic practice. Basic knowledge for administering safe, physiologic anesthetic, utilizing the machine and monitoring devices. Prerequisites: Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6423 Professional Aspects of Nurse Anesthesia Focuses on professional roles and issues, changes in healthcare, and influence of CRNAs in the marketplace and policy arena. Prerequisites: Students enrolled in the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6443 Advanced Adult Health Nursing I Study of problems of adult populations with acute illnesses. Emphasis on theories, models and concepts that facilitate recovery and return to optimal health. Prerequisites: NURS 6003, NURS 6013, NURS 6023, NURS 6203. Pre- or co-requisite: NURS 6103, NURS 6402.

NURS 6453 Advanced Adult Health Nursing II Study of problems with adult populations with chronic illness. Emphasis on theories, models and concepts that facilitate maintenance of chronic health problems and contribute to quality of life. Prerequisites: NURS 6003, NURS 6013, NURS 6023, NURS 6203. Pre- or co-requisite: NURS 6103, NURS 6402.

NURS 646V Advanced Adult Health Nursing Practicum Required practicum with application of theories, models, and concepts for acute and chronic health problems. Emphasis on evidence based interventions and measured nursing outcomes. Prerequisites: NURS 6003, NURS 6013, NURS 6023, NURS 6203. Pre- or corequisite: NURS 6103, NURS 6402, NURS 6443 or NURS 6453. May be repeated to earn required number of clinical hours for selected option.

NURS 6473 Advanced Adult Health Clinical Synthesis Culminating clinical course for implementation of clinical nurse specialist role in an area of emphasis. Pre-requisites: NURS 6443, NURS 6453, completion of required clinical hours in NURS 646(1-6) or will complete clinical hours in NURS 646(1-6) concurrently.

NURS 6512 FNP Clinical Management I Practicum Clinical application of theoretical bases for management of clients and families who are well or have minor health problems. Prerequisites: NURS 6003, NURS 6013, NURS 6023, NURS 6203; acceptance to FNP track. Pre- or co-requisites: NURS 6103, NURS 6402. Co-requisite: NURS 6513.

NURS 6513 FNP Clinical Management I Study of theoretical and clinical bases for management of clients and families who are well or have minor health problems. Application of principles through case studies of clients across the lifespan. Prerequisites: NURS 6003, NURS 6013, NURS 6023, NURS6203; acceptance to FNP track. Pre- or corequisite: NURS 6103, NURS 6402. Co-requisite: NURS 6512.

NURS 6514 FNP Clinical Management I Practicum Clinical application of theoretical bases for management of clients and families who are well or have minor health problems. Prerequisites: NURS 6003, NURS 6013, NURS 6023, acceptance to FNP track, Pre or co requisites NURS 6103, NURS 6402, Co requisite NURS 6513.

NURS 6523 Basic Principles of Anesthesia I The study of basic principles of anesthesia techniques and procedures including perioperative assessment, formulation of anesthesia management plans, positioning, airway management, and orentation to safe use and care of equipment. Prerequisites: NURS 6013, NURS 6003, Registered Nurse admitted

to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6533 Advanced Principles of Anesthesia I Advanced principles of perioperative anesthetic management including anatomy, physiology, pathophysiology, pharmacology and techniques and procedures related to pediatrics, obstetrics, and geriatrics. Prerequisites: NURS 6523, NURS 6113, NURS 6042, NURS 6223, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6543 Advanced Principles of Anesthesia II Advanced principles of anesthetic management including anatomy, physiology, pathophysiology, pharmacology and techniques and procesures related to cardiovascular, thoracic, head and neck, orthopedic and laser surgery. Prerequisites: NURS 6533, NURS 6123, NURS 6233, NURS 6312, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6613 FNP Clinical Management II The study of theoretical and clinical bases for management of clients and families who have minor or chronic health problems. Application of principles through case studies and development of protocols for clients across the lifespan. Prerequisites: NURS 6003, NURS 6013, NURS 6023, NURS 6203; Pre- or correquisites: NURS 6103, NURS 6402, NURS 6513.

NURS 6614 FNP Clinical Management II Practicum The clinical application of theoretical bases for management of clients and families who have minor or chronic health problems. Pre-requisites: NURS 6402, NURS 6103, NURS 6513, NURS 6512, NURS 6613. Pre- or co-requisite: NURS 6303.

NURS 6623 Curriculum Development in Health Professions This course explores curriculum development in health professions. Emphasis is on education and competency practice links.

NURS 6713 Practicum in Nursing Education Experiential course in the role of nurse educator. Opportunity to apply models of teaching in classroom and clinical situations. Admission to graduate study; permission of instructor. Prerequisites: NURS 6623, NURS 6853, HP 6043 and course in educational testing/evaluation.

NURS 6723 Synthesis Seminar I A comprehensive review and synthesis of basic sciences, equipment, basic principles, advanced principles, and professional issues of nurse anesthesia practice. Prerequisites: NURS 6553, NURS 6343, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6736 Clinical Internship I Clinical experience in clinical setting will correlate with concept taught in Synthesis Seminar I. Residents begin independent management of all types of general and regional anesthesia including pain management to patients undergoing all procedures with clinical instructors in consultation. Prerequisites: NURS 6553, NURS 6343, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6753 FNP Clinical Synthesis Seminar Culminating course for analysis of application of nursing theory and research/role concepts, and exploration of issues specific to the role implementation, in family nurse practitioner practice. Required professional paper. Final semester of enrollment. Pre-requisites: NURS 6613, NURS 6616. Concurrent enrollment in NURS 6818.

NURS 6762 Applied Clinical Research and Role Seminar Culminating course for analysis of clinical outcomes and roles in advanced practice with adult populations and/ or case management or nurse educator options. Required professional paper. Prerequisites: NURS 6443, NURS 6453, completion of required clinical hours in NURS 646(1-6) or will complete clinical hours in NURS 646(1-6) concurrently. Concurrent enrollment in NURS 6473, NURS 6713 or NURS 687V.

NURS 6773 Synthesis Seminar II A continuing comprehensive review and synthesis

of anatomy, physiology, pharmacology, basic and advanced principles of anesthesia covering the full scope of anesthesia practice in preparation for the national qualification examination. Prerequisites: NURS 6723, NURS 6733, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6787 Clinical Internship II Clinical experience in clinical setting will correlate with concept taught in Synthesis Seminar I. Residents begin independent management of all types of general and regional anesthesia including pain management to patients undergoing all procedures with clinical instructors in consultation. Prerequisites: NURS 6723, NURS 6733, and Registered Nurse admitted to the Nurse Anesthesia program.

NURS 6797 Clinical Internship III Clinical experience focus is on the perioperative anesthesia management of all categories of patients undergoing all types of surgery, utilizing all variety of anesthetic techniques in a variety of clinical settings. Emphasis will be on independent management of anesthesia with the instructor as a consultant. Prerequisites: NURS 6723, NURS 6783.

NURS 6818 FNP Clinical Synthesis Culminating clinical course for family nurse practitioner students. Includes intensive clinical practice with a preceptor. Final semester of enrollment. Concurrent enrollment in NURS 6753.

NURS 687v HealthCare Management Seminar This capstone course in healthcare management utilizes management and leadership skills to develop practical, successful, and innovative solutions for problems in health care. Students focus on synthesizing theories, models, techniques and strategies to solve multi faceted problems in health care.

NURS 6821-3 Independent Study

NURS 689V Thesis Option Learning opportunity to complete supervised research experience under direction of faculty thesis advisor and committee. Final semester of enrollment or must be enrolled in subsequent semesters until completion of thesis. Students considering doctoral education are strongly encouraged to select the thesis option. Students who select the thesis may substitute 3 semester hours of electives.

NURS 5013 Physical Health and Aging — Interdisciplinary Aging Studies A multidisciplinary course addressing normal physical aging and health related issues of aging. Emphasis is on acute and chronic illnesses and disorders associated with aging, use of health services, caregivers, and health promotion.

NURS 6553 Advanced Principles of Anesthesia III Advanced Principles of anesthetic management including anatomy, physiology, pathophysiology, pharmacology and techniques and procedures related trauma, burns and neurosurgical anesthetics.

NURS 6833 The American Health Care System: Historical Perspectives Focus on the development of scientific, professional medicine, nursing and other health care occupations. Emphasizes the interaction of various health issues and their effect on the social history of the United States.

NURS 6843 Ethics of Health Care This course examines the traditional and emerging roles of the health professional as an individual moral agent and as a moral participant in team decisions. Methods of rational moral deliberation based on ethical theories and principles will be applied to ethical dilemmas.

NURS 6853 Teaching in Advanced Nursing Roles Focuses on development of knowledge and skill in teaching clinical information in advanced practice roles. Designed for nurses involved in formal and informal teaching of nurses and patients. Prerequisite: Permission of professor.

NURS 6863 Family Nursing: Advanced Interventions Study of concepts, theo-

ries, and research in family nursing care. Emphasis placed on application and interventions in family development and problem situations. Prerequisite: admission to graduate study; permission of professor.

COLLEGE OF SCIENCES AND MATHEMATICS

MISSION

The College of Sciences and Mathematics prepares students to assume their places as knowledgeable, ethical and problem-solving leaders by providing foundational and advanced studies in mathematics, the natural sciences, and computer/information sciences. A partner-ship among students, staff, and the faculty anchors the mission of the College of Sciences and Mathematics to expand and disseminate knowledge. The research, scholarship, creative endeavors, and professional activities of this College are intrinsically valuable, fundamental to teaching and learning throughout the University, and relevant to the Mississippi River Delta and globally.

The College of Sciences and Mathematics provides to all Arkansas State University students the foundation on which all higher education stands: the sciences. Accordingly, the College acknowledges its responsibility and is actively committed to:

- Freedom of thought, inquiry and expression;
- Supporting and rewarding the research, scholarship, creative endeavors and professional activities of our faculty, staff and students;
- Supporting and rewarding effective and innovative teaching;
- Recruiting, training and retaining highly-skilled and professional students and faculty;
- Providing the finest possible research and teaching facilities, beginning with the library, and including computer, classroom and laboratory technology.
- Responsible and proactive citizenship in a global culture. Moreover, the College of Sciences and Mathematics recognizes its responsibility to carry out these commitments in an environment that:
- Promotes education of students to their fullest potential for their varied roles as members of local, national and international communities;
- Promotes a spirit of community among campus, regional, national and international constituencies;
- Promotes diversity, ensures opportunities, and values honesty, respect, trust and civility among students, staff and the faculty.

PROGRAMS OF STUDY

The College of Sciences and Mathematics offers work leading to the Master of Arts degree in biology; to the Master of Science degree with majors in biology, chemistry, computer science, environmental sciences, and mathematics; to the Master of Science in Education degree with majors in biology, chemistry, and mathematics; and to the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree in the teaching fields of biology and chemistry.

The College of Sciences and Mathematics coordinates a program of research and study leading to the Doctor of Philosophy in Environmental Sciences. The Graduate Program (PhD and MS) in Environmental Sciences is multidisciplinary, designed for specific career objectives with course offerings across several departments and colleges at Arkansas State University.

Each candidate for the degree of Master of Arts with a major in Biology must complete a major and minor scholarly project as approved by the student's thesis committee. The graduate programs leading to the Master of Science in Education degree are designed for graduates who plan careers in secondary school teaching. Twenty-one hours of major field courses and nine hours of professional education courses are required.

The graduate program leading to the Master of Science in Environmental Science includes a thesis track as well as a practicum track. The Practicum track is specifically designed for graduates who plan careers in industry, consulting, and government agencies.

The Specialist in Community College Teaching is a 60-semester hour, intermediate graduate degree designed to prepare teachers for the community college. All general requirements of the Graduate School are applicable to these degree programs.

The student should refer to the requirements which are listed elsewhere in this bulletin.

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE IN ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES

The mission of the program is to produce scientists with the knowledge needed to sup-

port the assessment, maintenance and recovery of environmental resources. This includes an appreciation of the economic, social, political and aesthetic context that shapes our interaction with and knowledge of the environment. Measuring and understanding the balance between environmental protection, sustainable resource management, and economic growth is a major integrating theme within the program.

Admission Requirements

Admission to the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences

Applicants to the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences Program must hold a baccalaureate or master's degree (BA, BS, MA, or MS) from an accredited institution in a relevant field of study. Students should apply to either the PhD or MS program. For both programs, applicants must submit the following to the Graduate School:

- A completed application for admission to the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences. Applicants are encourages to submit the application no later than January 15th for the fall semester and August 15th for the spring semester. Forms are available from the Graduate School.
- 2. A nonrefundable application fee. PhD application fee is 50.00, Master's application fee is \$30.00. Checks must be made payable to Arkansas State University. If applications are received without payment, the Graduate school will hold all application materials and notify the applicants that no action will be taken until payment is received. International students may utilize a check or an International Postal Money Order to remit payment in the U.S. currency.
- 3. One copy of official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate course work attempted, to be sent directly from the institution(s) previously attended. The Graduate School will compute the graduate GPA by counting all graduate courses completed, including any repeated courses. Applicants to the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences must possess a baccalaureate degree from an accredited four year institution and meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School. Applicants should be aware that the breadth of the course work in this program demands that students have a basic background in several disciplines. Preparatory courses for this program may include:

Mathematics: Calculus I as well as an applied statistics course or second semester Calculus course.,

Chemistry: A first and second semester chemistry course sequence.

Biology: A first and second semester biology course sequence.

Earth Science: A first and second semester earth science course sequence.

Economics: An introductory level economics course.

Political Science: American government, United States history or world history.

Students should contact the Program Director for details regarding course requirements for specific focus areas within the program. Students lacking the appropriate courses for their chosen focus area can be admitted into the program buy may be required to complete preparatory course work before enrolling in specific graduate core courses. Applicants are also expected to have a working knowledge of computer systems and software. In some cases, the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee may agree to substitute equivalent, documented work experience in the environmental field for specific courses, and in rare cases, there criteria for admission. Contact the Program Director for questions in these matters.

- 4. These letters of recommendation to be reviewed by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee. Note that both recommendation by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and approval by the Dean of the Graduate School are required for admission to the program.
- 5. Scores from the Graduate Record Examination showing a combined score of 1000 on the verbal and quantitative sections of the exam.
- 6. International student applications must demonstrate a satisfactory level of proficiency in the English language if English is not their native language. To do so, they must submit a score of 213 computer based on the Test of English as a Foreign Language or must satisfactorily complete advanced level II of he university's Center for English

as a Second Language program.

- 7. Statement of Purpose. In essay form, state your reasons for undertaking graduate study in the Environmental Sciences. Please describe your qualifications for the academic program to which you are applying and your objectives in undertaking this program. Applicants to the doctoral program should clearly outline their research interests. We are interested in how the applicant's interests would complement those research interests of the faculty. Applicants to master's program should discuss their plans for their academic and professional career and how the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences will help them attain their goals.
- Resume C.V.) List all colleges and universities attended, major extracurricular activities, and employment, detailing particularly those relevant to your proposed field of study, any honors or prizes awarded, and publication and research projects with which you have been associated.

Applicants are strongly encouraged to provide a personal statement describing their goals in terms of graduate education and research focus interests. Applicants should also submit a curriculum vitae describing pertinent employment ad/or research experiences such as presentations and publications.

Curriculum:

Core Courses (nine hours) (choose from two outside areas)

Environmental Geology CHEM 5053 Geochemistry (EnGe) GEOL 5333 Hydrogeology (EnGe)

Environmental Chemistry CHEM 5043 Environmental Chemistry (EnGe) CHEM 6144 Environmental Instrumentation (EnGe)

Environmental Policy & Economics POSC 6173 Environmental Policy Processes (EnPE) POSC 5533 Environmental Law and Admin (EnPE) ECON 6353 Environmental Economics (EnPE)

Environmental Biology ENVR 6103 Environmental Systems Analysis (EnBi) (Note: may be used as statistics requirement) ENVR 5203 Environmental Toxicology (EnBi) ENVR 6303 Case Studies in Ecosystem Management (EnBi)

Note: Additional core courses in Environmental Engineering (EnEn), Environmental Agriculture Science (EnAg) and Environmental Materials Sciences (EnMa) will be added over the coming years.

Additional Requirements

Ethics (1 hour) ESC1 7151 Responsible Conduct in Research

Seminars (2 hours of each) ESCI 7111 Environmental Science Seminar ESCI 7121, Topical Seminar in Environmental Sciences

Statistics (6 hours total) STAT 6613 Nonparametric Statistics STAT 6643 Multivariate Analysis STAT 6653 Data Analysis I: Regression Analysis STAT 6663 Data Analysis II: Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) STAT 6673 Experiment Design STAT 6833 Biostatistics AGRI 6213 Experimental Design AGRI 5233 Experimental Agricultural Statistics ENVR 6103 Environmental Systems Analysis

Dissertation (18 hours) ESCI 8891-6 Dissertation

Substitution of equivalent courses may be made upon the recommendation of the doctoral advisory committee with the approval of the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee. Any additional course work requirements will be determined by the Doctoral Advisory Committee to meet the student's specific program needs. Each candidate for the Ph.D. in Environmental Sciences must execute an original and rigorous research project culminating in the completion and defense of a dissertation.

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE IN MOLECULAR BIOSCIENCES

Program Description

The cross-disciplinary Molecular Biosciences field is revolutionizing discovery and technological advances in disciplines ranging from agriculture to medicine, from forensics to environmental sciences, from food sciences to renewable energy. The Molecular Biosciences Doctoral Program provides training and research opportunities that integrate molecular, genomic, cellular and developmental information, with a strong emphasis on interdisciplinary approaches, state-of-the-art technologies and innovations addressing real world problems.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular Biosciences Program must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School in addition to the Program's specific requirements.

Each applicant must have a minimum of a B.S. in a basic or applied science, although preference may be given to M.S. level applicants. Some required MBS courses have prerequisites which must be met in order to succeed in these classes. These courses may include general and organic chemistry, biochemistry, introductory biological science, and cellular biology. Based on previous undergraduate courses work, students may be required to pass one or more of these prerequisite courses before attempting graduate level study in this field.

All candidates for a Ph.D. degree in Molecular Biosciences are required to complete or have completed the specified core courses and elective courses, or their equivalent, as directed by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. All candidates must attend every Molecular Biosciences Seminar when in residence on campus. Each Ph.D. student must complete a minimum of 15 hours of Molecular Biosciences approved course work (including the specified 9 credits in Core Technical courses, 1 credit in Responsible Conduct in Research and 4 credits from the Techniques in Molecular Biosciences course). Students must also take the Seminar in Molecular Biosciences every semester plus a minimum of 18 hours of dissertation research credits along with any other academic studies required by the student's Doctoral Advisory Committee. The committee may alter or require additional academic work as it deems appropriate to meet the student's specific program needs. The committee will also provide a written plan of study by semester for each student.

Courses required of all candidates:

MBS 6213 Advanced Cell Biology MBS 6233 Specialized Biochemistry MBS 6243 Molecular Genetics and Genomics MBS 6251-3 Techniques in Molecular Biosciences MBS 7111 Seminar in Molecular Biosciences (every semester) MBS 7151 Responsible Conduct in Research MBS 8891-12 Dissertation Any additional coursework requirements will be determined by the Doctoral Advisory Committee to meet the student's specific program needs. Each candidate for the Ph.D. in Molecular Biosciences must execute an original and rigorous research project culminating in the completion and defense of a dissertation.

Minimum hours required for this program: 72 or 45 plus a master's degree

MASTER OF ARTS DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN BIOLOGY

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Arts degree program in Biology must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants for the M.A. Program in Biology will be evaluated by the department for academic qualification based upon their undergraduate academic record, score on the Graduate Record Examination, and letters of reference. Specific requirements include:

- 1. A minimum of 18 undergraduate hours in the biological sciences and an undergraduate grade point of 2.75 or greater (on a 4.0 scale). Students judged to be deficient in some areas of undergraduate preparation might be assigned certain undergraduate prerequisite courses.
- 2. A minimum Graduate Record Exam (GRE) combined verbal and quantitative score of 950.
- 3. Three letters of reference.
- 4. A statement of educational objectives and career goals.

Applicants not meeting all of the above departmental criteria may be admitted on a conditional basis if they meet the Graduate School admission requirements.

Courses required of all candidates

- 1. BIOL 6003 and BIOL 6001 in addition to a minimum of three 6000 level courses with at least two coming from the Biological Sciences course listing, exclusive of Independent Study and the M.A. Practicum.
- 2. M.A. Practicum, three hours as approved by the graduate committee. A major and minor scholarly project must be completed that encompasses the scope of the program of study.
- 3. Tool 3-4 hours, as approved by graduate committee.
- 4. Elective courses in biology or graduate elective courses as approved by graduate committee, as needed to complete 36 hours.

Minimum hours required for this program: 36.

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in degree program in Environmental Sciences must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. The Environmental Sciences master's degree program accepts students with a variety of undergraduate and graduate majors, including the humanities, social sciences, natural sciences, and engineering. Preparation for the required program coursework should include the following courses:

Mathematics - applied statistics and introductory calculus tests

Sciences - three quarters or two semesters in any combination of chemistry, biology, physics, earth science, or atmospheric science. At least one semester/quarter must be in chemistry.

Students lacking some of this preparation may be accepted for admission, but expected to address such deficiencies prior to entrance by means of formal coursework or other ar-

rangements agreed upon by the applicant and the Graduate Program Committee. Potential students must have a sponsoring graduate faculty member within Arkansas State University, who will act as advisor until a thesis topic or practicum is designated. For advisor selection suggestions, contact the program office or go to the departmental web pages to research faculty research interests and then contact them directly and relate your interests.

Applicants are also expected to have a working knowledge of computer systems and software.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- 1. A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 in the last 60 hours or established graduate level proficiency.
- 2. Applicants should furnish two letters of reference from former professors or associates acquainted with their academic qualifications. Lastly, a letter of intent from the applicant is needed detailing the nature of their interests and career goals.

International student applicants must demonstrate a satisfactory level of proficiency in the English language if English is not their native language. To do so, they must submit a score of 213 (computer based) on the Test of English as a Foreign Language or must satisfactorily complete Advanced Level II of the university's Center for English as a Second Language program.

Courses required of all candidates

Core Courses (18 hours minimum form 6000 level courses) Environmental Policy/Environmental Law Environmental Economics Seminar in Environmental Sciences Topical Seminar in Environmental Sciences Biology, Chemistry, or equivalent Statistical Analysis Independent Research in Environmental Sciences

Electives and Options (6 hours minimum from 5000 or 6000 level course)

Practicum/Internships OR Thesis option (6 hours) Independent Research in Environmental Sciences Environmental Sciences Internship Thesis

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES PROGRAM

As a reflection of the interdisciplinary nature of the program, a course of study will be tailored to each student's own scholarly interest ,research, and proposed career direction. The specific quantity and content of each student's course of study will acquire approval by the student's Master's Advisory Committee. General course requirements are outlined below and in the section of this Bulletin entitled Program of Study for the M.S. in Environmental Sciences. Applicants re advised that admission to the Graduate School Does not imply admission to the M.S. in Environmental Sciences Program.

Master's Advisory Committees

Each student is expected to identify a master's advisory Committee chair during the first year of their program of study. The Master's Advisory Committee will consist of members of the graduate faculty and other professionals as deemed appropriate and approved by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the Graduate Council. Each committee must have at least three members and at least one member must be from outside the student's emphasis area. Committee membership is subject to the approval of the Environmental Sciences program director, review by the dean's office, and final approval by the Graduate Dean. The committee is to review the student's thesis or practicum proposal and to provide guidance toward the successful completion of the research of practicum project. Students in the program without a designated committee chair during their first semester will

be assigned an interim adviser by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee. The primary role of the interim adviser will be to establish a tentative curriculum for the student pending establishment of the Master's Advisory Committee. An interim adviser may serve for a maximum of one year until the student selects a permanent Advisory committee chair.

Membership of advisory committees may be changed if either the student or a member of their committee feels that such a change is appropriate and the requested change is approved by the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the Graduate dean. Such a change will not be approved except in clearly unusual circumstances. If approval is given, the student will be notified in writing by the Graduate School. A Master's Advisory Committee chair must be a member of the graduate faculty and must be approved to direct the research of doctoral students by the Graduate Council and the graduate dean.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

Program of Study

A program of study, to be developed by the student in consultation with the Master's Advisory Committee, is to be submitted to the Director of the Environmental Sciences Program for approval no later than one calendar year after admission to the program. Programs of study must change to meet course requirements and match the student's academic goals, scholarly aspirations and career preparation needs. Each Master's Advisory Committee will meet at least once a semester to review and provide record of the student's progress.

Satisfactory Progress

Students are required to earn a grade of "B" or better in all graduate courses. Any student who receives a C must repeat the course (or equivalent) regardless of GPA. If a student receives a C and is placed on academic probation they will have one semester to increase the GPA above a 3.0 or will be removed from the program. A student who receives 2 C's in one semester or who received an additional C prior to re-taking the course in which the first C was earned or who receives a C while on probation will be terminated from the program. Any student who receives an F or D in any course will be removed from the program. If the GPA is below 3.0 students will not be eligible for program support.

Time to Degree

A minimum of four semesters of graduate study beyond the baccalaureate degree is required. All requirements for the degree must be completed within eight calendar years of admission to the program. A student exceeding the time limit may be required to repeat the qualifying examinations, replace out-of-date credits with up-to-date ones, and/or show other evidence of being current within both the core curriculum and the student's emphasis area. Extension of the eight-year requirement will be granted only if a student has obtained prior approval from his or her Master's Advisory Committee, the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the Arkansas State University Graduate School.

Residence Requirement

One year of full-time residence at Arkansas State University normally will be required. This requirement may be waived under special circumstances if approved by the student's Master's Advisory Committee, the Environmental Sciences Graduate Program Committee and the Arkansas State University Graduate School.

Comprehensive Examination – Thesis Track

This examination is required by the Program, but takes a variety of forms in the case of individual students. The precise requirements is determined by the student's choice of emphasis area and the student's advisory committee and approved by the Director of the Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences. The goal of the examinations is to assess the student's preparedness for master's level study and assess the student's potential in their chosen field. The examination of may be written or oral in part or in whole. The subject(s) of the examination may include core course work and/or work relevant to the student's specialty area. Possible outcomes of the examination are (i) pass, (ii) fail with the option to retake (one time only) the examination, or (iii) fail. Students who fail initially or after the second attempt will be removed from the program. It should be noted that there is a Program. Requirement that ten calendar

weeks must pass before a retake of this examination may be scheduled. This examination must be taken prior to the end of the third semester in residence.

Thesis Proposal – Thesis Track

Each M.S. Thesis track student must pass the oral research proposal defense examination. Possible outcomes of the examination are (i) pass, (ii) fail with option to retake (one time only) the examination, or (iii) fail. The oral defense of the research proposal occurs after successful completion of the comprehensive examination. Students who have not defended their proposal by end of their third semester or who have not passed by the end of their forth semester will no longer be in good standing in the M.S. Program. It should be noted that there is a Program requirement that ten calendar weeks must pass before retake of the oral proposal defense may be scheduled.

It is imperative that each student register the time and date of the oral proposal defense with the Graduate School two weeks in advance of the proposal defense seminar. Announcements of the public portion of the proposal defense must be posted a minimum of two weeks in advance of the presentation. The timing of this examination should be in coordination with the student's advisory committee.

Internship – Practicum Track

Students on the M.S. Practicum Track must complete their internship no later than the fourth semester in residence. Internships must be approved by the Graduate Program Committee and internship supervisors must complete the required paperwork no later than the semester prior to the internship. Students will complete an internship report to be defended to their internship supervisor and M.S. committee. Internship reports, once approved, must be submitted to the Program Office no later than the forth semester upon completion of the internship. The Internship examination will follow the defense of the report. Possible outcomes of the examination are (i) pass, (ii) fail with option to retake (one time only) the examination, or (iii) fail. Students who fail initially or after the second attempt will be removed from the program. It should be noted that there is a Program requirement that ten calendar weeks must pass before a retake of this examination may be scheduled. This examination must be taken prior to the end of the forth semester in residence. The final internship approval will be based on the supervisor's report, approval of the report by the M.S. committee, and passing the internship examination.

Continuous Enrollment

The Graduate Program in Environmental Sciences has a continuing enrollment policy. Students must enroll for a minimum of 1 hour of dissertation credit each semester after passing qualifying examinations to remain in the program (Fall or Spring) and must only register for these hours during the summer sessions if graduating during a summer session.

Thesis Defense – Thesis Track

After the research is completed, the student will submit a draft of the thesis to his or her advisory committee. Upon the recommendation of the committee, the candidate will arrange with the chair of his or her advisory committee to schedule and conduct a presentation of the results. The candidate will also be required to orally defend the thesis before the Master's Advisory Committee, members of the faculty, students, and interested persons. Arrangements for the thesis defense will be made through the Environmental Sciences Program Office, but announced by the Graduate School. Students are advised to be aware of the deadlines set by the Graduate School for submission of defense results and theses. The defense must occur at least four weeks before the date of graduation. A successful defense receives no more than one negative vote by the members of the Master's Advisory Committee. Failure of the defense requires a one semester probation before a second defense can be scheduled. A second failure of the defense constitutes elimination from the program.

Internship Report and Defense – Practicum Track

Students will complete a written internship report to be defended to their internship supervisor and M.S. Committee. Internship reports, once approved, must be submitted to the Program Office no later than the fourth semester or upon completion of the internship. The Internship examination will follow the defense of the report. Possible outcomes of the examination are (i) pass, (ii) fail with option to retake (one time only) the examination, or (iii) fail. Students who fail initially or after the second attempt will be removed from the program. It should be noted that there is a Program requirement that ten calendar weeks must pass before a retake of this examination may be scheduled. This examination must be taken prior to the end of the forth semester in residence. The final internship approval will be based on the supervisor's report, approval of the report by the M.S. Committee, and passing the internship examination.

Submitting Thesis

The completed thesis must follow the style and format requirements of the Graduate School as contained in the Guide Theses and Dissertations: Preparation and Electronic Submission. Before submission to the graduate dean, the completed thesis must be approved by the advisory committee. Candidates will also be responsible for the preparation of an abstract of the thesis, not to exceed 300 words, which will be submitted with the completed thesis. Four copies of the completed thesis will be submitted by candidates for approval by the graduate dean and for binding. The bound copies will be on file with the ASU Library, the Graduate School, the Environmental Sciences program office, and the chair of the advisory committee.

Internship Completion and Approval – Practicum Track

The final internship approval and award of degree will be based on the supervisor's report, approval of the report by the M.S. committee, and passing the internship examination.

Checklist for the Last Semester Before Graduation

In the last semester before graduation, candidates must:

- 1. In the last semester before graduation, candidates must: Register for the graduation fee.
- 2. File an Intent to Graduate Form with the graduate dean by the relevant deadline.
- 3. Complete the oral defense of the dissertation.
- 4. Submit the dissertation by the relevant deadline.

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN BIOLOGY

Admission Requirements

There are two tracks for students pursuing a MS degree in Biology. The traditional track is the completion of coursework, research and culminating in the writing of a defensible thesis. A second track is an emphasis in Biotechnology, which includes the completion of coursework intensive in laboratory methodology. Students seeking admission into the Master of Science degree program in Biology must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements.

In addition, applicants for the M.S. program in Biology will be evaluated by the department for academic qualification based upon their undergraduate academic record, score on the Graduate Record Examination, and letters of reference. Specific requirements include:

- 1. A minimum of 18 undergraduate hours in the biological sciences and an undergraduate grade point of 2.75 or greater (on a 4.0 scale). Students judged to be deficient in some areas of undergraduate preparation may be assigned certain undergraduate prerequisite courses.
- 2. A minimum GRE combined verbal and quantitative score of 1000.
- 3. Three letters of reference.
- 4. A statement of educational objectives and career goals.

Applicants not meeting all of the above departmental criteria may be admitted on a conditional basis if they meet the Graduate School admission requirements. A candidate for the Master of Science degree in Biology must fulfill a research tool requirement in addition to completing the 30 hours required for the degree.

Courses required of all candidates Traditional Track

- BIOL 6003 in addition to courses from any three of the prefixes of BIOL, BOT, ENT, ENVR, and ZOOL, and two 6000 level courses (a single course may meet both prefix and number criteria), exclusive of Independent study, Seminar, and Thesis.
- Thesis, six hours;
- Electives in Biology or an approved related area as needed to complete 30 hours.
- Tool 3-4 hours, as approved by graduate thesis committee.

Minimum hours required for this program: 33-34

Courses required of all candidates Emphasis in Biotechnology Track

BIO 6003, BIO 6033, BIO 6141, BIO 6144, BIO 6154, BIO 5133, BIO 5131, CHEM 5243, CHEM 5241, in addition to a tool course, 3-4 hours, as approved by graduate committee. Electives in Biology or an approved related area as needed to complete 36 hours.

Minimum hours required for this program: 36

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN CHEMISTRY

Admission Requirements

Along with the admission requirements of the Graduate School, students entering the graduate program in Chemistry must take the general GRE and have a minimum score of 1000. In addition, students that do not have an undergraduate degree in Chemistry must take the GRE chemistry subject exam. All students must submit a transcript and give two choices of focus area interests (to be designated by the department faculty). Examples of focus areas: Inorganic synthesis, spectroscopy, biochemistry, etc.

Applications will be reviewed by the department Graduate Program Committee, which will make recommendations on acceptance, acceptance with deficiencies or non-acceptance. A letter of acceptance/ denial will be sent to students. If the student has deficiencies, these will be noted along with the expected increase in length of time necessary to complete the degree.

Upon arrival, all students will be given qualifying exams to determine proficiency in the areas of Analytical, Inorganic, Organic and Physical Chemistry. Students scoring below a minimum score will be expected to take remediation in the area by repeating undergraduate courses in that area with a grade of C or better. These courses will not count as graduate credit. Students scoring above the minimum but less than the optimum score on the exam will be required to take the respective core course. Those scoring above the optimum score may test out of the respective core course (see below).

MS Degree (Thesis option): Required (12 hours)*: Advanced Analytical Chemistry Advanced Inorganic Chemistry Advanced Organic Chemistry Advanced Physical Chemistry

*students must take a minimum of 12 hours of class work.

Electives (18 hours) as determined by the student's thesis committee: **Thesis (6 hours) **Graduate Research in Chemistry (6 hours) **Independent Study (3 hours) **Special Topics: Research in (specialty area) Chemistry (3 hours) Biochemistry Pharmacology Instrumentation Inorganic Chemistry Environmental Chemistry Geochemistry Special Topics EVS or MBS courses **courses may only be taken once a research advisor has been chosen

No more than six hours of graduate courses with a prefix other than CHEM may be applied toward the MS degree.

MS Degree (non-thesis option): Students will be required to take 30 hours approved upon by the Graduate Program Committee:

Required (12 hours): Advanced Analytical Chemistry Advanced Inorganic Chemistry Advanced Organic Chemistry Advanced Physical Chemistry

Electives (18 hours): Biochemistry Pharmacology Instrumentation Inorganic Chemistry Environmental Chemistry Geochemistry Seminar Special Topics EVS or MBS courses Summer Research Internship: A student may apply to a research lab for 6 hours of summer research credit which may count as six of the elective hours. (This course can only be taken once)

No more than six hours of graduate courses with a prefix other than CHEM may be applied toward the 30 hours.

Students completing the MS non-thesis option must pass a comprehensive exam in the last semester of study.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN COMPUTER SCIENCE

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science degree program in Computer Science, must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. Students may not take 6000-level courses for credit until all undergraduate course deficiencies have been completed.

Courses required of all candidates

Nine hours selected from the following four courses:

CS 5133, Compilers

CS 6713, Advanced Analysis of Algorithms

CS 6723, Computability Theory

CS 6213, Parallel Processing

Eighteen hours of electives in Computer Science

Nine hours of electives selected from Computer Science, Mathematics, and/or Statistics, subject to the prior approval of the Computer Science Curriculum Committee.

Minimum hours required for this program: 36

MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN MATHEMATICS

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science degree program in Mathematics, must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. Students may not take 6000-level courses for credit until all undergraduate deficiencies have been removed.

Courses required of all candidates:

Candidates must take at least three of the following two semester sequences: Functions of a Real Variable I and II (MATH 6823 and 6833) Functions of a Complex Variable I and II (MATH 6853 and 6863) Abstract Algebra I and II (MATH 6603 and 6613) Point Set Topology and Differential Geometry (MATH 6753 and 6623) Numerical Analysis I and II (MATH 6873 and 6883) Data Analysis I and II (STAT 6653 and 6663) Statistical Analysis I and II (STAT 6703 and 6713)

Candidates must take an additional 18 hours of which: Minimum 12 hours in courses with MATH or STAT prefix Maximum six hours in approved related areas

Minimum 21 hours of 6000 level coursework excluding thesis

Minimum hours required for this program: 36

PH.D. MINOR IN STATISTICS

The Ph. D. Minor in Statistics is designed to give graduate students in doctoral programs a rich foundation and core competency in statistical design and analysis skills, and to provide education and training for interested students whose doctoral research includes a substantial amount of statistical methodology or data analysis. These students will benefit from broad and enriched perspective in the fundamentals and applications of statistics.

Admission Requirements

Students seeking the Ph.D. Minor in Statistics must be admitted to an ASU doctoral program.

CURRICULUM

The Ph.D. Minor in Statistics requires at least 12 hours of 6000-level courses with a STAT prefix. A grade of B or better must be earned in each course counted toward the minor. STAT courses which satisfy requirements of the student's graduate program may also count toward the Minor in Statistics. In addition to course work, students must demonstrate the ability to apply statistical methodology to problems in research. Sections or chapters of a dissertation must provide such a demonstration. Administration of the Ph. D. Minor in Statistics is through the Department of Mathematics and Statistics. A member of the statistics faculty must be on the student's graduate committee.

The following provides one example of a set of courses that satisfies the course work portion of the Ph.D. Minor in Statistics.

STAT 6623 Statistical Methods with SAS Programming (Fall odd)

STAT 6673 Design of Experiments (Spring even)

STAT 6653 Data Analysis I: Regression Analysis (Fall even)

STAT 6663 Data Analysis II: Analysis of Variance (Spring odd)

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN BIOLOGY

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in

Biology must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants for the M.S.E. program in Biology will be evaluated by the department for academic qualification based upon their undergraduate academic record, score on the Graduate Record Examination, and letters of reference. Specific requirements include:

- 1. A minimum of 18 undergraduate hours in the biological sciences and an undergraduate grade point of 2.75 or greater (on a 4.0 scale). Students judged to be deficient in some areas of undergraduate preparation may be assigned certain undergraduate prerequisite courses.
- 2. A minimum GRE combined verbal and quantitative score of 950.
- 3. Three letters of reference.
- 4. A statement of educational objectives and career goals.
- 5. A valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program.

Applicants not meeting all of the above departmental criteria may be admitted on a conditional basis.

Courses required of all candidates:

Core of Professional Education Courses

Nine hours of Professional Education for Secondary Teaching Fields ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology OR ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum, OR ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum, OR ELCI 6063, Curriculum Management, OR ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

Courses in the Major Field

A minimum of one course each at the 6000 level from any three of the prefixes of BIOL, BOT, ENT, ENVR, and ZOOL, exclusive of Independent Study, Seminar, and Thesis.

Electives as needed to complete 21 hours.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN CHEMISTRY

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Chemistry must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 semester hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program will be required to complete the undergraduate courses required for such a certificate. These courses may be completed concurrently with graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 30 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 35 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820

on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE.

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 600.
- The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850.

Courses required of all candidates

Core of Professional Education Courses

Nine hours of Professional Education for Secondary Teaching Fields ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR

PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology

OR ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum,

OR ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum,

OR ELCI 6063, Curriculum Management,

OR ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

Courses in the Major Field

CHEM 5224, Instrumentation

CHEM 6353, Advanced Analytical Chemistry CHEM 6393, Advanced Organic Chemistry

CHEM 6403, Advanced Inorganic Chemistry

Eight hours of electives in Chemistry or an approved related area.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN EDUCATION DEGREE WITH A MAJOR IN MATHEMATICS

Admission Requirements

Students seeking admission into the Master of Science in Education degree program in Mathematics Education must meet the admission requirements of the Graduate School and the specific program requirements. In addition, applicants must have completed a minimum of 18 hours of professional education courses including the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program. Applicants who do not meet the requirements for a valid teaching certificate based on a four-year teacher education program will be required to complete the undergraduate courses required for such a certificate. These courses may be completed concurrently with the graduate work, but must be completed before the student is admitted to candidacy for the degree.

For unconditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 3.00 (or 3.25 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 30 on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT) or a minimum score of 790 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- A minimum cumulative undergraduate grade point average of 2.75 (or 3.00 on the last 60 hours) and a raw score of at least 35 on the MAT or a minimum score of 820 on the combined verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE.

For conditional admission, academic proficiency must be established through satisfaction of either of the following admission selection criteria:

The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied

by 10 and then multiplied by the MAT score the total is at least 600.

The total undergraduate GPA is 2.50 AND when the undergraduate GPA is multiplied by the GRE score the total is at least 1850.

Courses required of all candidates:

Core of Professional Education Courses

Nine hours of Professional Education for Secondary Teaching Fields ELFN 6773, Introduction to Statistics and Research (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology (3 hours) ELFN 6763, Philosophies of Education, OR PSY 6513, Advanced Educational Psychology OR ELCI 5523, Middle School Curriculum, OR ELCI 6523, Secondary School Curriculum, OR ELCI 6063, Curriculum Management, OR ELCI 6553, Supervision of Instruction

Courses in the Major Field

Twenty-one (21) hours of graduate level MATH or STAT courses, approved by the Department of Mathematics and Statistics.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30

SPECIALIST IN COMMUNITY COLLEGE TEACHING

The 60 graduate hours, including the Master's degree, which are required for the Specialist in Community College Teaching degree include the following:

Teaching Field

Teaching Core

Community College Core

39 Semester Hours 12 Semester Hours 9 Semester Hours

A detailed description of this program, along with specific requirements, is presented in the Specialists in Education Degree program under the College of Education.

Minimum hours required for this program: 30 plus a master's degree

COLLEGE OF SCIENCES AND MATHEMATICS GRADUATE COURSE DESCRIPTIONS

DEPARTMENT OF BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES

For each laboratory course taken, both the lecture and laboratory portions must be passed before credit for graduation is assigned.

Biology

BIO 5001 Laboratory Techniques in Electron Microscopy An introduction to the preparation of biological materials for viewing with the transmission-and-scanning electron microscope. Emphasis will be placed on preparative techniques that are commonly used in the laboratory. Lecture one hour per week. Prerequisites: eight hours upper-level biology coursework and permission of professor.

BIO 5003 Laboratory for Laboratory Techniques in Electron Microscopy Six hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5001. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5104 Microbiology Morphology, physiology, taxonomy, and cultivation of bacteria and other microorganisms with an emphasis on medically relevant bacteria. Two hours

of lecture and four hours of lab per week.

BIO 5201 Laboratory for Issues in Human Ecology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5202. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5202 Issues in Human Ecology A broad ecological approach demonstrating problems of modern society such as environmental deterioration, hunger, and resources depletion. Lecture two hours per week.

BIO 5211 Human Genetics Laboratory Three hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5213. Special course fees may apply.

BIO 5213 Human Genetics Current advances in the understanding of the human genome. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisite: BIO 3013.

BIO 5131 Laboratory for Cell Biology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5133. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5133 Cell Biology A study of the organization and activities of cells, with emphasis on the ultrastructure and function of cellular organelles. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 2013, BIO 2011; CHEM 1023, CHEM 1021.

BIO 5013 Population Genetics This course will investigate the theories describing the genetic structure of populations. There will be an emphasis on problem solving applying statistical tools. Intended for graduate students entering the disciplines of preprofessional, conservation, agriculture, and wildlife and fisheries sciences. Prerequisites: BIO 3013, BIO 3011.

BIO 5103 Virology The structure, function, and classification of viruses, and their impact on modern society and the biological world. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIOL 2103 or BIO 3013 or BIO 4104 or BIO 4133.

BIO 5111 Laboratory for Immunology Study of classical and current immunology techniques such as ELISA, immuno-electrophoresis and Western Blot analysis. Laboratory 3 hours per week.

BIO 5113 Immunology Study of the human immune system. Topics include innate and acquired immunity, complement fixation and disorders of the immune system. Lecture 3 hours per week.

BIO 5313 Biospeleology: Life in Darkness This course analyzes the biology of organisms that live in hypogean (subterranean) environments, particularly in cave, phreatic, and karst habitats. That includes a survey of hypogean organisms, their evolution, ecology, and conservation biology. Prerequisites will be at least two of the following courses: BIO 3322, BIO 3013, BIO 3033, and permission from the instructor.

BIO 5322 Biology of Marine Mammals Laboratory Hands on experience on the classification, anatomy, and behavior of marine mammals. Concurrent enrollment in BIO 5323. Special Course fees may apply. Permission of instructor required.

BIO 5323 Biology of Marine Mammals This course analyzes the biology of marine mammals based on their adaptations to the aquatic environment from evolutionary, anatomical, physiological, and ecological perspectives. Prerequisites will be at least two of the following courses: BIO 3322, BIO 3013, BIO 3033, and permission of the instructor.

BIO 5333 Marine Biology Overview of the diverse discipline of marine biology. Emphasis on life history but will incorporate aspects of chemistry, microbiology, and ecology of marine systems. Also included: marine fisheries, conservation biology, aquaculture, pharmacology, resource management, and public policy. **BIO 5123 Cell Signaling** This course will provide an understanding of key concepts about cellular signaling mechanisms, and major signaling pathways identified to date about the methods used to study these pathways. Three hours per week during spring semester. Prerequisite: Cell biology course(s) or permission of the instructor.

BIO 5143 Pharmacology The study of drugs and their mechanisms of action at the system, cellular, and molecular levels. Prerequisites: BIO 2223 OR BIO 3233, BIOL 4104, and CHEM 4243.

BIO 5353 Field Techniques for Marine Mammals Field experience in describing and analyzing marine behavior of dolphins and other marine mammals. Prerequisite: Permission of instructor.

BIO 5601 Laboratory for Limnology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5603. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5603 Limnology Physicochemical conditions of fresh water, and their effects on aquatic life; plankton analysis and bottom fauna studies. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301, 1303; CHEM 1023, CHEM 1021.

BIO 5023 History of Biological Ideas This course analyzes the history of biological ideas such as evolution, heredity, spontaneous generation, and molecular biology, aimed at a better understanding not only of historical background of current research but also on how science proceeds. Prerequisites will be at least two of the following courses: BIO 3023, BIO 3013, BIO 3033, or permission of the instructor.

BIO 5441-3 Special Topics in the Biological Sciences Topical or technique driven seminar relating to the biological sciences that will lead to the training of students in a body of work, such as newly developed research technique/approach. Number of credit hours will vary. Prerequisites: consent of the instructor.

BIO 6001 Biological Seminar Required of all graduate students.

BIO 6003 Scientific Methods and Research Design A focus on the understanding and development of the scientific method as it pertains to research. Required of the graduate life sciences major, including students studying within the Biology, Botany, Wildlife Management and Zoology emphasis.

BIO 6033 Biosafety and Ethics in Research Biosafety in the workplace, including chemical and radiation safety. Examination of moral and ethical issues in the laboratory and in research, including the concepts of transgenics, intellectual property and writing in research.

BIO 6103 Genetic Engineering An introduction to genetic engineering through an overview of the types of experiments that recombinant DNA makes possible, and an explanation of the information that such experiments have revealed. Lecture three hours per week.

BIO 6113 Advanced Cell Biology Study of recent advances in cell biology through critical analysis of current literature. Focusing on eukaryotic cell structure and function, topics may include, but not be restricted to, cellular structures and organelles; cell cycling; signal transduction; gene regulation; and intracellular trafficking Perquisites: A course in cell biology or permission of the professor

BIO 6013 Evolutionary Biology A summary of current theories concerned with evolution of biological organisms. An elective course particularly directed to the needs of biological science majors including students of Biology, Botany, Zoology, and Wildlife Management. (Fall of even years)

BIO 6123 Specialized Biochemistry An advanced study of biochemical pathways leading to specialized biologically active metabolites. Emphasis will be on specialized

pathways in plants and their counterparts in animals, and microorganisms.

BIO 6141 Introduction to Biotechnology An introduction to the applications, industries and tools of biotechnology, including medicine, pharmaceuticals, industry and agriculture.

BIO 6144 Laboratory in BioTechniques I Laboratory techniques in protein chemistry and analysis, cell culture, and DNA/RNA isolation techniques. Techniques also include a variety of chromatographic methods, electrophoresis, UV-vis spectroscopy and radiochemistry.

BIO 6154 Laboratory in BioTechniques II Laboratory techniques in DNA/RNA analysis and applications, including PCR, real-time PCR, recombinant DNA and the production of gene expression products.

BIO 6196 Internship in Biotechnology Participation in an internship with a private business, research center or public agency in the field of biotechnology. Included is a minimum of 300 work hours. Internship may be a volunteer or paid position. Included is the completion and approval of a synthesis paper covering methods and applications of molecular tools used during this internship. Prerequisite: BIO 6144, BIO 6154

BIO 6301 Aquatic Biology The collection, identification, and study of aquatic invertebrate and vertebrate animals with emphasis on life history, ecology, and importance to man. Lecture one hour per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1503, 1501,1303,1301.

BIO 6302 Laboratory for Aquatic Biology concurrently with BIO 6301. (Course fee, \$20) Four hours per week. To be taken

BIO 6381-6 Thesis

BIO 6023 Science Communication for Scientists The goal of the course is to expose graduate students in the sciences to the forms of science communication they must master to become professionals. (e.g., science writing, oral communication, etc). Fall. Prerequisites: graduate status in the sciences and permission of the instructor.

BIO 6801-3 Independent Study

BIO 7161 Responsible Conduct in Research A one credit hour course providing training on ethical behavior in sciences.

Botany

BIO 5511 Laboratory for Plant Physiology Three hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5513. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5513 Plant Physiology General principles of conduction, cellular reactions, respiration, growth, photosynthesis, movement, hormones, and metabolism in plants. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1501, 1503; CHEM 3103, CHEM 3101.

BIO 5521 Laboratory for Wetlands Plant Ecology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5522. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5522 Wetlands Plant Ecology A study of plant responses to environmental factors during germination, growth, reproduction, and dormancy. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 3123 or permission of professor or chair.

BIO 5531 Aquatic Plants A systematic study of the structure, classification, and ecology of freshwater algae and freshwater aquatic vascular plants. Lecture one hour per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1501, 1503.

BIO 5532 Laboratory for Aquatic Plants rently with BIO 5531. (Course fee, \$20)

Four hours per week. To be taken concur-

BIO 5541 Laboratory for Mycology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5542. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5542 Mycology Morphology, cytology, genetics, and physiology of fungi. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO ; CHEM 3103, CHEM 3101.

BIO 5551 Laboratory for Medical Mycology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5552. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5552 Medical Mycology A study of cutaneous, systemic, and opportunistic fungus diseases (mucoses) of man and other animals. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BOT 1501, 1503.

BIO 5714 Dendrology A study of the systematics, nomenclature, morphology, phenology, geographic range, and natural history of woody plants with an emphasis on field recognition throughout the year.

BIO 6503 Mechanisms of Speciation A study of genetic, environmental and historical factors which modify all species with emphasis on the effects of mutation, selection, and ploidy upon plant genetic systems. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisite: BIO 3013.

BIO 6501 Advanced Plant Taxonomy A phylogenetic study of flowering plants with emphasis on principal orders and families and problems in nomenclature, speciation, and literature survey. Lecture one hour per week. Prerequisites: BOT 3531, 3532 or permission of professor or chair.

BIO 6502 Laboratory for Advanced Plant Taxonomy Four hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BOT 6501. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 6513 Global Change Biology Ecological and evolutionary impacts of anthropogenic global changes. Investigation of pollution, climate change, land use change, and species invasions as important factors involved in losses of and changes in distributions of biodiversity. Prerequisite: This course will serve graduate students in biological sciences and environmental sciences. Previous coursework in Ecology is strongly recommended.

Entomology

BIO 5301 Aquatic Entomology Identification, life histories, ecology of aquatic arthropods, with emphasis on freshwater insects. For students in wildlife management, fisheries management, aquatic biology, and advanced entomology. Lecture one hour per week. Prerequisites: BIO 3301, 3303; BIO 3023 OR BIO 4371 AND 4373.

BIO 5302 Laboratory for Aquatic Entomology Four hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5301. (Course fee, \$5)

BIO 5303 Forensic Entomology The life history, ecology, and behavior of insects and related arthropods and how they affect the interpretation of potential crime scenes.

BIO 6311 Laboratory for Medical and Veterinary Entomology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 6312. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 6313 Medical and Veterinary Entomology A study of the taxonomy, biology and control of arthropods associated with human and animal diseases. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisite: BIO 6311

BIO 6321 Laboratory for Insect Taxonomy concurrently with BIO 6322. (Course fee, \$20)

Two hours per week. To be taken

BIO 6322 Insect Taxonomy A survey of the orders and families of insects designed to familiarize the student with the use of taxonomic literature and keys. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 3301 and 3303 or permission of professor.

Environmental Biology

BIO 5613 Conservation Biology A study of global and local biological resources, including the diversity of life, the value of biodiversity, the importance of diversity to humans and human cultures, and interdisciplinary strategies to conserve biological resources. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 3023 or permission of professor.

BIO 5623 Environmental Microbiology A study of the physiology and diversity of microorganisms and their role in cycling of nutrients and mineralization of pollutants in the world. Prerequisites: CHEM 1023 and BIO 2103, or 4014, or 4133.

BIO 5611 Radiation Safety Theory and techniques for dealing with radiation and radioactive materials. Required for students wishing to use radioactive materials on campus. Prerequisite: Permission of professor.

BIO 5612 Legal Aspects of Environmental Management Policy, law and regulations relating to society's use, management and protection of natural resources. The course will present the differences and similarities between environmental regulation and previous social regulation, and examine the logic behind current regulatory programs. Lecture two hours per week.

BIO 5633 Environmental Toxicology: Mechanisms and Impacts Understanding the basic principles behind the study of impacts and the mechanisms of physiological disturbances associated with environmental toxicant exposure to natural systems. Prerequisites: BIO 4131, BIO 4133 and CHEM 4232 or permission of professor. Lecture three hours per week.

BIO 6653 Aquatic Ecotoxicology A study of the effects of contaminants in water, their accumulation in the biota, and the functional response of populations to specific contaminants. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 5603, or BIO 6301, or permission of professor.

BIO 6601 Laboratory for Environmental Systems Analysis Laboratory three hours per week. To be taken concurrently with ENVR 6103 and BIO 6603. (Course fee, \$5)

BIO 6603 Environmental Systems Analysis Environmental problem-solving utilizing systems modeling and applied statistical analysis. Use of the microcomputer as an analytical tool will be emphasized. Prerequisites: one semester of calculus, one semester of statistics, BIO 4633,5633, or permission of professor. Lecture three hours per week.

BIO 6613 Remote Sensing and Geographic Information Systems A study of the principles of computer based Geographic Information Systems (GIS) and the theory and practice of remote sensing for ecosystem analysis. A combination of lecture, reading, and computer work will emphasize the collection and analysis of biological phenomena. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 5522 or permission of professor.

BIO 6621 Laboratory for Case Studies in Ecosystem Management Field and laboratory experiences in evaluation of ecological, economic and sociological aspects of management of water, soil, and air resources. Course will emphasize data collection, analysis and reporting. Prerequisites: BIOL 3023 or 4373,5633 and 6603 or permission of professor. Laboratory three hours per week. (Course fee, \$5)

BIO 6633 Population Community Ecology An overview of principles, applications, and modeling of population and community ecology.

BIO 6623 Case Studies in Ecosystem Management Evaluation of ecological,

economic and sociological aspects of management of water, soil and air resources. Content will vary based on current topics of importance in the field of environmental science. Prerequisites: BIO 3023 or 4373, 5633 and 6603 or permission of professor. Lecture three hours per week.

BIO 6643 Landscape and Ecosystem Ecology This course offers an in-depth study of the principles, applications, and modeling of landscape and ecosystem ecology.

Zoology

BIO 5311 Fishery Biology A study of identification, ecology, food habits, management, and behavior of fishes. Lecture one hour per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301,1303.

BIO 5312 Laboratory for Fishery Biology concurrently with BIO 5311. (Course fee, \$20) Four hours per week. To be taken

BIO 5332 Animal Histology Microscopic survey of cells and tissues of vertebrate organ systems. This is a pre-existing undergraduate course (BIO 4332). The graduate version will require grad students to investigate selected methods/topics beyond what is expected of undergrads. No prerequisites.

BIO 5342 Laboratory for Animal Histology Four hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5332.

BIO 5351 Laboratory for Mammalogy Three hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5342. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5352 Mammalogy Classification, distribution, structure, ecology, adaptations, and economic importance of mammals. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301,1303.

BIO 5362 Applied Aquaculture Field course in which principles are applied within several aquaculture business settings. Intended for the student interested in wildlife and fisheries biology. Prerequisites: BIO 4311 AND 4312.

BIO 5372 Applied Fisheries Field course in which principles are applied within several fisheries management settings. Intended for the Wildlife Ecology and Management major. Special course fees may apply. Prerequisite: BIO 4311.

BIO 5343 Animal Embryology Study of reproduction and development in animals, including reproductive systems, gamete formation, fertilization, early cleavage, formation of germ layers, and development of the organ systems. Lecture three hours per week.

BIO 5341 Laboratory for Animal Embryology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5343.

BIO 5361 Laboratory for Mammalian Neurobiology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5363. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5363 Mammalian Neurobiology A detailed study of the mammalian nervous system with particular emphasis on morphological aspects. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301, 1303, 2201, 2203 or permission of professor.

BIO 5371 Laboratory for Animal Ecology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 5373. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5373 Animal Ecology A study of the distribution, abundance, population dynamics, behavior, and interactions of animals. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 3023.

BIO 5382 Parasitology The parasites of vertebrates and plants with emphasis on protozoan and helminth parasites of man and domestic animals. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301, 1303.

BIO 5392 Laboratory for Parasitology concurrently with BIO 5382. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 5401 Laboratory for Ichthyology currently with BIO 5402. (Course fee, \$20)

Two hours per week. To be taken con-

BIO 5402 Ichthyology The taxonomy, distribution, natural history, and economic importance of fishes, with emphasis on Arkansas species. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301, 1303.

BIO 5411 Laboratory for Herpetology rently with BIO 5412. (Course fee, \$20) Two hours per week. To be taken concur-

BIO 5412 Herpetology Collection, identification, classification, distribution, economic importance, and life histories of amphibians and reptiles, with emphasis on Arkansas species. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301, 1303.

BIO 5421 Laboratory for Ornithology concurrently with BIO 5423. (Course fee, \$20)

Three hours per week. To be taken

BIO 5423 Ornithology A study of the evolution, taxonomy, behavior, ecology, population biology, physiology, and conservation of birds. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301, 1303.

BIO 5403 Comparative Vertebrate Reproduction This combined lecture/lab course surveys major events in the vertebrate reproductive cycles and patterns. Prerequisites BIO 3231 and 3233 or 3323, or permission of the instructor.

BIO 6331 Laboratory for Comparative Ethology Two hours per week. To be taken concurrently with ZOOL 6312. (Course fee, \$5)

BIO 5433 Field Experience in Marine Environments Hands-on experience with living and non-living components of marine environments. Emphasis on marine organisms and habitats but will incorporate human interactions associated with marine environments. Course is comprised of an intensive 10 day (10 hrs per day) field trip to an appropriate marine environment.

BIO 6133 Bioinformatics and Applications Provides a basic understanding of computational methods used in bioinformatics, including hands on training to access and use biological data sources to analyze nucleotide/amino acid sequences and three-dimensional atomic structures of proteins, nucleic acids, allowing interpretation of biological processes. Prerequisites: Knowledge of cell biology OR Permission of Instructor.

BIO 6332 Comparative Ethology Description of the known behavioral adaptations of animals to their environments with emphasis on adaptive significance, including an introduction to objective analysis of behavior patterns. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301,1303.

BIO 6342 Natural History of the Vertebrates The study of the classification and natural history of vertebrates. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301,1303.

BIO 6352 Laboratory for Natural History of the Vertebrates Four hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 6342. (Course fee, \$20)

BIO 6343 Cell & Molecular Neurobiology This course provides an understand-

ing of how the nervous system functions on a molecular and cellular level through lectures and discussions of original scientific papers related to lecture topics. Three hours per week. Prerequisite: Course(s) in basic neurobiology or permission of instructor.

BIO 6362 Endocrinology A survey of the endocrine organs with emphasis on man, including hormone effect at the tissue, cell,, and molecular levels. Lecture two hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 2203 AND 2223 OR 3223 AND 3233; CHEM 4243, BIO 4133 OR 4123, CHEM 3101.

BIO 6372 Laboratory for Endocrinology Four hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 6362. (Course fee, \$5)

BIO 6351 Laboratory for Comparative Physiology Three hours per week. To be taken concurrently with BIO 6353. (Course fee, \$5)

BIO 6353 Comparative Physiology Comparison of nutrition, water balance, excretion, transport mechanisms, temperature regulation, metabolism, reproduction and nervous coordination set in a phylogenic format. Emphasis would be on the evolution of animal processes in relation to the environment. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: BIO 1301,1303.

ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES

ESCI 6131-3 Independent Research in Environmental Sciences: (Subtitle varies) Independent investigations by a student or students directed by faculty and researchers that culminate in the development of or training in new techniques for the production of published findings. As with other independent study courses, the supervising faculty member, number of credit hours and project description will vary. May be repeated. Prerequisites: Admission to the Ph.D. program or consent of instructor.

ESCI 6141-3 Environmental Sciences Internship Off-campus directed experience with environmental management and research with agencies, industries, consultants, municipalities, nonprofit groups or applicable institutions and operations. Independent work experiences by students directed by faculty and mentored by sponsors that culminate in elaboration of their focus area through professional exposure and training. As with similar independent study courses, the supervising faculty member, number of credit hours and project description will vary. May be repeated. Prerequisites: Admission to the Ph.D. program or consent of instructor and sponsor.

ESCI 6233 Environmental Issues in Latin America and the Caribbean This is a seminar course on current environmental topics in Latin America and the Caribbean. Only prerequisite will be permission from the instructor. This course is aimed at providing students with a broad perspective of environmental issues on Latin America and the Caribbean so they gain an understanding on the nature of environmental problems in that part of the world from an interdisciplinary perspective. By doing so, students will gain a more global perspective of environmental problems and solutions as well as better critical thinking skills in viewing issues from different cultural viewpoints.

ESCI 6303 Global Water Issues Overview of current and historical water quality and quantity issues shaping human civilization. Emphasizes water issues facing regions of dense population and intensive agriculture. Importance of ground and surface water, ecosystems, sustainability, economic and policy issues of water are investigated.

ESCI 6323 Population Community Ecology An overview of principles, applications, and modeling of population and community ecology.

ESCI 6333 Landscape and Ecosystem Ecology This course offers an in-depth study of the principles, applications, and modeling of landscape and ecosystem ecology.

ESCI 6503 Science Communication for Scientists

The goal of the course

is to expose graduate students in the sciences to the forms of science communication they must master to become professionals. (e.g, science writing, oral communication, etc). Fall. Prerequisites: graduate status in the sciences and permission of the instructor. ESC 6891-6 Thesis

ESCI 7111 Seminar in Environmental Sciences Reports on and discussions of current topics in the environmental sciences. Presentations and discussion by faculty and students. May be repeated as topic varies. Prerequisites: Admission to the Ph.D. program or permission of professor. Master and specialist level students may enroll in this course with permission of professor.

ESCI7121 Topical Seminar in Environmental Sciences: (Subtitle varies) Reports on and discussions of a single topic or small set of related topics in the environmental sciences. Presentations and discussion by faculty, invited speakers and students. May be repeated as topic varies. Prerequisites: Admission to the Ph.D. program or permission of professor. Master and specialist level students may enroll in this course with permission of professor.

ESCI 7131-3 Independent Research in Environmental Sciences: (subtitle varies) Independent investigations by a student or students directed by faculty and researchers that culminate in the development of or training in new techniques for the production of published findings. As with other independent study courses, the supervising faculty member, number of credit hours and project description will vary. May be repeated. Prerequisites: Admission to the Ph.D. program or consent of instructor.

ESCI 7141-3 Environmental Sciences Internship: (Subtitle varies) Off-campus directed experience with environmental management and research with agencies, industries, consultants, municipalities, nonprofit groups or applicable institutions and operations. Independent work experiences by students directed by faculty and mentored by sponsors that culminate in elaboration of their focus area through professional exposure and training. As with similar independent study courses, the supervising faculty member, number of credit hours and project description will vary. May be repeated. Prerequisites: Admission to the Ph.D. program or consent of instructor and sponsor.

ESCI 7151 Responsible Conduct in Research Responsible Conduct in Research is a 1 credit hour course offered during the fall semester. This seminar is designed to introduce graduate students and research professionals to the issues associated with responsible conduct in research. It is designed for graduate and postdoctoral trainees, and for faculty. This seminar course is required for all graduate students in the Environmental Sciences program. This seminar is designed to introduce graduate students and research professionals to the issues associated with responsible conduct in research. Frank discussion of these issues and awareness of consequences of irresponsible conduct is critical to the development of a science workforce that has the ethical training and integrity needed to work in today's increasingly complex science and technology fields.

ESCI 7251 Mentored Teaching Structured instruction and practice of concepts and strategies of college teaching for doctoral students in the Environmental Sciences. With this preparation and sufficient topical background, students will be prepared to teach ASU 1000 level general education lectures sections in the natural, social, or life sciences. Restricted to Environmental Sciences Ph.D. students.

MOLECULAR BIOSCIENCES

MBS 6001 Fundamentals of Entrepreneurship for Scientists Entrepreneurship from discovery through protected intellectual property. Information about the fundamental processes required to protect new inventions. Including definitions of intellectual property, necessary record keeping, disclosure options for protecting IP and patent application process.

MBS 6213 Advanced Cell Biology Study of recent advances in cell biology through critical analysis of current literature. Focusing on eukaryotic cell structure and function,

topics may include, but not be restricted to, cellular structures and organelles; cell cycling; signal transduction; gene regulation; and intracellular trafficking Prerequisites: A course in cell biology or permission of professor

MBS 6233 Specialized Biochemistry An advanced study of biochemical pathways leading to specialized biologically active metabolites. Emphasis will be on the specialized pathways in plants and their counterparts in animals, and microorganisms. Prerequisites: CHEM 4243 or permission of instructor.

MBS 6243 Molecular Genetics and Genomics An advanced treatment of genetics in microbial, animal, and plant systems, focused on the biochemical and molecular aspects of genetics structure and function. Information derived from current and recent genomic analyses and genomic comparisons will be included. Prerequisite: CHEM 4243 or permission of instructor.

MBS 6251 Techniques in Molecular Biosciences: (with specific subtitles) Training in major technical and analytical skills required for contemporary molecular biosciences research. Topics, identified by subtitles, will vary by semester. May be repeated up to 12 credit hours with unduplicated subtitles.

MBS 7111 Seminar in Molecular Biosciences Reports on and discussions of current topics in Molecular Biosciences, and other science topics. Presentations and discussion by faculty and students. May be repeated. Prerequisites: Admission to the MBS Ph.D. program or permission of professor.

MBS 7121-3 Topics in Molecular Biosciences In-Depth study of specific areas related to Molecular Biosciences. Multidisciplinary involving extensive discussion and critical analysis of current literature. May be repeated as topic varies. Prerequisite: two MBS core classes or permission of instructor.

MBS 7151 Responsible Conduct in ResearchA one credit hour courseproviding training on ethical behavior in sciences.A one credit hour course

MBS 7131-9 Independent Study in Molecular Biosciences Independent investigation of a particular topic or technique, directed by faculty that culminates in the development of or training in new techniques or publishable discoveries. May be repeated as topic varies. Prerequisites: Open to all graduate students with consent of instructor.

MBS 7251 Mentored Teaching Structured instruction and practice of concepts and strategies of college teaching for doctoral students in Molecular Biosciences. With this preparation, and sufficient topical background, Students will be prepared to teach ASU 1000 level general education lecture sections in the natural and life sciences.

MBS 8891-12 Dissertation

DEPARTMENT OF CHEMISTRY AND PHYSICS Chemistry

CHEM 5043 Environmental Chemistry An overview of the chemistry of natural waters, soils, and the atmosphere. Emphasis will be on the chemical and biological agents which affect the quality of the environment. The most commonly used analytical techniques and quality assurance/control procedures will be covered. Prerequisites: CHEM 3103 and CHEM 3101.

CHEM 5053 Geochemistry An overview of the chemistry of terrestrial materials. Emphasis will be on the chemical processes which formed and have changed the Earth. Prerequisites: CHEM 3131, 3133.

CHEM 5204 Inorganic Chemistry

Includes the recent concepts of bonding and

molecular structure as well as some of the less common chemistry of the elements. Lecture three hours, laboratory three hours per week. Prerequisites: CHEM 3121, 3123.

CHEM 5224 Instrumentation Applications and operation theories of modern instruments. Laboratory includes use of gas chromatography; infrared, ultraviolet-visible, atomic absorption spectroscopy; and electrochemical techniques. Lecture two hours, laboratory six hours per week. Prerequisites: CHEM 3054, 3121, 3123.

CHEM 5241 Biochemistry Laboratory Experiments aimed to acquaint the student with problems and more important methods of biochemical research. Laboratory three hours per week. Corequisite: CHEM 5243.

CHEM 5243 Biochemistry Presentation of the important areas of modern biochemistry and a description of methods commonly employed in biochemical research. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisites: CHEM 3111 and 3113.

CHEM 5254 Fundamentals of Mass Spectrometry Atomic and molecular spectrometry, surface analytical methods, and their application forensic, environmental, atmospheric, geochemical, and bio-analytical problems. Integrated lecture and laboratory format. Prerequisite enforced: CHEM 3054, CHEM 4224.

CHEM 5443 Advanced Biochemistry The second semester continuation of biochemistry. Topics will focus on anabolic metabolism and bioinformation processes vital in biological systems. Current research in biochemistry and medical correlates will also be discussed. Prerequisite: CHEM 4243

CHEM 6144 Environmental Instrumentation Principles of operation and applications of modern instrumental techniques used in environmental science. Particular emphasis will be placed on GC, GC/MS, HPLC, AA, UV/VIS, and FTIR. Lecture two hours, laboratory six hours per week. Prerequisite: CHEM 5043.

CHEM 6233 Specialized Biochemistry An advanced study of biochemical pathways leading to biologically active metabolites. Emphasis will be on specialized pathways in plants and their counterparts in animals, and microorganisms. Aspects of metabolic engineering, chemical ecology and applications of specialized metabolites in medicine and agriculture will be discussed. Prerequisite: CHEM 5243 or equivalent; course in plant physiology and molecular biology are advantageous.

CHEM 6343 Special Topics The special topic that comprises the course is selected on the basis of the needs of the graduate class. Typical topics that might be offered are: Molecular Structure, Electrochemistry, Chemicals of Pollution, Quantum Chemistry, Chemical Applications of Computer Programming, Nuclear Chemistry, and Organometallic Chemistry.

CHEM 6353 Advanced Analytical Chemistry A discussion of principles and methods of application of analytical chemistry to problems of analysis and the significance of data. Prerequisite: CHEM 3054.

CHEM 6393 Advanced Organic Chemistry Reactions, mechanisms, and structure in organic chemistry. Prerequisites: CHEM 3111 and 3113.

CHEM 6403 Advanced Inorganic Chemistry A study of the quantum theory of bonding, molecular structure, compound formation, and coordination chemistry. Prerequisites: CHEM 4204 and 3123.

CHEM 6433 Advanced Physical Chemistry A systematic, rigorous investigation of the principles of chemistry via thermodynamics, quantum theory, and chemical dynamics. Molecular and macroscopic models are developed in parallel. Prerequisite: CHEM 3133.

CHEM 6521-6 Professional Internship The requirements and credits for this course may vary widely from one student to another, involving activities ranging from practice teaching to on-the-job training in industry. Consequently, before admission to the course, a

written agreement must be worked out between the student, the student's graduate committee, and any other agency involved.

CHEM 6581 Graduate Seminar Reports on current topics in chemistry. Presentations and discussion by faculty and students.

CHEM 6801-3 Independent Study

CHEM 6891-6 Thesis

Geology

GEOL 5333 Hydrogeology A discussion of the hydrologic cycle with strong emphasis on groundwater occurrence and flow. Topics addressed include precipitation and groundwater recharge, aquifer characteristics, well production and well tests, regional flow, groundwater contamination and monitoring, and groundwater geology and ge**ography.**

Physics

PHYS 5403 Nuclear and Particle Physics Radioactivity and nuclear structure including nuclear disintegration and fission. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisite: PHYS 3303.

PHYS 5463 Advanced Mechanics The Lagrangian and Hamiltonian formulations, rigid body mechanics and special relativity. Prerequisite: PHYS 3153.

PHYS 5513. Advanced Electromagnetic Theory The study of Maxwell's equations as applied to waveguides, radiation, and wave propagation in various media. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisite: PHYS 3203.

PHYS 5533 Solid State Physics An introductory study of the structure and physical properties of crystalline solids, including X-ray diffraction, specific heats, free electron theory, and band approximation. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisite: 20 hours of physics.

PHYS 5553 Principles of Quantum Mechanics Solutions of the Schrodinger wave equation, including the harmonic oscillator, the hydrogen atom, and perturbation theory. Lecture three hours per week. Prerequisite: 20 hours of physics.

PHYS 6801-3 Independent Study Prerequisite: Consent of Physics Faculty.

DEPARTMENT OF COMPUTER SCIENCE Computer Science

CS 5543 Database Systems Topics include major database models; relational algebra; data independence and database normalization; entity relationship model; security, integrity, recovery and concurrency issues; physical organization of a database. Prerequisite: CS 3113.

CS 5723 Automata Theory Study formal languages and equivalent models of computation. Finite state automata and regular expressions. Push-down automata and context free grammars. Pumping lemmas and closure properties. Turing Machines. Prerequisite: CS 3113.

CS 5313 Computer Networks Issues and principles involved in the design of computer networks using the OSI reference model as a framework. Prerequisite: CS 3233.

CS 5213 Distributed Computing Study of client-server systems, distributed databases, distributed transaction processing, and distributed applications. Provides overview of recent trends in distributed object technologies. Applications will be designed and constructed

using object software architectures. Prerequisites: CS 3113 Data Structures.

CS 5433 Artificial Intelligence Representation of knowledge and introduction to a functional programming language; search methods and control. Typical applications of artificial intelligence. Prerequisite: CS 3113.

CS 5413 Computer Graphics I The creation, storage, and manipulation of models of objects and their pictures via computer. Implementation of graphics routines beginning at the device driver level and continuing with two- and three-dimensional techniques. Prerequisite: CS 3113.

CS 5423 Computer Graphics II Continuation of Computer Graphics I. Techniques for generation of realistic solid models are examined. Topics include hidden surface removal, shading, shadowing, reflection, refraction, and color theory. Prerequisite: CS 5413.

CS 5113 Software Engineering I Techniques of design, implementation, and automated tools, quality assurance, metrics, and maintenance for large scale software systems. Projects will provide team programming experience. Prerequisite: CS 3113.

CS 5123 Software Engineering II Continuation of Software Engineering I; the survey techniques for dealing with large scale software systems begun there continues here. Projects will provide team programming experience. Prerequisite: CS 5113.

CS 583V Internship Supervised work experience participating in application system development in a business/manufacturing environment. Grade earned will be pass or fail. Prerequisites: Permission of the Computer Science faculty, CS 3363, and either CS 3113.

CS 5223 UNIX Systems Programming System-level programming in UNIX systems. Prerequisite: CS 3113.

CS 5713 Analysis of Algorithms The analysis of space and time requirements of algorithms. Worst-case and average case studies. Greedy algorithms and divide-and-conquer algorithms examined. Tractable and intractable algorithms surveyed. Prerequisites: CS 3113 and MATH 2214.

CS 5133 Compilers Techniques for the construction of compilers. BNF and EBNF representations. Lexical, syntactic and semantic analysis. Top-down and bottom-up parsing. Construction of run-time systems and symbol table routines. Code generation and optimization. Automation tools. Prerequisite: CS 3113.

CS 6423 Robotic Software Control Study of robot manipulators from mathematical and programmed control perspectives. Topics include kinematic representation, manipulator positioning, velocity control, and trajectory calculation. Prerequisite: permission of professor.

CS 6413 Solid Modeling Examination of advanced modeling techniques with emphasis on radiosity. Techniques for rapid interactive display of a complex three-dimensional environment will be developed. Prerequisite: CS 5423 or permission of professor.

CS 6513 Data Compression and Indexing Compressing, indexing and querying large collections of text and image data. Prerequisite: CS 5123 or CS 5713 or permission of instructor.

CS 6313 Data Security Methods for protection, security, and privacy of data; access controls, authentication, cryptographic controls, information flow controls, security kernels. Security of data in networks. Prerequisite: CS 3233.

CS 6433 Natural Language Processing Data representations used in programming computers to interpret and to generate natural language text. Background from linguistics, theoretical computer science and lexical analysis; structures and algorithms for syntactical analysis, semantic analysis, and knowledge representation.

CS 6813 Seminar in Computer Science: (subtitle varies) Current topics in Computer Science.

CS 6713 Advanced Analysis of Algorithms Theoretical space and time requirements for algorithms. Prerequisites: CS 5703.

CS 6723 Computability Theory Turing machines and equivalent models of computation. The universal Turing machine and unsolvability results. Study of computable functions. Problem classification and hierarchy. Prerequisite: CS 5723 or permission of professor.

CS 6213 Parallel Processing Parallel processing and supercomputer architecture with emphasis on efficient utilization of resources. Prerequisite: CS 3223.

CS 6823 Special Topics: (subtitle varies) Current topics of interest to graduate computer science students. (May be repeated for credit with different subtitle. ONLY six hours with the same course number will count toward the degree.)

CS 688V Independent Study

CS 689V Thesis

DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS AND STATISTICS Mathematics

MATH 5123 Special Topics in Math and Science Education (Variable Title) Contentspecific topics as they are related to mathematics and Science education. Does NOT apply to credit toward coursework required for the MS or MSE in Mathematics.

MATH 5423 Modern Algebra II A continuation of MATH 3303. Prerequisite: MATH 3303.

MATH 5513 Applied Mathematics A study of topics from ordinary and partial differential equations, vector analysis, and functions of a complex variable, with physical applications. Prerequisite: MATH 3254.

MATH 5533 Numerical Methods Algebraic, transcendental, ordinary and partial differential equations, finite differences, and integral equations. Numerical integration, error analysis, and/or other topics of numerical analysis utilizing high speed computer techniques. Prerequisites: MATH 2214 and a high level programming language.

MATH 5553 Advanced Calculus I The calculus of one and of several variables. Limits, continuity, sequences, differentiation, partial differentiation, integration, and infinite series. Prerequisite: MATH 3254.

MATH 5563 Advanced Calculus II A continuation of MATH 5553. Prerequisite: MATH 4553.

MATH 5913 Advanced Geometry Provides instruction to current teachers to increase mathematics content knowledge through the use of technology and cutting-edge pedagogical methods in geometry instruction. This course may not be used to satisfy a mathematics requirement for the MS or the MSE degree.

MATH 6603 Abstract Algebra I A study of finite groups, cyclic groups, groups with operators, right and left modules, lattices and other related topics. Prerequisite: MATH 3303.

MATH 6613 Abstract Algebra II A continuation of MATH 6603.

MATH 6623 Differential Geometry An introduction to manifolds, connections, differentiable structures and related topics. Prerequisite: MATH 6753.

MATH 6643 Advanced Linear Algebra Topics to be selected from the broad range of subjects usually called linear algebra or linear mathematics, including representation theory, infinite-dimensional vector spaces, normed linear spaces, complex vector spaces, tensor products and algebras, and forms. Prerequisites: MATH 3243, 3303.

MATH 6653 Theory of Numbers Divisibility of integers, distribution of primes, congruences, quadratic residues, and continued fractions. Prerequisite: MATH 3303.

MATH 6691-3 Seminar Topics of interest to graduate mathematics students.

MATH 6753 Point Set Topology Theory of point set and abstract spaces. The real line, metric spaces, and general topological spaces. Prerequisite: MATH 4553.

MATH 6793 Calculus of Variations Necessary and sufficient conditions for extrema of single integral problems in the plane and three-space. Some generalizations to higher dimensions with applications. Prerequisite: MATH 4553.

MATH 6813 Advanced Ordinary Differential Equations Stresses the study of existence of solutions, autonomous systems and their phase space and the Lyapunov stability of solutions of differential equations. Prerequisite: MATH 4553.

MATH 6823 Functions of a Real Variable I Properties of sets, sequences of functions, measure theory and other related topics. Prerequisite: MATH 4553.

MATH 6833 Functions of a Real Variable II A continuation of MATH 6823.

MATH 6853 Functions of a Complex Variable I Elementary properties of a complex variable. Limits, continuity, differentiation, integration, and transformations. Prerequisite: MATH 4553.

MATH 6863 Functions of a Complex Variable II A continuation of MATH 6853.

MATH 6873 Numerical Analysis I Included are such topics as approximation, interpolation, numerical differentiation and integration, and smoothing of data. Prerequisite: MATH 4403 and a programming language such as C++ or FORTRAN, or permission of professor.

MATH 6883 Numerical Analysis II Included are such topics as Gaussian Elimination, least squares methods, eigenvalues and eigenvectors, the QR algorithm, and interactive methods. Prerequisite: MATH 6873 or permission of professor.

MATH 6801-3 Independent Study

MATH 6891-6 Thesis

Statistics

STAT 5463 Probability and Statistics II Point and interval estimation, testing hypotheses, standard statistical tests, correlation and regression, and non-parametric methods. Prerequisite: STAT 5453.

STAT 6613 Nonparametric Statistics Topics include hypothesis testing using data from unknown distributions, tests of independence, tests of goodness-of-fit, rank correlation, and simple linear regression. Prerequisite: STAT 3233 or equivalent.

STAT 6623 Statistical Methods with SAS Programming Point estimation, interval estimation, and tests of significance for comparing two population means and proportions.

Power analysis and choosing sample size. Nonparametric methods and Chi-square tests. Linear regression, analysis of variance and multiple comparison procedures. Other topics as time permits. Prerequisite: Stat 3233 or equivalent.

STAT 6643 Multivariate Analysis Topics include the bivariate normal distribution, multiple and partial correlation, canonical correlation, discriminate analysis, multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA), and factor analysis. Prerequisite: STAT 3233, MATH 3243, or equivalent.

STAT 6653 Data Analysis I: Regression Analysis Simple and multiple linear regression, related estimation and hypothesis testing, model selection, examination of residuals, multicollinearity diagnostics, outliers and influence, qualitative predictor variables, logistic regression. Prerequisite: STAT 3233 or equivalent.

STAT 6663 Data Analysis II: Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) Single-factor, twofactor, and multifactor analysis of variance (ANOVA), related estimation and hypothesis testing, multiple comparison procedures, random effects models, analysis of covariance, ANOVA in some standard experimental designs. Prerequisite: STAT 6653 or permission of instructor.

STAT 6673 Design of Experiments Replication, randomization, and blocking, analysis of variance, full and factorial experiments at two and three levels, effect aliasing, design resolution and minimum aberration criteria, nonregular designs and complex aliasing, introduction to response surface methodology. Prerequisite: STAT 3233 or equivalent.

STAT 6703 Statistical Analysis I Applications of elementary statistics. Advanced principles including statistical study, data gathering, variance and covariance. Prerequisite : STAT 4453 or equivalent.

STAT 6713 Statistical Analysis II A continuation of STAT 6703.

STAT 6723 Probability Abstract probability spaces, random variables, conditional probability, independence, types of convergence, sums of independent random variable, stochastic processes. Prerequisite: MATH 4553.

STAT 6833 Biostatistics Applications of advanced statistical techniques to the Life and Health Sciences. Topics include estimation and hypothesis testing, single and multiway analysis of variance (ANOVA), linear regression, correlation and frequency analysis. Prerequisite: an introductory level statistics course.

OFFICE OF INTERNATIONAL PROGRAMS

The mission of The International Center for English, through its varied programs and course offerings, is to prepare international students with limited English proficiency for academic studies at Arkansas State University (ASU) and other higher education institutions in the United States by providing quality instruction in English as a second language. Our faculty and staff are committed to fostering students' linguistic and cultural competency, and to developing their critical thinking skills that will enable them to succeed in their academic endeavors and assisting them in having a positive intercultural experience during their matriculation at ASU and their stay in the United States.

Course Descriptions

IEP 5001 International Bridge Program The Graduate International Bridge Program is a course that helps students develop effective academic study skills at the graduate level, such as critical analysis of journal articles, conducting research, citing sources in papers, etc. as well as other skills such as listening and note taking and life skills necessary for adjusting to the academic community. Additionally, this course will provide English language tutoring assistance to students for any of the other classes in which they are enrolled.

STATE LICENSURES AND AUTHORIZATIONS

Alabama

Licensure: The Alabama Commission on Higher Education, and the State of Alabama Department of Post-secondary Education have licensed Arkansas State University pursuant to the Alabama Private School License Law, Code of Alabama, Title 16-46-1 through 10 to offer instruction in the following programs:

> Master of Education in Curriculum and Instruction Master of Education in Educational Leadership Master of Education in Educational Theory and Practice Master of Education – Instructional Specialist in Special Education P-4

Master of Education – Instructional Specialist in Special Education 4-12

Alabama Students: Contact the Teacher Education and Certification Division of the Alabama State Department of Education at 334-242-0035 or www.alsde.edu to verify whether these programs qualify for teacher certification, endorsement, or salary benefits.

Kansas

Licensure: The Kansas Board of Regents has granted a Certificate of Approval for Arkansas State University to offer the following programs:

Master of Education in Curriculum and Instruction Master of Education in Educational Leadership Master of Education in Educational Theory and Practice Master of Education – Instructional Specialist in Special Education P-4

Master of Education – Instructional Specialist in Special Education 4-12

Kansas Students: Contact the Kansas State Department of Education at 785-291-3678 or www3.ksde.org/cert/cert.html to verify whether these programs qualify for teacher certification, endorsement, or salary benefits.

Tennessee

Licensure: Arkansas State University is authorized by the Tennessee Higher Education Commission. This authorization must be renewed each year and is based on an evaluation by minimum standards concerning quality of education, ethical business practices, health and safety, and fiscal responsibility.

Master of Education in Curriculum and Instruction Master of Education in Educational Leadership

Master of Education in Educational Theory and Practice

Tennessee Students: Contact the Tennessee Department of Education at (615) 532-4885 or http://www.state.tn.us/education/ to verify whether these programs qualify for teacher certification, endorsement, or salary benefits.

Disclosure on Transferability of Credits per Tennessee Higher Education Commission

SECTION 1. Tennessee Code Annotated, Title 49, Chapter 7, Part 1, is amended by adding the following language as new, appropriately designated section: § 49-7-1_.

Credits earned at Arkansas State University may not transfer to another educational institution. Credits earned at another educational institution may not be accepted by Arkansas State University. You should obtain confirmation that Arkansas State University will accept any credits you have earned at another educational institution before you execute an enrollment contract or agreement. You should also contact any educational institutions that you may want to transfer credits earned at Arkansas State University to determine if such institutions will accept credits earned at Arkansas State University prior to executing an enrollment contract or agreement. The ability to transfer credits from Arkansas State University to another educational institutions may be very limited. Your credits may not transfer and you may have to repeat courses previously taken at Arkansas State University if you enroll in another educational institution. You should never assume that credits will transfer to or from any educational institution. It is highly recommended and you are advised to make certain that you know the transfer of credit policy of Arkansas State University and of any other educational institutions you may in the future want to transfer the credits earned at Arkansas State University before you execute an enrollment contract or agreement.

The Tennessee Higher Education Commission's website maintains useful information for students and the public: http://www.state.tn.us/thec/index.html

Texas

Certificate of Authorization: Arkansas State University is authorized by the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board to grant Master's Degrees. Arkansas State University meets the standards set forth in the rules of the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board and qualifies for an exemption pursuant to Subchapter G, Chapter 61, Texas Education Code and, Defined in Chapter 7.3 of Board rules. Arkansas State University is authorized to conduct courses, grant degrees, grant credit toward degrees, and to use certain protected academic terms in the State of Texas. Authority of for this exemption will continue as long as the institution maintains its accreditation status with the North Central Association of Colleges and Schools, The Higher Learning Commission (NCA-HLC) and standards acceptable to the Coordinating Board.

Accreditation: Arkansas State University is accredited by The Higher Learning Commission of the North Central Association of Colleges and Schools; 312/263-0456, www.ncahlc.org/.

ADMINISTRATIVE SUPPORT STAFF 2010

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS AND RESEARCH

Lynita Cooksey, Associate Vice Chancellor Administrative Services Robin Hicks, Executive Assistant Advisement Services Jill Simons, Director Delta Center for Economic Development Alan McVey, Executive Director Delta Heritage Initiatives Ruth Hawkins, Director Fowler Center Jeff Brown, Director Institutional Research, Planning & Assessment Kathryn Jones, Director International Programs & Services Tugrul Polat, Director Museum Marti Lu Allen, Director Regional Programs Michael Bowman, Interim Dean Registrar's Office Tracy Finch, Registrar

FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION

Finance Ed Kremers, Vice Chancellor Administrative Services Jo LunBeck, Director Budget Planning and Development Donna McMillin, Director Controller's Office Russ Hannah, Controller Convocation Center Tim Dean, Director Facilities Management Al Stoverink, Assistant Vice Chancellor Human Resources J. W. Mason, Associate Vice President Information & Technology Services Mark Hoeting, Director Procurement Services Carol Barnhill, Director Grants and Contracts Accounting Vacant Treasurer's Office Vacant

CHANCELLOR'S OFFICE

Director of Athletics Dean Lee Executive Assistant Tom Moore

STUDENT AFFAIRS

Student Services Lonnie Williams, Associate Vice Chancellor Student Services Craig Johnson, Assistant Vice Chancellor Student Services Beth Silverthorn, Executive Assistant Admissions Tammy Fowler, Director Career Services Sharon Becker, Associate Director Counseling Center Phillip Hestand, Director Dining Services David MIller, General Manager Disability Services Jenifer Rice-Mason, Director Financial Aid Terry Finney, Director Parking Services David McKinney, Director Residence Life Patrick Dixon, Director Student Union Randall Tate, Dean of Student Development Student Health Center Renata Vaughn, Director Testing Rosemary Freer, Director University Police Randy Martin, Interim Director

UNIVERSITY ADVANCEMENT

Advancement Services Philip Jackson, Foundation Controller Alumni Relations Beth Smith, Director Publications and Creative Services Ron Looney, Director University Communications Sara McNeil, Coordinator University Relations Christy Browning, Director

THE GRADUATE FACULTY 2010

ADAMS, ANTHONY TROY, 2007 B.S., Eastern Michigan University M.A., University of Michigan Ph.D., University of Michigan

ADAMS, THOMAS MYERS, II, 1981

B.S., East Carolina University M.A., East Carolina University Ed.D., West Virginia University

AGNEW, DAVID, 1990 B.S.A.E., University of Tennessee—Martin M.Ed., Mississippi State University Ed.D., Mississippi State University

AHN, JEONGHO, 2009 B.S., Kyung Hee University, Korea M.S., Kyung Hee University, Korea Ph.D., University of Iowa

AHN, SOOHYOUN, 2006 B.S., Yonsei University, South Korea B.S., Yonsei University, South Korea Ph.D., Cornell University

ALDRIDGE, ROY LEE, JR., 2000 B.S.P.T., University of Tennessee M.S.P.T., University of Tennessee Ed.S., Arkansas State University Ed.D., Arkansas State University

ALI, HASHIM, 2009 B.S., United Arab Emirates University Ph.D., University of Iowa

ALLEN, MARTI LU, 2007 B.A., University of MIssouri-Columbia M.A., University of Michigan Ph.D., University of Michigan

ALLEN, SUSAN DAVIS, 2003 B.S., Colorado College Ph.D., University of Southern California

ALLEN, WILLIAM J., 1979 B.A., University of Alabama M.A., The Johns Hopkins University Ph.D., The Johns Hopkins University

AMIENYI, OSABUOHIEN P., 1989 B.S., Tennessee State University M.A., Northern Illinois University Ph.D., Bowling Green State University

ANDERSON, BRENDA, 2007 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

ANDERSON, ROBIN L., 1976 A.B., University of California—Berkeley M.A., University of California—Berkeley Ph.D., University of California—Davis

ARMAH, PAUL W., 1997 B.S., University of Ghana M.S., University College of Wales Ph.D., University College of Wales

ARNELL, NICOLE, 2010 B.A., Indiana University M.F.A., Colorado State University Professor of Sociology Chair, Department of Criminology, Sociology, and Geography

Professor of Exercise Science

Associate Professor of Agricultural Education

Assistant Professor of Mathematics

Associate Professor of Food Science

Associate Professor of Physical Therapy

Assistant Professor of Chemistry

Director, ASU Museum

Distinguished Professor of Chemistry, Physics and Engineering

Professor of Art History

Professor of Radio-TV Interim Dean, College of Communications

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Professor of History

Professor of Agricultural Economics

Assistant Professor of Graphic Design

BAGLAN, THOMAS N., 1980 B.A., University of Kentucky M.A., University of Kentucky Ph.D., Florida State University

BAKER, DARLENE, 1991 B.S.N., University of Central Arkansas M.N.Sc., University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences Ed.D., University of Memphis

BALDUCCI, TEMMA, 2004 B.S., Mississippi State University M.A., University of Alabama at Birmingham Ph.D., University of Kansas

BALL, JERRY, 1990 B.A., Arkansas State University M.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Tennessee

BANTA, BRADY, 1997 B.S., Missouri Valley College M.A., Louisiana State University Ph.D., Louisiana State University M.L.I.S., Louisiana State University

BARTEE, NEALE K., 1973 B.S., University of Illinois M.Ed., University of Illinois Ph.D., University of Illinois

BAUM, ROBERT C., 1993 B.S.E., Northeast Missouri State University M.A., University of Missouri-Columbia Ph.D., University of Missouri-Columbia

BEASLEY, DAVID B., 2009 B.S., Mississippi State University M.S., Mississippi State University Ph.D., Purdue University

BEDNARZ, JAMES C., 1993 B.S., New Mexico State University M.S., Iowa State University Ph.D., University of New Mexico

BEINEKE, JOHN, 1999 B.S., Wesleyan University M.A., Ball State University Ed.D., Ball State University

BENJAMIN, EARL, 2009 B.S., Richard Stockton College M.S., Delaware State University Ph.D., Morgan State University

BENJAMIN, ELLIS, 2007 B.S., Richard Stockton College M.S., Delaware State University Ph.D., Morgan State University

BENNETT, BOBBY D., 1991 B.S., Elmira College Ph.D., Louisiana State University

BEVILL, SANDRA K., 1991 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University S.C.C.T., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

Professor of Communication Studies Chair, Department of Communication Studies

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Art History

Professor of English Interim Chair, Department of English and Philosophy

> Archivist, Library and Information Resources Associate Professor of History Associate Director, Heritage Studies Program

> > Professor of Music

Associate Professor of Spanish

Dean of College of Engineering Professor of Engineering

Professor of Wildlife Ecology

Distinguished Professor of Educational Leadership and Curriculum and Professor of History

Assistant Professor of Chemistry

Assistant Professor of Chemistry

Associate Professor of Environmental Biology

Professor of Business Communication Coordinator, COB Internships

BHATTACHARYA, GAURI, 2009

M.A., Calcutta University M.S.W., Adelphi University D.S.W., Adelphi University

BIONDOLILLO, KRISTIN D., 1991

B.A., West Virginia University M.S., Southern Illinois University—Carbondale Ph.D., Southern Illinois University—Carbondale

BOHN, TIMOTHY P., 2008 B.A., University of Wisconsin-Parkside M.F.A., University of North Carolina-Greensboro

BONNER, JOE DAVID, 1984 B.A., University of Houston M.A., Stephen F. Austin State University

BOTTS, J. MICHAEL, 2008 B.S., University of Central Arkansas M.S., Illinois State University Ph.D., American University

BOUNDS, STEVE, 2007 B.A., Oklahoma Christian University M.S., Arkansas State University S.C.C.T., Arkansas State University Ed.S., Arkansas State University Ed.D., Arkansas State University

BOULDIN, JENNIFER L., 2005 B.S., University of Arkansas School for Medical Sciences Ph.D, Arkansas State University

BOWSER, AUDREY, 2008 BSE., Arkansas State University MSE, Arkansas State University Ph.D. Iowa State University

BRADLEY, MARY JANE, 1987 B.S.E., Arkansas State University

B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ed.S., Arkansas State University Ed.D., University of Memphis

BREWER, LORETTA GAYE, 2001 B.S.W., Western Michigan University M.S.W., Western Michigan University Ph.D., Michigan State University

BROWN, CHRISTOPHER R., 1990 B.A., University of Tennessee—Knoxville M.A., University of Tennessee—Knoxville Ph.D., University of Tennessee—Knoxville

BRYANT, LANCE, 2007

B.S., Mississippi State University M.S., Mississippi State University PhD., University of Alabama

BUCHANAN, ROGER A., 1992

B.A., University of Delaware Ph.D., University of Delaware

BURNS, RICHARD A., 1993

B.A., University of Texas B.S., University of Texas M.A., University of Texas Ph.D., University of Texas

BURNS, WILLIAM A., 1995

B.S., Drake University Ph.D., University of Minnesota Associate Professor of Social Work

Professor of Psychology

Assistant Professor of Theatre

Assistant Professor of Music

Assistant Professor of Criminology

Assistant Professor of Leadership

Assistant Professor of Environmental Biology Director, Ecotoxicology Research Facility

Assistant Professor, Teacher Education

Associate Professor of Education Director, Professional Education Programs

Associate Professor of Social Work

Professor of Economics

Assistant Professor of Physical Education

Professor of Biology Judd Hill Chair Director of Graduate Program in Molecular Biosciences

Associate Professor of English and Folklore

Associate Professor of Chemistry

BYARS, CAREY, 2008 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University M.F.A., National University - San Diego

BYARS, HOLLY H., 2008 B.S., Arkansas State University J.D., University of Arkansas at Little Rock

CALDWELL, DONNA, 2004 B.S., University of Central Arkansas M.Ed., University of Arkansas at Little Rock

CALLOWAY, CATHERINE, 1983

B.A., High Point College M.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of South Florida

CAREY, MATTHEW, 1997 B.M., Oberlin Conservatory of Music M.M., University of Michigan

CARLISLE, ROGER G., 1974

B.F.A., University of Nebraska M.F.A., University of Nebraska

CARR, CHARLES R. II, 1975

B.A., Colorado State University M.A., University of Arizona Ph.D., University of Arizona

CARROLL, KENNETH, 2002

B.A., Arkansas Tech University M.M., University of Georgia D.M.A, University of Georgia

CATT, MERRILL, 2007 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.P., Arkansas State University

CAVE, ERIC M., 1995

B.A., Trinity University M.A., University of California—Irvine Ph.D., University of California—Irvine

CHANG, ERICK, 2007

B.A., Universidad Francisco Marroquin – Guatemala Licenciatura, Universidad Francisco Marroquin – Guatemala M.B.A., Texas Christian University Ph.D., Mississippi State University

CHAUDHURY, ZARIFF, 2007 B.S., University of Engineering & Technology, Bangladesh M.S., University of Engineering & Techcology, Bangladesh Ph.D., Banaras Hindu University, India

CHOI, SEO-EUN, 2008

B.S., Ewha Womans University, South Korea M.S., University of Michigan Ph.D., Florida State University

CHRISTENBERRY, NOLA, 1988

B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ed.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Memphis

CHU, DORIS, 2003 B.A., Central Police University-Taiwan M.Ed., Oklahoma State University M.A., State University of New York-Albany Ph.D., State University of New York-Albany Assistant Professor of Radio-Television

Assistant Professor of Journalism

Associate Professor of Radiologic Sciences

Professor of English

Assistant Professor of Music

Professor of Art

Professor of Philosophy

Associate Professor of Music Assistant Director of Bands

Assistant Professor of Communication Disorders

Associate Professor of Philosophy

Assistant Professor of Management

Associate Professor of Technology

Assistant Professor of Statistics

Associate Professor of Psychology and Counseling

Associate Professor of Criminology

CHURCH, BRIAN, 2003 B.S., Murray State University M.A., Murray State University Ph.D., University of Alabama

CLARK, LAUREN SHACK, 2003 B.M., University of Hartford M.A., Longy School of Music M.M., Northwestern University D.M.A., Boston University

CLARK , LINDA DAVIS, 1970 B.A., Central Methodist College M.A., Memphis State University

CLAXTON, AMY, 2001 B.A., Hendrix College M.S., University of Central Arkansas Ph.D., University of Georgia

CLAY, LORI, 2006 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

CLEMENTS, WILLIAM M., 1971 B.A., University of Texas—Austin M.A., Indiana University Ph.D., Indiana University

CLIFFT, RICKY C., 1980 B.S., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville M.S., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville Ph.D., University of Houston

COCCHIARA, FAYE, 2007 B.B.A., University of Texas-Arlington M.S., University of Texas-Arlington Ph.D., University of Texas-Arlington

COLEMAN, AMANDA, 2008 B.S., Oklahoma State University M.S., Oklahoma State University Ph.D., University of Oregon

COLLINS, JANELLE, 1997 B.A., San Diego State University M.A., San Diego State University Ph.D., Washington State University

COLLISON, CRAIG, 1998 B.M., Washington State University M.M., University of North Texas

COMBS , SANDRA, 2008 B.S., University of Florida—Gainesville M.A., Michigan State University

COOKSEY, LYNITA M., 1993 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., Oklahoma State University

COX, DAVID W., 1992 B.S., University of Florida M.Ed., University of Florida Ed.D., University of Illinois

CRAMER, CAROLE L., 2004 B.A., University of California—Berkeley Executive Ph.D., University of California—Irvine

CRAWFORD, JERRY L., 1966 B.S., Arkansas State University M.A., University of Mississippi Ph.D., University of Arkansas—Fayetteville Associate Professor of Exercise Science

Associate Professor of Music

Assistant Professor of Communication Studies

Associate Professor of Psychology and Counseling

Project Program Specialist-Clinical Simulation

Professor of English and Folklore

Professor of Civil and Environmental Engineering

Assistant Professor of Management

Assistant Professor of Geography

Associate Professor of English

Associate Professor of Music

Assistant Professor of Journalism

Associate Professor of Environmental Entomology Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs Dean of University College

Professor of Education

Professor of Biology Director, Institute Arkansas BioSciences

Professor of Economics

CRIST, TIMOTHY, 1999 B.M., University of Georgia M.M., University of Georgia D.M.A., University of Georgia

DANCER, W. TERRY, 1982 B.S.E., Henderson State University M.B.A., Henderson State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

DAUER, ROBIN, 1987 B.A., Miami University M.M., University of Cincinnati D.M.A., University of Cincinnati

DAVIS, SHARON, 2009 B.A., Southern Illinois University-Carbondale M.S., Southern Illinois University-Carbondale Ph.D., Southern Illinois University-Carbondale

DEAN, BLAIR, 2002 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Arkansas

DOCKTER, MICHAEL, 2008 B.S., California State University at Sonoma Ph.D., Washington State University

DONAGHY, MARY ANDERSON, 1992 B.A., Stanford University M.A., American University Ph.D., American University

DRAGANJAC, MARK, 1985 B.S., Southeastern Oklahoma State University Ph.D., University of Iowa

DRAKE, SHAWN M., 2002 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

EDGAR, NATHAN B., 1995 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., University of Kansas Ph.D., University of Kansas

EDWARDS, BEVERLY, 2007 B.S.W., Jackson State University M.S.W., Ohio State University Ph.D., Clark Atlanta University

EDWARDS, GARY, 2006 B.A., Abilene Christian University M.A., Abilene Christian University Ph.D., University of Memphis

EL SAYED, ASHRAF, 2006 B.S., Cairo University, Egypt M.S., University of Alabama Ph.D., University of Alabama

ENGELKEN, ROBERT D., 1982 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S.E.E., University of Missouri—Rolla Ph.D., University of Missouri—Rolla

BENAVIDES-ESPINOZA, CLAUDIA B.A., UNIVERSIDAD AUTONOME DE NUEVO LEON-MONTERREY, MEXICO M.ED., TEXAS A&M UNIVERSITY PH.D., TEXAS A&M UNIVERSITY

ASSISTANT PROFESSOR OF PHYSICAL EDUCATION

Professor of Music

Professor of Accounting

Professor of Music

Assistant Professor of Rehabilitation Counseling

Associate Professor of Physical Education

Professor of Biochemistry Associate Vice Chancellor for Research & Technology Transfer

Associate Professor of Sociology

Professor of Chemistry

Associate Professor of Physical Therapy

Associate Professor of Mechanical Engineering Director of Mechanical Engineering Program

Assistant Professor of Social Work

Assistant Professor of History

Assistant Professor of Civil Engineering

Professor of Electrical Engineering Director of Electrical Engineering Program FARRIS, JERRY L., 1992

B.S. Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., Virginia Polytechnic Institute & State University

FEARS, LILLIE M., 1990 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S.M.C., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Missouri—Columbia

FENNER, GRANT, 2003 B.B.A., University of Memphis Ph.D., University of Memphis

FIALA, THOMAS, 1998 B.S., University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign M.M., Northwestern University Ph.D., University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign

FILLIPPINO, TONJA, 2003 B.B.A., Northeastern State University M.E., Northwestern State University Ed.D., University of Louisiana at Monroe

FINNICUM, PAUL A., 1988

B.S., Northern Illinois University M.S., Oklahoma State University Ed.D., Oklahoma State University

FISH, KELLY E., 2001 B.B.A., University of Texas—Austin M.I.M., Thunderbird School of Global Management Ph.D., University of Mississippi

FOLDESY, GEORGE, 1992

B.S., Chadron State College M.S., Chadron State College Ed.S., University of Nebraska—Omaha Ed.D., University of Nebraska—Lincoln

FOWLER, GILBERT LEN JR., 1978

B.S., Arkansas State University M.A., University of Mississippi Ph.D., Southern Illinois University-Carbondale

WILKERSON-FREEMAN, SARAH, 1996

B.A., University of Iowa M.A., University of North Carolina Ph.D., University of North Carolina

FREER, RICHARD K., 1996 B.A., Anderson University M.S.W., Arkansas State University Ph.D., Case Western Reserve University

PIERCE-FRENCH, TISHA, 2001 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.C.D., Arkansas State University

FREY, LEN T., 2000 B.S., Arkansas State University M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., The University of Memphis

GAO, MINGHUI, 2008

B.A., Teacher's College, Changehyun, China MSE, Northeastern Normal University MSE, Harvard University Ph.D. Harvard University

GENNUSO, SAMMY R. , 1963 B.A., Louisiana State University M.A., Louisiana State University

Distinguished Professor of Environmental Sciences

Professor of Journalism

Assistant Professor of Management

Associate Professor of Teacher Education

Associate Professor of Mid-level Education ASU-Beebe Degree Center

Professor of Health Education

Associate Professor of Computer Information Technology Director, International Business Resource Center

Professor of Education Director, Center for Excellence in Education

Professor of Journalism Interim Chair, College of Communications

Professor of History

Associate Professor of Social Work

Assistant Professor of Communication Disorders

Professor of Management Dean, College of Business

Assistant Professor of Teacher Education

Assistant Professor of English

262

GUHA, GAURI-SHANKAR, 2001 M.S., Birla Institute of Technology and Science M.B.A., Indian Institute of Foreign Trade Ph.D., Pennsylvania State University

GRIPPO, RICHARD S., 1995 B.S., Fairleigh Dickinson University M.S., Fairleigh Dickinson University Ph.D., The Pennsylvania State University

Ph.D., Purdue University

GRAVES, MARLA, 1999 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University

GRADY, JULIA (JULIE) R., 2007

Ph.D., University of Chicago

GIL-OSLE`, JUAN PABLO, 2008 B.A., Universidad de Zargoza M.A., Ohio University

B.S., University of Maine M.A., Indiana University Ph.D., University of Connecticut

GILMORE, DAVID F., 1992

B.A., Trinity University M.A., University of California-Irvine Ph.D., University of Memphis

GILL, ALYSON, 1999

GILBERT-PALMER, DEBORAH, 2000 B.S.N., University of Tennessee-Memphis M.S.N, University of Tennessee-Memphis Ed.D., Arkansas State University

GILBERT, BEVERLY BOALS, 1978

B.A., University of Mississippi M.Ed., University of Mississippi Ed.D., University of Mississippi

GILBERT, ERIK O., 1998 B.A., William and Mary College M.A., University of Vermont Ph.D., Boston University

GIPSON, SHELLEY, 2003 B.F.A., Stephen F. Austin State University M.F.A., Texas Christian University

B.S.E., Radford College M.S.E., Radford College Ph.D., Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University

Ph.D., University of Mississippi

GREEN, V. STEVEN, 2006 B.S., Brigham Young University M.S., Purdue University

GREENWALT, BERT, 1985 B.S.A., Arkansas State University M.S., University of Arkansas—Fayetteville Ph.D., Mississippi State University

GRIPPO, ANNE A., 1995 B.S., Fairleigh Dickinson University Ph.D., University of North Carolina—Chapel Hill

GRYMES, JOANNA M., 1989

Associate Professor, Early Childhood Education B.S., Virginia Polytechnic Institute & State University M.S., University of Delaware Ph.D., Virginia Polytechnic Institute & State University

Associate Professor of Economics

Associate Professor of Soil and Water Conservation

Professor of Agricultural Economics

Associate Professor of Biology

Assistant Professor of Environmental Biology

Assistant Professor of Spanish

Associate Professor of Art

Assistant Professor of Curriculum

Associate Professor of Excerise Science

Professor of Environmental Biology

Professor of Early Childhood Education

Professor of History

Associate Professor of Nursing

Associate Professor of Art History

HACKER, HANS J., 2007 B.A., University of North Texas M.A., The Ohio State University Ph.D., The Ohio State University

HALL, CATHY PATTON, 1991 B.S., Arkansas State University —Co-Director, ASN Program M.S., University of Cincinnati

HALL, HOLLY, 2008 B.A., Arkansas State University J.D., University of Arkansas at Little Rock

HALL, JAMES MICHAEL, 2002 B.A., University of Mississippi M.S., University of Mississippi Ph.D., University of Mississippi

HALL, JOHN D., 1991 B.S., Arkansas State University M.R.C., Arkansas State University M.Ed., University of Cincinnati Ph.D., University of Cincinnati

HAMMERAND, EDWARD T., 1990 B.S., University of Missouri—Rolla M.S., University of Missouri—Rolla Ph.D., University of Missouri—Rolla

HANRAHAN, SUSAN NOLL, 1995 B.S., University of Kansas M.P.A., University of Kansas Ph.D., Temple University

HANSEN, GREGORY, 2002 B.A., Pennsylvania State University M.A., Western Kentucky University Ph.D., Indiana University

HARAN, SHIVAN, 2002 B.E., Osmania University-India M.S., University of Houston Ph.D., University of Houston

HARDING, DAVID R., JR., 1992 B.A., University of Missouri—Columbia Ph.D., The Ohio State University

HARPER , CHRIS, SR., 2002 B.A., Arkansas State University M.A., Arkansas State University Ed.D., Arkansas State University

HARRIS, JEANE, 1986 B.A., Colorado State University M.Ed., Colorado State University Ph.D., Texas Christian University

HARTWIG, CHARLES W., 1973 B.A., Southern Illinois University—Carbondale M.A., University of Kentucky Ph.D., University of Kentucky

HATCH, KEN, 1983 B.M., University of North Texas M.M., Baylor University

HAWKINS, RUTH, 1978 B.J., University of Missouri—Columbia M.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi Assistant Professor of Political Science

Associate Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Journalism

Associate Professor of Mathematics

Professor of Psychology and Counseling

Associate Professor of Computer Science

Professor of Physical Therapy Dean, College of Nursing and Health Professions

Associate Professor of English and Folklore

Assistant Professor of Mechanical Engineering

Associate Professor of Political Science and Public Administration

Assistant Professor of Communication Studies Director of Debate Team

Professor of English

Professor of Political Science

Assistant Professor of Music Interim Chair, Department of Music

Distinguished Professor Director of Delta Heritage Initiatives

HEAD, PENNY, 2009 B.A., Maryville College B.S., University of Tennessee—Memphis M.S., California University of Pennsylvania

HENDERSHOT, CYNDY, 1997 B.A., Eastern New Mexico University M.A., Texas Tech University Ph.D., Texas Tech University

HENDERSON, KATE KRUEGER, 2009

B.A., Gustaous Adolphus College M.A., University of Iowa Ph.D., University of Iowa

HENLEY, JOAN, 2003 B.S., Southwest Missouri State University M.S.E., Southwest Missouri State University Ph.D., University of Missouri B.C.B.A., Penn State

HESTER, LESLIE KIM, 1997 B.S., Jacksonville State University M.B.A., Jacksonville State University M.H.R.M., University of Alabama Ph.D., University of Alabama

HILL, GRETCHEN J., 1999 B.A., Washburn University M.A., University of Missouri—Kansas City Ph.D., University of Kansas

HILL, MYLEEA, 2003 B.S., Harding University M.S., Arkansas State University Ed.D., Arkansas State University

HINKLE, WILLIAM, 2009 B.S.E., Bloomburg State College M.S., Purdue University Ph.D., Purdue University

HOGUE, GINA, 1997 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Memphis

HOLIFIELD, MITCHELL, 1990 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.A., Arkansas State University Ed.S., Southeast Missouri State University Ph.D., Southern Illinois University

HOLMAN, DAVID M., 1992 B.A., North Dakota State University M.S., North Dakota State University Ed.S., North Dakota State University Ph.D., University of Nebraska—Lincoln

HONG, YOUNG H., 2009 B.A., Seoul Hankuk University of Foreign Studies M.S.W., University of Michigan Ph.D., University of Kansas

HOOD, ELIZABETH, 2004

B.A., University of Oklahoma M.S., Oklahoma State University Ph.D., Washington University-St. Louis

HORNEKER, GEORGE F., 1966

B.A., Park College M.A., University of Missouri Ph.D., University of Mississippi Assistant Professor of Physical Therapy

Associate Professor of English

Assistant Professor of English

Associate Professor of Special Education

Professor of Management

Associate Professor of Sociology

Assistant Professor of Journalism

Associate Professor of Communication Disorders

Associate Professor of History Chair, Department of History

Professor of Education Chair, Department of Educational Leadership, Curriculum, and Special Education

Associate Professor of Education

Assistant Professor of Social Work

Distinguished Professor of Plant Biology

Assistant Professor of English

HORNER, STEPHEN, 2004

B.A., Emporia State University M.B.A., Emporia State University Ph.D., University of Missouri-Columbia

HORTON, E. RON, 2006 B.M., University of North Texas M.A., University of Pittsburgh Ph.D., University of Pittsburgh

HOWARD, G. DANIEL, 2008 M.S., Indiana University-Bloomington M.P.H., Indiana University-Bloomington H.S.D., Indiana University-Bloomington Ph.D., Indiana University-Bloomington

HOWERTON, D. LYNN, 1974 B.A., Southern Illinois University—Carbondale M.A., Southern Illinois University—Carbondale Ph.D., Southern Illinois University—Carbondale

HRONEK, PAMELA C., 1983

B.A., Brigham Young University M.Ed., University of Utah Ph.D., Arizona State University

HU, AIQUN, 2007

B.A., Wuhan University M.A., Wuhan University M.A., University of York Ph.D., Northeastern University

HU, XIANKUI, 2006 B.S., Zhongshan University, China M.S., Zhongshan University, China M.S., Southern Illinois University-Carbondale Ph.D., University of Memphis

HUANG, XIUZHEN, 2004 B.S., Shandong University-China M.S., Shandong University-China Ph.D., Texas A&M University

HUDSON, GAIL I., 1985 B.A., University of Michigan M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Alabama

HUMPHREY, KEVIN, 1993 B.S., Western Kentucky University M.A.Ed., Western Kentucky University Ph.D., University of Missouri-Columbia

HUMPHREY, WILLIAM D., 1988 B.S., New Mexico State University M.S., New Mexico State University Ph.D., University of Wyoming

HUNT, SHANE, 2007 B.B.A., University of Oklahoma M.B.A., University of Oklahoma Ph.D., Oklahoma State University

HUNTER, FRANCES ELIZABETH, 1967

B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

HUSS, MARTIN J., 1993 B.A.., Benedictine College M.A., University of Kansas—Lawrence Ph.D., University of Kansas-Lawrence Assistant Professor of Management

Assistant Professor of Music and Director of Jazz Studies

Professor of Educational Leadership Interim Chancellor of the University

Professor of Psychology

Associate Professor of History

Assistant Professor of History

Assistant Professor of Finance

Assistant Professor of Computer Science

Professor of Marketing Chair, Department of Management and Marketing

Assistant Professor of Agricultural Education

Professor of Animal Science

Assistant Professor of Marketing

Associate Professor of English

Associate Professor of Botany

HWANG, YEONSANG, 2009 B.S., Yonsei University-Korea M.S., Yonsei University-Korea Ph.D., University of Colorado

INGRAM, DEBRA, 2000 B.S., University of Minnesota M.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Memphis

ISAACSON, JULIE JUER, 1987 B.S.N., University of Tennessee M.S.N., Vanderbilt University

JACINTO, GEORGE A., 2007 B.S., California State University-Fresno M.E., College of Idaho M.S.W., Florida State University Ph.D., Barry University

JENNESS, JEFF, 1991 B.S., Missouri Southern State College M.S., University of Missouri—Rolla Ph.D., University of Missouri—Rolla

JIANG, HAI, 2004 B.S., Beijing University M.S., Wayne State University Ph.D., Wayne State University

JOBE, MARK, 2007 B.A., University of Mississippi M.A., University of Mississippi

JOHNSON, J. BRUCE, 1994 B.S., Brigham Young University M.S., University of Illinois—Urbana-Champaign Ph.D., University of Illinois—Urbana-Champaign

JOHNSON-LESLIE, NATALIE, 2004 B.A., University of Technology-Jamaica M.S., Iowa State University Ph.D., Iowa State University

JOHNSON, ROBERT D., 1975 B.S. Widener College M.S., University of Georgia Ph.D., University of Georgia

JOHNSON, RONALD L., 1992 B.S., California State University M.A., University of Northern California D.A., University of Northern California

JOHNSON, WARREN, 1998 B.A., University of Iowa A.M., University of Michigan Ph.D., University of Michigan

JONES, CRAIG H., 1977 B.A., Rutgers University and Psychology M.A., The University of Kansas Ed.D., The University of Mississippi

JONES, K. RUSSELL, 1988 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Texas—Arlington

JONES-BRANCH, CHERISSE, 2003 B.A., College of Charleston M.A., College of Charleston Ph.D., The Ohio State University Associate Professor of Civil Engineering

Associate Professor of Mathematics Chair, Department of Mathematics and Statistics

Associate Professor of Nursing

Associate Professor of Social Work

Associate Professor of Computer Science Chair, Department of Computer Science

Associate Professor of Computer Science

Assistant Professor of Accounting

Associate Professor of Physics

Assistant Professor, Teacher Education

Professor of Psychology

Professor of Zoology Assistant Chair, Department of Biological Sciences

Associate Professor of Languages

Professor of Psychology and Counseling

Professor of Computer & Information Technology

Associate Professor of History

JUPP, JAMES, 2008 BA, University of Texas- Austin MAIS University of Texas- Brownsville Ph.D. University of Texas- Austin

KALLAM, AMY CLAXTON, 2001 B.A., Hendrix College M.S., University of Central Arkansas Ph.D., University of Georgia

KEMP, BRANDON A., 2010 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., University of Missouri-Rolla Ph.D., Massachusetts Institute of Technology

KENNEDY, DONALD WAYNE, 1993

B.S., Sam Houston State University M.Ed., Sam Houston State University Ph.D., Louisiana State University

KENNON, JAMES TILLMAN, 2001

B.S., Arkansas State University B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ed.D., University of Memphis

KERN, DAVID F., 2001 B.S., University of North Alabama M.B.A., University of North Alabama M.S., Mississippi State University Ph.D., Mississippi State University

KESSELRING, RANDALL G., 1984

B.B.A., University of Oklahoma M.A., University of Oklahoma Ph.D., University of Oklahoma

KEY, JOSEPH, 2002

B.A., Lyon College M.A., Louisville Presbyterian Theological Seminary M.A., West Texas A&M University Ph.D., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville

KEYES, DIXIE, 2006 B.S.E., University of Central Arkansas M.Ed., University of Texas, Pan-American Ph.D., University of Houston

KHER, SHUBHALAXMI, 2008 B.Engr., Devi Ahilya University—India M.Engr., Devi Ahilya University—India Ph.D., Devi Ahilya University—India

KHRAMTSOVA, IRINA, 2002 B.A., Moscow State University Ed.D., University of Kansas

KING, PATRICIA M., 2009

B.S., East Tennessee State University B.S.P.T., University of Tennessee-Memphis M.A., University of Memphis Ph.D., University of Florida

KOIZUMI, HIDEYA, 2009

B.S., Oklahoma State University Ph.D., University of Utah

KULKARNI, VEENA, 2008

B.A., University of Delhi M.A., University of Delhi Ph.D., University of Maryland—College Park

Assistant Professor, Teacher Education

Assistant Professor of Psychology and Counseling

Assistant Professor of Engineering

Associate Professor of Animal Science

Associate Professor of Science Education

Assistant Professor of Finance

Professor of Economics

Associate Professor of History

Assistant Professor, Teacher Education

Assistant Professor of Electrical Engineering

Associate Professor of Psychology

Associate Professor of Physical Therapy

Assistant Professor of Chemistry

Assistant Professor of Sociology

KYRIAKOS, MARIKA, 2008 BM, University of Missouri-Kansas City MM, University of Missouri-Columbia DMA, University of Texas-Austin

LAMB-MILLIGAN, JULIE, 2000 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ph.D., Kent State University

LAMBERTUS, AMANDA JANE, 2000 B.A., Indiana University M.S, North Carolina State University

LAMM, ROBERT L., 1991 B.A., University of Oklahoma M.A., University of Oklahoma Ph.D., University of Oklahoma

LATANICH, GARY A., 1981

B.B.A., Ohio University M.A., University of Nebraska—Lincoln Ph.D., University of Nebraska—Lincoln

LaVETTER, DAVID, 2004 B.S., University of Utah Management M.Ed., University of Nevada Ph.D., University of New Mexico

LEVENBACH, F. DAVID, 1982 A.B., Franklin and Marshall College M.A., The Johns Hopkins University Ph.D., The Johns Hopkins University

LOFTON, JON, 2005

B.A., University of Illinois M.P.A., University of Illinois Ed.D., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville Ph.D., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville

LOMBEIDA, ERNESTO, 1985 B.A., Universidad Central, Quito, Ecuador M.A., University of Texas-Austin Ph.D., University of Texas-Austin

LORENCE, ARGELIA, 2005

B.S., Universidad Autonoma Metropolitana - Iztapalap M.S., Universidad Nacional Autonoma de Mexico Ph.D., Universidad Nacional Autonoma de Mexico

LOTT, RICK, 1987

B.S., Livingston University M.A., Florida State University Ph.D., Florida State University

LOVELACE, SHERRI, 2001 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.C.D., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Kentucky

MALPEZZI, FRANCES M., 1975

B.S., California State College Ph.D., University of Nebraska

MANESS, DON, 2001

B.S., Owosso College M.A., Michigan State University Ed.D., Oklahoma State University

MARBURGER, DANIEL R., 1989

B.S., Purdue University M.B.A., University of Cincinnati Ph.D., Arizona State University Associate Professor of Music

Associate Professor of Gifted, Talented and Creative Education

Assistant Professor of Mathematics

Professor of English

Professor of Economics

Assistant Professor of Sports Management

Assistant Professor of Political Science

Assistant Professor of Political Science

Associate Professor of Spanish

Associate Professor of Plant Metabolic Engineering

Professor of English

Associate Professor of Communication Disorders

Professor of English

Dean, College of Education Assistant Professor of Education

Professor of Economics

MARSICO, TRAVIS D., 2009

B.S., Arkansas Tech University M.S., University of Arkansas Ph.D., University of Notre Dame

MATTHEWS, REBECCA, 2006 B.S.N., Biola University M.N.S, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences D.N.P., University of Tennessee—Memphis

MAYNARD, WILLIAM B., 1987 B.A., California State University—Long Beach M.A., University of Durham, England

Ph.D., University of Durham, England McBRIDE, HELEN (JACKIE), 2002

B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ed.S., Arkansas State University Ed.D., Arkansas State University

McDANIEL, D. MICHAEL, 1989 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.A., University of Memphis

Ph.D., University of Memphis

McGREGOR, LORETTA, 2005

B.A., Ouachita Baptist University M.S., Emporia State University Ph.D., Wichita State University

McJUNKIN, MARK A., 1989 B.S.E., Northeastern State University M.S.E., Northeastern State University Ed.D., Oklahoma State University

McKAY, TANJA, 2004 B.S., Arcadia University-Nova Scotia M.S., University of Manitoba Ph.D., Kansas State University

McLARRY, CAROLYN SUE, 1993

B.S.N., California State University M.S. University of Oklahoma Ph.D., University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences

McLAUGHLIN, JEFF, 2004

B.A., Baker University M.F.A., University of Missouri-Kansas City

McLEAN, WILLIAM P., 2002 B.A., Arkansas State University M.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of New Orleans

MCMURTRY, ZELDA, 2008 BA, Harding University

MSE, Harding University Ph.D., University of Memphis

MEDINA-BOLIVAR, FABRICIO, 2005

B.S., Cayetano Heredia University Ph.D., The Pennsylvania State University

MEEKS, GREGORY, 2003 B.S.E., Ouachita State University M.S.E., Henderson State University Ph.D., University of North Texas

MELESCUE, SUSANNE COLLIER, 1997

M.S., University of Tennessee—Chattanooga M.S., University of Tennessee—Knoxville Ph.D., University of Tennessee—Knoxville

Assistant Professor of Biology

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Associate Professor of History

Professor of Education

Professor of Communication Disorders Director, Health Sciences Program

Associate Professor of Nursing Chair, Department of Psychology and Counseling Director, Ronald McNair Post-Baccalaureate

Assistant Professor, Teacher Education

Associate Professor of Entomology

Associate Professor of Nursing Chair, School of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Theatre

Associate Professor of Public Administration Director, Master of Public Administration

Assistant Professor, Early Childhood Education

Associate Professor of Metabolic Engineering

Assistant Professor of Teacher Education

Associate Professor of Mathematics

MELLO, JOHN, 2006 B.A., Central Connecticut State University M.P.A., University of New Haven M.S.M., Wilmington College Ph.D., University of Tennessee

MIAO, JIE, 1998 B.S., Hangzhou University—China M.S., Hangzhou University—China Ph.D., Michigan State University

MILLER, RENEE, 2001 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

MILLER, ROBERT DALE, 1997 B.M.E., East Texas State University M.M., East Texas State University Ph.D., Texas Tech University

MILNER, CLYDE A., II, 2002 B.A., University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill M.A., Yale University M.Phil., Yale University Ph.D., Yale University

MIXON, PAUL, 1996 B.S., Memphis State University M.S., Memphis State University Ph.D., Memphis State University

MOEENI, FARHAD, 1991 B.S., Tehran School of Business Administration, Iran B.S., Arizona State University M.S., University of Arizona Ph.D., University of Arizona

MOONEYHAN, ANDY, 2008 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University EdD., University of Arkansas

MOORE, BRYAN L., 1997 B.A., University of Arkansas—Little Rock M.A., University of Arkansas—Little Rock Ph.D., Texas Christian University

MOORE, LOUELLA, 1991 B.S., Arkansas State University M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Arkansas—Fayetteville

MORRIS, DENNIS KEITH, 2009 B.S., Tennessee Technological University M.S., Purdue University Ph.D., Purdue University

MOTT, ASHLEY, 2006 B.A., Arkansas State University M.A., Arkansas State University M.P.T., Arkansas State University

MURPHY, PATRICIA, 2006 B.S., Mississippi State University M.E., Middle Tennessee State University Ed.D., Tennessee State University

NAREY, WAYNE, 1990 B.A., David Lipscomb College M.A., New School for Social Research Ph.D., City University of New York

NEAL, GWENDOLYN, 2008 B.S., Arkansas State University M.S., Arkansas State University ED.S., Union University Assistant Professor of Marketing Director, Center for Suply Chain Management

Associate Professor of Mathematics

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Professor of Music

Professor of History Director of Heritage Studies Graduate Program Ph.D. Program

Associate Professor of Electrical Engineering

Professor of Computer & Information Technology

Assistant Professor of Physical Education

Professor of English

Professor of Accounting

Assistant Professor of Spatial Technologies

Assistant Professor of Physical Therapy

Assistant Professor, Reading

Associate Professor of English

Assistant Professor of Special Education

NEELEY, RICHARD A., 1987 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.P., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Tennessee Ed.D., Saint Louis University

NICHOLS, JOSEPH, 2001 B.S.E., University of Mississippi M.A.E., Southeast Missouri State University Ed.S., Southeast Missouri State University Ed.D., St. Louis University

NIX, ELIZABETH, 2004 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

NONIS, SARATH A., 1991 B.A., University of North Texas M.B.A., University of North Texas Ph.D., University of North Texas

NORMAN, BILINDA LANE, 2010 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

NORRIS, JOHN H., 2008 B.A., Centre College M.F.A., Louisiana State University

NOVOBILSKI, ANDREW 2009 B.S., Drexel University M.S., University of Texas-Arlington Ph. D., University of Texas-Arlington

OCHS, LISA, 1999 B.A., Saint Mary of the Plains College M.A., Fort Hays State University M.S., Emporia State University J.D., Washburn University School of Law Ph.D., University of Arkansas

O'CONNOR, CAROL A., 2002 B.A., Manhattanville College M.Phil., Yale University Ph.D., Yale University

O'CONNOR, THOMAS M., JR., 1978 B.M.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University D.M.A., University of Memphis

OLIVER, TIMOTHY, 2007 B.A., Truman State University M.A. in Music, Truman State University M.A. in Education, Truman State University Ph.D., Florida State University-Tallahassee

ONTKO, ALLYN, 2008 B. Chem., University of Minnesota M.S., University of Wyoming Ph.D., Iowa State University

OWEN, JOHN EDWARD, 2000 B.A., Arkansas Tech University M.M., University of Illinois—Urbana-Champaign D.M.A., University of Illinois—Urbana-Champaign Ph.D. Mississippi State University

OWENS, DEBORAH, 2007 B.S., Mississippi State University M.S., Mississippi State University Ph.D., Mississippi State University Professor of Communication Disorders Chair, Department of Communications Disorders

Associate Professor of Educational Leadership

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Professor of Marketing

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Art

Dean, College of Science and Mathematics Professor of Computer Science

Associate Professor of Counseling

Professor of History Interim Dean, College of Humanities and Social Sciences

> Professor of Music Chair, Department of Music

Associate Professor of Music Director of Bands, Coordinator of Wind and Percussion Studies

Associate Professor in Chemistry

Associate Professor of Music

Assistant Professor of Reading

OWENS, LINA, 1999 B.A., Harding University M.Ed., University of Mississippi

M.Ed., University of Mississippi Ph.D., Harding University

OWENS, RUTH L., 1997 B.A., Longwood College M.A., West Virginia University Ed.D., West Virginia University

PAE, SANGSHIN (SAM), 2008 B.A., Kyung-Hee University M.B.A., Purdue University

M.B.A., Purdue University Ph.D., Purdue University

PANIGOT, MICHAEL J., 1997 B.S., University of Nebraska—Omaha M.S., Indiana University Ph.D., Case Western Reserve University

PAN, PO-LIN, 2009 Diploma, St. John's University, Taipei, Taiwan B.A., Shin Hsin University, Taipei, Taiwan M.A., Bowling Green State University Ph.D., University of Alabama-Tuscaloosa

PARSONS, THOMAS J., 1984 B.E., Youngstown State University M.S., Youngstown State University Ph.D., West Virginia University

PAULSEN, WILLIAM H., 1990 B.A., Washington University M.A., Washington University Ph.D., Washington University

PAYNE, WILLIAM C. , 1988 B.S., Ohio University B.S., Loma Linda University M.S., Loma Linda University

PEARCE, AMY, 2001 B.S., Arkansas State University Ph.D., Australian National University Ed.D., Idaho State University

PECK, PATRICK, 2001 B.A., Eastern Illinois University M.C.C.C., Idaho State University Ed.D., Idaho State University

PERSELL, DEBORAH, 2001 B.S.N., University of Kansas—Kansas City M.S.N., University of Missouri—Kansas City Ph.D., University of Tennessee—Knoxville

PFRIEMER, JUDITH, 1992 B.S., Alfred University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

PHILHOURS, MELODIE, 1985 B.S., Arkansas State University

M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ed.D., Arkansas State University

PHILLIPS, GREG, 2002 B.A., University of Kentucky Ph.D., University of Kentucky

PITTCOCK, J. KIM, 1998 B.S., Texas Tech University M.S., University of Tennessee Ph.D., Texas Tech University Associate Professor, Reading

Associate Professor of Spanish

Assistant Professor of Accounting

Associate Professor of Chemistry

Assistant Professor of Radio-TV

Professor of Civil Engineering Director of Civil Engineering Program

Professor of Mathematics

Assistant Professor of Clinical Lab Sciences

Assistant Professor of Psychology

Associate Professor of Counseling

Associate Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Associate Professor of Marketing

Professor of Agriculture

Associate Professor of Horticulture Associate Dean, College of Agriculture

PITTMAN, JEFFREY R., 1983

B.S., Northern Illinois University M.B.A., University of Iowa J.D., University of Iowa

PITTS, MARY E. JACKSON, 1988

B.S., Arkansas State University M.S.M.C., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Southern Mississippi

POBST, PHYLLIS E., 1991 B.A., Gonzaga University M.T.S., Harvard Divinity School M.A., Centre for Mediaeval Studies, University of Toronto M.S.L., Pontifical Institute of Mediaeval Studies, University of St. Michael's College Ph.D., Centre for Mediaeval Studies, University of Toronto

PRATTE, JOHN, 2006

B.A., University of Texas Ph.D., University of Colorado

PRINCE, DIANNE LAWLER, 1989

B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ed.D., George Peabody College for Teachers of Vanderbilt University

PRIYA, KANU, 2010 B.A., Government College for Girls- Chandigarh, India M.A., Panjab University-Chandigarh, India M.S., Florida State University Ph.D., University of Georgia

QUINN, TINA S., 1997 B.S., Arkansas State University M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

RAHILL, GUITELE, 2008 B.A., Nyack College M.S.W., Florida International University Ph.D., Florida International University

REESE, CATHERINE C., 1997

B.A., Rhodes College M.P.A., The University of Memphis D.P.A., University of Georgia

REEVE, SCOTT W., 1994

B.A., Augsburg College Ph.D., University of Minnesota

REEVES, DANIEL J., 1999 B.A., West Liberty State College Ed.M., University of Pittsburgh Ed.D., Illinois State University

RELYEA, CLINT, 1999

B.S., Arkansas State University M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ed.D., Arkansas State University

RISCH, THOMAS S., 2001 B.S., Stockton State College M.S., Frostburg State University Ph.D., Auburn University

ROACH, TERRY, 1990

B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

ROBERTSON, JOHN, 2000 B.A., University of Tennessee-Knoxville M.B.A., Vanderbilt University L.L.M., University of Alabama-Tuscaloosa J.D., Vanderbilt University

Professor of Business Law Chair, Department of Economics and Finance

> Professor of Radio-TV Interim Chair, Radio Television

Associate Professor of History

Professor of Physics Chair, Department of Chemistry and Physics

> Professor of Early Childhood Education Chair, Department of Teacher Education

Assistant Professor of Management

Professor of Accounting

Assistant Professor of Social Work

Associate Professor of Public Administration

Associate Professor of Chemistry

Professor of Art Dean, College of Fine Arts

Associate Professor of Management

Associate Professor of Environmental Biology Interim Chair, Environmental Sciences Interim Chair, Biology

Professor of Business Communication Coordinator, ASU ADTEC Business Program

Associate Professor of Accounting Chair, Department of Accounting and Computer Information Technology

ROBERTSON, PATRICIA, 2005 B.A., Vanderbilt University J.D., Vanderbilt University

ROE, C. WILLIAM, 2000 B.S., Mississippi State University M.B.A., Mississippi State University D.B.A., Mississippi State University

ROSS, CAROL ANN, 1997 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ed.D., University of Memphis

ROSS, DANIEL F., 1972 B.M.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University D.A.Mus., University of Mississippi

ROUSEY, DENNIS CHARLES, 1978 B.A., University of Mississippi M.A., Cornell University Ph.D., Cornell University

ROWE, WILLIAM H., 1977 B.A., Millersville State College M.F.A., University of Nebraska

RUBY, PAULA D., 2001 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ed.D., University of Tennessee—Knoxville

RUBY, RALPH, JR., 1979 B.S., University of Tennessee M.S., University of Tennessee Ed.D., University of Missouri

SAARNIO, DAVID A., 1993 B.A., Florida Atlantic University M.A., Florida Atlantic University Ph.D., University of Michigan

SALEH, AMANY, 1997 B.S., Cairo University M.A., University of Alabama Ph.D., University of Alabama

SALINGER, LAWRENCE M., 1990 B.A., University of California—Irvine M.A., Indiana University Ph.D., Washington State University

SALVEST, JOHN J., 1989 A.B., Duke University M.A., University of Iowa M.F.A., University of Iowa

SARTORELLI, JOSEPH, 1985 B.A., University of Chicago B.Phil., Oxford University M.S., Wright State University D.Phil., Oxford University Ph.D., Pennsylvania State University-University Park

SAVARY, BRETT, 2006 B.S., Iowa State University M.S., University of Tennessee Ph.D., Pennsylvania State University

SCHICHLER, ROBERT L., 1989 B.A., State University of New York—Geneseo M.A., State University of New York—Geneseo Ph.D., State University of New York—Binghamton Assistant Professor of Business Law

Professor of Management Associate Dean, College of Business Director, MBA Program

Associate Professor of Teacher Education

Professor of Music

Professor of History

Professor of Art

Associate Professor of Computer Information Technology

Professor of Computer Information Technology

Professor of Psychology

Professor of Education

Associate Professor of Sociology/Criminology

Professor of Art

Associate Professor of Philosophy

Research Associate Professor of Protein Chemistry

Professor of English

SCHMIDT, ANGELA, 2006 M.N.S., University of Arkansas Medical Sciences Ph.D., University of South Africa

SCHROER, JEANINE WEEKES, 2005 B.Ph. Miami University M.A., University of Illinois-Chicago Ph.D., University of Illinois-Chicago

SCHROER, ROBERT, 2004 B.A., University of Minnesota at Duluth Ph.D., University of Illinois-Chicago

SEAY, SANDRA B. , 1967 B.S.E., University of Missouri M.A., University of Missouri

SEGALL, RICHARD, 1998 B.S., Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute M.S./M.S., Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute Ph.D., University of Massachusetts at Amherst

SEYDEL, JOHN, 1995

B.S., University of Colorado M.B.A., Boise State University Ph.D., Texas A&M University

SHAFER, KEVIN, 2009 B.A., Ohio State University M.A., Ohio State University Ph.D., Ohio State University

SHELTON, DEBBIE, 2005 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

SHERMAN, PAUL, 1988 B.S., Oakland University M.S., Oakland University Ph.D., Oakland University

SHUMWAY, CALVIN R., 1991

B.S., Northern Illinois University M.S., Southern Illinois University—Carbondale Ph.D., Texas A&M University

SIKKEL, PAUL CARL, 2009 B.A., University of California-San Diego M.S., Oregan State University Ph.D., Oregan State University

SIMPSON, BOBBY W., 1983 B.F.A., Arkansas State University M.F.A., University of Mississippi

SIFFORD, KRISTA, 2004 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

SIMPSON, MOLLY, 1991

M.A., Arkansas State University M.A., Arkansas State University M.F.A., University of Southern Mississippi

SINCLAIRE, JOLLEAN K., 2007 B.B.A., University of Memphis M.B.A., University of Memphis

Ph.D., University of Memphis

SINGLETON, JACQUES, 2008

B.S., University of Southern Mississippi M.S., University of Southern Mississippi Ph.D., The University of Memphis

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Philosophy

Assistant Professor of Philosophy

Assistant Professor of Music

Associate Professor of Computer Information Technology

Professor of Computer Information Technology

Assistant Professor of Sociology

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Associate Professor of Mechanical Engineering

Associate Professor of Agronomy

Assistant Professor of Environmental Biology

Professor of Theatre Chair, Department of Theatre

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Professor of Theatre

Assistant Professor of Computer Information Technology

Assistant Professor of Special Education

SLOAS, STACEY, 2005 B.S.E., Arkansas State University

B.S., Arkansas State University

SPANIOL, VICTORIA, 1989 B.A., West Virginia University M.A., University of Southwestern Louisiana Ph.D., University of Southwestern Louisiana

SPIKES, MICHAEL P., 1987 B.A., Mississippi State University M.A., Indiana University Ph.D., Indiana University

SRIVATSAN, MALATHI, 2003 B.S., Madras University M.S., Jawaharlal Institute Ph.D., All Indian Institute of Medical Sciences

STACY, ANNETTE S. , 1982 B.S.N., Vanderbilt University M.S.N., University of Virginia

STEELE, CURTIS E., 1978 B.F.A., California College of Arts and Crafts M.A., California State University—Chico M.F.A., University of Memphis

STEWART-LIMA, PAULA, 2002 B.S.E., University of MIssouri-Columbia M.S.E., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville

STILLWELL, JIM L., 1994 B.S., Western Illinois University M.S., Western Illinois University D.P.E., Indiana University

STROUD, HUBERT B., 1968 B.S., Austin Peay State University M.A., University of Memphis Ph.D., University of Tennessee

SU, HUNG-CHI, 2003 B.S., National Cheung-Kung University M.S., Oklahoma State University Ph.D., Oklahoma State University

SUSTICH, ANDREW T., 1991 B.S., University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign M.S., University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Ph.D., University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign

SYAMIL, AHMAD, 2000 B.S., Bandung Institute of Technology—Indonesia M.B.A., University of Houston Ph.D., University of Toledo

SYDORENKO, ALEXANDER, 1972 B.S., University of Illinois—Chicago M.A., University of Illinois—Urbana Ph.D., University of Illinois—Urbana

TAYLOR, RICHARD W., 1984 B.S., Arkansas State University M.B.A., University of Arkansas—Fayetteville Ph.D., Louisiana Tech University

TEAGUE, TINA G., 1988 B.S., University of Arkansas—Fayetteville M.S., University of Arkansas—Fayetteville Ph.D., Texas A&M University Assistant Professor of Physical Therapy

Assistant Professor of English

Professor of English

Associate Professor of Molecular Biology

Associate Professor of Nursing

Professor of Graphic Design Chair, Department of Art

Assistant Professor of Teacher Education ASU-Mountain Home

Professor of Physical Education Chair, Department of Health, Physical Education, and Sport Sciences

Professor of Geography

Associate Professor of Computer Science

Professor of Physics Dean, Graduate School & The Honors College

Associate Professor of Computer & Information Technology

Professor of History

Professor of Finance

Professor of Plant Science/Entomology

TEW, PHILIP L., 2006 B.S., University of Mississippi M.S., University of Mississippi J.D. University of Mississippi Masters of Taxation-University of Mississippi Ph.D., University of Mississippi

THATCHER, MATTHEW S., 2008 B.A., University of California, Berkeley M.A., University of Iowa PH.D., University of Iowa

THOMPSON-HAYS, MARCELINE, 2004 B.A., University of Arkansas at Little Rock M.A., University of Arkansas at Little Rock Ph.D., University of Memphis

TOWERY, RONALD W., 1988 B.S., Mississippi State University M.Ed., Mississippi State University Ed.D., Mississippi State University

TRAUTH, STANLEY E., 1984 B.S., University of Arkansas-Fayetteville M.S., University of Arkansas—Fayetteville Ph.D., Auburn University

TRAYLOR, DEBORAH K., 1991 B.S.E., Arkansas State University M.A., Duke University Ph.D., Duke University

TROXEL, STACY, 2002 B.S.N., University of Texas M.S.N., Arkansas State University S.C.C.T., Arkansas State University

TUNNO, OSCAR FEREBEE, 2009 B.S., Rhodes College M.S., University of Memphis Ph.D., Clemson University

TURNAGE, BARBARA, 2006 B.S., University of Nebraska at Omaha M.S.W., University of Nebraska at Omaha Ph.D., Tulane University

TUSALEM, ROLLIN F., 2008 B.S., Grand Canyon University M.A., Ball State University Ph.D., University of Missouri-Columbia

ULRICH, MONIKA, 2009 B.S., Brigham Young University M.A., University of Arizona Ph.D., University of Arizona

UNNOLD, YVONNE, 2008 B.A., University of California M.A., University of Washington Ed.S., University of Southern Mississippi Ph.D., University of Washington

VICKREY, KIMBERLY, 1999

B.F.A., Delta State University M.F.A., University of Memphis

WALDEN, DEBRA J., 1988 B.A., Southwestern at Memphis B.S.N., St. Louis University M.N.Sc., University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences

WALLS, PATRICIA, 2001

B.A., Arkansas State University M.S.W., University of Arkansas at Little Rock Ph.D., Jackson State University

Assistant Professor of Finance

istant Professor of Communication Studies

Assistant Professor of Communication Studies

Professor of Elementary Education

Professor of Zoology Director, Electron Microscope Facility Interim Chair, Biological Sciences

Associate Professor of English Interim Associate Dean, College of Humanities and Social Science

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Statistics

Associate Professor of Social Work Chair, Department of Social Work

Assistant Professor of Political Science

Assistant Professor of Sociology

Associate Professor of Languages (German & Spanish) Chair, Department of Languages

Associate Professor of Graphic Design

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Social Work

WANG, RICHARD PIERCE, 1988 B.A., State University of New York—Fredonia M.P.A., Wayne State University Ph.D., Wayne State University

WARBY, RICHARD, 2009 B.Sc., Natal University, Pietermaritzburg M.Sc., University of KwaZulu-Natal Ph.D., Syracuse University

WARNER, BARBARA, 2009

M.S., University of Hawaii M.S., University of Kansas M.A., Johns Hopkins University Ph.D., University of Arkansas

WASHAM, JAMES, 1996 B.S., Arkansas State University

M.B.A., Arkansas State University Ph.D., University of Mississippi

WHITEHEAD, MALCOM T., 2009

B.S., University of Southern Mississippi M.S., University of Southern Mississippi Ph.D., University of Southern Mississippi

WIGGINS, WYNONA, 1993 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., University of Tennessee—Memphis S.C.C.T., Arkansas State University

WILKINSON, MELISSA K., 2010 B.A., Western Illinois University M.F.A., Southern Illinois University-Carbondale

WILLIAMS, DIANA, 1999 BA, Southern Methodist University MA, University of North Texas Ed.D., University of Nevada Las Vegas

WILSON, CHRIS, 2009 B.M.E., University of Arkansas M.M., University of Arkansas D.M.A., The Catholic University of America

WIMBERLEY, PAIGE, 1997 B.S.N., Arkansas State University M.S.N., Arkansas State University

WINTERS, RAYMOND, 1995 B.A., Harding University B.S., Midwestern State University M.S., Amber University

WYATT, J. LESLIE, 1995 B.A., Abilene Christian University B.F.A., University of Texas—Austin M.F.A., University of Texas—Austin Ph.D., University of Texas—Austin

XU, JIANFENG, 2008 B.S., Dalian University of Technology Ph.D., Dalian University of Technology

YANOWITZ, KAREN L., 1996 B.A.S., Brandeis University M.S., University of Massachusetts Ph.D., University of Massachusetts

YOUNG, CHARLOTTE F., 1994 B.S.N., University of South Carolina M.S.N., Catholic University M.S., The Citadel Ph.D., Syracuse University

Associate Professor of Political Science Chair, Department of Political Science

Assistant Professor of Chemistry

Assistant Professor of Political Science

Associate Professor of Finance Associate Dean, College of Business

Assistant Professor of Physical Therapy

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Assistant Professor of Art

Associate Professor, Teacher Education

Assistant Professor of Music

Assistant Professor of Nursing

Associate Professor of Radiologic Sciences Chair, Department of Medical Imaging and Radiation Sciences Interim Chair, Department of Clinical Laboratory Sciences

Professor of Higher Education Emeritus President of the University

Assistant Professor of Biochemical Engineering

Associate Professor of Psychology

Professor of Nursing

YOUNG, NATHAN, 2006 B.S.E., University of Iowa M.S., University of Iowa

YU, SHIGUANG, 2009 B.S., Shandong University—China M.Sc., Shandong University—China Ph.D., Shandong University—China

ZARIFF, CHAUDHURY A., 2008 B.S., Bangladesh University M.S., Bangladesh University Ph.D., Banaras Hindu University

ZENG, LILY, 2004 B.A., Hunan Normal University—China M.A., Zhongshan University—China Ph.D., Southern Illinois University

ZHANG, BIN, 2000 B.S., Peking University M.S., Columbia University M.Ph., Columbia University Ph.D., Columbia University

ZHANG, LIANGMIN, 2008

B.S., Qufu Normal University, China M.S., Shanxi Normal University, China Ph.D., Shandong University, China

ZHANG, QINGYU, 2001

B.E., Tsinghua University B.A., Tsinghua University M.E., Tsinghua University Ph.D., University of Toledo

ZHOU, GUO-LEI, 2010

B.S., China Agricultural University M.S., China Agricultural University M.S., Shimane University Ph.D., Tottori University

ZHOU, HONG, 2008 B.S., Hua Zhong University of Science and Technology, P.R. China M.S., Hua Zhong University of Science and Technology, P.R. China M.S., University of Memphis Ph.D., University of Memphis

ZIBLUK, JACK, 1993 B.S., Southern Connecticut University M.S., Southern Connecticut University Ph.D., Bowling Green State University Assistant Professor of Civil Engineering

Research Assistant Professor of Biology/Immunologist/ABI

Assicoate Professor of Metallurgical Technology

Assistant Professor of Radio-TV

Associate Professor of Physics

Assistant Professor in Physics

Associate Professor of Computer Information Technology

Assistant Professor of Molecular Biology

Assistant Professor of Statistics

Associate Professor of Journalism

INDEX

Academic Calendar	9
Academic Deans of Independent Department	13
Academic Policies and Procedure	30
Academic Records Privacy Right	23
Accelerated Masters Program	25
Accountacy Admission Requirements	68
Accountacy Capstone Experience	69
Accountacy Curruculum Outline	69
Accountacy Elective Courses	69
Accounting Course Descriptions	75
Accreditation	16
Accreditation of Programs	4
Administrative Support Staff	254
Admission	22
Admission as a Non-Degree Student	25
Admission as a Senior to enroll in Graduate Courses	25
Admission of International Students	25
Admission of Students from Other Institutions	25
Admission Requirements	22
Admission Requirements	43
Admission to a Degree Program	23
Admission to Candidacy	38
Admission to Candidacy	41
Admission to Candidacy	44
Admission to the EdD in Educational Leadership Degree Program	27
Admission to the Graduate Program in Environmental Science	27
Admission to the Master's Degree Programs	26
Admission to the PhD in Heritage Studies Degree Program	28
Admission to the PhD in Molecular Biosciences Degree Program	29
Admission to the Specialist Degree Programs	26
Adult Education Course Descriptions	65
Adult Education Certification	60
Advisory Committees	37
Agricultural Business and Economics Course Descriptions	61
Agricultural Education Course Descriptions	62
Agriculture Course Descriptions	61
Agriculture Mission	56
Agriculture Programs of Study	56
Agriculture Thesis and Non-Thesis Requirements	56
American Politics Course Descriptions	188
Animal Science Course Descriptions	63
Application for the Degree	33
Approval of Dissertation Research by the IRB	38
Approval of Thesis Research by the IRB	35
Arkansas Heritage Sites	18
Art Education Course Desciptions	158
Art History Course Descriptions	159
Attendance Policy	30
Auditing Courses	30
Biology Course Decsriptions	234
Board of Trustees	11
Botany Course Descriptions	237
Business Administration Admission Requirements	70
Business Administration Conditional Admission	70
Business Administration Course Descriptions	77
Business Administration MBA Foundation Courses	70
Business Administration Unconditional Admission	70

Business Mission Statement	68
Business Technology Course Descriptions	77
Candidacy Examination	44
Career Orientation Certification	60
Center for Excellence in Education	93
Certificate in Addicition Studies	201
Certificate in Aging Studies	200
Certificate in Health Care Management	199
•	
Certificate in Health Communication	86
Certificate in Health Sciences Education	199
Certificate in Mental Health Counseling	101
Chancellor of the University	11
Chemistry Course Descriptions	244
College of Agriculture Course Descriptions	61
College of Agriculture-Concentrations	56
	158
College of Arts Course Descriptions	
College of Business	68
College of Business Course Descriptions	75
College of Communications	85
College of Communications Course Descriptions	87
College of Education	92
College of Education Course Descriptions	129
College of Engineering	150
College of Engineering Course Descriptions	151
College of Fine Arts	153
College of Humanities and Social Science	164
College of Humanities and Social Science Course Descriptions	178
College of Nursing and Health Professions	191
College of Nursing and Health Professions Course Descriptions	201
College of Science and Mathmatics	220
College of Science and Mathmatics Course Descriptions	234
Communication College Education Course Descriptions	129
Communication Disorders Course Descriptions	201
Communication Studies Course Descriptions	90
Comparative Politices Science Course Descriptions	189
Comparative Politics Course Descriptions	189
Comprehensive Examination	41
Comprehensive Examiniation	36
Comprehensive Examiniation	34
Comprehensive Examiniation Structure	37
Computer Science Course Descriptions	246
Conditional Admission Status	23
Continuous Enrollment	38
Core Values	15
Counseling Course Descriptions	144
Criminal Background Check	197
	129
Curriculum and Instruction Course Descriptions	
Deadline for Submission	39
Deadline for Submission	42
Deadline for Submission	45
	46
Degree Center Registration Fees	
Degree Plan	37
Degree Programs	16
Degrees Offered	19
Delta Studies Center	17
Dissertation Defense	39
Dissertation Defense	42
Dissertation Defense	44
Dissertation Proposal	41
Dissertation F IOPUsal	41

Doctor of Education Program	37
Doctor of Education Program	93
Doctor of Philosophy in Environmental Sciences Program	39
Doctor of Philosophy in Environmental Sciences Program	
Doctor of Philosophy in Environmental Sciences Program	220
Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Sudies Program	42
Doctor of Philosophy in Heritage Sudies Program	164
Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular Biosciences Program	42
Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular Biosciences Program	56
Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular Biosciences Program	223
	45
Doctor of Physical Therapy	-
Doctor of Physical Therapy	191
Doctoral Advisory Committees	40
Doctoral Advisory Committees	43
Doctoral Degree Policies	37
Dropping Individual Courses	32
Early Childhood Education/Early Childhood Services Course Descriptions	138
Economic Education Course Descriptions	77
Economics Course Descriptions	77
Education Gradaute Courses and Credit	92
Education Mission Statement	92
Educational Foundation Course Descriptions	134
Educational Leadership Course Descriptions	131
Eligibility for Degree	31
Engineering Admission Requirements	150
Engineering Mission Statement	150
English Course Descriptions	181
Entomology Course Descriptions	238
Environmental Biology Course Descriptions	239
Environmental Sciences Course Descriptions	242
Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action	3
Fee Waiver for Sixty-Years of Age	47
Fees and Expenses	46
Final Form	39
Finance Course Descriptions	78
Financial Assistance	48
Food Science and Technology Course Descriptions	63
	188
French Course Descriptions	
General History Course Descriptions	184
General Information	19
General Political Science	188
General Procedures	22
General Program of Study	43
General Registration Fee	46
General Requirements	37
Geography Course Descriptions	178
Geology Course Descriptions	246
Global History Course Descriptions	185
Grading System	31
Graduate Assistant Load	32
Graduate Assistantship Tutition Fellowships	48
Graduate Assistantships	32
Graduate Assistantships	47
Graduate Courses and Credit	30
Graduate Faculty	255
Graduate School Appeals and Grienance Processes	33
Graduate Student Load	32
Graduate Student Support	43
Health Professions Course Descriptions	203
Heritage Studies Course Descriptions	183
nentage studies obdise descriptions	103

History	15
Horticulture Course Descriptions	64
Housing for Families and Graduate Students	50
Humanities and Social Science Mission Statement	164
Humanities and Social Science Program of Study	164
Institutional Memberships	6
International Business Studies Course Descriptions	79
International Relations Course Descriptions	189
International Students on Scholarships	47
Journalism Course Descriptions	88
Law Course Descriptions	80
Library	16
Location	15
Management Course Descriptions	81
Management Information Systems Course Descriptions	82
Marketing Course Descriptions	83
Mass Communcation Course Descriptions	87
Master of Accountacy	68
Master of Arts in Teaching	119
Master of Arts-Art	153
Master of Arts-Biology	224
Master of Arts-Communication Studies and Theatre	85
Master of Arts-Communication Studies and Theatre	154
Master of Arts-Criminal Justice	170
Master of Arts-English	171
Master of Arts-Heritage Studies	165
Master of Arts-History	172
Master of Arts-History, Global History	172
Master of Arts-History, Public History	172
Master of Arts-Political Science	174
Master of Arts-Sociology	174
Master of Business Administration	69
Master of Business Administration-Healthcare Administration	71
Master of Business Administration-International Business	72
Master of Business Administration-Logistics	73
Master of Business Administration-Management Information System	73
Master of Communication Disorders	193
Master of Engineering Management	150
Master of Music	156
Master of Music Education	155
Master of Public Administration	175
Master of Rehabilitation Counseling	103
Master of Science Education-Business Technology	74
Master of Science in Health Sciences	192
Master of Science in Nursing	196
Master of Science-Biology	228
Master of Science-Chemistry	229
Master of Science-College Student Personnel Services	105
Master of Science-Computer Science	230
Master of Science-Early Childhood Services	115
Master of Science-Environmental Science	224
Master of Science-Exercise Science	112
Master of Science-Mass Communications	85
Master of Science-Mathematics	231
Master of Science-School Counseling	109
Master of Science-Sport Administration	113
Master of Social Work	195
Master's Degree Policies	34
Master's General Requirements	34

Mathematics Course Descriptions	248
MBA Course Descriptions	80
•	
Meals Plans	50
Mid-Level Education Course Descriptions	140
Miscellaneous Fees	46
Mission	15
Molecular Biosciences Course Descriptions	243
Molecular Biosciences-Admission Requirements	57
MSA-Agricultural Business & Economics concentration	56, 57
MSA-Agricultural Education concentration	56, 58
MSA-Animal Science concentration	56, 57
MSA-Plant and Soil Science concentration	56, 57
MSA-Vocational-Technical Administration concentration	56, 59
MSE-Biology	231
MSE-Chemistry	232
MSE-Curriculum and Instruction	122
MSE-Early Childhood Education	114
MSE-Educational Leadership	121
MSE-Educational Theory and Practice	123
MSE-English	176
MSE-Mathematics	233
MSE-Mid-level Education	116
MSE-Physical Education	124
MSE-Reading	118
MSE-Social Science	177
MSE-Special Education in Gifted, Talented and Creative	127
	126
MSE-Special Education-Instructional Specialist 4-12	
MSE-Special Education-Instructional Specialist P-4	125
Museum	17
Music Course Desciptions	160
Music Education Course Desciptions	161
Nursing and Health Professions Course Descriptions	214
Office of International Programs	251
Officers of the Board	11
Officers of the University	12
Online Academic Partnership Programs	52
Organization of the University	11
PhD Minor in Statistics	231
Philosophy Course Descriptions	183
	142
Physical Education Course Descritpions	
Physical Therapy Course Descriptions	205
Plant and Soil Science Course Descritpions	64
Policy Statement	3
Political Theory Course Descriptions	190
President of the University System	11
Probation	31
Professional Education for Decondary Teaching Fields	93
Program Description	42
Program of Study	40
Program of Study for the Specialist in Community College Teaching	60
Program of Study for the Specialist in Community College Teaching	75
Program of Study for the Specialist in Community College Teaching	87
Program of Study for the Specialist in Community College Teaching	157
Program of Study for the Specialist in Community College Teaching	178
Program of Study for the Specialist in Community College Teaching	234
Psychology Course Descriptions	147
Public Administration Course Descriptions	190
Public History Course Descriptions	185
Qualifying Examination	41

Qualifying Examination	44
Quantitative Management Course Descriptions	84
Radio/Television Course Descriptions	89
Reading Course Descriptions	140
Readmission of Suspended Students	32
Refund of Fees Schedule	48
Residence Life Room and Board Rates	49
Residence Requirement	26
Residence Requirement	40
Residency Requirements for Fee Payment	46
Room and Board	49
Satisfactory Progress	40
Satisfactory Progress	43
Science Mission Statement	220
Science Programs of Study	220
Second Master's Degree Policy	26
Secondary Education Course Descriptions	135
Selective Retention	36
Seminar for the Defense of the Dissertation Proposal	39
Services for Individuals with Disabilities	3
Social Work Course Descriptions	211
Sociology Course Descriptions	179
Spanish Course Descriptions	188
Special Course Fees	47
Special Education Course Descriptions	136
Special Studies Courses	30
Specialist Degree Policies	36
Specialist General Requirements	36
Specialist in Community College Teaching	94
Specialist in Education-Educational Leadership	96
Specialist in Education-Psychology and Counseling	97
Specialist in Education-Psychology and Counseling Flexible Options Track	103
Specialist in Education-Psychology and Counseling Mental Health Counseling Track	100
Specialist in Education-Psychology and Counseling Mental Health Counseling Track	102
State Licensures and Authorizations	252
Statistics Course Descriptions	249
Student Affairs Certification	128
Student Responsibility	3
Student's Responsibility	19
Studio Art Course Descriptions	158
Suspension	31
Table of Contents	
	8 142
Teacher Education Course Descriptions	
The Abstract	39
The ASU System	16
The University	15
Theatre Course Descriptions	162
Thesis	34
Thesis Committee	35
Time to Degree	35
Time to Degree	36
Time to Degree	38
Time to Degree	40
Time to Degree	44
Transfer Credit	30
Transfer Credit	34
Transfer Credit	36
Transfer Credit	37
Tutition Fellowship for Qualified Out-Of-State Students	47

Types of Admission	23
Unconditional Admission Status	22
United States History Course Descriptions	186
Vision	15
Vocational Education Course Descriptions	65
Withdrawal from the University	32
World History Course Descriptions	186
Zoology Course Descriptions	240